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THE CAMBODIA-VIETNAM DEBATE 

THURSDAY, MARCH 6, 1975 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS, 
Washington, D .a. 

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. in room 2172, Rayburn House 
Office Building, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton .( chairman of the subcom­
mittee) presiding. 

Mr. HAMILTON. The meeting of the subcommittee will come to order. 
Today the Special Subcommittee on Investigations commences its 

1975 hearings with an inquiry into U.S. policies toward and involve­
ment in Indochina. In this hearing and others which may follow, 
the subcommittee will grapple with several of the large questions 
surrounding our continuing involvement in Southeast Asia and the 
current supplemental aid requests for Cambodia and Vietnam for 
fiscal year 1975. 

With the drama of the 5-year civil war in Cambodia being played 
out closer and closer to the capital, Phnom Penh, each day, it is 
clear that the wounds and trials of the Cambodian people will not 
end soon or quickly regardless of how the fighting develops. 

In Vietnam there has been decreasing evidence that the Paris ac­
cords, signed 2 years ago, can offer more than a temporary respite. 
Since the accords were signed there have been between 200,000 and 
300,000 official casualties and the prospects for more serious conflict in 
1975 appear a certainty. 

Behind these depressing signs of more conflict in Indochina stands 
a continuing American policy of military and economic support for 
two particular governments in Cambodia and Vietnam and for a 
specific approach to peace in that area-an approach that is yet to 
produce peace. 

We want today to concentrate on the situation in Cambodia in par­
ticular but current supplemental aid requests for Cambodia and 
Vietnam must be viewed within the broader context of what we seek 
to accomplish in Indochina in the next several years, how we expect 
to achieve our goals, what are our interests there, what commitments 
we have and what benefits we are getting in return for the continued 
massive amounts of aid the executive branch is expecting Congress to 
authorize and appropriate. No matter what happens to present and 
future aid requests before Congress, "it can never be said that we aban­
doned Indochina, not after the taking of over 50,000 American lives 
there and the expenditure of over $150 billion Vietnam alone. Our 
commitment of nearly $2 billion to Cambodia since 1970 is also no 
small figure. 
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We are fortunate to have with us today ~hilip c.. Habib, Ass~stant 
Secretary of State for ~ast ~sian and J:>acIfic AffaIrs. Mr. HabIb has 
been closely involved wIth VIetnam pohcy ma.tters for several years. 
Our witness from the Department of Defense ~s Lt. G:en. Howard M. 
Fish, U.S. Air Force, Director, Defense SecurIty A~sIstance Agen~y. 

Gentlemen, we welcome you before the subcommIttee. Mr. HabIb, 
you have a prepared state!llent and yo~ may proceed. We prefer to 
save as much time as possIble for questIOns by members of the sub­
committee. We are delighted to have you and you may proceed as you 
wish. 

STATEMENT OF RON. PHILIP C. HABIB, ASSISTANT SECRETARY 
OF STATE FOR EAST ASIAN AND PACIFIC AFFAIRS 

Mr. HABm. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Gentlemen, we are pleased to be here. ,;Ve have submItted a state­

ment for the record which we will leave. In accordance with your 
express interest that we pay particular attention to Cambodia this 
mornino- I would like to introduce a few preliminary remarks directly 
relevant' to that question before we proceed with the questions with 
your permission. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Your statement, Mr. Habib, will be entered in full 
in the record. 

Mr. HAEm. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. Chairman, gentlemen, I welcome the opportunity to appear be­

fore you today. The House Foreign Affairs Committee has been a 
thoughtful and constructive participant in the evolution of U.S. policy 
toward East Asia, and it is appropriate that early consideration of the 
Ilew and difficult situations in Vietnam and Cambodia should take 
place here. 

PARIS AGREEMENT 

Two years ago in Paris we concluded an agreement which we hoped 
would end the war in Vietnam and pave the way for settJements of 
the conflicts in Laos and Cambodia. The war has not ended in Indo­
china and peace has not been restored. 

The Paris agreement contained provisions relating to Laos a.nd 
Cambodia. The signatories were enjoined to respect the sovereignty 
and territorial integrity of those countries and to refrain from using 
their territory for military purposes. South Vietnam and the United 
States have abided by these strictures. 

North Vietnam continues to use the territory of Cambodia to sup­
port i~s military operations in South Vietnam and in addition gives 
~aterIal assis~ance and advice in the military operations of Cambo­
dIan Commulllst forces. We do not contend that Hanoi is the sole mo­
tive force for the Cambodian insurgency; however, in its support and 
encouragement of that conflict, as well as in its own flao-rant abuse of 
CambodIan territory, Hanoi bears a large measure ol"'responsibility 
for th~ conti~uation of the fi~rhting there. That fighting has recently 
mtensi:£i~d. Smce January 1 Communist forces have stepped up their 
attacks ill the area near Phnom Penh. At the same time they have in­
creased their pressure along the Mekong River between Phnom Penh 
and the South Vietnamese border, the capital's main supply route. 
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CAMBODIAN SITUATION 

Cambodian forces have fought well but they are stretched thin in 
attempting to combat this two-pronged offensive, and despite stringent 
economies their supplies of ammunition and fuel are dangerously low. 
The intensified Communist attacks have taken a heavy human toll, 
evident in even a short visit to that country. Casualties are running at 
more than 1,000 a day for both sides-killed, wounded, and missing­
and the stricken economic life of Cambodia is further weakened. At 
least 60,000 new refugees have been created, posing additional strain 
on the resources and the administrative capacity of the government. 

The Cambodian Government does not seek an end to the conflict 
through conclusive military victory; nor, however, does it wish it to 
end in military victory by Communist forces. The only logical and 
fair solution is one involving negotiations and a compromise settle­
ment. To this end we welcom'ed the resolution, sponsored by Cam­
bodia's neighbors and adopted by the last U.N. General Assembly, 
calling for early negotiations. The Cambodian Government has re­
peatedly expressed its readiness to negotiate, without preconditions 
and with any interlocutor the other side may choose. We fully sup­
port that position and have pledged to do our utmost to facilitate such 
talks. 

EFFORTS FOR A NEGOTIATED SETTLEMENT 

As you are aware, we have recently documented the efforts the 
United States has already made to promote a negotiated settlement in 
Cambodia-in 1973-74 and as recently as February of this year. These 
efforts, which included attempts to establish direct contact with the 
Communists and Sihanouk, have thus far been futile. The Cambodian 
Communists have been adamantly opposed to a negotiated settlement, 
and we believe their attitude is unlikely to change unless and until 
they conclude that military victory is not possible. The first impera­
tive, therefore, and the aim of our military assistance program in 
Cambodia is to maintain a military balance and thereby to promote 
negotiations. 

Restrictions on our military and economic aid, contained in the 
Foreign Assistance Act of 1974, make it impossible to accomplish tha,t 
goal. Both the $200 million ceiling on military assistance and the $75 
million drawdown authorized from DOD stocks have been largely 
exhausted as a result of significantly intensified Communist offensive 
actions. In addition, Cambodia also faces a serious impending food 
shortage. Therefore, to meet the minimum requirements for the sur­
vival of the Khmer Republic, the President has asked the Congress to 
provide on an urgent basis an additional $222 million in military aid 
for Cambodia and to eliminate the $200 million ceiling. He has also 
asked that the $377 million ceiling on overall assistance be removed or 
at least that Public Law 480 food be exempted from the ceiling. 

THE BROADER PICTURE 

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, in previous testimony before the com­
mittees of Congress on behalf of the assistance for Indochina, I and 
other administration witnesses have attempted to relate our policies 
and our programs there to the broader pnrposes of the United States 
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in the world. For despite the agony ?£ this. Nation's experience in 
Indochina and the substantial reappraIsal whlCh has taken place con­
cerning our proper role there, Indochina remains relevan~ to those 
broader foreign P?licy cO~lcerns .. We no l?nger see the secur:lty of ~he 
United States as dIrectly, ImmedIately at l~sue. None~heless, It remall1s 
true that failure to sustain our purposes m Indochm~ woul.d have a 
corrosive effect on our ability to conduct effectIVe dlplomacy 
worldwide. . " 

Our readiness to see through to an o.rder~y conclusIOn the O~hg~tlO~S 
we undertook in Indochina cannot fall to mfluence other natIOns estI­
mates of our stamina and our determination. Thus, we cannot isolate 
the situation in Indochina from our other and broader interests in this 
increasingly interdependent world. To now weaken in our resolve 
would have consequences inimical to thoRe interests. . . 

I do not believe that we can walk away. Measured agamst the saCrl­
fices which we and the people of Indochina have already offered, the 
amounts which are now being requested are not large nor, even in this 
time of economic constraint, are they beyond our ability to provide. 
They are, however, vital to the restoration of conditions which can lead 
to lasting peace in Indochina. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Hon. Philip C. Habib follows: ] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. PHILIP C. HABIB, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE 
FOR EAST ASIAN AND PACIFIC AFF AlBS 

Mr. Chairman, gentlemen, I welcome the opportunity to appear before you 
today. The House Foreign Affairs Committee has been a thoughtful and construc­
tive participant in the evolution of United States policy toward East Asia. and 
it is appropriate that early consideration of the new and difficult situations in 
Viet-Nam and Cambodia should take place here. In the interim since this hearing 
was originally scheduled, I visited Indochina briefly, accompanying a Congres­
sional delegation. I found the experience illuminating, as I believe did your 
colleagues, and I will draw on my observations there in my testimony today. My 
opening remarks will be relatively brief, so that most of our time can be devoted 
to your questions. 

Two years ago in Paris we concluded an agreement which we hoped would end 
the war in Viet-Nam and pave the way for settlements of the conflicts in Laos 
and Cambodia. We felt the Paris Agreement was fair to both sides. From the 
standpoint of the United States, the Agreement in large measure met what had 
been our purpose throughout the long period of our involvement in Viet-Nam. It 
established a formula through which the people of South Viet-Nam could deter­
mine their political future, without outside interference. United States forces 
were withdrawn and our prisoners released. The Government of South Viet-Nam 
W8JS left intact, and the Agreement permitted the provision of necessary military 
and economic assistance to that government. 

The war has not ended in Indochina, peace has not been r estored. Only in Laos 
bave the contending parties moved from military confrontation toward a political 
solution. In Cambodia, the conflict is unabated. In Viet-Nam after a brief period 
of r elative quiescence, warfare is again intensive and the ~tructure established 
by the Paris Argreement for working toward a political settlement is not func­
tioning. This is deeply disappointing, but it is not sUJ1lrising. Tbe Paris Agree­
ment contained no automatic self-enforcing mechanisms. Although instruments 
were establi hed which could have been effective in restricting subsequent mili­
tary action. the viability of tbose instruments-and if the Agreement itself­
depended ultimately on the voluntary adberence of the Signatories. Such adher­
ence ba been con picuously lacking in Hanoi's approach. 

The Communist record in the last two years, in sharp contrast to that of tbe 
GVN and the United States, is one of massive and systematic violations of the 
Agreement's most fundamental prOVisions. llanoi has sent nearly 200,000 addi­
tional troops into South Viet-Nam, although the introduction of any new forces 
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was expressly prohibited by the Agreement. Amply supplied by the Soviet Union 
~nd the People's R~pu~lic of Ohina, Hanoi has tripled the strength of its armor 
lU the South, sendmg m more than 400 new armored vehicles and has greatly 
incre~sed its artillery and anti-aircraft weaponry. The Agre~ment, of course, 
¥ermltted only a one-for-one r eplacement of weapons and material. Hanoi has 
1mprov~d and expanded its logistic system in the South and, drawing on Soviet 
and Ohmes~ support, has built up its armament stockpiles-within the borders 
of South V1et-NaJ?-to levels exceeding even those which existed just prior to 
the Eas.ter offens1ve of 1972. Hanoi has employed a rich variety of tactics to 
und~rm~ne the mechanisms established by the Agreement for the purpose of 
lll?J?-ltormg the cea~efire. It has, for example, refused to deploy the jointly-manned 
nllhtary teams Wh1Ch were to oversee the ceasefire. It has also refused to pay its 
share of the support costs for the International Oommission of Oontrol and Super­
vision, has not allowed the IOOS to station teams in areas its forces control, and 
has prevented, by delay and obfuscation, any effective investigation of ceasefire 
violations. 

Hanoi has been similarly obstructive on the pOlitical front, breaking off all 
pOlitical (and military) negotiations will! tl!e GVN, which were a cornerstone 
of the Agreement. The South Vietnamese Government has repeatedly called for 
negotiations to be resumed. Hanoi's response-reminiscent of its position prior to 
the fall of 1972-has been to demand the overthrow of President Thieu as a pre­
condition to any talks. As you all know, Hanoi has a loo failed to cooperate with 
us and the GVN in heLping to resolve the status of American and other personnel 
who are missing in action. 

Finally, Hanoi has applied gradually increasing military pressure, seizing terri­
tory clearly held by the GVN when the Agreement was signed. More recently, 
beginning last December 5, Hanoi embarked on a major new offensive. Since that 
date it has overrun six district towns and one provincial capital, and now 
thrE'atens additional administrative and population centers. 

Through its massive infiltration of men and equipment since the ceasefire was 
signed, Hanoi obviously has the ability to conduct even more widespread and 
intensive actions. Through its systematic sabotage of the mechanisms set up by 
the Agreement to monitor violations of the ceasefire, and the evidence of the 
past two months, it is also clear that Hanoi i,ntends to step up its attacks. The 
aim of this new offensive, clearly, is to force additional pOlitical conceF;sions from 
the GVN and to dictate a political solution on Hanoi's terms, or-if South Viet­
Nam proves unable to resist-to achieve outright military victory. In either case, 
the Paris Agreement-and the progress toward peace which it represented-is 
gravely threatened. 

The South Vietnamese have fought well, indeed valiantly, against difficult odds. 
The GVN still controls most of the territory it held in January 1973-which of 
course includes the vast majority of the South Vietnamese people-and it has done 
this without direct U.S. military involvement, and despite sharply declining 
levels of U.S. assistance. But the current North Vietnamese offensive poses new 
dangers. 

Present levels of United States military aid to South Viet-Nam are clearly in­
adequate to meet them. We are unable to replace, on the one-for-one basis per­
mitted by the Agreement, the consumables essential for South Viet-Nam's defense 
effort-ammunition, fuel, spare parts and medical supplies. We are unable to 
provide any replacement of major equipment losses-tanks, trucks, planes or 
artillery pieces. Thus, South Viet-Nam's stockpiles are being drawn down at a 
dangerous rate, and its ability to successfully withstand further large-scale ~orth 
Vietnamese attacks is being eroded. South Viet-Nam is evelf now. f!iced w1th a 
harsh choice: to husband its diminishing resources and face add1tional battle­
field losses, or to use supplies at a rate sufficient to stem the tide-and risk running 
out at an early date. It is for these reasons that the President ha~ r~quested ~~gent 
Oongressional approval of a $300 million supplemental. appropnatlOn for ~ll!itary 
a l':sistance for Viet-Nam. This additional amount 1S the absolute mllllll1Um 
reauired, and it is needed now. .. 

The Paris Agreement also contained proviSlOns relatlll~ to Laos and. Oa.m­
bodia. The signatories were enjoined to respect the SOV~re1gnt! and terr~t?nal 
integ"rity of those countries, and to refrain from using th~lr terl'ltory for n;nhtary 
purposes. South Viet-Nam and the United States have ab1ded by these stl'lctures. 
Hanoi has not. North Viet-Nam continues to use the territory of ~aos to se~d 
forces and war material to South Viet-Nam, and continues to statlOn t~oops m 
remote areas of that country. Nevertheless, the contending Laotian parties were 
able to establish a ceasefire-which is only infrequently broken-and to form a 



Provisional Government of National Union. As a result of these encouraging 
rle" elopments, our military presence in Laos has been withdrawn (except of 

COurse for the norm al Defense Attache Office as part of our diplomatic estab­
lishment) and we have been able to reduce our military assistance to an enor­
'mous degree. For example, during the last fiscal year of widespread combat, FY-
1973. U.S. military aid amounted to $360 million. For FY':'1975, the figure is $30 
miUion. 

Unfortunately, a similar evolution has not occurred in Cambodia. North Viet­
Nam continues to use the territory of Cambodia to support its military opera­
tions in South Viet-Nam, and in addition gives material assistance and advice 
in the military 0l?erations of Cambodian communist forces. We do not contend 
that Hanoi is the sole motive force for the Cambodian insurgency. However. 
in its support and encouragement of that conflict, as well as in its own flagrant 
abuse of Cambodian territory, Hanoi bears a large measure of responsibility for 
the continuation of the fighting there. That fighting has recently intensified. 
Since January I, communist forces have stepped up their attacks in the area near 
Phnom Penh. At the same time they have increased their pressure along the 
Mekong River between Phnom Penh and the South Vietnamese border, the 
capital's main supply route. Cambodian forces have fonght well, bnt they are 
stretched thin in attempting to combat this two-pronged offensive. And despite 
stringent economies their supplies of ammunition and fuel are dangerously low. 
The intensified communist attacks have taken It heavy human toll, evident in 
el'en a short visit to that country. Casualties are running at more than 1,000 a 
day for both sides-killed, wounded and missing- and the stricken economic life 
of Cambodia is further weakened. At least 60,000 new refugees have. been 
created, posing additional strain on the resources and the administrative 
capacity of the government. 

The Cambodian Government does not seek an end to the conflict through 
conclusive military victory. Nor, however, does it wish it to end in military 
victory by communist forces. The only logical ~md fair solution is one involving 
negotiations and a compromise settlement. To this end we welcomed the resolu­
tion, sponsored by Cambodia's neighbors and adopted by the last UN General 
.Assembly, calling for early negotiations. The Cambodian Government has re­
peatedly expressed its readiness to negotiate, without preconditions and with 
any interlocuter the other may choose. We fully support that position, and 
have pledged to do our utmost to facilitate such talks . 

.As you are aware, we have recently documented the efforts the United States 
has already made to promote a negotiated settlement. in Cambodia-in 1973-74 
and as recently as February of this year. Those efforts, which included attempts 
to establish direct contact with the communists and Sihanouk, have thus far been 
futile. The Cambodian communists have been adamantly opposed to a negotiated 
settlement, and we believe their attitude is unlikely to change unless and until 
they conclude that military victory is not possible. Tbe first imperative, there­
fore, and the aim of our military assistance program in Cambodia is to main­
tain a military balance and thereby to promote negotiations. 

Restrictions on our military and economic aid, contained in the Foreign .Assist­
ance Act of 1974, make it impossible to accomplish that goal. Both the $200 
million ceiling on military assistance and the $75 million drawdown authorized 
from DOD stocks have been largely exhausted, as a result of significantly inten­
sified communist offensive actions. In addition, Cambodia also faces a serious 
impending food shortage. Therefore, to meet the minimum requirements for the 
survival of the Khmer Republic, the President has asked the Congress to provide 
on an urgent basis :m additional $222 millirm in military airl for Cambodia. and 
to eliminate the $200 million ceiling. He has also asked that the $377 million 
ceiling on overall assistance be removed, or at least that PL-480 food be exempted 
from the ceiling. 

Mr. Chairman, gentlemen, in Viet-Nam we seek to restore the rough military 
balance, now threatened, by North Vietnamese action, which permitted the 
progress toward peace represented by the Paris Agreement, and without which 
further progress toward a lasting political solution is unlikely to be found. 
Despite Hanoi's flagrant violation of the Paris Agreement, we believe it remains 
a potentially workable framework tor an overall settlement, and it must be 
preserved. By redressing the deteriorating military situation in South Viet-Nam 
our hnpe is that the momentum can once again be shifted from warfare toward 
negntianons among the Vietnamese parties. In Cambodin. also. only by main­
taining the defenf'ive capAbility of government forces can conditions be estab­
lished which will permit negotiations to take place. 
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For neither Viet-Nam nor Cambodia is the proVlslOn of additional aid the 
harbinger of a new and open-ended commitment for the United States. Our record 
in Indochina supports rather than contradicts that assertion. We worked suc­
cessfully with the South Vietnamese in reducing and eventually eliminating 
our own direct military role, and subsequently with both the South Vietnamese 
and Cambodian Governments in achieving maximum economies and maximum 
impact from our aid. Those efforts will continue. 

In previous testimony before this and other committees of the Congress in 
behalf of assistance for Indochina, I and other Administration witnesses have 
attempted to relate our policies and our programs there to the broader purposes 
of the United States in the world. For despite the agony of this nation's experi­
ence in Indochina, and the substantial reappraisal which has taken place con­
cerning our proper role there, Indochina remains relevant to those broader 
foreign policy concerns. We no longer see the security of the United States as 
directly, immediately at issue. Nonetheless, it remains true that failure to sustain 
our purposes in Indochina would have a corrosive effect on our ability to con­
duct effective diplomacy worldwide. Our readiness to see through to an orderly 
conclusion the obligations we undertook in Indochina cannot fail to influence 
other nations' estimates of our stamina and Our determination. Thus, we can­
not isolate the situation in Indochina from our other and broader interests in 
this increasingly interdependent world. To now weaken in our resolve would 
have consequences inimical to those interests. 

Finally, we cannot ignore another a spect of our policy toward Indochina. In 
entering into the Paris Agreement, we in effect told South Viet-Nam that we 
would no longer defend that country with U.S. forces, but that we would give 
it the means to defend itself. The South Vietnamese have carried on impressively, 
as have our friends in Cambodia, in the face of extreme difficulty. I do not be­
lieve that we can walk away. Measured against the sacrifices which we, and 
the people of Indochina, have already offered, the amounts which are now being 
requested are not large. Nor, even in this time of economic constraint, are they 
beyond our ability to provide. They are, however, vital to the restoration of con­
ditions which can lead to lasting peace in Indochina. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you, Mr. Habib. 
Are there any other statements by the gentlemen ~ 
Mr. HAEm. There are not, sir. 

NEGOTIATION EFFORTS 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Habib, I want to begin our questions with the 
summary of negotiating efforts on Cambodia. I have a statement which 
I think was prepared by the Department and was submitted to certain 
Members of the Congress just within the last few days. Do you have 
a copy of that statement ~ 

Mr. HABm. Yes, sir, it was made public yesterday. 
[The following information was submitted:] 

SUMMARY OF NEGOTIATING EFFORTS ON CAMBODIA 

We have made continual and numerous private attempts, in addition to our 
numerous public declarations, to demonstrate in concrete and speCific ways our 
readiness to see an early compromise settlement in Cambodia. 

Throughout the negotiations that led to the Paris Agreement on Viet-Nam in 
January 1973, the United States repeatedly indicated its desire to see a ceasefire 
and pOlitical settlement in CambOdia, as well as in Viet-Nam imd Laos. In later 
discussions concerning the implementation of the Paris Agreement, the United 
States conveyed its ideas and its desire to promote a negotiated settlement be­
tween the Cambodian parties. 

On many other occasions in 1971 and 1972 we made clear our interest in seeing 
an independent and neutral Cambodia established through negotiations and not 
through a battlefield victory. 

A number of major efforts toward negotiation were made in 1973, efforts which 
were thwarted by the forced bombing halt in August of that year. 

In October 1974, we broached the idea of an international conference on Cam­
bodia with two countries having relations with the side headed by Prince Sihanouk 
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(GRUNK). We also discussed the elements of a peaceful settlement. We received 
no substantive response to these overtures. . . . 

In November 1974, we again indicated with speCIfiCIty our readmess to see a 
compromise settlement in Cambodia in which all elem~nts could playa role to 
a government with relations with the GRUNK. Our mterlocutors showed no 
interest in pursuing the subject . . 

In December 1974 we tried to facilitate a channel to representatives of the 
Khmer Communists through a neutralist country with relations with the GRUNK. 
Nothing came of this initiative. . . .. . 

In December 1974 and early January 1975, we concurred III an InltiatIve to 
open a dialogue with Sihanouk in Peh"ing. Sihanouk at first agreed to receive 
an emissary, but later r efused. . . , 

In February 1975, we tried to establish a dIrect contact wIth Sihanouk our­
selves. We received no response. 

Also in l!'ebruary 1975, we appraised certain friendly governments with clear 
interests and concerns in the r egion, and with access to governments supporting 
the GRUNK, of our efforts to move the conflict toward a negotiated solution 
and of the degree of flexibility in our approach. They could offer no help. 

Unfortunately, none of these attempts have had any result. The reactions we 
have gotten so far suggest that negotiating prospects will be dim as long as the 
Cambodian Government's military position remains precarious. 

We a re continuing to pursue our long-stated objective of an early compro­
mise settlement in Cambodia. In this process we are, and have been, guided by 
the following principles: 

1. The United States will support any negotiations that the parties them­
selves a re prepared to support. 

2. '.rhe United States will accept any outcome from the negotiations that 
the parties themselves will accept. 

3. As far as the United States is concerned, the personalities involved 
will not, themselves, constitute obstacles of any h'ind to a settlement. 

Mr. flAMlLTON. Yes; I direct your attention to the third paragraph 
of the summary where we begin to talk about the number of occasions 
that we made our interests 111 a neutral and independent Cambodia 
clear. I would like to ask you to be as specific as you can with regard 
to the assertions in that statement. To begin with, you say in the state­
ment that on many other occasions in 19'71 and 19'72 we made clear 
our interests in seeing an independent and neutral Cambodia. On what 
occasions, to whom did we make it clear, who made the efforts and 
so forth ~ 

It is my intention, Mr. Habib, to kind of run down through this to 
get a complete picture of the negotiating . 
. Mr. HABIB. Mr. Chairman, I think you are reading from an earlier 
draft but that does not make any difference because it is just as ~ccu­
~'ate; th~ reference you make is encompassed in the final paragraph, 
If you WIll. 

Mr. HAMlLTON. All right. 

1971 AND 1972 EFFORTS 

Mr. HABIB. If you will recall, sir, in that period that you particu-­
!arly speak. of, 19'71 and 1~'72, we were in the process of negotiating 
III Pans WIth the North VIetnamese and the Vietcono-. At that time 
'!I'e were also in contact with other powers with a particular interest 
ill the area. 

Both in ~he negotiations in Paris and in other contexts the question 
of CambodIa .arose bec~use as yO~l1rnow we did not approach the prob­
lem of peace m Indochma on an Isolated basis. In fact the final ao-ree­
ment that ?ame .out. of those negotiations in Paris indluded refe;'ence 
to Cambodla as It dId to Laos, llnd the expectation was that those ref-
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erences and the principles that lay behind them wou~d ultimately pro­
duce equivalent political and peacefu~ settle:nents m b<;>th Laos an.d 
Cambodia. They did in Laos. They dId not Ul Calubodla. So that IS 

what it implied in that particular reference. 
Mr. HAMILTON. That reference then refers to the discussions at the 

Paris Conference ~ 
Mr. HABm. In part but there are also, as you know, constant efforts 

throuo'h other means. There are other discussions that take place rele­
vant to the problem. I wOl~d ~lOt call the~ negotiatioJ?s ~ll the. sa:me 
sense that the Paris negotlatlOlls were formal negotlatlOns slttmg 
across the table. 

1973 EFFORTS 

Mr. HAMILTON. Let's move to the next paragraph "hich ill my copy 
says, "A number of major efforts toward negotiation were made in 
1973, efforts which were thwarted by the forced bombing halt in 
August of that year." Could you deE:cribe to ns what efforts were made 
in 1973, in what form, who made them, where were they made ~ 

Mr. HABm. Mr. Chairman, there is a certain amount of limitation 
on describing det.ails, indjviduals and negotiations that still have a 
bearing with nations and individuals that might still playa role, but 
let me say this: That beginning in early 1973 there were a series of 
contacts and discussions dealing with the subject of a peaceful settle­
ment in Cambodia . 

Mr. HAMILTON. By our Government to what government? 
Mr. HABm. By our Government. As I said earlier, I think we will 

have to establish in open session right now, Mr. Chairman, that it 
would not be appropriate for me 'to djscuss the details of negotiations 
to the extent that you obviously ·are seeking to pursue the matter. I 
did. take this period in detail and describe it date by date, action by 
actlOn and person by person to the chairman of your committee and 
to the ranking Republican member. I would suggest, therefore, that 
that be a matter that you either take up with them or that we could 
handle with their approval in some otner way. I do not think it is 
al)propriate to do so in this forum. 

Mr. HAMILTON. ' Vas that done orally to the chairman of this com­
mittee or in writing? 

BOMBING HALT AND NEGOTIATIONS 

Mr. HABm. Orally. In any event, let me set the stage for you so you 
know what lies behind it. As I said, there was a series of contacts 
and discussions that appeared to be extremely promising, and, just 
as they were approaching a serious stage, they were broken off by 
!,he other side and that was at the time of the legislating of the bomb­
mg halt. That is just a specific fact. 

Mr. H tUfILTON. Do you now favor a resumption of ' the bombing to 
get negotiations started? 

Mr. HABIB. Of course not, sir. 
Mr. HAMILTON. You do not g 
Mr. I-Lmm. Of course not. 
Mr. HAMILTON. 'Why do you blame the Congress, Mr. Habib, for 

thwarting the negotiations g 
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Mr. HABm. Mr. Chairman, I do not blame the Congress. The state­
ment that was issued by the Department yesterday was a statement 
of a series of events and facts dealing with the negotiations or 
attempts at negotiations to achieve a peaceful settlement m Cambodia. 

NEW YORK TIMES ARTICLE 

Mr. H AMILTON. Mr. Habib, in the morning Times there is a headline 
that says, "Habib Charges Congress Thwarted Cambodian 1973 P eace 
Effort." 

Mr. RaBm. That is what the New York Times said, Mr. Chairman; 
that is not what I said. I Clo not charge the Congress with anything. 
The statement issued by the Department yesterday and which I then 
went on into a press conference to answer any questions from the 
press. 
. [The article from the New York Times follows:] 

[From the New York Times, Mllr. 6, 1975J 

HA.nm CHARGES CONGRESS THWARTED CAMBODIAN 1973 PEACE EFFORT 

(By Leslie H. Gelb) 

W ASHINGTON.-The Ford Administration revived today a charge made by 
President Richard 1\1:. Nixon that Congress had thwarted promising efforts 
toward peace in Cambodia by requiring an end of the American bombing in 1973. 

The Administration has yet to document this charge. The only public discus­
sion of this matter was in the fall of 1974, when the outgoing American ambas­
sador in Phnom Penh described the efforts as no more than "normal diplomatic 
contacts." 

Asked whether the Administration had p'resented the evidence ,to Congress, 
Mr. Habib replied it had been given to senior legislators. 

One 'of them was Senator John J. Sparkman, Chairman of the Senate Foreign 
Relations Committee, whose account of what was presented to him appears to 
be at variance with Mr. Habib's account. 

SPARKMAN DOESN'T RECALL 

Mr. Sparkman said he did not remember "Mr. Habib's saying anything" that 
was not contained in a three-page statement given by the State Depar~ment 
official to the press today. 

Asked about the substance of the charge relating to the bombing halt, the 
Senator said: 

"I had never connected the two together and I suppose we had never known 
at that time about the negotiations so we couldn't connect the two together." 

Mr. Habib said it was Simply a fact that once the bombings stopped, the Com­
munist-led insurgents had little incentive to pursue negotiations. 

Mr. Habib's prepared statement listed the principles of the American 
negotiating efforts. They were, in effect, that the United States would support 
and accept any outcome agreed to by the parties themselves, including the 
reSignation of President Lon Nol. 

'These principles, which !I'[r. Habib said were still American policy, differed 
from statements made by American officials in Phnom Penh to visiting members 
of Congress. 

The officials said that, the hopeless situation of the Phnom Penh Government, 
the T nited States should now be seeking a "controlled solution or settlement" 
f o!' Cambodia. 

According to Congressional sources, "controlled solution or settlement" was 
defined as handing over power to the Cambodia insurgent's in an orderly fashion. 

A State Department official, who was questioned about this, said that the Con­
gressional visitors had misund€'rstoorl the explanation of a "controlled. solution" 
RS opposed to "an uncontrolled solution." Be said a "controlled solution" meant 
simply "an arrangem€'nt for a peaceful settlement hy some form of negotia tions." 

Mr. Habib's statement contained one-paragrallh descriptions of seven 



251 

negotiating efforts made by Washington - since the spring of 1973, and 
characterized t llem as "concerted, sustained and continual." 

But Mr. Habib's own summary shows a gap of over one year between "ex­
tremely promising" talks ill the summer of 1973 and the next effort, which was 
made ill October, 1974, when the military situation began to deteriorate. 

Questioned allOut this gap, Mr. HalJib said the subject had also come up in 
discussions in between. He declined to identity the dates, places, circumstances, 
or intermediaries in these efforts, saying that be did not want to close out 
channels for the future. 

Six of the seven efforts took place in the last five months. Everyone failed be­
cause of the intranSigence of the Cambodian insurgents, Mr. Habib said. 

'l'he only efforts described as serious was in the summer of 1973. In June of that 
year, Congress voted to stop the bomuing in Cambodia, despite warnings by 
President Nixon that this would destroy the chances for peace. The halt went 
into effect on Aug. 15. 

The parties involved in the effort were then reported t o be the Soviet Union, 
China and No,th Vietnam. 

In September, 19'74, Emory C. Swank, the outgoing American ambassador in 
Cambodia, was asked about these contacts. He responded, they were "normal 
diplomntic contacts," \vhich he wonl(l not describe as negotiations. 

Mr. Habib said today that "what I'm saying is not inconsistent with what 
Mr. Swank said." He then went on to say that the Amel'i can efforts in the summer 
of 1973 were "to a certain degree" bearing fruit. 

Mr. HAMILTON. \iV ere you in favor of the bombing halt, Mr. Habib ~ 
Mr. HABm. I was not at that time involved. 
Mr. HAMILTON. It was the policy of the administration to be against 

the ban on the bombing at the time ~ 
Mr. HABm. At the time of the bombing halt legislation- and I am 

now speaking from the record, not from personal involvement; at that 
time I was not in Washington-- . 

Mr. HAMILTON. And it is now the policy of the administration to 
support the ban on bombing, is that correct? 

Mr. HABm. The administration has made it clear that it does not 
propose and has not proposed any military action involving American 
forces in Indochina. In addition, as you know, Mr. ChaIrman, that 
is a prerogative of the Congress in the final analysis. The administra­
tion has made clear and we have been pursuing the policy that no ac­
tions of such a nature would be taken without the approval of the 
Congress. 

NEWSPAPER QUOTE 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Habib, let me read your statement that appeared 
in the newspaper this morning. It says : 

Philip C. Habib, Assistant Secretary of State, said at a news conference that 
just as negotiating efforts "appeared to be approaching a serious stage they were 
thwarted by the forced bombing halt in August that was legislated by the 
Congress." 

Mr. HABIB. Mr. Chairman, that was something that was in the state­
ment issued by the Department of State. Obviously that was what 
the correspondent was referring to. 

Mr. :HAMILTON. Are you denying the statement ~ 
Mr. IUBm. No, sir, on the contrary. I am telling you that what I 

alll trying to say to you is that that is a statement of fact. 
Mr. ILuULTON. It just appears to me, IVIr. Habib, t.hat yon are blam­

ing the Congress for stopping the negotiations at the same timt> that 
you are supporting a ban on the resumption of the bombing and I don't 
think you can have it both ways either. 

Mr. HABm. Let's take the simple circumstances. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Sir? 
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1973 SITUATION 

Mr. HABIB. Let's take 1973 and take the question that you are pos­
ing to me now. If we just get the facts on the record, I will address the facts. 

Beginning in early 1973 and going through mid-1973 there was a 
series of contacts and discussions which We characterized as extremely 
promising and, just as they appeared to be approaching a serious 
stage, there is no doubt about that, that was when the bombing llalt 
was legislated. At that point the other side broke off those discussions 
and contacts. I was not involved with that, but I am reading from 
the record. At the time the administration made clear ill public state­
ments-both at the time prior to the passage of the bill, when tlle bill 
was passed and vetoed and after the veto was overriden-that the 
passa~e of that legislation would interfere with the negotiation of the 
peace!ul settlement in Cambodia. Now that is a fact. 

EFFECT OF BOMBING HALT 

Mr. HA:AfILTON. Is the ban on bombing now in existence a hindrance 
to the beginning of negotiations ~ 

Mr. HABIB. The circwnstances are 110t the same at this moment and 
the comparison that you are seeking to make strikes me as being apart 
from the circumstances that presently affect the question of negotia­
tions or no negotiation. If you will note in the statement-

Mr. lliMILTON. The ban on the bombing that is now legislation, is 
the law of the land, is it or is it not a hindrance to the beginning of 
negotiations ~ 

Mr. HABIB. At the present time ~ 
Mr. HAMILTON. At the present time. 
Mr. HABIB. No, sir. 
Mr. }L\MILTON. It is not ~ 
Mr. HABIB. No, sir. That is not what the statement says. 
Mr. lliMILTON. I know it does not say that. I am asking you the 

question. It is not a hindrance at the present time to the beginninO" of 
negotiations ~ b 

Mr. HABIB. Not in my opinion; no. 
Mr. HAMILTON. And as I understand your testimo.ny it is not the 

intent of the administ~'ation to ~ecome invo~ved directly militarily in 
any way through the mtroductlOn of Amencan combat troops or air 
acti vity of any kind? 

Mr. I-L1BIB. There is no such. proposal on the part of the administra­
tion and I would refer you agall1 to the fact that that would require the 
permission of Congress. . 

WHY GAP BETWEEN 1973 AND OCTOBER 1974? 

Mr. HA.MILTON. Yes. 
N ow why was there no negotiating or di plomatic effort between these 

activities in 1973 mentioned in your statement and the next statement 
which is October of 1974? It is a lapse probably of about a year with 
no diplomatic activity. . 
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Mr. HABIB. That is a statement that is not quite in accordance with 
how I responded to the press yesterday, but they nevertheless wrote 
it that way. 

The answer is that what this outline was supposed to present was 
a summary of the negotiating efforts. It does not mean that in inter­
veninO" periods nothing else was done, that one operated in a vacuum. 
It is j~lst that in the intervening period the normal co~tacts that went 
on and the constant attempt to try to find some solutlOn of that sort 
does not appear in this outline, because this outline deals with the 
sjgnificant efforts. 

CONGRESS NEEDS SPECJFICITY 

Mr. HAMILTON. The thing that disturbs me, Mr. Habib, with regard 
to this statement is its lack of specificity. 

Mr. HABIB. I can lUlderstand that. 
Mr. HAMILTON. ,Ve are not talking about who in the American Gov­

ernment, We are not talking about what our position was, we are not 
talking about to whom we were speaking, at what time, in what forum. 
,Ve have a statement here saying that you have been engaged in the 
course of negotiations and, really, the number of specifics in that state­
ment are very few. 

Mr. HABIB. Mr. Chairman, if I could say two things about that. The 
origin of the statement lies in the fact that there have been a number 
of comments, and in effect one could call them accusations, that the 
administration has been singularly lacking in seeking a peaceful settle­
ment of the war in Cambodia. In the face of those types of accusations 
and comments it was considered desirable to set forth to the extent 
possible on the public record the importance which we have attached 
to the achievement of a peaceful settlement. The only way to do that ' 
and to do it in such a manner that would not either jeopardize the chan-' 
nels that are used and which undoubtedly will continue to be sought to 
be used, not to divulge the activities of others in a manner in which they 
would not wish them to be divulged, it was deemed desirable therefore: 
to put it in these rather general terms. Now nothing that is said in 
this outline is inconsistent with the facts, they are all directly related 
to the facts. 

CONGRESS DOESN'T KNOW FACTS 

Mr. HAMILTON. I am not snggesting, Mr. Habib, that they are; I just 
don't know what the facts are. 

Mr. HABIB. Well, the facts are as set forth there. But as to the 
detail that you ask for, it would not be appropriate in this forum to 
discuss those details. 

Mr. HAMILTON. At some point I think the members of the subcom­
mittee and the committee ought to be informed because as I think you 
recognize this is an important matter of interest to the Congress, the 
history of negotiations here. 

Mr. HABIB. That is why, of course, the administration did go through 
the usual and normal process of seeing to it that the chairman and 
the ranking minority member were both informed in the kind of detail 
with the specificity as to individuals, countriC's, times, dates and what 
was proposed and what was not proposed that you ha,"e asked for. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. du Pont. 

52-900-76-2 



254 

WHAT IS U.S. POI "ICY ? 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, I followed the history of our involvement il: Cam­

bodia and Indochina generally over the past ~ or 5 years . wIth .the 
feeling that our policy is being enacted perhaps ill a dream-If not ill a. 
dream at least in a dense fog. It is very unclear to. me what we ~re 
trying to accomplish and spec.ific~lly how we a~e t~'Ylllg to ll:ccomphsh 
it and I would set as our obJectlve, or the obJectIve of thIS subc<?m­
mittee in these hearings, an effort to lift that fog and get a clear V1ew 
of where we are going and how we are going to get there. I should say 
at the start that I remain extremely skeptical of the value of any 
increased aid for Cambodia 01' for South Vietnam. 

Now I would like to learn just what it is that the administration 
would like to do and how your request for an additional $220 millioll 
in aid is going to help achieve that objective. 

Mr. fuBm.jYes, sir. 
U.s. OBJEOTIVES 

Mr. DU PONT. Now, specifically, maybe we can address ourselves ({I 

two questions. First could we define what the maximum U.S. object j \ '.' 
is ~ Is it a stalemate ~ Is it a military victory ~ Is it a negotiated settle­
ment? Or is it something else ~ 

As far as the $220 million is concerned, that would be the second 
question. If we agreed to authorize that money, how much good will 
it do? How long will it last? And when it has expired, what is the 
next step? Will you be back again a year hence for another $400 
million? 

Maybe we could begin with the statement that you make on page 11 
of your opening remarks this morning, and I quote: 

Tbe Cambodian Communists bave been adamantly opposed to a negotiated 
settlement, and we believe their attitude is unlikely to change unless and uutil 
tbey conclude that military victory is not possible. 

If I were on the other side, I would have a long reach to come to that 
conclusion. It looks to me like military victory is very possible and per­
haps we could start with our overall objective in the context of that 
statement. 

WE SEEK NO MILITARY VICTORY 

Mr. H ABm. Yes, sir. I think that sets a very good outline for discus­
sion of the subject. I will try to respond in the precise order that you 
posed the questions. . 

In terms of our objective, we do not seek the military victory. In the 
first place we are not invo]ved militarily nor does the 'Khmer Govern­
me:tt, the government ir: Phno~ Penh, seek a military victory. We 
~ehev~ that the CambodIan conflIct should be settled by a negotiation 
mlolvmg all. the ele~ents.and 1ll: such a manner as to bring about an 
orderly solutlon to a ~1tU~tlO!l whICh serves no pu.rpose for allyone. 

Our long stated obJectIve 1S an early compromIse settlement in Cam­
bodja and I woulcllike to note in that re2:ard that we aTe and have been 
guided by the prin~iples that we set fOl:th in the paper that we issued 
yest~rday. The Umted States will support any negotiations that the 
partles themselves are prepared to support. The United States will 



255 

accept any outcome from the negotiations that the parties themselves 
will accept, and as far as the Umted States is concerned the personali­
ties involved will not themselves constitute obstacles of any kind to a 
settlement. 

Now with respect to the request for supplementary assistance and its 
.relationship to that objective- -

COMPROMISED SETTLEMENT 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Secretary, may I interrupt a moment here? If 
.Qur objective is a compromised settlement, is it your view that a mili­
-tary stalemate js an essential step to reaching that settlement? 

Mr. lliBm. If you characterize as a military stalemate the accep­
tance of the other side that they cannot win a military victory and the 
;acceptance by the Plinom Penh side that they do not seek a miJitary 
victory, the answer is' yes. So I would say yes. As a matter of fact, I 
was about in a way to address that in the next statement I was going to 
:make. 

The provision of supplementary assistance that is sought is not to 
permit the government of Phnom Penh to take the offensive and 
sweep the Khmer R.ouge out of the countryside and restore their au­
thority over the entire country. On the contrary both with respect to 
-their statements- that is, the government of Phnom Penh and the posi­
·tion we have taken- the purpose would be to permit the reestablish­
ment of that kind of military equilibrium that is necessary in order to 
,get a political settlement. 

The other side has made it very clear both to the people in Phnom 
P enh and to us, I might say, that they are not interested in a negoti­
.ated settlement either at this time or at other times when it looks as 
if something might develop, and in each case the indications are quite 
.clear that it is the military course that is being pursued. For the 
moment that seems to attract them as a way to in effect take it over 
-and be able to restructure the situation within their own image and 
·.Qbjectives. 

SUPPLEMENTARY AID 

The supplementary assistance that is being sought will prevent the 
present situation from deteriorating to the point to where military 
vjctory does in fact take place as far as the other side is concerned. 

-Dne can say this with some precision: That unless supplementary as­
sistance is provided to the government in Cambodia, they will not be 
able to resist the military onslaught that they are presently facing. 

I would go further and say that I cannot promise you and no one 
..can assure you that the provision of military assistance will lead to a 
political settlement, but I can say with a degree of certainty that the 
'failure to provide supplementary military assistance will assure that 
you don't get a political settlement. I am trying to be quite clear on 
·that point. I don't think any of us should mislead the committee. If 
you provide the supplementary assistance, I cannot say to yon with 
any Cl.egree of assurance that that will guarantee a political settlement, 
'but I can gnarantee you that there will be no political settlement un­
less the -people in Phnom Penh have the capacity to resist what they 
;are up against. 
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FUTliRE UNCERTAIN 

You asked how long and win we be back again? The answer to that;-, 
depends upon the other side in many respects. If in effect the proyi-. 
sion of assistance permits the government in Phnom Pe~ to mam- · 
tain its perimeter, as we are told by our people that we wIll be able to. 
do, to retain its hold over the two-thirds of the population that now­
look to it for support, to reestablish some kind of equilibrium, will the· 
other side then be prepared to. deal in a reasonable manner within the· 
very flexible terms that have been set forth by the ~overnment in. 
Phnom Penh and by anybody who is seeking a peacerul settlement?' 
I don't know the answer to that. That is, circumstances will prove it. 

Will we be back again? The answer is we are already back again .. 
There is a fiscal 1976 budget and there is, of course, provision in that 
budget for the continuation of military assistance. If the war ends­
and the day the war ends the requirement ends-if it ends with a . 
cease-fire and an accommodation and the kind of compromise settle­
ment that we have spoken of, then obviously the provision of milita,ry" 
assistance will no longer be necessary. 

Mr. DU PONT. So, Mr. Secretary, in other words this $200 milliol1\ 
does not represent the light at the end of the tunnel? 

Mr. HABIB. I would never use that point. 

JUST MORE AID 

Mr. DU PONT. This is one more request in a series of requests that~ 
you expect to be making to continue our support of the government. 
of Cambodia? 

Mr. HABIB. I would be very careful not to use phrases like light at 
the end of the tunnel, they have never been favorite phrases of mine_ 
I have had too much experience in this area. 

Mr. DU PONT. But it is a continuing process. this is not the last pay­
ment at which time the mortgage will be lifted? 

Mr. HABIB. Unless there is a peaceful settlement. 1£ there is a peace­
ful settlement, then I would consider it if not the last at least it is the· 
end of the road as far as military assistance is concerned. 

Mr. DU PONT. 0 '£ course. 
Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. HAl\nLTo~. :Mr. Fountain. 
Mr. HABIB. I wanted to answer your last quest10n if I could. You' 

asked the question which I think can be answered in one sentence. You 
say is military victory possible? The answer is for our side or for the· 
?ide we hav~ bee!! sl~p1?0rtin~ if I can put it that way-they don't seek­
It and I don t thmk It IS pOSSIble. They don't seek it so it does not make­
any difference. That is not their course, but for the other side that is-: 
what they seek and it is possible if the government in Phnom Penru 
does not. have the resources to resist. 

Mr. HA~nLToN. Mr. Fountain. 
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PARTIES IN CAMBODIA 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Habib, who are the parties involved in the conflict in Cambodia 

rright now~ Who are we supporting and who are we opposing~ 
Mr. HABIB. At the present time, the principal parties to the con­

;:fiict, of course, are the government of Plmom Penh which has, in effect, 
'been the inheritor of previous governments in that area. Their op­
J)onents can be characterized as a mixture. They call themselves dif-
ferent things. There is an exile government in Peking headed by 
"Prince Sihanouk, which calls itself the Unified National Royal Khmer 
nGovermnent. That is the best translation I can put in EnglIsh. 

They also have a iorce at work called the Unified National Khmer' 
Force which generally is characterized as the Khmer Rouge or the Red 

lChmer or the Khmer Communists. These are the combatant forces in 
-the field. Their leadership are not alllmown, but those who are identi-
-fied are Cambodians, some of whom-the principal leaders-were in 
fact exiled at one time by Prince Sihanouk when he was in Phnom 
-Penh. They spent many years in Hanoi and were reinserted, you might 

::say, into the situation following the downfall of Sihanouk. 

UNITY OF OPPOSITION NOT CLEAR 

The degree of unity that exists or does not exist, and who has the 
,!power and who does not have the power on that side, is a subject of 
considerable debate and analysis. It is quite clear that the Khmer 
Rouge or the Khmer Communists are not simply an arm of a unified 
.government with Sihanouk sitting in Peking. They have a presence, 
a life, and a leadership of their own, and it is a hard line. The evidence 
is quite clear that they take their inspiration and orders from Hanoi. 

Now, as far as other elements involved, there are some North Viet­
namese forces in Cambodia at the present time. To the best of our 

1mowledge at the present time, they are not principally involved in 
the major combat activities. These are Khmer forces, Cambodians, 
"but the North Vietnamese do provide advisers, they do provide train­
ing, they do provide the logistical tail that supports and sustains the 
'Khmer Rouge. They also exist in the border areas in terms of base 
-areas directed toward South Vietnam, but that has nothing to do 
.. directly with the struggle in Cambodia itself. 

COMMUNIST SUPPLIES 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Can you give us any information as to the type and 
".amount of military supplies which the Communist forces are getting 
and from where they are getting them? 

Mr. HABIB. We have practically no estimate with respect to Cam­
'bodia as to the amount. What we know is the nature, the origin, and 
·the manner in which those supplies get there. The Khmer Rouge 
'forces are armed as light infantry forces with a full range of modern 
"light infantry weapons from the AK-47 recoilless rifles, l07-milli­
~meter rockets, the usualr8 nge of mortars, the full range of what we 
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would call infantry weapons plus a few howitzers that have been cap­
tured, and this force is maneuverable and, as I say, very effectively 
armed with that range of weapons. They receive these weapons via. 
Hanoi through a system that comes down from Hanoi through the 
Laos corridor and then into Cambodia along various routes, road and 
river. The ultimate origin of the weapons would be Russian and!. 
Chinese, with a very heavy element of Chinese in regard to these. 

GETTING U.S.S.R. AND CHINA INVOLVED 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. That leads to my next question, and that is why r 
asked the basic question. Are we supposed to be engaged in improved' 
relations with China and Russia when we refer to so-called detente?' 
Are we undertaking any negotiations or talks to get Communist Russia: 
and Communist China into this picture to try to bring about a nego­
tiated settlement and to bring an end to the fighting in CambodIa?' 

Mr. HABIB. Over a long period of time we have made it very clear­
that that is exactly what we would hope to see, but there has been no, 
substantial, positive response in that regard. 

MI'. FOUNTAIN. My time has already been taken up in your response· 
to my question, but I wanted a detailed analysis. 

Mr. HABIB. I am sorry. It is very complicated. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. vVe don't know precisely who is fighting, who we 

flT'C supporting and who is involved. 
Mr. HABIB. If there is any question about that, I think I have laid 

it pretty clearly on the line. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. I think you have. It seems to me that at a time when 

we are concentrating on detente with Russia and we are trying to im­
prove relations with China, that we ought not to just continue to base· 
our decisions upon some refusal they may have made some time back. 
Rather, we ought to be endeavoring daily to get them involved in 
some settlement. It seems to me that we might be involved in Cam­
bodia in what could be an analogous situation to the North-South 
Vietnam situation. Would you agree that ought to be true, even though 
we agree we are not going to become involved militarily? 

Mr. HABIB. To a certain extent, yes, sir, and I would say in response 
to your first remark that we are engaged in a continuing effort to do­
just that. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Let me ask this one question, Mr. Chairman. 
MI'. HAMILTON. Yes. 
Mr. HABIB. It is not a one-time affair. 

HELP OF OTHER COUNTRIES 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Is any other country in the world-any country 
other than America-trying to bring about a negotiated settlement 
there~ 

Mr.lliBIB. Yes, sir. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Who? 
Mr. HABIB. Now, there you go. You see, you are putting me on the· 

spot again. If I were to identify, then it would be inappropriate for­
me--
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Mr. FOUNTAIN. Are there leaders of other countries who are now 
engaged in the process of trying to bring about an end to this civil 
WM~ . 

Mr. HABIB. I would refer you to the statement we made yesterday 
which deals precisely with that question, Mr. Congressman. We have 
apprised certain friendly governments with clear interests and con­
cerns in the region and with access to governments supporting the 
GRUNK-the GRUNK being that thing I defined for you awhile 
ago-of our efforts to move the conflict to a negotiated solution, and to 
the degree of flexibility in our approach. They could offer no help. 
That is not to say they would not wish to, that they didn't try to, but 
they could offer no help. They run up against the same thing that we 
run up against, and that is that when the other fellow is determined to 
pursue a military course, he is not about at the moment prepared to 
talk. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HA~ITLTON. Mr. Winn. 

WlllJRE DO WE GO FROM: HERE? 

Mr. WINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, on page 10 you say the only logical and fair solution 

is one involving negotiations and a compromise settlement. You just 
say the other side won't talk. What is the next alt~rnative ~ I think 
t.lJat is what--

Mr. HABIB. The alternative is to create a situation in which they 
may see it in their interest to talk. There have been such situations ill 
the past, but each time they have been sort of set aside in their strategy 
in favor of the military course. This is not unusual. 'Ve face the same 
thing at times in Vietnam. What they seem to have done, and we know 
this, at various times they have made choices. We know this very 
definitely in the case of Cambodia, that at a number of stages the 
leadership of the insurgents carefully considered two options-should 
we negotiate, should we seek a military victory ~ 

The assumption that they were making each time was that, if we 
do not negotiate, we can still always come back to that after we have 
tried the military course, because they have one advantage, you might. 
say, in such a confrontation. They know that the Khmer Republic, the 
people in Phnom Penh and we who support them, favor a negotiated 
settlement. So you are always in the position where the other guy feels 
free to use the military option when he wants to, knowing that he can 
come back to the negotiating option because basically he is dealing 
with people who don't want to see a continuation of the military 
conflict. 

OVERTURES OF OTHER SIDE 

Mr. WINN. Have they made any overtures to negotiate a compromise 
settlement ~ 

Mr. HABIB. There were at times indications that they WeI'e prepared 
to consider that seriously, but they never followed through, they never 
came to any final fruition. 

MI'. WINN. Did they make the overtures? 
Mr. HABIB. I think it is a question of interchange, exchange. 



260 

Mr. WINN. Are we talking directly to those I?eo~le inyolved ~ 
Mr. HABIB. There are various ways of commumcatmg dIrectly ana. 

indirectly. 
Mr. WINN. I realize that. 
Mr. HABIB. Either way is equally effective, ~ might ~aY" Inter­

mediaries are a very useful thinO' in the exploratIOn of posItIons, and 
I would say that there have bee; very definite att~mpts at developing 
the modalities of a settlement so that the other sIde has a very clear 
idea of what could be, if they wished to abandon the military side 
and pursue instead a negotiated solution. 

THE 1973 COMMITl\{ENTS 

Mr. WINN. I am a little vague in my mind on the extent of the 1973 
-commitments which I believe you said were made in Paris. 

Mr. ILrnIB. I think that to be something worth reading into the 
record, sir. 

Could I have the Paris agreement, please. It is a very brief thing, 
but I think it is worth reading. 

Mr. WINN. If it is brief. 
Mr. HABIB. The committee should have the precise language. 
Mr. WINN. I am talking about as far as Cambodia is concerned. 
Mr. HABIB. I am talking about what was signed, yes, sir. 
Mr. WINN. All right. 
Mr. HABm. And then was endorsed by the 12-party conference which 

included the Soviet Union and China. 
It is chapter 7, article XX A-B of the agreement. 
The parties participating in the Paris Conference on Vietnam undertake to 

·refrain from using the territory of Cambodia and the territory of Laos to 
-encroach on the sovereignty and security of one another. Foreign countries shall 
put an end to all military activities in Cambodia and Laos, totally withdraw 
and refrain from reintroducing into these countries troops, military advisers, 
military personnel, armaments and munitions and war material. 

Now what happened ~ 
Mr. WINN. The North Vietnamese did not agree to this~ 
Mr. HABIB. Yes, sir, they agreed to it but they didn't implement it, 

like so many of the articles in the Paris agreement.. 

BLOODBATH THEORY 

Mr. WINN. One final question, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, we read constantly in the press about the possible 

bloodbath if the Cambodian Government would fall. Could you tell 
the corrn;ni.ttee your personal opinion and why-well, tell us your per­
sonal opllllon first. 

Mr. HABIB. I accompanied the delegation that went to Cambodia 
from the ConO'ress last week. 

Mr. WI N. Yes. 
!y1r. ~Bm. In. the cOl,lrse of that :risit, t~at . day the delegation was 

bnefed It met w~t~ varIOUS people, It al~o. III Its own way spread out 
{)ver the area, vlslted refugee camps, vlslted the troops, visited the 
perimeter, visited the hospitals--

Mr. WINN. I think we are familiar with all that. 
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PEOPLE IlAVE FEARS 

Mr. HABm. That is an important element in terms of the conclusion 
that one draws, both from the opinion of people on the ground, the 
experience that the Cambodia~ people have already had in th.ose areas 
in which the Khmer Commulllsts have taken over, and the eVidence of 
the testimony of the people talked to in those camps and in those 
centers. 

Do r believe that the Khmer Communists would in effect engage in 
a bloodbath if they swept across, won a military victory? All the evi­
dence is that is precisely what has happened in those areas where they 
have swept across and taken cities and villages, and it is certainly what 
the Khmer fear and it is what the testimony attested to. 

r mean one can go through a horrible description of some of the 
things that were said-the executions of leadership, the manner in 
which these things were done, the manner in which people were treated 
and are treated in areas taken over by the Communists. 

FEELING OF REVENGE 

Mr. VVINN. Is there a deep feeling of revenge? Do you see that? 
Mr. HABm. If it were only a question of--
Mr. WINN. If they won a military victory, would that military vic­

tory go on past that into a deep feeling of revenge against the people of 
Cambodia? 

Mr. lliBm. It goes beyond the feeling of revenge. That is one of the 
problems in a circumstance like this. You are dealing with a ruthless. 
organized system which intends to impose a thorough system on a so-­
ciety which has rejected that system previously, and whose general 
cultural values normally reject that system. When the Communists 
move into these areas, it is not just simply a question of moving through 
and you put a mayor in the city hall, that is not the way they work~ 
Their intent-and we have had some study in this regard-is in effect 
restructuring the society. 

EXAMPLE 

r will give you an example that was given to us by Cambodians. For 
example, the Cambodian people are Buddhists, and their Buddllism 
is very much a part of the national ethic. Certain things have been 
historically true in Cambodia. A man grows up and he spends a cer­
tain amount of time frequently in contemplation. Pagodas abound. 
When you drive into Phnom Penh, no matter in which direction you 
look you see pagodas. Buddhism is a part of life and the Khmer Com­
munists don't like that. They consider it to be unproductive, they 
don't allow the monks to function. They don't use the pagodas in the 
manner for which they were obviously built. The Cambodians resent 
very deeply the attempt to dereligionize them, if you want to call it 
that. . 

Take the question of the Cambodian attachment to land. Cambodia. 
is basically a country of small peasant holdings with great attachment 
to the land. The question of extended family relationships to the Jand, 
the Communists don't permit that to be sustained and the Cambodians 
know this. The Cambodians resent being put into communal agricul­
ture, they resent the impositions the Communists put on them. 
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}Ir. \~-Il'l'. SO in answer to my question you are saying that if tlwl'e 
js a military takeover by the Communists, then you fee~ that therll 
.automatically because of all the background matenal you Just gave liS, 

would be a bldodbath much deeper than just strictly a military victory 1 
MI'. lIABm. That is a widely held belief to which I subscriPA, 
Mr. WINN. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Yatron. 

CONTROLLED SITUATION NEEDED 

Mr. Y ATRON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, the U.S. Ambassador to Camb?dia has indicated the 

oObjective of the United States in that co~try. IS to s.eek a .controlJed 
situation as opposed to ~n ullcontI'<?lled sItnatlOr: :whIch .mIght r.es~llt 
in the United States failmg to provIde further mIlItary ald. Is thIS 1I1-

·deed U .S. policy as you understand it ~ 
Mr. HABIB. It is not inconsistent. Let me define what that means 

'because I t.hink there is something of an imprecise definition in the 
press. 

'\Vhat that means very simply is a controlled solution, one that is 
negotiated. It is one in which the results are understood, agreed to ulHl 
put into effect in some rational way; it is a rational solution. An Ull­

controlled solution-what is meant by that is simply where they sweep 
down across and wipe out their opposition and take over. That is an 
uncontrolled solution. It is not some sort of fancy verbiage. It is the 
difference between an agreed, negotiated, rational settlement and an 
irrational settlement by complete use of force. 

COALITION GOVERNMENT 

Mr. YATRON. "Vould it necessarily involve, as an example, a coalition 
government ~ 

Mr. HABm. It could involve anything that the parties concerned 
would determine is suitable to the circumstances. Now you know, the 
idea that one can cite and immediately define precisely what that settle­
ment would be is hard to do at this distance, but what we have made 
very clear is that whatever settlement is arrived at in this rational way 
that I spoke of a while ago would be acceptable. It is not a question 
<>f whether it is acceptable to us, it is a question of whether it is accept­
.able to the people on the ground. They are the Ol1es in the final analysis 
that have to accept it, and the government in Phnom Penh has made 
very clear that that is precisely what it seeks, that is, some kind of a 
compromise settlement in which all the elements could playa role. 

N ow one can characterize that in any way one wishes. They have said 
they are prepared to talk about that without any preconditions what­
soever. The leadership has gone so far as to say that they would be no 
<>bstacle in the way of any such kind of a peaceful settlement. 

ROLE OF SIHA.NOUK 

Mr. YATRON. What if Prince Sihanouk were invited to take over the 
reins of government with the sole stipUlation that all Cambodians who 
wished to leave the country would be allowed to go unmolested ~ Would 
this be a considered a controlled situation? 



263 

Mr.lIABIB. Well, it would depend on how that would come about. Is 
~hat the result of the negotiations or the discussions that we envisaged 
,n, while ago ~ If that was an agreed solution that came out of that kind 
.of discussions, then it would be of course a controlled solution. 

Mr. YATRON. Mr. Secretary, it is said that the Lon Nol government 
no longer has enough respect to be able to mobilize Cambodian society 
..in an all out effort to defend that country. Now is this true and what 
.are the political alternatives to the Lon Nol government in your 
· opinion~ 

LON NOL GOVERNMENT NOT EFFECTIVE 

Mr. lIABIB. Mr. Congressman, the Lon N 01 government is not th~ 
most effective government in the world. It is quite clear that they face 
;great problems and they have faced them, but to characterize them as 
beinO' unable to organize society is a little bit beyond the reality. After 
all, there is considerable organization in the resistance that is presently 
going on in Cambodia. I would remind you that in 1970 when that 
.government came to power, Cambodia was a country that had an army 
·of less than 35,000, or basically a rag-tag constabulary. 

The buildup, the organization of the resistance to the onslaught 
which they have faced, does not simply characterize them as being un­
.able to organize. I would not want to mislead you that they have got 
everybody sort of in the trenches and ready to go, and that this is an 
.efficient, highly structured system in which all the institutions func­
tion-it is not. Nor is it, I might point out, very repressive. It is not a 
system under which people are dealt with in some sort of irrational 
.malmer. They face, however, a different kind of an opponent and that 
is one of the reasons that so many of the Cambodians come over when 
the Commullists move into an area, the people come out and come back 
to the government areas because they don't want to be structured or 
·organized. 

In the very inefficiencies of the government in some ways lies its 
attractions to the Cambodian people, if you want to call it that. It is a 
fact of ]ife that they are not as encadred and as structured as the 
people that they are facing. 

DOMINO THEORY 

Mr. YATRON. One final question. One of the reasons cited often for 
continued assistance to Cambodia is that if it falls it will have a domino 
·effect on its neighbors, yet Thailand-a potential domino if Cambodia 
becomes Communist-has shown little inclination to participate in any 
direct way in the fight against the Khmer Communists. What is more, 
they recently asked that all U.S. troops be removed within 18 months. 

"The Thai do not seem concerned that their country may become a 
.domino. Now my question is, why not ~ 

Mr. HABIB. I don't think that is quite the situation, Mr. Congress­
man. In the first place one can argue about a domino theory, it has 
'beco~e a word that people are. aut?matically either for or reject. The 
Thal, who are the closest dommo, If you want to consider them that, 
~lave expressed th~ir concern in very rea] terms. As a matter of fact, 

.~ust last week theIr Ambassador here made a statement about it-I 
·don't have it with me, I take it. 

Am I right, or do I ~ Do you have it ~ 
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CONCERNS EXPRESSED 

Their government .has indi~ated their ~o~?ern. They have also for­
quite some time provIded conslder~ble facil~tIes ~or the support ~f the­
Cambodian Government. The airlIft that fhes, flIes off ThaI terrItory .. 
The facilitation of the passage of goods is from Thai territory. They 
have also provided facilities for the training of Cambodian forces in, 
Thailand. 

Now as to their statement about U.S. forces withdrawing in 18· 
months, as you know we have m~de it quite clear for some.time that the· 
presence of U.S. forces in ThaIland was not a ~ecessa!'Ily perpetual­
operation. We have already reduce~ our. forc~s In ~halland su~st~n­
tJally, and we have a rogular ongoIng dlscusslOn WIth the ThaI WIth, 
regard to the continual draw down of U.S. forces in Thailand. Now 
whether they set the 18 months period that was in a statement, it is· 
not yet a formal proposition that has been put to us, I might point out,. 
but whether or not they set it at that for one reason or another, it 
reflects at least their recognition of some ongoing requirement for that, 
base structure to bo maintained. 

I would not agree that the Thai are not concerned. On the contrary ,_ 
we have every indication ITom the Thai themselves that they are quite· 
concerned. 

Mr. Y ATRON. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. HAMILTON. MI'. Bonker. 

SITUATION ALL TOO FAMILIAR 

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Secretary, I would like to read just a brief para-­
graph from a news weekly recently. 

To Americans it all !leems so singularly familiar. They thought they had made 
their separate peace in Indochina 2 years ago. The Paris Peace Agreement was" 
Signed, the troops came home, the Nobel Prizes were handed out and the United 
States tried mightily to bury the decade long nightmare. Suddenly there was the 
war all over again back on the front pages, back on the television screens, back~ 
in the fears of Americans. President Ford became the fifth American President 
to call on his countrymen to try to !lave the floundering Southeast Asian land. 

HOW MUCH LONGER WILL $ 222 MILLION HELP US? 

We are faced again, Mr. Secretary, with the same questions and the" 
same moral dilemma. I would like to ask the question that was already­
as~~d earlier aJ:iout how much ~onger we are going to be engaged in ar 

Illlhtary effort In Southeast ASIa, how much more bloodshed' and what 
the ultimate cost will be to the American people. More specifically, r 
would like to know in your opinion how much longer will the $222· 
mil1ion appropriation carry us ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Mr. Congressman, we are not ourselves engaged and r 
think that is one of the consequences of the Paris agreement with 
which we can be satisfied. We are engaged in terms of the provision 
of resourc.es to the people in the area, just as the other side that opposes· 
them receIves resources .from their patrons. One of the few continuing­
consequences of the P aris agreement that one can look to with some' 
satisfaction is the fact that we are not engaged we withdrew our -
forces and we did not reintroduce them. ' 
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- Now I don't know, as I said earlier, how long we are going to have 
to provide the resources. I would hope we would not have to in the 
wake of a negotiated settlement. That is what the Paris agreement 
was supposed to do. The Paris agreement very carefully provided that 
there would not even be the introduction of military goods, material 
into the area except on a 1 to 1 basis; that is to say, if thev were used 
up. We have not even met that 1 to 1 basis of replacement,' whereas on 

-the other side they have not only met it but they have exceeden it in 
-terms of complete violation of the provisions of the agreement in that 
,respect. 

PURPOSE OF .$ 222 MILLION 

Now what will the $222 million, Or what will the present supplemen­
-tal assistance that we are seeking, provide ~ What it will provide is the 
· capacity for the Cambodian Government to continue itR reslstance 
-to the forcible military takeover that the other side is attempting to 
inflict upon them. It will not, as I said earlier, provide them the means 

-to military victory which they do not seek. The hope therefore-and 
not one which I can say with any absolute assurance will occur-is 

--that, if you reestablish a military equilibrium, the other side will see 
-the value and the desirability of reverting to a political Rett-lement, 
· one in which all of the elements could be involven, in which they 
would have a role and a role which has not been denied them or re­

jected by the present government in Phnom Penh. Now, beyond that 
to-try to make any promises to you, I don't know what else I can say. 
If I were to go beyond that, I think I would be misleading the 

· committee. 
HOW LONG WILL AID LAST? 

Mr. BONKER. If no settlement is . .achieved, then how long will the 
, supplemental appropriation sustain the Cambodian army ~ 

Mr. HABIB. The supplemental appropriation that we arE'. seeking is 
within the fiscal year 1975 budget. There is, of course, fiscal yea1' 1976. 

' The Congress, as you know, will determine what level of snpport will 
-be provided in 1976. The amOlmts that are being requested now are 
both on the economic and the military side, although we have con-

· centrated on the military assistance. There is also an equally important 
_requirement for the economic side which is mainly in the form of 
Public Law 480- food commodities; if those amounts are provided, 
then we can see with some assurance a food supply that takes us 
through the fall, and a military level of military supply that will get 

-them through the present dry season campaign period. 
By that time you will be into fiscal year 1976 and the presumption 

-will be, if there is a continuing need and if there is no poJitical settle-
-ment and if there is a continuing need, then it will be funden from 
· fiscal year 1976 funds. 

Have I answered your question ~ 
Mr. BONKER. You have. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Broomfield. 

TIME FOR CONGRElSSION AL ACTION 

Mr. BROO:M:FIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, how much time is there left for Congress to act 

: before this situation is beyond the point of hope ~ 
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Mr. HABIB. Mr. Congressman, I would characterize the -request be­
fore Congress as an urgen~ request. I would ~esitate t.o put any date 
or cutoff date beyond WhICh, you know-thmgs don't happen that 
way. The pipeline exists wit~lin the obliga~iona~ authority tl~a,t the 
Congress has presently authOrIzed the admllllstratlOn. 

EXTENT OF THE PIPELINE 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. When does that pipeline run out? 
Mr. HABIB. You can't tell when the pipeline is going to J;"UR out 

unless you can tell what the level of consumption is going to be. Now,. 
for example-if you could tell me at what level the conflict is goi.ng to> 
go, we can tell you at what lcvel the supplies will be llsed np. It is cy­
clical; 1 week up, 1 week down. Then you will run at 600 tons per day 
1 week and 300 or 400 tons per day another week. The same thing is~ 
of course, not true in terms of food. 

First you have the straight line requirement~ and in that regard 
there is enough food in the pipeline now-it is in the pipeline now- tQl 
actually feed them through say the end of this fiscal year, but as yoU' 
know on Public Law 480 commodities you have to have a lead time:' 
you have to buy them, you have to ship them, you have to get thp,m in. 
So lIDless we get the authority to contract for Public Law 480 com­
modities now for shipment after the end of the fiscal year, you won't 
have any food comillg in. You will get a bubble in the. food pipeLine 
which of course will mean they will run out of food. So the answer to> 
your question is that it is urgent. It is immediate in terms of decision 
and that is why the administration has put the problem as an urgent 
one to the Congress for congressional decision. 

AMlIfUNITION SUPPLY 

Mr. BROmfFIELD. It was my understanding that the ammunition 
would be running out within a few weeks; is that true, at the current 
levels? 

Mr. HABm. I don't like to put a date on it. I would say that the end' 
would be visible within a few weeks, depending upon the rate of usage. 
I just don't want to commit myself to a date and then someone will" 
say to me, you lied to the Congress; they' ended up with so many 'tons: 
still in stock. What I would say is that unless the decision i8 made and 
the obligational authority is provided to maintain the flow of muni­
tions-and it is mostly ammunition, about 80 percent ammunition that 
is in the request-then you will reach a point when' the p,ifectiveness: 
of supply is en ded. Now it may not be II' hen vou have got the last. round 
or the last bullet fired, but it may be shorter than t.hat. I can assme' 
you that on the basis of my own observation of it, and discussion with 
!,he people on the ground, that the urgency of the request to Congress. 
IS real. 

RESULTS OF REDUCEJ) AID 

Mr .. BROOMFIELD. All right. The other question that I have, the· 
executIve branch has requested $222 million. What if this is scaled 
down to say somewhere around $120 million, $125 million, what hap­
pens then? 
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Mr. HABIB. That affects the rate. That would be immediately related 
t.o the rate of usage. This not something that people put in the bank. 
I f the rate of usage was such that it would fit within that limit, then 
there would not be any problem. You could get through the dry sea­
son. If there were a requirement for more and it was not there, then 
pt'psumably the Cambodians would suffer militarily. You would be 
at a disadvahtage. 

CAN Al\{MUNITION BE DELIVF..RED? 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. In view of the deteriorating situation that prevails 
there from day-to-day, is it possible that you can get ammunition in 
there? 

Mr. HABIB. Well, it is being gotten in and in quantities sufficient 
to maintain present usage rates. It is being air-lifted in as you know_ 
Now when one talks about the deteriorating situation, as of the time 
we were there the perimeter was being held fairly well. Now the 
Khmer Ronge have been attacking that perimeter, as you know 
from reading the newspapers. So far it appears they are being held 
substantially, and I was assured and the delegation that went out 
there was assured by what one can only assume are competent authori­
ties, including our own military authorities, that, if the assistance 
"ere provided, the Cambodian forces would be able to hold the perim­
pte]'. Now that was said to us by our own military people and by the 
Cambodians. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Zablocki. 

POSSIBLE AID MIXES 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am very pleased to be here as a guest. As you know, Mr. Chairman, 

for some 14 years it has been my prime interest area as the chairman 
of the Far East Subcommittee. Therefore, I appreciate the oppor­
tunity to ask one or two questions and of course to express my appre­
ciation to the Secretary for his testimony. His replies as always are 
succinct and responsive to the questions. 

As to the economic and military aid to Cambodia, Mr. Secretary, 
we have those who say economic aid, yes, at least to some degree; 
military aid, none at all. I realize that on page 11 you touch upon 
this matter as to the need of a mix of economic and military aid. 
However, there are others who say no aid at all, period. They claim 
the Lon Nol government is corrupt and that the United States aid 
does not reach the poor, the needy, and the starving. The public wants 
the truth known. If there are shortcomings can they be corrected ~ 
If we are going to give aid, we want the aid to be effective; we want" 
the aid to be available to the people for whom it is intended. 

Now I would like to ask, your assessment of the mix of econ0mic 
a!ld minimal military assist.ance, versus no military aid, only economic 
ald. 

MIUT,\RY AND ECONOMIC AID NEEDED 

Mr. HABIB. Mr. Congressman, I think that the administration is 
~o~l'ect in stating its requirement for both military a.nd economic aid 
If It is going to be effective; they are indi visibla in a cirCllrnstance like 
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this. If you don't have forces available to protect the population that 
is within Phnom Penh and the other major cities, how are you going 
to be able to get your economic aid to them? I mean if the place is 
overrun, then it 1S not only military aid that will not be able to get in, 
but I doubt whether economic aid will be able to get in either. Certainly 
you can't perceive of any way in which economic aid can be dissemi­
nated to those who need it if you do not have at least that degree of 
military equilibrium that enables them to maintain the integrity of 
their positions. 

ow economic aid basically consists of, for the most part, food and 
certain essentials-medicines, supplementals, petroleum to move things 
around in a civilian economy. Now as to the charge that economic aid 
does not reach the poor, I promised the chairman of another commit­
tee that I was appearing before that one of the first things I would 
do when I got to Phnom Penh was to look into this question of whether 
.or not the food is getting to the people that need it, because we had 
read these articles that there were people in Phnom Penh who were 
not able to get food when they needed it. I did look into it. 

DISTRIBUTION PROBLEMS 

There is a problem sometimes in the distribution system, but basi­
cally the evidence is that where malnutrition is most serious is with 
those who have come into the refugee camps; in other. words, they come 
in in a state which is difficult to overcome. I had some statistics given 
me the other day showing the shift in the physical measurements of 
people in refugee areas from month to month over the ll),st several 
months, as the war has gotten bad, and it demonstrates quite clearly 
that what hap:pens is that you are getting a progressive deterioration 
of the populatIOn. What we were told was that the ones who were in 
the worst shape are the ones who came into the refugee camps. 

"'iiVhat we did on Monday, the day I returned, was that I requested 
the administration to authorize title II Public Law 480 commodities. 
Up until this point there had not been any title II going in. Title II 
enables you to put that through the voluntary agencies at work and 
get it quickly right down into the refugee camps and the people that 
need it the most. On Monday morning when we returned we requested 
that, and by noon Monday we authorized 20,000 tons of rice to be 
distributed in that fashion. We think that is going to be quite helpful. 

"'iiVhere is that table on food? 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. MI'. Chairman, at this point may I inquire whether 

it would not be helpful to have these statistics made a part of the 
record? 

MI'. HABIB. I will put something into the record if I can. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Without objection, any further response will be put 

into the record. (See p. 271.) 

RICE SENT TO CAMBODIA 

Mr. H ABIB. "We intend to fly rice into Plmom Penh at the rate of 
about 700 tons per da.y as rapidly as we can raise the amount from 550 
tons. The 700 tons per day is distributed as follows : Refugees and 
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needy people get 150 tons out of it in title II grants. Now that is some­
thing new, we only started title II on Monday as a result of our trip 
out there. V\That happened was that Senator Humphrey said, when I 
was appearing before him: W'hy don't you get the food down to the 
people? 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. I might ask at this point, why did it take so long to 
make the decision to utilize title II? 

MI'. HABIB. I will tell you the truth of the matter. It was a bureau­
cratic thing-you don't need title II, get title 1. After all, it is the 
snme amount of food. There was an objection on the part of certain 
agencies in the executive to using title II, partly, I suppose, because 
of the concern that they have over reactions when you use title II be­
cause as you know title II is grant, title I is loan, and there is a t$"eneral 
intention I think of the Congress to move out of title II, it I am 
correct. 

Am I corl'ect? 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. But in effect thel'e is very little difference between 

them. 
Mr. I-tlBIB. That is coned also, and that is what I said also when I 

came back. I said: For God's sake, what difference does it make; let's 
get it in. 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. Good Ior you. 

DISTRIBUTIN G FOOD 

:Mr. HABIB. It took a little shouting and a little visit out there to 
overcome what I characterize as unnecessary bureaucratic redtape. 

At any rate, 150 tons out of 700 tons a day will go to title II grant; 
200 tons of it goes to the military and their dependents. Now there is a 
system of distribution there in which the military get rice and their 
dependents get rice. You remember this is not an army like our army. 
You don't h ave an allotment for the family back home while the fellow 
is off to the war. You know, when I was in World War II my wife used 
to get an allotment. They don't have the system there. What they 
have, gener ally speaking, is the families are along with the soldiers. 
Generally speaking, what happens is that they get a distribution of 
food. That way the soldier knows that his family IS being fed. So some 
of this rice is for the military and their dependents. The children and 
women are right along with them. 

Then you allot some· to the civil servants and their dependents, 70 
~a . 

lVe are now down with the residual of 280 tons out of the 700 tons 
that go in, and that goes to the rest of the civilil1n population through 
the commercial channels and it is sold for anywhere, I was told, from 
4 cents a pOlmd when I was there, which is about as cheap a rice 
I think as there is in the world. 

Others told me it was 6 cents a pound. I never could find out exactly 
what was the truth. 

Zim, do you know? Was it 4 or 6 cents ~ I don't want to mislead the 
committee. 

52-900-76-3 
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STATEMENT OF GARNETT A. ZIMMERLY, ACTING ASSISTANT AD. 
MINISTRATOR, EAST ASIAN BUREAU, AGENCY FOR INTERNA· 
TIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

Mr. ZIMMERLY. It is about 12 cents a pound. 
Mr. HABm. But some get it for 4 cents a potmd. 
Mr. ZIMMERLY. Yes; on a subsidy basis. 

SUBSIDIES 

Mr. HABm. It is subsidized to some people at 4 cents a pound, and 
so~d to others at 12 cents a pound, which is still a very reasonable 
prIce. . .. 

In any event, that is the way .the 700 ~ons are berng. dIstnbuted. The 
distribution of the 150 tons wlll provIde an allocatlOn of up to 500 
grams per day for each refugee and n~edy person, 'Yhich: is sufficient. 
We will continue to monitor the remarnder of the sltuatlOn. 

Now all of this is distributed through the voluntary agencies­
CARE, Catholic Welfare, World Vision and a number of others that 
are there. We are encouraging the voluntary agencies to expand their 
program within this system so as to get more food out to the people 
that need it. You know, we are limited to a certain extent in our 
ability to supervise this whole distribution-that is, we the Govern­
ment-in the fact that we are limited by the number of people we 
can have in Phnom Penh. We have a ceiling of 200 official Americans 
by law in Phnom Penh and that does not leave us quite enough to 
run around and watch each bag of rice, but we will do our best. It is 
our intent to see to it that we will move the amount of rice that is 
necessary into Cambodia on a priority basis and get it to the peopla 
that need it. 

[The following information was supplied:] 

PRICE OF RICE IN CAMBODIA 

The price of rice in Cambodia varies depending on the source and the method 
of transportation from the point of production to the pOint of consumption. 
Domestically-produced Cambodian rice is now selling in Phnom Penh for the 
equivalent of roughly 10 cents per pound. For PL 480 Title I rice, the Cambodia 
Government pays 19 cents per pound, exclusive of transportation costs, but 
subsidizes such rice and sells it to the public at the equivalent of 5 cents per 
pound. In addition, some PL 480 Title I rice is sold on the open market at 
unsubsidized prices. At the current exchange rate, the price of such rice equates 
to ro'!ghly 9 cents per pound. PL 480 Title II rice is, of course, free. 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. That is a very--
Mr. lliBm. It is a long and I hope not too boring answer. 

IMPRESSION NEEDED TO BE CORRECTED 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. No; it needed to be said because it would be erroneous. 
to leave the impression that categorically the military get the food 
n,nd the poor and the refugees get none. Nevertheless it is unfortunate 
that in the past only 15 tons went to the refugees a~d as of Monday 
150 tons . 
. Mr. HABm. ~ell, what ':"!!:s happening was the voluntary agencies­
Jt was a complIcated and rIdIculous procedure-the voluntary agencies 
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were being given money through the AID system. They w0111d then 
take the money and go buy title I rice. You know, it made no sense 
to do it that way. 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. HABIB. vVe have improved it to that extent. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Very good. 

AID FUNDS 

Mr. IUMILToN. Mr. Secretary, I would like for you to give us some 
rather specific information now, please. I wonder if you could furnish 
for the subcommittee a list of all military, economic and Public Law 
480 funds available for Cambodia in fiscal year 1975, which funds 
have been obligated and spent and what is still in the pipeline and 
unobligated. 

Mr. HaBIB. We will submit that for the recol'd. We could give you 
some kind of a summary for discussion purposes if you want it now, 
but we will submit it for the record. 

Mr. HAlI-IILTON. All right. May I say that the subcommittee as you 
lmow is working under a good bit of time pressure so we are anxious 
to get that as soon as possible. 

Mr. HaBIB. We will have it to you by this afternoon. 
[The following information was su bmitted :] 

SUMMARY-FISCAL YEAR 1975 ECONOMIC AND PUBLIC LAW 480 ASSISTANCE REQUrRtMtNTS 

Requirements Obligations 

Category Tons Amount Tons Amount 

A. Economic (IPR): 
1. Commodity import program___ __ __________ __ __ ___________ _ $64.9 ______________ $52. If 

(a) Generallicensing________ ___________ _______ ______ _ (8.0) ___ ___________ (8.0) 
(b) POL __ _________________________________________ (21. 0) __ ____________ (17.5) 
(c) Fertilizer freight.._______________________________ (1.0)______________ (1.0) 
(d) Public Law 480 frei~hL - ------- -- --------- ----- -- (29.4)______________ (20.8) 
(e) Internal transportatlOn____________________________ (5.5)_____________ (5.5) 

2. Exchange support fund__________ _________________________ 13.1 ______________ 10.1 
3. Humanitarian assistance___ _ _ _ ___ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ 20.0 _ __ _ _ _ _ ___ _ ___ 18. 5 
4. Technical supporL _______ __ _____________________________ 2.0 __ __ __________ I. 6 

SubtotaL __________ ______________________ -__ -__ -_-__ -__ -__ -_-__ ---1-00-.0-__ -__ -__ - _-__ -__ -__ -_---8-3-. 0-' 

" B. Food: 
1. Title I ricL________________ __ ____________ 294,000 
2. Title I wheaL______ ___ ____ _______________ 34,000 
3. USDA-financed freight (title I and 11) _______________ ______ _ 
4. Title 1/ : 

124.5 ______________ 80. (): 
6.0 _____ __ __ ______________ __ __ _ 

10.0 __ __ __________ 3. (}' 

S~~~-r .... :================== =:==:==::=== _______ ~~~~~~_ 
8.5 _____ __ _______ 8.5 
1.0 ___ ____ __ _____ I.() 

------------------Subtotal ___________________________________ __ ____ _ 
C. Total, economic and food _________ ______________ ________________ _ 
D. Shortfall ($250 requirement minus $177 ceiling) _____ ___ ___________ _ 

150.0 ______ __ _____ _ 
250.0 _____________ _ 
73.0 _____________ _ 

92.5 
175 .. !; 
11.5 

1 Unobligated balance as of Mar. 1, 1975, of which $900,000 reserved for humanitarian assistance and $500,000 to be used 
for MOB and technical supporl 

FISCAL YEAn 1 9 7 I) .AID FIGURES 

Mr. HA1>IILTON. Am I right for fiscal year 1975 we have' in the budget 
about $100 million under the Indochina postwar reconstruction cate­
gory for Cam bodia ~ W e have $27 i5 million military aid w h1cb includes 
$75 million drawdown authority and we have $77 mil1ion in Public 
Law 480. Are those figures approximately correct ~ 
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Mr. I-lAnm. Those are correct, sir. 
11'. HAl\oIILTO)f. Could you tell us to what extent those funds have 

alJ'ca ly been expended? 
Mr. H .\nill. Yes; on the military side I will ask General Fish to 

g i\'c you the figures. 

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. HOWARD M. FISH, U.S. AIR FORCE, 
DIRECTOR, DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY 

General FISH. Yes, sir. 
The entire $275 million of total authority, including the draW'do\\n\ 

has been obligated. The position we find oUl'selves in now is that to 
continue the airlift "hich of course has been necessitated by the closing 
of the Mekong, we have to deobIigate-in other words, cancel orders 
of am munition, J'eturn it to get the moneys to continue the 
transportation. 

[The following information was supplied: ] 

FISCAL YEAR 1975 KHMER REPUBklC OBLIGATIONS AS OF MAR. 4.1975 

[I n thousands of dollars) 

MAP MAP 
funded unfunded 1 

Sec. 506 
drawdown Total 

Aircraft (including spa res). _ • ___ ••• •• _ •• __ ••• _ •••••• _ 645 1,210 1,262 3,117 
Ships (including spares) _ •••••••• •••• _ •••• ____ • __ •••• 1,474 .... ____ .. . .. . 947 2,421 
Vehicles and weapons (including spares) ••• _ •••••• _.... 3, 308 606 787 4,701 
Ammunition ••••••••••• • ••••• ___ . ___ • __ ._._......... 110, 196 12,755 50,578 173,529 
Missiles (including spares) •• _ •••• __ • __ .' ______ •• ____ •• _.' _ ••• __ - . ____ _ ••• _ • • _____ _ •••••• _. ____ •• •• _ •• __ •••• __ 
Communication equipment (including spares)__ ________ 420 54 211 685 
Other equipment and supplies________________________ 15,291 191 1,238 16,720 
Construction. __ • ________ _______________ _ ' __ _ __ __ __ __ 343 __________________ . __ _ ____ _ _ 343 
Repair and rehabilitation of equipmenL _______________ 4,911 __ _____ .______ 3,363 8, 274 
Training ____ __ _____________________________________ 4,351 . __ ___________ 2 4,353 
Technical assistance and special services __ ____________ 1,064 ______________ 221 1,285 
Supplyoperations _______ .________________________ ___ 38,764 _______ ___ ____ 16,391 55, 155 
Administration and support_____ ___ __ ______________________________ 4,092 ______________ 4,092 

Total. ____ • ____________________ •• ____________ 180,767 18,908 75,000 274,675 

1 Includes redistri butable MAP materiel, overseas excess defense articles, MEDTC administrative costs (including 
military pay), and IJSAF maintenance/support costs (including military pay) for U.S. aircraft used under the Bird Air Co. 
contract. These costs are charged to the Cambodia ceiling but not to MAP funds. 

Note: Final obligation made Feb. 28, 1975. 

CAMBODIA MAP MATERIEL ASSETS REMAINING AS OF MAR. 5, 1975 

[Dollar amounts in millions[ 

Ammunition 

Status Short tons Amount POL 

I n·country ______ •••• ______ • _. __ __ •• __ 12,043 $28.3 $0.5 
Pipeline ____ _ •••••• _ •• _____ ••• •• ____ •• 7,532 17.7 5.0 

Total •• __ • _. ___ • ___ ____ • ____ • _. 1 19,575 46.0 5.5 

Other 

$1. 0 
23. 3 

24.3 

Total 

$29.8 
46.0 

75.8 

1 At consumption of 600 tons per day, Cambodian forces will run out completely of ammunition by Apr. 7. However, 
additional funds must be available by Mar. 20 to avoid a disruption in the supply pipeline 

AIRLIFT COSTS 

M1'. HA)IILTON. Is the cost of the airlift in these fiaures? 
Genera~ FISH. Yes, sir. My p~int is we have obligated everything 

but that IS not to say that at thls moment in order to eke out a few 
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more days as we proceed that we can't adjust those obligations for 
ammunition, for instance, to provide the essential r.irlift. There would 
not be any point in having stuff in the pipeline. 

Mr. HAMILTON. I understand. 
What is the cost of the airlift on a daily basis, do you know ~ 
Generr.l FISH. I have that fio'ure here, sir. 
Mr. I-V.:!lHLTw,. 'While you rook for it l et me ask some of these other 

questions. 
Mr. HAEm. Could we answer your question on the economic13ide? 
Mr. HAJ.IHLTON. That is my next question. 
Mr. HABm. Mr. Zimmerly, could you tell us on the economic side? 

ECONOllfIC AID 

Mr. ZU[ LERLY. On the economic side, against the $100 million au­
thorized we have obligated funds in the: amount of $83 million. Against 
the Public Law 480 program of $77 million we have obligated and 
committed ourselves to a program there of $92.5. The total of those 
two is $175.5 million. l iVe have $1.5 million that we have been using for 
negotiations to add funds to voluntary agency programs and for 
operating expenses. 

Mr. HAlIIILTON. Now at present rates of expenditUl'es, when will all 
of this money be gone ~ 

Mr. HABm. You mean gone in terms of-­
Mr. HAMILTON. Used up. 
Ml'. HABm. Well, it is aU used up now in the sense that it has been 

obligated. It is used up. That is ,,,hat it means. 'When "e obligate it, 
there is not any more funds to obligate and it is used up. 

Mr. HAMILTON. So it is totally obligated now ~ 
Mr. HABIE. Yes; except for the $1.5 million which Mr. Zimmerly 

mentioned. 
PUBLIC LAW 4 8 0 FIGURES 

Mr. HAMIL'l'ON. Did you give me a figure above $77 million on Public 
Law 480? ' 

Mr. ZIMMERLY. Yes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. $D2.5 million . 
Mr. HABm. liVe used some of the $100 million. 
Mr. HAlIHLTON. I see. 
Mr. ZIMlIiERLY. 'Ve had the flexibility, as we understood it, '~'ithin 

the $177 million to adjust as ,ve f elt necessary and we gave a higher 
priority to food under Public Law 480, 

Mr. I-lA:r.nL'L'ON. What is the cost of the airlift? 
General FISH. Five and a huH million through February for airlift 

in Cambodia and we expect that to double between now and the end of 
the year. In other words, we will get up to about $10,5 million by the 
end of the fiscal year. This is through June. 

}.{r. HAMILTON. I s that each clay '~ 
General FISH. No, sir. That is the total for through the 28th of 

February and then the second figure I gave of $10.5 million would be 
through the end of June. I can work it out f or you on a daily basis. 
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AMMUNITION USE 

·Mr. HAMILTON. That is satisfactory, General. .. 
How much is Cambodia spending each day for ammumtIOn ~ It had 

been reported $1.3 million. . . e 
General FISH. Would you repeat the quest,lon, SIr .. 
Mr. HAMILTON. How much is CambodIa spendmg each day on 

ammunition? ., . 
General FISH. Our calculations on a dally basIs would be c~J~ulatmg 

at a rate of about 600 tons a day which would be about $1.4 mIllIon. Let 
me check that for you. 

It is about $1.4 million a day. .. 
Mr. HAMILTON. At that rate how long can theIr supplIes last? 
General FISH. Sir, if you-- . . 
Mr. HAMILTON. I am talking now about supplIes that are avaIlable 

with funds earmarked for Cambodia. 

AMMUNITION UNTIL .APRIL 

General FISH. Of course with all the qualifications that Secretary 
Habib made that we are now assuming a rate of say 600 tons a day, 
!because that is the figure, we would expect them to run out early III 
April. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Are there any supplies of ammunition in Cambodia 
today? 

General FISH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HAMILTON. You are including those supplies in your calcula-

tions, of course? 
General FISH. Yes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Ammunition is being flown in on a daily basis? 
General FISH. That is correct. 
~Mr. HAMILTON. Is it used the same day it is flown in ~ 
cGeneral FISH. No. sir. I don't think we would have a distribution 

:system that could tolerate that sort of thing. There is a depot there, 
there are some supplies. Of course some of the supplies are moved 
directly from the landing area to units because it is that close a situa­
tion. Some move into the depot and then are distributed, some are re­
packaged and flown to enclaves other than in the capital city and then 
are airlifted into these other areas. 

Mr. I:I-:'-MILTON. What percentage of the $222 million request is for 
ammlmItlOn ~ 
. General FISH. $171 million. 

BREAKDOWN OF $222 MILLION REQUEST 

Mr. HAMILTON. How do you break down the balance? 
General .FISH. All right, sir. I have that right here. Give me one 

moment. 
W ~ have $171.3 million ~or: ammunition; spares for the aircraft and 

t.he rIver. boa;ts total ~5.5 mIllIon; sP3:re~ for their vehicles, $10 million; 
(:ommumcatlOns eqUIpment, $1.6 mIllIon-these are the radios that 
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keep their units in touch with each other. These are all items that are 
expended as part of the operation, in no way are they to expand the 
force. These are consumables as you call them. Everything I men­
tioned here are consumables. Then we have some miscellaneous things 
that total, including other supplies, some $8 million and finally supply 
Qperations, $25 m~llion. .' . . 

Now I would lIke to make the pomt, SIr, that wlthm the rules of 
the Congress provided in the current fiscal year there are certain 
things that we must charge against the ceiling such as the salaries of 
the U.S. delivery team that is III that country. Any of the costs that we 
have associated with Cambodia are chargeable against this ceiling, so 
that is also a part that we have to ask the Congress to give us the 
Qbligation authority to proceed through the year, because the efficient 
delivery of these supplies would not exist without that. 

DEPENDENCE OF LON NOL ON U.S. 

Mr. HAMILTON. What percentage of the Lon Nol government 
resources does the United States provide ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Let's see if we can get you some kind of an estimate. My 
guess would be a very high percentaO"e. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Give me a round-house figure now. 
Mr. HABm. I cannot give you a round-house figure. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Over 90 percent? 
Mr. RaBm. No, no, not as high as 90. 
Well, my expert won't even give me an estimate which I might or 

might not be prepared to use. We will give you an estimate this after­
noon but it would be a very high percentage. 

Mr. I-lA.MILTON. Would you also get the percent that is internally 
generated? 

Mr. RABm. Yes, sir. 
[The following information was supplied:] 

U.S. SUPPORT AS A PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL KHMER REQUIREMENTS 

RICE 

The United States currently supplies 80% to 85% of the total rice consumed in 
the GKR-controlled areas. 

FOHEION EXCHANGE 

The United States supplies about 90 percent of the GKR's nonmilitary r equire­
ments for foreign exchange through AID and Public Law 480 programs. The 
balance is provided through other donations to the exchange support fund and 
by Khmer export earnings. 

BUDGET 

The United States in 19'74 provided about a third of the GKR's national domes­
tic budget. GKR revenues provided somewhat less than one-third of total budget 
expenditures, and deficit spending provided slightly over one-third of bndget 
requirements (see table I ) . In addition, the U.S. provided most of Khmer 
extrabudgetary expenditures fo,r U.S. voluntary agencies, international organi­
zations, and the Resettlement and Development Foundation. 



276 

IMPORTED MILITARY EQUIPM ENT REQUIREMENTS 

Essentially 100 percent. 

SOURCES OF GKR NATIONAL BUDGET 

lin millions of rie lsl 

1973 1974 

Ordinarv GKR revenues __________ ____________ _____________ _________ __________ .• __ 12,500 23,100 
Counterpart from U.S. aid _________________________ __ _____ ._______________________ 20, JOO 128,000 
Deficit spending _____ • _____________ ________________ • ___ • ___ __ _______ _______________ 15_, 9_00 ____ 3_2,_90_0 

Total. ______ • _________________________________________ ,_ ___ ______________ 48,500 84,000 

1 In addition, extra budgetary expenditures, consisting primarily of U.S. counterpart releases to voluntary agenc ies and 
the Resettlement and Development Foundation for refuRee support, totaled 15.5 bll"on riels Ifi 1974 and are proJecled 
at 56.2 billion riel' for 1975. 

KHMER ROUGE CONTROL Q}' COUNTRY 

Mr, HAMILTON. 1Vhat percent of Cambodia does the Khmer Rouge 
BOW control ~ 

Mr. HABIB. In terms of population, about one-third. 
Mr. RAMILTOX. How about in terms of geography~ 
Mr. Iuum. In terms of geography about 80 percent. 
General FISH. 'V ell , there is 80 percent I "ould say--
:Mr. lliBp3. Do you want to get into this argument about " 'hat is 

control (~ 
General FISH. Yes. 
Mr. I-lABru. It is the old argument about control. If you go across 

something, is it control ~ Or if you cannot go across it, can you control 
it ~ The answer is that in terms of actual within-perimeter territory 
the government in Phnom Penh has about 20 percent of the territory; 
the rest of it is either Khmer Rouge or it is no man·s lanel where 
nobody is, but for all practical purposes the Khmer Rouge have 
access to it and the government does not seek access 01' does not attempt 
to get access to it. 

Mr. llillIILTON. In terms of population ~ 
Mr. HAEm. About two-thirds of the population is within the perime­

ters and control of the govel'l1ment of Plmom Penh and one-third 
within the control of the Khmer Rouge. The number of refugees has 
been of course very large, and that is what accounts for that figure. 

AIRLIFT TROUBLES 

:Mr. I-L~~II~TON. Mr. S~cl'etary , there a1:e reports in the paper t?elay 
~hat the aU'hft l~as been mtel'l'upted. I thInk the Secretary of Defense 
] S quoted as saymg that we are going to have to reassess our airlift. 
~ould you comment on the danger, the risk of interruption ~ 1'1 ow that 
IS the only SOUl'ce of supply as I understand it to the country now. 

Mr. HABm. Basically at the moment it is the principal SOUl'CC of 
supply. 

Afr. I-IAlUILTON. And the rockets--
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SITUATION OF AmFIELD 

Ml'. HABIB. I just want to describe that from firsthand experience if 
I could; it is one of the few things we experienced there. The airfield, 
as yon can see, is a few miles from the centel' of town and the Khmer 
Rouge a,re able to stand off and lob these 10'i-millimeter rockets toward 
the airfield . They are not a very accurate weapon. In the first place 
they don't mount them on very stable platforms. The mounting is on 
a bamboo mat, so the government forces call1ot zero in on them. They 
are an erratic wea,pon; they land sometimes in the city, sometimes on 
the outskirts of the airfield. 

There were also some reports yesterday that they brought some 105-
millimeter howitzers within shelling ranO'e of the airfield which are 
more accurate, and even possibly some mortars. Now they hit close to 
one of the airlift planes yesterday and some shrapnel got into the 
plane. Nobody was hurt and the plane went on back to Saigon. There 
"'a a temporary interruption in the airlift, but we understand it has 
resumed. 

POSSIBLE FUTURE INTERRUPTIONS 

:Mr. HA:MILTO~. You are not worried then, or are you worried, about 
the possibility of further interruptions in the airlift ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Oh, that is always possible. Of course what the govern­
ment forces attempt to do is to clean out the areas from which they 
al'e being shelled. 'ViTell, whi le we were there, the day we took off 
there were, if I remember right, 26 107's which came in-3 of them 
came in just within a few minutes of the time that the congres ional 
party ]ri-t the airfield, but they were on the other side of the field. 

Mr. lliMILTON . Is it COl'rect that the U .S . Embassy has ordered all 
nonessential personnel evacuated from the city ~ 

MI'. HABIB. All nonessential persorulel have left Phnom Penh some 
time ago, not as of today. 

MI'. HAl\ULTON. I see. 
Mr. HABIB. No wives, there ::tre no--
MI'. HAl\ULTON. Are there any further evacuabons of American 

personnel to occur within the next few days ~ 
Ml'. HABIB. Not at the moment that are planned. 
MI'. HAMILTON. MI'. du Pont. 
M1'. HABIB. "Ve will try to keep the number of Americans in Phnom 

Penh at the minimum level. 

POSSIBLE FURTHER EVACUA.TIONS 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, yesterday the planes were fired upon. We have a 

Reuter's report currently off the wire that some further evacuations 
are contemplated tomorrow of American personnel. 

If Phnom Penh fell, I take it tl1.at the need for this aid would have 
passed. . 

MI'. HABIB. Yes, sir. There is no question of that. 
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OUTSIDE PHNOM PENH 

Mr. DU PONT. There is no other viable po~ti~n of the Lon N 01 gov­
ernment elsewhere in Cambodia that is functlOnIng? . 

Mr. lL.Bm. There are government held encla".es In some of the 
other major centers and cities, but. Phnom Pe~h IS th~ heart of the 
matter; both sides know it and that IS why that IS the POInt of greatest 
import and it always has been. . . . . 

I might say I don't want to be mIsleadIng, In terms of evacuatlOn 
of personnel V;e constantly seek to reduc~ the number of Americal1:s in 
the country to the minimum level possIble. That Includes, I mIght 
say, nonofficial Americans. Official Americans are limited; there are 
200 of them and they are not being evacu~t~d. There are voluntary 
agency people. Believe it or not, there are VISItors to P.hnom Penh-I 
mean there are newspaper people, there are some busInessmen. Gen­
erally speaking, we have been trying to get them to leave and some of 
them will continue to go out. 

IS MILITARY EQUILmRIUM POSSmLE? 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Secretary, you said in your initial statement and 
in response to my initial round of questioning that before settlement 
was possible that we had to establish military equilibrium. Now if 
the Mekong is closed, if the airport is being closed in Phnom Penh 
and conditions are deteriorating, would you say that $220 million 
mostly in military aid is goino- to reestablish that? 

Mr. HABm. Let's take the hopeful view instead of the pessimistic. 
It is very easy to take a pessimistic one because the situation is very 
hairy, there is no doubt about that. This is the peak period of the 
dry season, the river is at its absolutely lowest point, the area around 
Phnom Penh is completely dry so that the maneuverability of the 
Khmer Rouge is there, they can move around. When it starts to rain 
in May and June, first of all the area around Phnom Penh becomes a 
lake, it is covered with water. The river begins to rise. When the 
river rises, it widens. 

The expectation is that one would hope that with the holding of the 
line around the perimeter around Phnom Penh through the dry 
season, then the Khmer Rouge would have to withdraw, they could 
not sustain their attacks on Phnom Penh in the wet season; they 
have not been able to and they will not be able to. Also, the river 
would be more easily reopened. 

Now they have had, some c0l?-voys up last month, the small ones, 
but they took a ternble beatmg because coming up the narrow 
channel there are a couple of points on that river where the river 
narro,ws to .I~ss than a few hundred yards, 500 yards maybe, and 
then In, add1tlon the Khmer Rouge for the first time mined the river 
and thIS took a toll. They brought the mines down and we know 
where they brought them down from-they came from Hanoi from 
China via Hanoi. They mined the river and they effectively cl~sed it. 

NEED TO REOPEN RIVER 

Mr. DU PONT, Would you say that reopening the river is necessary 
to maintain military equilibrium? 
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Mr. HABIB. Sustained, yes. No question about that. The presump­
tion would be it would be fairly easy to do in the rainy season. 

Mr. ou PONT. But there is nothing specific in your aid request that 
regards reopening the river ~ 

Mr. RAnm. No. What is in the aid request is the wherewithal to do 
it. We cannot do it except with plain firepower. 

Mr. ou PONT. You mean all the equipment necessary, the hardwar~, 
to reopen the river is there in Cambodia and all you have to do IS 
provide the ammunition ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Most of it is there. What has happened, they have lost 
a lot of naval craft, they have lost a number of aircraft. They also 
continue to supply one of their points down the river at N eak 
Luong, a key base on the river supplied by air and by rivercraft. 
Every once in a while they close the route from Plmom Penh to there. 
Of course we have the old problem of spare parts and additional equip­
ment, and the money that is being requested would be usable and used 
in part for the reopening of the river. 

IS $ 2 2 2 MILLION ENOUGH? 

Mr. OU PONT. And you think $220 million is enough money between 
now and June 30 to re-establish military equilibrium ~ 

Mr. HABIB. That is the military judgment and of course we concur 
in it. That is the judgment, yes, sir. Yes, sir, that is enough. 

Mr. ou PONT. Mr. Secretary, from the situation you describe it does. 
not sound to me like $200 million is going to be enough. 

:Mr. HABIB. If you figure it out on a tonnage-per-day basis-­
Mr. ou PONT. The arithmetic is all right. 
Mr. HABIB. The arithmetic is all right. As a matter of fact, the peak 

periods of conflict have run not much more than 700 tons per day. 
Peak periods. 

WHAT TYPE OF SETTLEl'IENT IS POSSIBLE? 

. Mr. ou PONT. All right. Mr. Secretary, moving on to one more ques­
t~on, the purpose as you stated of furnishing the additional military 
aId is to attain the military equilibrium. The purpose of obtaining mili­
tary equilibrium is so there can then be the kind of situation that will 
lead to a compromise settlement. From where we stand today, what 
~ind of a compromise settlement is at all practical ~ What is going to 
mduce the opposing side when they have cut off the river, when they 
ha.ve got the noose around the neck of Phnom Penh to negotiate on any­
thmg? If in your judgment they are liable to negotiate and come for­
ward with a program-which we don't think they are, but assuming 
they are-what do you suppose it would be ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Let's face It. They are not sitting there gettin!Y a free 
ride. If they do not succeed in the military campaign this'" year­
and that must be the presumption that we operate on-if they ,do not 
succeed, then they have the problem. Do you wait until the next dry 
season and try it all over agam? 

They don't have an unlimited supply of manpower. We know, for 
example, from the congressional delegation that was there last week, 
we saw captured Khmer Rouge troops who were 14 years old. We 
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know that they have take!l v~ry heavy .losses. Now t~at is the cl:l.Oice 
they will then have to mamtam .. You :Vlll r~call a w 1111e ago I saId at 
various periods they have had tIns basIc chOIce. Do ;Y0~l tr:f to ge~ yOUI' 
way by military force or do you accept the negotl~~IOn m WI~ICh all 
elements can take a part and you move your competItIOn to a dIfferent 
arena ~ Now that obviously is available to them. 

GETTING TO TIlE DRY SEASON 

Mr. DU PONT. At the end of each dry season they can make this 
ehoice. 

Mr. I-L"'BIB. They must make that determination. 
Mr. DU PONT. And at the end they have made the choice to come back 

and fight again in the ne"rt dry season. 
Mr. HABIB. At particular moments they seem to have made a choice 

that maybe they should try to get a negotiated settlement, and then 
they back away from it. Now the most recent experience we have had 
with them wIiich is described in that outline is the December 1974, 
January- F ebruary 1975 period, There was some indication that they 
seriously considered or at least some elements of them seriously con­
sidered'an arranged settlement and then they backed away from it 
again. The only reason that "e can attribute to that backing away, the 
only way "e can account for it is to take a look at what they are doing, 
what they say, because they usually say quite a bit on how they behave 
in tIl(' field as well as internationally. On the basis of our reading, 
they determined that they would try the military course for two rea­
sons: No.1, to see what they would do on the ground; and No.2, they 
are quite well aware of the pipeline problem and they are quite well 
aware that if you turn off the faucet, the Government of Phnom 
Penh is finished. 

WHAT COUPROllIISE IS POSSIBLE? 

Mr. DU PONT. Coming back to the original premise of the question, 
what do you suppose they would offer to negotiate? 1'Vhat is a viable 
package? Do you think they are liable to offer a coalition similar to 
Laos? 

Mr. H ABIB. I think if I could define it only in broad terms, because 
I don't "ant to appear to be determining a settlement, I would say in 
broad terms it is an arrangement whereby all the elements would 
participate in the government or at least in the decisions that go on 
from there. 

MI'. DU PONT. Do you think from OUr point of view that that is a 
reasonable--

1\11'. HABIB. It is a reasonable point of view. It is not unreasonable 
from our point of view or from the point of view of the government 
m Plu:om Penh. They have not said that they want a complete mili­
~ary VIctory. They have offered to negotiate without any preconceived 
Ideas. 

1\11'. DU PONT. If that could be successfully concluded, we would not 
need the mi litary aid. 

Ml'. I~IABIB: Certainly not. I thiI~k we probably wish to provide some 
economIC aSSIstance, however. I thmk that would be in the normal tra-
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dition to the American approach to those kinds of things, I would hope 
that we would continue to maintain that tradition. 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, M:r. Secretary. 
]\.fl'. HAMILTON. Mr. Fountam. 

IMP.\CT IF GOVERNMENT FELL 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Mr. Secretary-maybe General Fish would also like. 
to respond-"hat in your opinion would be the impact within Ca;m-· 
bodia and possibly upon South Vietnam if the present CambodIan 
Government -were to fall ? 

Mr. HAJ3ID. Well, if the present government falls, I think the impact 
within Cambodia, as we said earlier, would be an unbelievable tmns­
formation of that society against the wishes of its general population 
and through the use of great force. I think that there certainly would 
be what people freely call the bloodbath, but in any event great cruelty. 

As far as the effect on Vietnam is concerned, I would characterize 
that as more psychological than material or physical. After all, the 
North Vietnamese already have and use any part of Cambodia that 
they wish as far as their campaign against South Vietnam is concerned. 
Their bases alld their routes of communication on the border area of 
Cambodia are well known. If the fall came about by virtue of the lack 
of assistance, you would have one psychological effect. In other words, 
if we did not supply the resources and they fell by virtue of the lack 
of resources, that would be one possibility which would have quite a 
significant psychological effect, but if we provided the assistance and 
it fell, it would have a different psychological effect. In terms of the 
actual war in Vietnam, I don't think it will make much difference on 
the ground. 

. WHY DID :r.mVEMENT GROW so FAST? 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Do you have an explanation as to why the Khmer 
Corrummist movement grew so rapidly during the 1970's and now has 
reached a point where for some months, as I understand it, no North 
Vietnamese troops have. been involved directly in the Cambodian 
fighting? What is your explanation for that? 

Mr. lliBID. Well, the explanation goes something about like this, I 
would say. In 1970 when the Lon Nol government took over and Si­
hanouk was deposed with the small forces that existed at that time in 
Cambodia, they had really no capacity to defend themselves, but what 
happened there of course was a ~r:.eat national outpouring of anti­
Vietnamese feeling, I might say. l' ou remember the pictures of the 
students marching down the streets and heading for the outlying areas 
and what have you. At that point the North Vietnamese forces-these 
are the regular North Vietnamese troops-took over certain areas of 
Cambodia completely. They attacked the outlying areas, they con-
solidated their hold over the northern end of Cambodia. . 

ROLE OF HANOI 

~rom that point on, down came those Cambodians who had been 
tramed in Hanoi for some time, and who provide the leadership group 
of ~hat we call. th~ Khmer Rouge. T~ley began organizing within the 
terrItory and wlthl11 the populace as It became avaIlable to them, first 
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within that area which was protected for them by the North Viet­
namese troops, and then as they began to gain a capacity themselves 
through the supply of arms, trainmg and the oro-anization of their 
Own forces. They began to get an independent military capability­
independent to the extent that it only depends upon the North Viet­
namese for its supplies, and there is a certain amount of advice. 

We figure there are several thousand North Vietnamese troops, 
soldiers, still serving with the Cambodian Red forces, but they are not 
the combat forces, they are advisory and logistical support personnel; 
they probably helped them a little bit with training and how to fire 
rockets and how to maintain their equipment. That sort of thing un­
doubtedly has some North Vietnamese import. That is the way it 
happened over a period of 5 years. 

MAJOR FIGURES IN KH~fER ROUGE 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Who in yom opinion are the major figures now in 
.control of the Khmer Rouge rebels ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Well, the on-the-ground leader is a man whose name is 
fairly we]] known: hiE name iE Khieu Shamphan. He war: at one time: as 
-a matter of fact, in the sixties or the fifties , a minister of the Sihanouk 
government. He was the Minister of Commerce at one time in the 
sixties. He was a member of the National Assembly and actually at 
one time was the Minister of Commerce in the Sihanouk regime. He 
was a Sihanouk exile. At one point, as a matter of fact, it was alleged 
that Sihanouk had him killed, but the guy got away and he went to 
Hanoi. A number of others of that Communist leadership group left 
the country and "Went to Hanoi. Khieu Shamphan is Minister of De­
fense and Deputy Premier in the government in exile. 

There are others like him who perform various functions in the 
Khmer Rouge forces and in their control system. ,iVe don't know all 
their names. We can supply the formal breakdown to the committee for 
its information. 

[The following information was supplied:] 
Prince Norodom Sihanouk, Chief of State of the Kingdom of Cambodia and 

Chairman of the National United Front of Kampuchea (FUNK) . 

THE CABINET OF THE ROYAL GOVERNMENT OF NATIONAL UNION (GRUNK) 

Prime Minister: Penn Nouth 
Deputy Prime Minister; Minister of National Defense: Khieu Shamphan 
Minister of Interior, Security, Cooperatives and Communal Reforms : Hou Yuon 
Minister of Information and Propaganda: Hu Nim 
Minister of Foreign Affairs: Sarin Chhak 
Minister of Justice and Judicial Reforms: Norodom Phurissara 
Minister of Public Health: Thiounn Thoeunn 
Minister of Public Works, Telecommunications and Reconstruction : Toch Phoeun 
Minister of Religious and Social Affairs : Chou Chet 
Minister of Popular Education and Youth: Khieu Thirith 
Minister of National Economy and Finance: Koy Thouon 
Minister of Military Equipment and Armament: Men San 
Deputy Minister of Security: Sok Thuok 
Deputy Minister of National Defense: Kong Sophal 
Deputy Minister of Information and Propaganda : Tiv 01 
D!'puty Minister of Foreign Affairs: Ros Chet Thor 
Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs: Van Piny 



283 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. vV'hat I W::tS leading to is how many parties or how 
many groups would have to be represented in negotiations to bring 
an end to this conflict ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Basically I would say three if you want to look at it this 
way, or two if you wish to look at it a different way. Three if you 
would look at it as the present government of Phnom Penh, the Khmer 
RouO'e leadership and whatever Sihanouk represents. Two if you 
woufd argue that, well, it is basically the present government and 
everybody who are opposed to them who are organized in some sort 
of loose fashion under the nominal authority of Sihanouk. That is all 
it would take. 

WILL LON NOL STEP DOWN? 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Just one more question, Mr. Chairman. 
I understand you were with the congressional delegation that made 

the recent visit there, and there are some news stories which indi­
cated that Lon N 01 had stated that if it would help bring about a 
settlement he might be wilhng to step down as President. There seems 
to be some confusion on that point. Now you were present on that 
occasion. What is vour understanclinO" of what was said ~ 

Mr. RWIB. There was a meeting Getween the group and President 
Lon N 01 in his office. 

Do we have that record ~ 
What I would like to do is provide the exact sentence that has been 

the subject of that speCUlation for the record, but I will tell you what 
was said more or less. I will provide you the precise wording. 

Mr. lliMILTON. Without objection. 
[The following information was supplied :] 

EXCERPT FRO1\{ PRESIDENT LON NOL'S STATEMENT 'f0 A CONGRESSIONAL 

DELEGATION ON MARCH 1 IN PHNOM PENH 

Our people are endowed with a constitution and many institutions, democratic 
institutions. We are just dE'fp.nding the constitution and the institutions. I was 
brought to this high officE' by the institutionalized organization, but for the peace 
of my country and for the welfare of my country I would do whatever is possible 
and necessary so that peace and the welfare of my people can be achieved. 

Mr. H..4.BlB. There is some qnestion of interpretation of what is in­
volved. He had just spoken of the fact that they had a constitution and 
so on, and what he in effect said was that although he was in office by 
an instituti'onalized system, he would not wish to be an obstacle to 
peace in Cambodia. He did not consider himself, or he was prepared not 
to be, an obstacle-some phrase like that which I will provide formally 
for the record. That is to the best of my recollection. From that the 
deJegation drew the conclusion, and the prpss have so reported, that 
what he was saying in effect was that he didn't want to stand in the 
way of a peaceful settlement. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Was it your opinion or the opinion of the State 
Department and our milita,ry as to what would be accomplished if 
he actually stepped down? 

LONG BORE'!' STA TElIfENT 

Mr. HABIB. ,VeIl, do you mean prior to his spttlement 01'-1 think 
that is a decision frankly that Mr. Lon Nol would have to make. His 
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Prime Minister LonO' Boret yesterday in an interview in Phnom 
Penh made a st~teme~t alonrr' the lines of-and we will provide that 
precisely for the record also~that his govern~llent did not v:rish to be 
an obstacle to peace, but he did not s~y anyt~ung as to st~ppmg dOll"n 
lIDless there were negotiations. V',T e wIll .pr~Vld~ that preCIse statement 
for the ;record also. Again, a further ll1chcat~on_ that what th~y are 
seekinO' is some kind of rational accommodatIOn rather than sImply 

• \=> 
'retall1mg power. . . 

[The following informatIOn was submItted:] 

STATEMENT BY KHMER PRIME MINISTER ON ALLEGED OFFER BY 

PRESIDENT LON NOL TO RESIGN 

Cambodian Prime Minister Long Boret said today President Lon Nol and hi.' 
government would do anything to bring peace to this war-torn country except 
resign. 

~'he Prime Minister, speaking to newsmen mainly in French, said that, despite 
numerous assertions by communist-lead insurgents that they would not negotiate 
with the Lon Nol gm'ernment, t.here would be no government resignation until 
negotiations began. 

"We are willing to make any sacrifices so long as we are sure it will lead to 
peace," he said. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Habib. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Gilman. 

MIA MATTER 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Mr. Ambassador, when our congressional delegation was in South­

east Asia recently they raised the issue once again of the MIA's. There 
are over 1,000 MIA's still listed. There are some journalists, there are 
over a dozen missionaries who have been captured and we have no 
information about them. Approximately a year ago some 80 files 
of our missing men were turned over by Secretary Kissinger to the 
Vietnamese, to Le Duc Thu, and a request was made for some informa-' 
tion concerning those MIA's. Do you have any current information 
concerning our MIA's? 

Mr. HABIB. No, sir, the North Vietnamese refuse to abide by the 
terms of the Paris agreement with regard to a8sisting and £neili­
tuting the U.S. search for iuf01mation or remains of the Missing 
In Action. This has been one of the gross violations of the Parls 
agreement. It lI"as the subject which the Yisiting delegation took up 
directly with the North Vietnamese representative in Saigon who was 
legally charged within the terms of the agreement to assist in the 
process of determining just what is the status of ou~ MIA's. And he, 
I must say~ trea:ted t~em in a :very cavalier fashion which aroused, 
as you can Imagll1e, bItter reactIOn on the part of our representatives. 

WHAT IS STATE DOING? 

Ml'. GILlilAN. V',That has the State Department done of recent date 
to pursue the request for information on these 80 MIA folders? I 
have been informed that in those 80 folders there was some informa­
tion. con.cer~ing the capture of these men and photographs and infor­
matIon ~dlCatll1g that they had been seen alive following their being 
taken pl'lsoner. 
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Mr. RABlB. There are a number of people about whom we have 
some question. We can get no information whatsoever no matter how 
many times we ask. We have asked for a reconvening of the four­
power group in Saigon to consider these question.s. The NOl'tJ.l Viet­
namese and the Viet Cong refuse to have anythmg to do wIth the 
subject. They won't talk about it as the congressional delegation found 
out. You can ask them, you can demand and they don't give you an 
answer. They give you a political diatribe. 

POSSlBLE TASK FORCE 

Mr. GILMAN. There is presently a proposal before the Congress to 
create a presidential task force on the MIA's. Vvould you care to 
comment on that proposal? . 

MI'. RABlB. I would think anything that focuses attention on this 
problem, on the uncertainty that so many families have been left in, 
anything that focuses attention on that problem and makes and gives 
any promise of progress, I would support. This is a subject I feel 
rather strongly about; it is something I had a lot to do with many 
years ago. 

Mr. GILMAN. I appreciate your comment. 
Mr. Ambassador, we are presently airlifting most of the food, I 

guess, and supplies into Cambodia. I understand that we are airlift­
mg that supply and ammunition by way of Bird Aircraft. Is there 
some arrangement we have made, some legal arrangement with Bird 
Aircraft Co? 

BIRD AIRWAYS 

Mr. RABlB. Bird Aircraft is a contractor. If the committee wishes, 
we will provide the contract to the committee. We will provide the full 
contract to the committee so you can look at it yourself. 

Mr. GILMAN. What does it cost? 
Mr. RABlB. We have already provided that to the Committee on 

Foreign Relations in the Senate and we will certainly provide it to 
this committee. 

Mr. GILMAN. What is the cost of the airlift? 
Mr. HABlB. We introduced those figures just a moment ago on the 

military side. I also think we can introduce them on the economic 
side. 

I will ask Mr. Zimmerly to respond. 
Mr. ZU[MERLY. At the present rate of daily consumption, consump­

tion being the airlifted amount that we move in, it is running about 
$5 to $6 million for a 30-day period. If we have to increase the daily 
airlift for food, the cost ·will go up a bit. 

Mr. GILMAN. The $5 million 1S for Bird Aircraft Co.'s cost ~ 
Mr. ZIMMERLY. No, sir, it is a combination of Bird Air and-the air­

lift at the present time is Bird Air plus several other contracted Gom­
m~rcial flights-"'\iV orld Airways, Airlift International, and Flyino­
TIger. There are two or three commercial airlines that operate th~ 
area that are providing aircraft in addition to Bird Air. 

52-900-76---4 
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AIRLIFT COSTS 

Mr. GIL1'rIAN. What portion of the $200 million is applied to the cost 
oof the airlift ~ 

General FISH. The military side, sir, the. B.ird Aircra~. contract 
for the fiscal year 1975 we estimate of $2.9 mIllIon. In addItIon, there 
is about $6.3 million of U.S. Air Force costs because the arrangements 
with Bird is that they fly US. Air Force aircraft ~hat ~re. furnished 
to them for this purpose. And then the commercIal aIrlift of $1.3 
million for a total of about $10.5 million for the year. 

Mr. GILUAN. Thank you, General. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Bonker. 

ATTACKS ON PLANES 

Mr. BONKER. Yes; Mr. Chairman. I would like to continue the 
·questioning on the airlift. 

In recent days there have been attacks on planes that have arrived 
in Phnom Penh. Are we taking any precautionary steps to protect 
those planes and US. personnel involved ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Are we taking precautionary steps~ No, that is a matter 
Tor the Cambodian forces to provide. They provide the security. 

Mr. BONKER. Have they given you assurances that they are going to 
protect our aircraft ~ 

Mr. HABIB. They do the best they can. What they have been doing 
is in the particular area n-here the 107-millimeter rockets have been 
coming from, at the airfield, they mounted a campaign to try to push 
the Khmer Rouge forces back in that area. They succeeded for a 
while. The aircraft were parked all the way over on what they call 
the military side of the field. That is where the Khmer Air Force also 
is, which happens to be on the side opposite to the direction from which 
the rockets come, so there had not been any rockets in that area. 

Mr. BONKER. Are there any Asian countries or O'overnments involved 
in the airlift program that we use ~ ,.., 

Mr. H ABIB. No. 
Mr. BONKER. So it is a US. exclusive ~ 
Mr. HABIB. Yes. 
Mr. BONKER. What about the liability on the planes ~ 
Mr. HABIB. I suppose it is written into the contract. I am afraid I 

am not up to that. 
General FISH. Well, for the commercial airlines, there is a provision 

of war risk insurance. 
Mr. BONKER. Thank you. That is all. 

u.s. COMMITMENT 

Mr. HAMILTON. ;Mr. Ser;reta!,y, I ~as interested in the final page of 
your statement t~llS mornmg m WhICh you talked about our commit­
ment. You say thIS : 

In entering into the Paris Agreement, we in effect told South Vietnam that we 
"ould no longer defe~d that country with U.S. forces, but that we would give it 
the means to defend Itself. The South Yietnamese have carried on impressively, 
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:as have our friends in Cambodia, in the face of extreme difficul'ty. I do not believe 
'We can walk away. 

Now Cambodia is not included in your statement there and I want 
simply to remind you that when President Nixon on April 30, 1970, 
addressed the Nation concerning the Cambodian strike he said that 
our purpose there was limited and he also said, and I quote him: 

We take this action not for the purpose of expanding the war into Cambodia 
hut for the purpose of ending the war in Vietnam and winning the just peace we 
aU desire. 

That is the end of the quote. 

SCHLESINGER STATEMENT 

Now Secretary of Defense Schlesinger before one of the committees 
last week said that the loss of Cambodia would be a foreign policy 
(lisaster for the United States. So in the course of a few years we have 
gone from a limited incursion for the purpose of protecting American 
troops and for the purpose of ending the war in Vietnam to a situa­
tion where if, as you put it, we do not provide this aid and we will 
have a foreign policy disaster in the United States-or rather the 
Secretary of Defense so put it-and it has been done really without 
any a.ction by the Congress other than appropriations for aid. And it 
is this escalation of commitment from the point of a limited incursion, 
to the point of disaster for American foreign policy that disturbs so 
"1any of us in the Congress. I would therefore like to conclude the 
hp.arin,<ls by giving you an opportunity to comment, if you would, on 
the nature of the commitment to Cambodia as you see it at the present 
t.imp,. 

NO LEGAL OBLIGATION 

Mr. HABIB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will not comment on what 
.other people say. I am going to take your opportunity. I have certain 
things which I will say as I believe them. 

There is no legal obligation on the part of the United States to 
-provide assistance to Cambodia. There is no treaty obligation, there 
is nothing in writing lUlless one wants to take the fact that Cambodia 
"as part of the Paris agreement. There wa.s a certain sort of implicit 
recognition of the relationship to what we had done and what we were 
.doing. There was that, it is i.mplicit. 

UIPLICIT RELATIONSHIP 

Certainly as you point out yourself, and I consider this an im­
portant factor, the Government and the Congress by virtue of its 
na.ving appropriated assistance from 1 year to the next year with this 
review of the requirements each year, again built up an implicit rela­
tionship~not so Implicit in terms of relationship but certainly iniplicit 
in terms of responsibility and continuing responsibility. I would say 
to you that from my point of view it seems, having brought them along 
to that stage and having each year reviewed our relationship and 
agreed to provide the resources for whatever reasons they were pro­
vided year by year, we built up a historical relationship and a historical 

Lc1ependency. 
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When 1 say, and this is "hat 1 believe, that we cannot walk away, 
1 cannot see the United States, after having done th~t, then simply 
saying that is all, turn off the water and it is all OV6-r when there is 
some hope, and only a hope that there is something other than com­
plete disaster for those people "ho are intimately concerned and di­
rectly concerned. Now if we are not prepared to provide the resources 
to J?eople who wish to defend themselves, we should have made that 
deClsion 3 or 4 yepors ago, but oncc we embark on the decision to provide 
the resources to a people who are prepared to defend themselves they 
feel that we have an obligation, they feel that ,ve have agreed to do 
this and in fact they feel that we have sustained them in their policy. 

CONGRESS CAN END IT 

Now if you want to end it, that is in the wisdom of Congress to 
write the end. The administration has come to the Congress and people 
like myself have come up here to answer any questions, to present the 
facts as best we can. 1 didn't come to make any s\\"eeping generalities 
whether it is a disaster or it isn't a disaster. 

1 think 1 have answered your question the way 1 would answer it; 
somebody else "ould answer it differently. Each person looks upon 
this obligation differently. 1 don't consider it a legal obligation; 1 do 
consider it a general responsibility, however, given the history of the 
development of the.sit.uation. Now the Congress has the right to end 
that responsibility if it wishes-1 hope it does not, not in the way that 
it would end if you were to reject the request of the administration for 
supplementary assistance. 

MANY QUESTIONS RAISED 

Mr. HAlIHLTON. ,VeIl, Mr. Secretary, 1 want to say to you and your 
colleagues who have testified this morning that you have had a diffi­
cult task and you have discharged it well. You have been very forth­
coming with the answers to the questions that have been asked by the 
members. 1 know you know that this is a highly controversial matter 
within the Congress. 

We have appreciated your posture this morning and your statement 
with regard to commitment here at the close which raises a number of 
questions in my mind that 1 don't think 1 will try to pursue with you 
at this particular point. 1 ,\"QuId urge you to supply the various items 
that we have requested just as promptly as possible. 

MI'. lIAnm. You will have them this afternoon, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAlIHLTON. So we may have them for as extended a period as we 

can before we make any decisions on this next week. 
Are there any further questions? 
If not, the subcommittee stands adjourned. 
Mr. lIABlB. Thank you, JUl'. Chairman. 
[Whereupon, at 12 :15 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned.] 



THE CAMBODIA-VIETNAM DEBATE 

TUESDAY, MARCH 11, 1975 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
C02\IMITTEE O~ INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

SPECIAL SunCOl\Il\UTTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS, 
Washinqton, D.O. 

The subcommittee met at 9 :40 a.m. in room 2172, Rayburn House 
Office Building, Han. Lee H. Hamilton (chairman of the subcom­
mittee) , presiding. 

Mr. HAMILTON. The meeting of the subcommittee will come to ordel'. 
Today the Special Subcommittee on Investigations continues its 

inquiry into the situation in Cambodia and the supplemental aid 
requests for that cOlmtry. 

The e supplemental aid requests seek to raise the level of economic 
and military assistance for Cambodia to some $749 million for fiscal 
year 1975 and there are indications that a request of well over $400 
million in military aid alone for fiscal year 1976 is pending in the 
executi ve branch. These are no small amounts of money for a cOlmtry 
of under 8 million people. Since 1970 we have put close to $2 billion 
into this small country when a civil war is about to be lost by the 
side we have supported. 

These aid r equests should not be judged solely on the money 
amounts involved. vVe should also examine them in light of what our 
interest is, how we can best bring peace to the Cambodian people, what 
om Asian friends would like to see happen and how the situation on 
the ground is developing. On this last point, the subcommittee has 
heard many pessimistic predictions over the last several days. 

vVe are happy to hear this morning from our colleagues who have 
recently visited Indochina. ·While we are interested in their overall 
impression of the situation in Indochina, we would like to focus more 
specifically on Cambodia this morning. 

The chairman of that group is Mr. John Flynt of Georgia. I belie,'e 
you have a few introductory comments, Mr. Flynt, and you may 
proceed. ' 

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN J. FLYNT, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF GEORGIA 

MI'. FLYNT. Mr. Chairman and members of the subeommittee, as 
you know, seven of us from the House accompanied by Senator 
Bartlett of Oklahoma went to Southeast Asia during the last week in 
February and the first week in March. I will supply for the record 
the names of each of us who made this trip. 

(289) 
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"While we were there, one of the things that we had determined 
in advance that we wanted to do was personally to visit Cambodia. 
The fact is that all eight of us wanted to go to Cambodia. Mr. Fraser 
and myself had also made some earli~r p~ans and I ha;d.some aPP?int­
ments with people who have been actlve III both the cIvil and mIhtary 
side of the government in Vietnam over a period of 15 or more years~ 
I felt that the value of my entire trip would have been lessened if I . 
had not seen at least two of these people with whom I had firm and. 
definite appointments on the day that the group went to Cambodia. 

Therefore, along with Mr. Fraser, I asked to be excused from the­
Cambodian trip. Accordingly, anything that I might say would be­
what in the practice of law we used to call secondary evidence. Most of 
what I found out about Cambodia I found out from my colleagues. 
who went there. 

FAIR AGREEMENT ON CONCLUSION 

I concur in a great deal of the conclusions which they have reached'. 
about Cambodia. I will not, however, attempt to speak for thcm be­
cause they can do it in a more articulate manner and can do it from 
firsthand observation where if I did it would simply recount to you 
statements and experi~nces which were related to me by my colleagues. 

However, I have listened with intense interest to what they have haC\. 
to say immediately upon their return from Phnom Penh during the. 
days which remained while we were in Southeast Asia and on the way 
back to the United States. I will not try to preempt anything that they 
will say because I think they can say it far better than I can. How­
ever, as I have done on nearly every single occasion since we have been' 
back, I will remain here during their testimony. If any member of the­
committee feels after hearing them that they have any questions that 
I might answer, I will be available and I will be glad to respond. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Flynt. I know the mem-­
bers of this subcommittee are grateful to you and your colleagues for­
the difficult journey you undertook and we look forward to receiving' 
your impressions. IVe appreciate very much your being here this: 
morning and your willingness to remain while your colleagues testify. 

My understanding is that at ~east two of our colleagues have other­
engagements this morning and they have asked to speak first. There­
fore, we will move to Con~ressman Fraser and then to Congresswoman 
Abzug for their observations because I think they have other meetings: 
to attend. 

Congressman Fraser. 

,sTATEMENT OF RON. DONALD M. FRASER, A REPRESENTATIVE' 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA 

Mr. FRASER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 
subcommittee. 

As Our colleague Jack Flynt has already indicated, I did not 0'0 to 
Phnom P en?- but I had the opportUl~~ty to participate in the br~fing: 
tha~ we 1:'ecelved at CINCPAC Hawall and have also had the pleasure­
of hstenmg to the report of our colleagues who did go to Phnom Penh. 
Let ~e ~ay that I don't have any disag1:'eement with any of the factual~ 
deSCrIptIOns t.hat they brought back WIth them from Phnom Penh ODt 
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the difficulties facing the Lon N 01 government or their analysis of the­
military forces on both sides. The only reason that I am presumptuous, 
enough to speak is because I am concerned about the political side of 
this matter. I wjij be very brief. 

U .s . STILL SEEKS NEGOTIATED SETTLEMENT 

Throughout the trip, both on the way over and while we were there,. 
and on the way back, as well as in the testimony of Assistant Secretary 
Habib the other day before this subcommittee, the Department of 
State made very clear its position that it has sought and still seeks; 
to obtain a negotiated settlement of the war in Cambodia. The prob­
lem with that position is that it seeks to achieve what has 'been beyond~ 
the reach of either the United States or the Lon Nol government for' 
the past several years. By negotiated settlement I understand the De­
partment of State to be looking for some kind of a shared power,. 
some kind of coalition, some way of preserving participation in a 
government of those who are lJresently in control of Phnom Penh. 

I think that the Assistant Secretary of State was correct when he­
said that you can't negotiate for those purposes without some kiner. 
of a military stalemate. There has not been a military stalemate and 
there is not one today. There will not be one if you vote the additional 
money. In my judgment, based on everything I have heard, the war 
in Cambodia is lost. What remains is the humanitarian concerll!. 
which I think the United States should evidence to bring this war to, 
an orderly end with as little bloodshed as possible. 

BANKRUPT POLICY SHOULD NOT BE SUPPORTED 

That has not been the position of the Department of State. If you 
appropriate the money they are requesting, you will be endorsing' 
a bankrupt policy. You will be endorsing the policy of the Depart­
ment of State which will lead nowhere, which will cause not only 
an expenditure of money for no good end but will lead to the increased 
loss of life. It is possible, I suspect, that, with additional money and' 
ammunition, Phnom Penh may not fall before the rainy season be­
comes sufficiently significant so that military operations will be sub­
stantially diminished, but that is not going to reverse the trend of 
the war and you will be left then with the same dilemma that we are· 
faced with today. Until the Department of State changes its objec­
tives we have no way to bring this matter to an end. 

I might add-and I don't mean to be unduly critical of the Depart­
ment of State-it is reasonably common knowledge that when the 
Ambassador from Cambodia was in 'Washington a while back he had 
great difficulties getting the attention of the Secretary. The impres­
sion one gets is that we are prepared to continue financing this war 
to the last Cambodian. I think it is tragic that, for whatever reason, 
there has not been a more concrete focus on the realities in Cambodia; 
and the need to end the war. 

NEED FRENCH INVOLVElIfENT 

I recommended before and would renew it today that the l nited 
States seek the good offices of the French Government or perhaps 
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Secl'etary General l iValdheim to appoint someone who .could be in 
contact with the other side to see the terms that they mIght suggest 
for windino- the war up, as well as consulting with the Lon N 01 gov­
ernment. This is the only way out in my judgment. 

ow, no matter wl:at you do, no mat~er :vhat you r~commend, yO~l 
are goino- to have an unpact on U.S. pohcy 111 OambodIa. If you don't 
l'ecomme~d any money, I think you will find that the Secret~ry of 
State will be critical about the fact that you have left people wIthout 
the means to defend themselves and that, in effect, you are asserting 
yourself in U.S. foreign policy, and I would agree with that assess­
ment but I would say that if you don't vote the money it will be a 
response to the failure of the State Department to enunciate a realistic 
policy. 

MEET WITH INGERSOLL 

l"Vhat would be most preferable in my judgment is that the sub­
committee meet with the Acting Secretary, Mr. Ingersoll, as well 'as 
with the Assistant Secretary and try to nai1 down precisely w'hat it is 
that they seek to 'achieve; and if ,they 'Can 'convince the su:bcommittee 
that what they seek to achieve is realistic, then I would be prepared to 
support whatever recommendation the subcommittee makes, including 
the appropriation of money, if necessary, in order to achieve that ob­
jective. But if they should come before the subcommittee 'and advise 
you that their objective remains the sarme as ill the past, then you ought 
not to vote any money because you will be voting in support of a policy 
yfhich will not work. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Ohairman. 
Mr. HAl\fILTON. Thank you, MI'. Fraser. 

J ow the Ohair is in a little bit of a dilemma here. I understand that 
you have to leave, Mr. Fraser, for another subcommittee which you 
are conducting. 

Mr. FRASER. Yes. 
NIl'. HAJIoIILTON. I know that Oongresswoman Abzug has to leave also 

so we will not have the opportunity to ask questions to Mr. Fraser 
unless we do it at this point. 

Aro there questions from members of the committee for Mr. Fraser ~ 
11'. IVINN. I have some. 
Ir. HAMILTON. "WI'. Winn. 

WAS U.N. OR FRANCE APPROACHED? 

Mr. IVINN. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. 
I just have 'One questi'On for Mr. Fraser. You mentioned that we 

should possibly have the French Government help us to negotiate some 
type of a settlement. Do you knaw that the State Department has not 
asked the French Government or Mr. Waldheim? I 'am really trying 
to get deeper into your alternatives. 

Ir. FRASER. I only make those as illustrative suggestions. The De­
pal'tment of State has prepared 'a memorandum 'Which they released 
to the press-I don't have it with me-in which they identify the ki'l1'ds 
of etyol't,: t~at have been made, and the inference that 'One draws from 
reac1mg It IS that when they have referred to third parties they have 
sought probably to work through Ohina. Wllat is interesting aJbout the 
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efforts to neo-otiate is that ,the most recent ones a'ppear to have been 
targeted or directed toward Mr. Sihanouk. What undoubtedly is true 
is that Mr. Sihall'ouk no longer speaks for the insurgents but the in­
surgents, as I understand it, are not mysterious people-they are 
known, the personalities are known, As I understand, they have a 
representative in Paris. 

I suggest ,the French Govemment only because at one 'time they ad­
ministered Caatrbodia as a part of Indochina. They probably have some 
seasoned diplomats who could go to Indochina and just play that 
third-party role which is sometlll1es very helpful. 

NEGO'l'lATIONS IIA VE BEEN TRIED 

Ml'. \ iVINK. It WllS my undel'standing that Ha;bib said the othor day 
that they tried to reach a negotiated viewpoint through several outside 
sources. 

Mr. FRASER. My point would not be, ho"ever, the modality; it is the 
objective that is involved. I think they have been seeking to get a 
negotiated settlement which involves a sharing of political power, and 
I think that is beyond the reach of either the Lon N 01 govemment or 
the United States. 

Mr. WINN. But you did not go to Cambodia yourself. 
Mr. FRASER. No; and I accept the facts that you will get from my 

colleagues here. 
Mr. WINN. Thank you. 
Mr. IUl\HLTON. Are there ot.hel' questions within the committee for 

Mr. Fraser? 
Mr. Harrington. 

WHY snoULD INGERSOLL BE APPROACHED? 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Mr. Fraser, in view of the ba,reness of the state­
ment about the initiative to date that you describe, what would you 
suggest at this point dealing with what Mr. Ingersoll might produce 
by way of a change or variation on this that has not been able to be 
forthcoming either from meetings last week or the illitiati ves ta,ken to 
get people like yourself into Southeast Asia? What purpose has been 
served at this point in thinking of the policy you have described to 
be a.ltered or changed or could be? 

Mr. FRASER. Well, the cAfficulty of course is that if we don't vote any 
money, and that is the position I am taking, the Cambodian forces 
may run out of ammunition in April. The war will come to an end in 
what is commonly referred to as an unstructured way. That is not my 
preference. It ought to be a negotiated end-you might call it a ne­
gotiated surrender, if you will, but an orderly transfer of power. 

Now if the St.ate Department indicated that that is what its objec­
tive was, but if they "ere to indicate that this would take more than 
the few weeks during which the Cambodian forces remain able to fight, 
I would not have any difficulty in voting additional money in support. 
of that political objective, to keep the Cambodian forces at least able 
to fight, provided the Department of State had changed its negotiation 
objective. I want to be realistic about it. I don't want to have a negoti­
ation going on and then have the battle scene crumble right under, 
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in effect, the feet or in front of negotiators. But the Department of 
:State must change its objectives, and that is why I would think meet­
ing with the Acting Secretary of State would be essential. 

CONDITIONAL AID 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Fraser, you indicated in your responses your 
position is one of no assistance to Cambodia but you have also ex­
pressed an interest in an option that is before this subcommittee which 
would be to provide some military assistance as well as economic con­
-ditional upon a diplomatic initiative toward the other side to achieve 
:an orderly transfer of power. Do I understand you correctly~' 

Mr. FRASER. Yes; although the difficulty of writing that would lead 
me to prefer gebting a commitment from the Department of State that 
that is what they intended to do rather than try to write it into law. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. du Pont. 

ORDERLY TRANSFER OF POWER 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Fraser, I did not hear your prepared remarks and 
I apologize but I would like to follow up on the discussion initiated 
by Mr. Harrington. 

You keep talking about an orderly transfer of power. In law, in 
'morality, and politIcs, what basis is there for any U.S. involvement 
unless asked by both sides for involvement in helping an orderly trans­
-fer of power ~ 

Mr. FRASER. Well, we are deeply involved. As I understand it, the 
Ambassador is very deeply involved in the way the war is run. In any 
-event, we are the principal supplier of Cambodia. We could simply 
cut off our aid and that would bring the Lon N 01 government to its 
'knees immediately and so in a sense that would be a change in the 
'present status of things. 

My view, you see, is that what we would tell the Lon Nol govern­
ment is that we are unable or unwilling to continue to furnish assist­
ance to carryon the war; that if they were not in agreement with our 
view that an orderly transfer of power should take place, that would 
'be their choice but then our choice would be to terminate aid. I am 
talking now about military aid. I have no problem with food aid or 
medical supplies. , 

UNUSUAL REQUEST OF PHNOM PENH 

Mr. DU PONT. Well, I think probably what we are going to do is ter­
minate aid-I guess th3it is what the committee will do-but I find it 
l{ind of an ~usual role for the United States to be going to another 
'po:wer, albeIt one we have s~pported militarily, and saying, ''We are 
'g01l1O' to volunteer to help dlsmember your government and we want 
-you to help us help you." Isn't that an unusual exercise of American 
foreign policy initiatives ~ 

Mr. FRASER. I think it would be wiser to talk with them than just 
to su.ddenly cut the aid: My interest here is purely that of concern for 
the lIves. of the people lI1volved. There ought to be an opportunity for 
'9ambodlans to get out of Cambodia who may otherwise lose their 
hves when the takeover occurs and it seems to me that we have some 
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!humanitarian concerns. Those concerns are not well ser ied by just 
:suddenly cutting aid, they are not well served by continuing to pro­
'vide aid in support of unachievable objectives, so one is left only with 
<the other choice of trying to work it out with the Lon N 01 government. 
If they feel they can keep on, more power to them, but I would sus-

::pect that it will be without U.S. aid. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Are -there other questions for Mr. Frased 
Mr. Bonker. 

ECONOMIC AID 

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Fraser, you commented just a few moments ago 
:that you would like to see a termination to military aid, but continua­
. tion of economic and food aid, is that correct ~ 

Mr. FRASER. Well, I have no difficulty with that. The question of how 
much food aid they need may be open to question, as may the question 

··()f the amount of medical supplies they need. I am only saying, if the 
subcommittee concludes that that is needed, I would have no problem 

:supporting it. 
Mr. BONKER. Secretary Habib before this committee earlier said 

that without military aid there was no purpose to having food or 
,economic aid, that they come hani! in hand. Do you agree with that ~ 

STRESS ON HUMANITARIAN ROL]] 

Mr. FRASER. Well, the theory, of course, is that if the Lon Nol gov­
-ernment oomes to an abrupt halt there is nothing left to support with 
food aid or medical aid, and I think there is probably some merit 

-to that although if there is a peaceful transition I would hope that 
the United States would contmue its humanitarian aid during the 

-transitional period because we are now thinking about people, we are 
not thinking about governments. We are thinking about people and the 
need to try to reduce the loss of life and to alleviate starvation and 

. disease which my colleagues tell me is evident in Phnom Penh and 
perhaps in other places in the country. So I would like to see us shift 

·to the humanitarian role. 
Mr. BONKER. This is after the transition ~ 
Mr. FRASER. During and for a period after until the new govern­

ment is able to make other arrangements. 
Mr. BONKER. Thank you. 
Mr. HAMILTON. The Chair would like to hear the other witnesses 

';because I know some of them have appointments. 
Are there other questions ~ 
.Mr. Solarz. 

WAR OR DISORDERLY TRANSFER 

-.Mr. SOLARZ. Just one question, Mr. Chairman. 
Congressman Fraser, I would like to e:\.1>lore, if I may, your pref­

'etence for what you characterize, as it were, the war rather than a dis­
orderly transfer of power. Of course, based on rather nebulous in­
I?rmation, it is difficult to know precisely how many people are being 
killed each day or each week in Cambodia. It does seem safe W sug­
gest, however, 'based on wh3Jtever evidence is availaJble, that somewhere 
in the vicinity of 10,000 Oambodians are being killed at the current 
rate each month if this conflict continues. 
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row, in view of that fact ,md of your concern about preserving life, 
I am not at all sure what the advantage.c; are to a so-called orderly 
transfer of power when the price Tor that transfer, assuming, in ~act: 
that it could be -brought about, is the loss of 10,000 more CambodIans 
a month. You suggest tha;t this might give us time to evacuate those 
who fea,r their lives would be in danger in the event IOf collapse of the 
Lon N 01 government. It; seems to me that such an evacuation eould 
commence in1ffiediately and that, given the fact that the government 
has enough ammunition to last until April 15, a substantial number 
of Cambodians eould be given an opportunity to leave prior to, that 
time. Consequently, I am somewhat at a loss to understand wbat the 
concrete advantages are of a continuation of this conflict 1 day lunger 
that would otherwise be the ease withJ()ur support. 

possmLE seEN ARlO 

Mr. FRASER. "Well, I don't know what kind of a scenario one would 
write here but let's assume. for example, that the top govermnent of­
fieials decided to depart Phnom Penh because they clearly would be 
amon~ those whose lives may be endangered. What you may have is 
a total disjntegration of orderly goverrunent. You may have rioting, 
you may have looting, you may have elements of the military just 
going off on their own. You would have just a disintegration and I 
don't understand why we would want that. 

row I don't know if the State Department deeided to "ind this 
war up that in fact they would need more ammunition. I don't know. 
I would hope not. I would think 4 weeks ought to be long enough. One 
of the first things they ought to be working for would be a cease-fire. 
All I am saying is that onee the Department of State was clearly em­
barked on that course I would do whatever was necesary to make it 
possible in an orderly fashion. 

I am not interested in continuing the war and the killing but I do 
not favor forcing the wrapup into such a tight time frame that it can­
not take place in a sensible way. That is my only point. I think the 
people ought to be able to get out in a peaceful way, not flying out 
from an airport under siege. I think it ought to involve guarantees 
of safety for people to take their time, collect their possessions and 
move out in a.n orderly way, not in the middle of a war. 

WHO WOULD LEAVE? 

Mr. SOLARZ. Do you have any estimates as to how many people 
would leave Cambodia if they were gi.ven the opportunity to do so 
under an American sponsored evacuation? 

Mr. FRA ER. I would guess my colleagues may have a better impres­
sion. It woul~ probably depend a lot on whei'e they could go. Now 
thel'e are, I thmk, about three-quarters of a million Cambodians in the 
delta region of Vietnam and it may be that some would like to 0'0 t here. 
I don't thi~k that a very large number would want to fly to so~e eoun­
try some dlstance away. They would not have the resources or even the 
willingness to undertake that kind of a departure. 

I just don't lmow, but it seems to me tha.t is a choice I would leave 
up to the Cambodians to make for themselves who may feel for one 
reason or another they don't want to stay. 
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Mr. HAlIHLTOK. Mr. Fraser, thank you very much for your contri­
bution to the subcommittee deliberations. 

The next witness will be Congresswoman Abzug. 

STATEMENT OF HON. BELLA S. ABZUG, A REPRESENTATIVE I N 
CON,GRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK 

Ms. AnzUG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a statement which I would like to have made a part of the 

record. 
MI'. H ... lIHLTON. Without objection, your statement will be inserted 

in the record. 
Ms. ABZUG. As many of you know, I have consistently opposed our 

involvement in Cambodia. The Congress is not responsible for this 
involvement. IiVar in Cambodia, as we all Imow, was brought there by 
executive decision in 1970-first with our troops, then with our bombs 
and then with our dollars. liVe wanted a beachhead in our Vietnam 
fight and we have succeeded very sadly in practically devastating that 
whole country. 

MEETING IN CAlIfBODIA 

I went to Cambodia last week expecting to see a continuing war, 
expecting to see a weak government unable to rally the forces to con­
duct any meaningful fight against the other side. I saw exactly that, 
and I found out a great deal by talking with the general who I under­
stand is in the process of being removed or leaving-General Fer­
nandez-by talking directly with the Prime Minister and questioning 
even LOll Nol about the corruption in his own army and his own gov­
el'llment. The officials do not deny this corruption, but they claim they 
are making some effort to do something about it. 

However, I was not prepared for the degree of devastation which 
has been visited upon those people essentially by our giving the mili­
tary aid which allows that devastation to continue. vVe have all heard 
of the many refugees in that land but never did I fully realize that the 
refugees were at least half of the Cambodian population. Never did I 
realize, until I saw it, the degree of misery that we have brought to 
those people-the starvation, the despair, the uprooting. 

I went to the Hotel Cambodiana which is right near the center of 
Phnom Penh and there were thousands of huddled masses with nothing 
to look to and nothing to do and nothing to expect except the hope of 
getting a little bit of rice. I was almost unable to speak at the picture 
of devastation. 

REFUGEE CAMP 

I then wellt to another refugee camp on Route 4 on my way to an 
artillery unit at the front. The same thing. The only difference was 
that they had outdoors a little bit of surroUllding atmosphere to 'make 
it appear that there was some chance for life . . 

At the front I talked to an artillery unit about a half a mile away 
from the firing. There I found that there was not the morale for con­
tinuina' the kind of war that we are talking about. The soldiers told me 
that when fighting began, the troops deserted. In their own lUlit where 
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there had not yet been significant fighting, soldiers remained only 
until others began to flee. . . 

There is a great deal of demora!lzatIOn at the ?ent~r. In Phnom 
Penh itself it is difficult to determme that the natIOn lS at war. We· 
were not there as the people were bombed, so of course we did not see· 
that. But otherwise in Phnom Penh there appears to be normal ac­
tivity,. People are just procee~ing in t?ei~' usual routines and n~t being' 
mobllized to conduct any kmd of slgnlficant defense of thmr area .. 

Mr. McCloskey will go into the details in terms of the forces and. 
so on, I won't take the time now. 

BLOODBATH THERE TODAY 

I merely wish to point this out. It is argued that we must give mili· · 
tary -aid because if we do not there will be a bloodbath. One thing we · 
did discover, there is no greater bloodbath than that which is taking ' 
place presently and can only take place with our military assistance. 
The casualty figures are a minimum of 5,000 per month on the Khmer­
side and maybe double that on the Khmer Rouge side let alone the. 
number of civilian casualties which have been estimated to be any· 
where from 7,000 and up per month. 

So by all estimates one can calculate casualties at 15,000 per month . 
or, as some more objective observers have indicated from time to time · 
in various newspapers and other places, up to 25,000 per month. I ask ~ 
you whether 3 more months of military assistance is not the creation 
by this body of the bloodbath that people talk about. That means~ 
roughly 75,000 more persons. 

SUFFERING GREAT 

What the people in Cambodia are suffering from is military activity' 
which is dislocating them from their homes, which is preventing them 
from finding the ways to live and grow any food, creating starvation 
ftmong the masses of the people. I find it very ironic that anyone of ' 
the group that visited Cambodia-and I sympathize with the tortures : 
that we have all been through-could suggest that the way in which 
we can help is to give military assistance which would cause further ' 
destruction in that country. I ask you, as I have asked a number of ' 
ot.her people in this Congress, suppose we were asked to address either ' 
75,000 or 100,000 of those Cambodians who may very well lose their ' 
lives or be maimed by our military assistance for the next 3-month 
period. If you got these Cambodian men, women and children together" 
in front of the Capitol and they said to you, "Why do I have to die ~" . 
or "Why do I have to be wounded~" or "'Why should my dreams be 
shattered~" or "Why should my body be mangled ~"-What would.' 
you tell them ~ That we are doing it in order to avoid a bloodbath ~ . 

OUTCO~ CERTAIN 

"Wl:en we first , came back it was suggested that there was very little ' 
hope ~ the :war ltself, that ~h.e Khm~r Rouge undoubtedly were going' 
to be Vlct~)l'].ous and that mllItary ald should be given to permit time 
for negotlatIOns. Well, that hope-if it ever was real-has long since 
gone. The U.S. Ambassador Dean now admits there is no chance or 
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saving the Lon Nol regime although he had not quite said that when 
we saw him. Secretary Kissinger, who is reputed to be unenthusiastic 
about the negotiation situations, is unwilling to get involved, not even 
in the question of negotiating the transfer of power. H e still talks in 
terms of military strength. 

You had your own testimony here from CIA Director William 
Colby, Assistant Secretary of State Philip Habib, and others, all of 
whom made it clear, I think, that the guarantee of any appropriations. 
would not produce any kind of settlement. Even Hugh t)cott seems to 
question whether or not there has to be some change in the top of the 
Government before anything can be done. Lon N 01, even though his 
remarks I think have been misinterpreted, has made it clear that he 
does not intend to resign although his own party members are urging 
him to step down. 

WHY BLOODBATH WOULD BE 

What is the bloodbath that we are talking about ~ I think that 
Lon N 01 and his supporters who are considered collaboratlOnists by 
the illlmer Rouge are in jeopardy and I think that efforts have 
to be made to fly them to safety. If this is done, there may be much 
less of a bloodbath. But you have to remember that this is a civil 
war in which brother fights brother, largely at the instigation of the 
United States. Therefore, what we have to do is to find the way to 
utilize our involvement there to arrange for an orderly transfer of 
power. 

MORAL OBLIGATION 

I think we do have a moral obligation, Mr. du Pont; we conducted 
that war; it is our war. V\Te have influence there and we have a respon­
sibility. If the concern that we have is to limit as much as we can 
any kind of bloody aftermath, then we have to make provisions to 
bring Prince Sihanouk and other concerned parties who can negotiate 
a peaceful transition of power instead of continuing; the war which 
is destroying the Oambodian people. 

I think that it is foolish and nai va to suggest that we should not 
now interfere in a political and a diplomatic way. We have already 
interfered in a military way. What do you think the military aid 
has been but direction and support of a government that has repre­
sented only a small clique ~ 

When we unsettled Cambodia's Government, when we participated 
in unseating Mr. Sihanouk, we interfered. You may not have, I may 
not have, but the executive branch of this Government interfered. Bv 
sustaining an unpopular and corrupt Government, we have interfered. 

ROLE OF CONGRESS IMPORTANT 

I think the Congress could bring a breath of fresh air to the 
American public, overwhelmingly opposed to this kind of inter­
ference, if we showed the capacity to say: This is a terrible situation; 
we are sorry for wJ:lat we have done there. We now recognize our 
resDonsibility to help those people live, to stop rainin~ death on them, 
to bring peace there, to stop the killing. We are going; to try to see 
to it that the people who are winning; that war will share power and 
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not kill off their adversaries. ,iVe are going to ~ake an appeal to 
them and involve other nations with us in makmg that appeal, so 
that Sihanouk or whoever else migh~ .be helpful will be consulted. 

It is silly to pretend that th~OppOSItlOl~ forces have no repr~senta­
tives. There are many leaders m that natIOnal front that can . mde~d 
represent varied interests. vVe should t~y not only to proVide for 
the safety of those who are prese~tly m government. but also to 
provide a way in which those who WIsh to leave CambodIa can do so. 

FOOD AND lI-IEDICAL SUPPLIES NEEDED 

It is important that we have a .distribution of ~ood .and medical 
supplies for those people. The survlval of human bemgs IS very much 
our responsibility reo'arclless of how the transfer of power takes 
place, becaus~ we ha;e devas~ated the Cambodian society. ,.ve have 
destroyed theIr capacIty to bUlld a cOlUltry or to grow thelr own food. 
I thin·1\: we should deliver food and medicine through international 
orrranizations. It has to be clone in a such a way that the food reaches 
ci-rili ans and refugees, not just the soldiers as before. To continue 
to talk about military aid is ridiculous, I think it is callous. I think 
it is absolutely obscene at this stage in the history of Cambodia. 

I have never been more moved by human misery and suffering and 
I would not give one more pelmy to impose another day's suffering 
upon those people. Food and medical supplies, I think we must find 
the way to deliver to them. Military aid has to be cut oft' immediately 
and we have to restore some order to the chaos that we have created 
there. 

[The prepared statement of Congresswoman Abzug follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BELLA S. AnzuG, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CoNGRESS 
FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK 

~Ir. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to come before you this morning 
to comment briefly on an Administration request to remove the ceiling on U.S. 
aid to Cambodia and specifically to appropriate $222 million more in military 
aid. 

This is incorporated in H.R. 2704, introduced February 4 by Mr. Morgan of 
Pennsylvania and Mr. Broomfield of Michigan at the request of the Administra­
tion. That bill was referred to the Foreign Affairs Committee, where it is now 
pending. 

'l'his bill would remove the ceiling that Congress has 'et on aid to Cambodia. 
Tbat ceiling, incidently, was not some afterthought. Indeed, the Foreign Aid 
Authorization bill came to the House floor in December without any Cambodia 
ceiling in it. It was only added after Mr. Conte took leadership in offering 
the amendment and then beat back two efforts to weaken it on the fioor. 

In conference, the total amount of military aicl approved was $275 million 
for Cambodia for fiscal year 1975-$200 million under the ceiling and a special 
$75 million available under the draw down authority. Now, only a few weel,s 
la ter the Administration is reqnesting another $222 million-an 80 percent 
increase! . 

. Mr. Chairman, as you know, I had the opportunity two weeks ago, along 
wlth several of my colleagues, to viSit Cambodia ancl South Vietnam. I made 
no secret of the fact that I went to South Vietnam and Cambodia opposed 
to auy further military a id there. I expected to find a continuing war to which 
I have been opposed since its inception. I was not prepared, however, -for what 
I was t? find on this visit. The degree oj human misery, corruption, and political 
rel?re ~lon caused hy American support of the Thien and Lon Nol governments, 
qUlte frankly, exceeded anything I had seen on a brief visit to South Vietnam 
t,yo. years ago. I have come back with the deepened conviction that we must 
pxtncate oursel,'es from that quagmire immediately. We are not doing the 
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Cambodians any fa VOl' by continuing to pour in arms and perpetuating the 
carnage. 

But, people ask me, what about our commitments? Won't we be breaking 
our word and creating distrust of U.S. intentions? 

The record shows that the Congress has never made a commitment to the 
survival of any government in Cambodia. The Administration may have made 
a unila teral commitment, but this Congress never joined in. Under close ques­
tioning by members of the Foreign Affairs Committee in November, 1970, when 
the first request for U.S. military aid to Cambodia was made, then Secretary 
of State Rogers repeatedly said that U.S. military assistance to Cambodia was 
not related to any SEATO commitment. It was, in fact, not related to any 
treaty commitment. It was tied to the withdrawal of U.S. troops in Vietnam and 
the success of the Vietnamization program, both of which have now been 
completed. For example, Mr. Kazen asked: "Mr. Secretary, just exactly what 
is our commitment to Cambodia at this time?" Secretary Rogers replied: "Really, 
we have no commitment. We have no treaty obligations with Cambodia." 

We don't have a legal commitment to Cambodia. Certainly.the Congress has 
no commitment to a war that was started illegally by the Nixon administration 
and continued without regard for the will of Congress or the American people. 
What we have, basically, is a month to month lease. The Administration asks 
us for money, we appropriate it, Or we cut it, or we refuse it. Any time Congress 
wants to terminate the arrangement it can. Last December we in Congress said 
we would pay $275 million for military aid to Cambodia for the fiscal year 
ending JHne 30th. Now, the Administration is back, asking for that 80 percent 
increase. But we don't have to agree to it. There is no commitment. If they 
can convince us on the merits, fine. But not by speciously arguing some sort 
of commitment. 

Well, we're told, maybe you don't have a commitment, but you have a "moral 
obligation." I 'm not quite sure what that means. To whom do we owe our moral 
obligation? Is it to General Lon Nol and the narrow group of people around 
him who hold power and run a corrupt regime? What morality binds us to that 
small group of men? 

If we are told that we have a mOral commitment to the Cambodian people 
to continue the war, they may wish we hadn't cared so much. Since 1970, the 
United States has dominated Cambodia, first with our troops, then with our 
bombs, then with our dollars. During that period, more than half of all Cambo­
clians have become refugees with 60,000 new refugees in January of this year. 
By official count, civilian casualties in Cambodia during 1974 averaged 7,000 
per month fOr a total of 84,000 (Kennedy Subcommittee, January 27, 1975 
report). Will sending more arms to be used by both sides carry out some sort 
of "moral obligation" or will this just inflict more pain and suffering? 

But, others a,rgue, think 'Of the terri'ble 'bloodbath ·that wiH occur if 'We stop 
sending arms to Camlbodi-a. We must prevent that from 'happening. I know we are 
all concerned about 'blQlOdshed, and are aware Qf the possibilities of vi'Olence in a 
rapid change 'Of government in a wartime situation. But let's look at the record. 
When OUT delegation was in Cambodia, we were told by U.S. officials that FANK 
claimed 4,260 Camibodian armed forces pers'Onnel Doad been kiiled in the fI·rst 50 
daY'S of thi'S year-just about the same number who 'Were recruited in the same 
period. Some 15,000 people were wounded in the countryside in Ja nua.ry and Feb­
ruary. According to estimates of our embassy, about 30,000 people were killed 'Or 
wounded in two months. Other more diSTlassionate observers report killed and 
wounded on hoth sides, including civilians, t~bal a.'bout 25,000 a mont h. In the 
bill now 'before you, the Administration proposes to rfund that war ,until June 30. 
B-ased on the experience 'So rfar rbhis yea·r, 100,000 peop'le who are alive today in 
Oambodia 'WiIll be dead or wounded by July 1. Is this not a bloodb-atb? And this 
carnage has been going on in ,Camlbod1a since 1970. 

Just imagine yourself addressing a crowd 'Of those 100,000 Cambodian men, 
women'llnd children in front 'Of the Capitol and someone shouts up the question: 
"Why do we have to die or be wounded, wi·th 'Our hopes and dreams shattered, 
OUT bodies mangled?" What <Jan you tell them? That you are doing it 'So you can 
avoid a bloodbath? This argument defies reality and common sense. 

'For awhile 'We were told ·th'at this new mHitnry aid was to "S'timulate negotia­
t ions." That hope-if it was ever real-is long stnce gone. Even the U.S. Ambassa­
dor, J'ohn Gunther Dean, admits that there is no chance of saving nhe Don Nol 
regIme. Secretary of State Kissinger, unent hu'sias'tic about the negotiation situa­
ti'OO1, is unwiHing to even get wV'Olved in negotiating the tnmsfer of political 
power which is inevitable. He still talks in terms of military strength. Yesterday, 
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CI,A uirecior William Colby told House members that he was pessilllistic about 
the ability 'Of the Oambodi'an government to() survive 'even if it r eceives more U.S. 
militJary aid. Agsistaollt Secreta·ry of State, Philip Habib, has said that 'he could 
not guarantee that the $222 million would produce a negotiated settlement. Even 
Senate Mm'Ority Leader, Hugh Scott (R-Pa.), feels ·vhat the United States sh'Ould 
get ·the refugees out which 'Would "lead to some change 'Of ,leadership at the top, 
some sort 'Of Ij:.ransition government." Lon Nol, although his remarks were odgi­
nally misinterpreted, has made it clear that he does not in tend to resign. Members 
of his 'Own party are urging him to 'step down, but he will not d'O 'So. In this situa­
tion, what can the United States do? 

IThe 'best so'lution, it seems to me, is to fly to sa;fety Lon NOI and 'his supporters 
Who are considered "coUaborationists" by the Khmer Hlouge. If :this is done, there 
wHI 'be no 'Occasion for a "bloO'Odbath" such as the Administration predicts. We 
must remember that tlJis is a civil wa·r in which brother fights brother, l'argely 'at 
the {)riginal instigation of a ;foreign power-the United Sitates. So let us rescue 
those to -whom we feel a commiot:ment, and -leave the others to settle their affairs in 
peace. Sooner 'Or later, this must 'happen in any case, and 100,000 'lives may 'be 
saved 'by having it happen now. 

The very weapons and ammunition that we airlift to Lon Nol are being captured 
and used by the Khmer Rouge against those we are supposed to help. Thus, in 
effect, we are arming both sides to coutinue the killing. 

Negotiations for surrender and replacement of the Lon Nol regime are now 
the only po 'sible kind of negotiations. Secretary Kissinger should turn his talents 
to this area. Friendly and neutral countries should be asked to help open nego­
tiating channels for a cease fire. 

Then, I urge orderly distribution of the food and medical supplies that we 
all agree are needed. This must be done through international organizations, 
because Lon Nol is diverting from the people to the army, the food we are 
sending him. I cannot express tlie shock I felt upon seeing starving mothers 
and children, and then learning that they did not get the food we supposedly 
sent to them. This must not be allowed to happen. 

Given ·a hopeless situation, let us not respond blindly or stubbornly. Let us 
not force Asians to continue killing each other to maintain om' false pride. We 
have not "lost" Cambodia-we never had Cambodia. Let us 'help its tormented 
people to rebuild their shuttered lives. 

Mr. }lAMILTON. Thank you very mu'~h, Congresswoman Nbzug. 
Mr. Flynt, I am going to look to you as the chairman of the delega­

tion for the next witness. The next witness, as you are indicating, will 
be Congressman Murtha from Pennsylvania. 

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN P. MURTHA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Mr. MURTHA.. Thank you very much, Mr. Cha,irman. 
I want to very briefly outline the military situation because Pete 

McCloskey and I dealt almost solely with the military situation. 
As you may know, I was in South Vietnam on the ground with the 

Marines for a year, so the mi.litary situation is the only thing that I 
lo?ked at. Now we were only in Cambodia for 71;2 to 8 hours and cer­
tamly I am no expert on Cambodia and the poJitical implications and 
problems. You are much more of an expert than I am. 

Bill Chappell and I went down to the division commander and he 
briefed us entirely on the situation as he saw it. We then went down 
~o a brigade .commander who had fought against the North Vietnamese 
m South VIetnam. He told us that he didn't feel that the military 
situation was as bad as it had been pictured by the news media and 
that he had fought against t.he North Vietnamese' the North Viet­
namese were much more well trained, better inteo-r'ated better oro-a-

. d dh 1::> ' b lllze ,an t e Khmer Rouge were entirely a different type of enemy. 



303 

SITUATION ON MEKONG RIVER 

Now of course there is no question that the Mekong Delta has been 
choked off in two points, the airfield was under fire. As a matter of 
fact, a half hour after we landed, two rockets landed on the airfield., 
While I was inspecting the air services themselves, two rockets fell 
between 200 and 300 yards from the position where I was standin~. 
So if the airfield 'Were choked off as the Mekong River is from a milI­
tary standpoint, I don't see how Cambodia could survive. 

An interesting point. I questioned one of the newspaper reporters 
on my way over to Cambodia and I asked him his assessment of the 
military situation. He said, "I told the world that they were going to 
fall 2 weeks after we quit the bombing, and they are going to fall." 
Now of course it has been 2 years since we quit the bombing but some 
of the reporting I think may have been distorted. ' 

TALKING TO TROOPS 

I went down to a firing battery and I talked to the troops that were, 
at this firing battery. They seemed to have high morale. They are 
certainly not the well-disciplined troops I have seen in the American 
forces or any other forces but they do have a high morale. Rep. 
McCloskey will go into some detail about the advantages and dis­
advantages and what he thinks might happen there. In my opinion the 
situation has been stabilized but if we were to cut off aid there is no 
question in my mind what would happen-they would nm out of 
ammmlition very shortly. There is from 5 to 15 days of supply on the 
ground and they would consequently be overrun. 

During the briefings they pointed out that there "ere serious atroci­
ties every time the Khmer Rouge who were trained in Hanoi came into 
the area, and of course 'We saw evidence. They showed us the Chinese 
and tl1e North Vietnamese weapons that were , being used in the war 
and there was no question where the support was coming from. They 
showed us in detail what happened in the atrocities that had been 
perpetrated in the areas that were overrun by the Khmer Rouge. It 
is a very vicious, barbaric war and I think impressed all of us with the, 
tremendous barbarity and the viciousness of the two sides. 

QUESTION 'OF FUTURE 

WhetheI; they could hold out or not, I certainly' am notable to tell 
you. Whether they cpuld continue the fighting, I 'canno,t tell you. I 
can, only say that in th~ situation·as we saw it there was higher morale' 
than I would anticipate." For instance, the children were standing 
around the firing battery-and this is 'a very interesting situation. I 
have never seen J{.appier kids. I think even American kids in the 
United States would not be as friendly as these children were. It was 
a very disconcerting thing to me that here was a city beleaguered, 
under siege, and yet the pepp~e l'leem to he of ,adnucnih!ig11ermorale l 
than has been reported. • . . r { {' , , ! 1 ,~ • C r " 

It reminds me ofja awry a marinq, ~WJts te-mng :me when he was in 
lplep3p in 1Q68. He, w~s reading a report to the other fellows in the 
area. Khesan was surrounded and reporters were comparing it "to ' 
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Dien Bien Phu. This marine was telling the other men, "I am glad I 
'wasn't there," and of course he was on the ground. 

So there has been I think, some distortion of the facts about what 
is going on. There i~ no question there is not e.no~lg~l food but there ]S 
a will to carry on the battle. They have a dIscIplm~ and they we~'e 
fairly well trained

l 
all the troops that I.saw. The artlllery battery, m 

comparing them wIth our forces, I cer~amly say.they had an a.dequate 
training and they had morale to the pomt where If they were gIven the 
ammunItion they could carryon. 

SOMF. DETERMINATION EXISTS 

In the short time I was there my impression was, in talking to the 
firing hattery, brigade c?mmanderand division cOJ?m~nd~r and 
watching the troops in actIOn, that they had the ~eter:mmatlo:r;t If they 
were given the ai~ to carryon. There IS no questlO.n. m my mmd that 
if we cut off the aId they would run out of ammumtIOn between 15 to 
30 days, that they would be overrun and that there would be substan­
tial atrocities. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you very much, Congressman Murtha. 
I might say to my colleagues it is my intention to complete the testi­

mony of the other witnesses before we turn to questions by the members 
of the subcommittee and members of the full committee. 

Mr. Flynt, who is our next witness? 
Mr. FLYNT. Mr. McCloskey. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Congressman McCloskey, we are glad to have you 

with us today and we look forward to hearing your remarks. 

STATEMENT OF RON. PAUL N. McCLOSKEY, 1R., A REPRESENTA· 
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Mr. Chairman, I am in general agreement with 
what Congressman Fraser said to this subcommittee and I would have 
to concur first in Congressman Murtha's comment that none of us 
became experts on Cambodia in the 7 hours that we were privileged to 
spend there. 

I would like to break my testimony into essentially four areas: First, 
the description of the history of the situation as we understood it from 
the Embassy there; second, the military confrontation, the statistics, 
the basis for the administration's demands; third, the refugee situation 
and our recommendations there which I believe to be unanimous on 
the part of all eight of us; and finally, some specific observation of 
facts that we observed or specific things that were related to us that 
might guide the subcommittee. 

ANY COMMITMENT HAS GUILT FACTOR 

First of all, any sense of commitment that we feel miaht be charac­
terized I think more as a guilt factor . .As the committee knows in 1969 
when President Nixon took office, Cambodia-a nation of 7 million 
p~ople-had preserved its neutrality with respect to the Vietnam con­
fh?t ,although ,the five e~erly provinces of Cambodia, which were 
thmly populated, were bemg used as the terminus of the Ho Chi Minh 
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Trail coming down from North Vietnam and Laos and were used as a 
means of bUIlding up a support base and pressure against the delta 
and the third military region around Saigon in South Vietnam. In 
addition, the Cambodian seaport south of Phnom Penh was used as the 
basis for supplies brought in by ship to support the North Vietnamese 
and Vietcong fighting in the southerly part of South Vietnam. 

Shortly after President Nixon took office he commenced the secret 
bombing-we believe this occurred in either late January or Februa.ry 
of 1969~f Cambodia in particularly these five provinces which were 
being used for support and supply. Then in March of 1970 the 
Sihanouk government fell apparently, the best we can determine, with 
no push from the CIA or any other U.S. suggestion. In any event the 
Lon Nol government was formed in March of 1970 and we chose on 
April 30, to invade those five easterly provinces. 

CONSEQUENCES OF 1970 I1'.TV ASION 

What we did by that mvasion was to push the North Vietnamese out 
into Cambodia proper and the more populated areas of Cambodia and 
then we took a number of Cambodians into South Vietnam and trained 
them to fight agamst the North Vietnamese which were using this 
part of Cambodia as a base and supply route. Now apparently the 
North Vietnamese also took between 5,000 and 6,000 Cambodians 
north to Hanoi and trained them and upon their return they have been 
the nucleus of the Khmer Rouge. 

At the present time the situation was described to us as follows: Of 
the 7 million people in Cambodia, roughly 10 percent have been killed 
and roughly somewhere over half have become refugees. That is, 
700,000 dead and of the remaining people about two-thirds of tb~ pop­
ulation have fled or retreated into various government enclaves which 
are population centers arolmd Cambodia with over 2 million people 
situated within the p.hnom Penh perimeter. 

The military situation is that the Khmer Rouge are estimated by our 
people to range between 50;000 and 88,000 people maximum of whom 
perhaps 50,000 maximum could be characterized as combat troops. On 
the friendly side the Cambodian Government is estimated to have 
roughly 195,000 people capable of waging military resistance but in 
the Phnom Penh perimeter the statistics are that there are an estimated 
30,000 troops maximum surrounding Phnom Penh and perhaps 25,000 
Cambodian government troops in the perimeter defending it. 

STAYING POWER EXISTS 

I would concur with what Congressman Murtha suid that the two 
111lits that I visited, which were separate from the two units that he 
did, indicated a staying power and a capacity that was perhaps higher 
than we were led to expect of the Cambodian military. Bearing m 
mind the numbers in that perimeter facing each other-30,OOO enemy, 
perhaps 25,000 friendly-there were more young men of military a~e 
walking around the streets of Phnom Penh than there are serving m 
the armed services. It is an almost unreal atmosphere of this oivilian 
quiet in the city, both government and the population, and the really: 



306 

vicious war that is going on around the perimeter. Let me cite the 
casualty fiO'ures to you as indicative of the nature of this fighting. 

The Oa~bodians have estimaJted thaJt in ·ohe 2 months since ,the dry 
season started January and February, that they have had 2,000 killed 
in action and 8,000 wounded in action and of those wounded in action a 
pretty ,good ,rule of tlhumb is thaJt 'h:alf have re'turned to duty within a 
very shant ,time ,and rubout half are disrubled for a considerable length 
of vime and 674 missing in ·ootion. 

SUBSTANTIAL CASUALTIES 

So out of 13. force of 10,000"':'-2,000 killed, 8,000 wounded and 674 
misSing-those ·are f.!lIirly substantialcasua1tJies .. At the rate of the 
ammunition ex,pendi-ture, Iwhich is almost incredible for the number 
of people eIl\:,OThged, they have been using roughly 450 ·tons of a'l1lJllU­

nition a day in Cambodia and that is with roughly 50,000 combat 
troops on both sides while in South Vci.etnam ,they are using only 600 
tons a month with 3,000 'troops engaged head to head in ·a war th3Jt is 
a very serious war. 

So around Phnom Penh then w1tih. the casualties roughly a third of 
the forces that are englllged on the friendly side 'and an eswmate on 
ohe opposing side of double the killed and wounded, you have had in 
the first 2 months of the dry season affensi ve ,at least a third of both 
sides becoming 'CasualtJies. This as why if the rainy selaSon starls June 1 
and the Mekong flMds by July 15 or August 1 that comb8;t has to run 
down, ThO fighting force can sustJain those kinds of casua1ties perma­
nently and stJill 'remain a fighting f'OIlCe. 

AMMUNITION 

On the ammuniti()1f- ex.penditures-and I want to move to .this poont 
because ;this is the ibasis for the 'administr,ation'.s request. There is a 
difference of 'Opinion perhaps in the delegation as to whaJt would be 
appropriate to preserve that perimeter. liVe were gliven figu.res by the 
AmeI1ican militJary ,te!llffi ,there th!llt they ,recomm.ended 'Commencing 
Jamliary 1 bhatthe Cwmbodians use roughly 289 tons ,per day of am­
munition ,to defend against ,the Khmer Rouge attack and lthaJt was 
broken d<YWn to 233 bons of ground .lIJIDmun!ition and 56 loons of air 
amm.unition: Tha,t is 13. total of 289 ;tons per d:ay. 

The figures the Embassy provided us, however, is that ,they are 
using an I3.ver8;ge:of 450 tons per day and the administr3Jtion request 
for $222 million in sup.plemental miiJ.iltary assistance throuO'h June 30 
was based on the administr8;tion's feeling thrut they shouldb; entJ1tled 
to have 600 tons a day for the balance of dJhe dry season. 

~fILITARY NEEDS 

The discussions th!llt Congressman Chappell and I had with the 
Defense Department led us to the conclusion-and I use these figures 
as 1ffi;Y .personal vie'Y---:-that ~f we .provided for '75 days 450 tons of am­
murnman a day, thIS IS theIr current consumption rate that it would 
cost r~ughly $84 milliion worbh of 'rummun1tion in the'mix thait ,they 
are uSlllg. 11he Defense Department would estimate an 'a!dditional 
$19.6 million for handling and ,tmnsportation and that is based on 
the airlift. 
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With the airlift you can get all $84 million worth of ammunition 
in there at the present time. If, as the Mekong widens out, they try 
to sail it up the Mekong, the transportation charges will be less but 
they can anticipate losing considerable amounts of it, so these figures 
are based on the continued airlift. That is $84 million in ammunition 
and $19.6 million in handling and transportation charges. 

Their figures for medical assistance for the military was $750,000 
but in the situations that were observed they are obvIOusly short of 
both military and civilian medical supplies. They used the figure to 
us of $3.2 million for medical assistance. We doubled that to $6.4 
million and the military asked for $6.7 million in spare parts. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The total that I was prepared to recommend along the lines of Don 
Fraser's is that if military assistance were deemed appropriate to ac­
company the raising of the Public Law 480 ceiling that the figure 
would be $116.7 million, not the $222 million that the administration 
had requested. It would be a little over half, and that is based on 75 
days at the use of 450 tons a day that has been the use of the last 2 
months and in my judgment would have to go down as these combat 
forces are suffering attrition. 

Finally, on the food situation, all of us found out and, I think, saw 
some refugees or talked to some individuals. The people that I met 
personally were in two small villages alongside the road as we returned 
from the front and in a refugee camp that people have been coming 
into in the last 60 days. In all cases it was clear there was insufficient 
food, insufficient nutrition for the children and the people. There are 
over 2 million people in that perimeter, over half of whom were refu­
gees from Phnom Penh. 

I think it is the unanimous recommendation of the eight of us there 
·that the committee raise the ceiling of Public Law 480 as requested 
by the administration, but that if we lift that ceiling, we would rec­
ommend that at least 12 additional AID personnel be assigned to 
the area to insure that one man--one bag of rice. We were not satisfied 
that the Cambodian Army or the Cambodian Government is going to 
be charitable at all to the civilians or the refugees of the population. 
. As I understand it, ,if YQU should enact the raising of the Public 
Law 480 ceiling it would require the personnel ceiling to be raised as 
well, to add an additional 12 people. I think the ceiling now is 200. 

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS 

Now some personal observations that might be of some interest. 
When I went over there dedicated not to vote one nickel for further 
aid to Cambodia, the two things that changed my mind were these. 
One, when we visited the Cambodian Army, apparently they are taking 
no prisoners. Congressman Murtha and I had gone around and visited 
various units in Vietnam and it was common to' find that · if they 
suffered 200 killed in action and had 800 wounded that they had killed 
twice the number of enemy and they had taken perhaps 20 or 30 pris~ 
oners, that kind of a ratio. 

The same is true of killed and wounded in Cambodia but we could 
find DO prisoners-at least there were none taken by the unit that I 
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saw which leads me to the conclusion that if they have run out of 
ammunition on April 15 as provided and the Khmer Rouge comes in 
and they treat the Cambodian Army in the same maIller that the 
Cambodian Army has treated the Khmer Rouge, there are going to 
be considerable casualties suffered by the vengence of the people that 
have been living first under our B-52's and then engaged in this very 
vicious war over the last 5 years. 

ONE PRISONER 

The second factor was that the refugees that I talked to, and that 
would include one prisoner that we were able to interview back in 
the rear and three people who had rallied-and rallied means volun­
tarily coming over to the Cambodian Government side-the prisoner 
who was fortunate enough to be alive and the only one I could find 
was 16 years of age. Three weeks earlier he had been living in a village 
15 miles outside the perimeter when the Khmer Rouge had come into 
his village. They had given him an American rifle and 500 cartridges. 
They had trained him in the use of the rifle as he was walking down 
to fight in the perimeter. They told him he was fighting against Amer­
icans so he had gone along. He had fired two clips of that AR-15 
rifle and then had been captured. 

Apparently the Khmer Rouge is impressing this on the troops on 
their side, people of this age with no military training at all but who 
indicate a willingness to participate to some extent in the fighting. Of 
the two ralliers and the refugees with whom I talked- and I would 
say from 12 to 15 people, because while various people interjected 
themselves into the conversation it could not be any more exact than 
that-in every case the refugees described that when their village 
had been taken over by the Khmer Rouge, when the Khmer Rouge 
walked into town, they have taken, 2, 10, 30 people out and executed 
them either by shooting or in some villages beating them to death or 
driving a bamboo stake into those people. I was impressed with the 
aura of fear that pervaded these refugees as to what would happen 
to them if the Khmer Rouge should take over. 

COMMUNIST INTENTIONS 

As you lmow, I have opposed the war in Vietnam but I would not 
be under any illusions as to the intentions of the Communists. They 
trained people in Hanoi who returned and killed the civil service em­
ployees, the school teachers, the monks, the leaders and the like. It is 
for that reason it seemed to me appropriate that we continue the 
limited military aid to get the Cambodian Government into the wet 
season. 

The further recommendation that I would make personally is that 
this committee ought to take careful testimony from the State Depart­
ment. There seems to be a reluctance on the part of the State Depart­
ment to want to urge the Lon N 01 government to step down even 
though it is recognized that the Khmer Rouge will not negotiate; 
there is no chance to negotiate with Lon N 01 and the seven or eight 
men around him. 

The Lon N 01 government had condemned the Khmer Rou o-e leaders 
to death and it appears that the sentiment is returned in kind. The 
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Khmer Rouge attitude is: Why should we negotiate; we are going to 
win in 1 month to 3 months to 9 months so why negotiate under any 
circumstances with Lon Nol and the people closely around him. 

OPENNESS IN GOVERNMENT 

There is a further reluctance, it appears to me, from the conversa­
tions that I have had with the State Department people. I mi~ht say 
that in every respect it is a refreshing change in the Ford admmistra­
tion to find a complete candor and a complete openness in the discus­
sion of both the facts and the issues by the State Department, the De­
partment of Defense and the CIA people with whom we have discussed 
the matter. 

There seems to be in the State Department a continuing belief that 
it is the prestige of the American Government and the credibility of 
the American commitment based on other State Department programs 
and problems around the world that forces the State Department to 
continue to support the Lon Nol government and to continue to urge 
the Congress that we have a commitment. There is a difference in the 
State Department's feeling of commitment and I think certain of us 
on this delegation who, if we feel any commitment to assist at all, is 
based on the guilt of what we have imposed on this country as a basis 
for getting our troops out of Vietnam somewhat earlier than we might 
have had we not invaded and bombed, and supported the Lon N 01 gov­
ernment to serve our purposes up until 1973. 

I would point out that when we raised this issue with Secretary 
Kissinger that we expressed the hope of a State Department initiative. 
Secretary Kissin~er's response was that he had been within a few days 
of settling the (Jambodlan question when the Congress cut off the 
bombing by that vote in June of 1973 and that by our vote we had in­
terfered and hindered his ability to engage a Cambodian peace. I just 
got the impression that the Secretary was a little reluctant to proceed 
with any new diplomatic initiatives in this state of affairs when obvi­
ously there is no condition of strength from which to deal. 

I think that sums up my testimony, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you very much, Congressman McCloskey. 
Mr. Chappell. 
We welcome you before the committee. 

STATEMENT OF HON. BILL CHAPPELL, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. CHAPPELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think Pete has done a tremendous job in summarizing what is 

pretty much my position except as to degree. We varied a little bit in 
degree on what the recommendations to the committee would be. 

NO EASY SOLUTION 

First of all, let me say that there is no easy solution in Cambodia. 
To decide to vote aid for Cambodia insofar as I am concerned has 
been one of the toughest decisions in my entire politicial career. So, 
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if we are looking for an easy solution. or ea~y answer we are. n<;>,t 
going to find it with respect to Cambodia. I think, as Pete says, It IS 
going to lie very keenly i.n the conscience of ever~ ~)l1e of us to try to 
help people who are in thIS very beleaguered condItIon. 

Let me first address myself to what the moneys wou~d. do if they 
are voted. Fir'st of all, they would assure food and medicme to these 
besieged people; second, they would buy time for negotiations; and 
third, they would lessen the chance for the tremendous bloodbath 
that we all must expect. 

Sometimes I think we are a little bit too reluctant to understand 
truly the nature of the Oommunist world and we are a little bit 
reluotant to understand exactly what the atrocities are 'and what is 
happening over in that area of the world. I would like to go back 
to a little bit of the history on the Oommunists- and this is nothing 
new, you know it, but I would just like to summarize briefly. 

CHINA mSTORY 

When Mao started his proceedings in China he issued instructions 
that violence was to be employed against 2 percent of the farm families, 
no more and no less. There were about 34 million farm families in the 
old "liberated areas" and 68 million in the new "liberated areas." 
These percentages suggest thp,t there were over 1 million people 
actually killed systematically by plan in order for the Oommunists 
to control. As all of us know, they control the population by terror. 

The statistics which I am reciting to you come from my request to 
our own State Department updated to 2 days ago. Let's look at the 
situation in which we find Oambodia with reference to what might 
happen in the event of a breakthrough. 

According to our State Department, the Khmer Oommunists have 
already indicated in their statements and their actions that they in­
tend to retaliate against those who have supported the Lon Nol 
government and perhaps more importantly anyone who could serve 
as potential opposition to a Oommunist regime. Given their minority 
position, it is a prudent step in controlling political competition. 

Here are the actual circumstances we find right now within this 
perimeter. The Oambodians, particularly the urban elite, very early 
in the war committed themselves to the Government position by regu­
larly and publicly subscribing to petitions, fund raising, elections and 
the like which has facilitated the Oommunist job of preparing lists of 
potential targets. 

WHAT COMMUNISTS ARE DOING 

In the countryside where the Oommunist apparatus has been es­
tablished, the Commlmists have already imprisoned or killed buddhist 
monks, lay leaders, village elders, teachers, and civil servants. The 
international press has already been renlete with stories of villagers 
slaughtered who refused to accede to collectivization plans and who at­
tempted to escape from Oommunist zones. 

In combat, the Oommunists have long practiced the execution of 
all captured officers and noncommissioned officers. As the current mili­
tary offensive gathers momentum, the Oommunists will 'attempt to 
kidnap and murder selective government officials and members of 
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parliament to further intimidate the government leadership. Intelli­
gence sources have already confirmed that the Communists ordered 
the murder of two government ministers last June who were being 
held by students protesting economic conditions. 

Prince Sihanouk has already noted that the Communists will prob­
ably dump him if given the opportunity. He has referred to himself 
as the potential Jan Masaryk of Cambodia. Most recently he has said 
he will spend little time in Cambodia if the Communists win because 
he does not wish to risk being "put on trial" at some future date. 

CONSEQUENCES OF FALL OF CAMBODIA 

So there is no question in my mind and no question I think in the 
minds of most that if Phnom Penh is permitted to fall and the situa­
tion there hecomes totally uncontrolled, there is going to be slaughter 
'by the millions. 

Let's look at the situation described by Mr. McCloskey. We have 
roughly a million refugees. Now these refugees have also voted al­
ready again~t the Com.J?u~ist forces with their feet and they have 
come by theIr own choIce l1lto the refugee camps in Phnom Penh. 
Unquestionably there will be thousands and thousands of those who 
are going to suffer the same plight. 

Let me turn to 'the question of food and medicine without military 
aid. To my mind it would be totally foolhardy to send in food and 
medicine without sending milita"ry assistance in to insure that the 
food and medicine gets to the right place. If we don't send in the mili­
tary assistance-that is to say, moneys-there is no need in sending the 
food and medicine. So I hope that whatever we do, if we should 
choose to vote, we won't provide food and medicine without the mili­
tary assistance to go with it. 

WILL TO WIN STILL THERE 

Now, as I view the situation, none of us want to send money into a 
totally helpless cause where the people have no will to win. It has 
b~en.indicated.by Mr. Murt?-a and ~r. McCloskey that the will to 
Wl1lIS pretty lugh. We have l1lfOrmatlOn from our own State Depart­
ment based upon actual history of these units-tha"t is to say the 
fighting units-and the will to win ,has been displayed at a very high 
level. Now, they have been able to hold man to man in almost every 
instance where they have been engaged. 

We tend to look at the fighting going on in this area of the world 
pretty much on our own standard when actually it is not on our stand­
ard. We expect Phnom Penh to fall at any time. We efrpect it to be 
quick and rapid. In my opinion mliess we default, insofar as our 
obligation is concerned, and it is a moral one, I think these people 
have the capacity to withstand for a substantial period of time, maybe 
indefinitely. 

In compa,ring the two forces of people, looking at the personnel 
first of all, both sides are going in with their foot soldiers fighting in 
sandles with very meager clothes-maybe a pair of shorts, shirt, usu­
ally without a helmet. That is the picture of the personnel on the two 
sides. They are essentially equally clothed, they are essentially equally 
feel. In my opinion the Government forces certainly ha va at least 
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equally the will to win as on the other side and this comes from our 
talking to the people from the generals down throu~h the foot soldiers. 
We find that the desertion rate has lessened rather than increased 
as the siege of the city has worsened. 

So I personally feel that these people have the will to win, they have 
demonstrated it, and I think if we give them this help it will carry 
them at least through to the wet season and then maybe the Lord will 
give a little help with the water down there and other things might 
happen. 

NEED l05-DAY SUPPLY 

Let me explain my difference with Mr. McCloskey on the amount, 
and it is again de<Yree. He has told you that the computation on the 
part of the Defen~e Department has meant the expenditure rate of 
450 short tons a day. Nil. McCloskey bases his computation on 75 days 
and I base mine on 105. The State Department and the Defense De­
partment pled with us to provide for not less than 105 days, so at the 
expenditure of 450 tons per day this would bring us over the 105 days 
to a total of $13'7.'7 million rather than the $116.7 million which Mr. 
McCloskey has su<Ygested. 

So I recommend that if we are going to do anything at all, we should 
provide enough help to do some good. I think our pattern, in trying to 
help other nations, has been to help too little too late in so many in­
stances. ""Ve don't really get the job done so we want to get the food 
and medicine in there. If we want to buy time for negotiation, to les­
sen the chance for the bloodbath, then I think we should vote not less 
than $137.'7 million. 

NEGOTIATION PROSPECTS 

Mr. Chairman, there is one other point that I want to mention 
about ne~otiation. I think we are prone to underrate ,the activity of 
our own btate Department in attempted negotiations. All of us know 
when we enter into a circumstance like that it is difficult to negotiate. 
",Ve have to do most of it through third parties and this is not always 
easy but I have assurances fl'Om the State Department that they have 
done everything possible to try to improve the negotiations. They 
tell us, however, that as long as :the other side feels that beyond ques­
tion it is going to have a military victory they are not willing to nego­
tiate on any kind of a basis. 
. So w~ need to pour a little .strength in~o the situation if we are go­
mg to gIve them an opportlillity to negotIate, and that is the reason I 
think the military assistance is so vital. The indications 'are that the 
other side is about ,to exhaust its ammunition and its resources in this 
a1:e3:' The in~ication is th.at. they are. go~ng all out during this period 
of tIme to Will. If they fail ill that Will. It IS very likely that they may 
fail to win particularly if we provide for the 105 days that I am 
::mggesting and ~he Departments of Defense and State are suggest­
mg. I bel~eve this can pour enough ~trength into the situation ,to give 
our negotlators at least an opportumty to do a little bit more from at 
least an improved position of strength. 
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So I recommend, Mr. Chairman, that we do provide this money. 
This has not been an easy decision for me. As some of you know, I 
don't like to spend money as well as some -and this is a hard choice 
for me to make. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you, Mr. Chappell. 
I think our final witness from the panel is Congresswoman Fen­

wick. We look forward:to hearing from you. 

STATEMENT OF HON. MILLICENT FENWICK, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

Mrs. FENWICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am against any more military aid for Oambodia unless by some 

extraordinary chance we can believe that negotiations are starting 
right now, yesterday, last night or tonight. 

In my opinion the Lon N 01 government, as it now is constituted, 
is a basket that is falling apart. If we put any heavy stones into it, 
in the way of aid of any kind or any effort to prop it up or any effort 
to continue it in office, those stones are going to fall right through the 
bottom of the basket and hit a lot of people on the way down. I 
heard on the radio this morning that General Fernandez who is head 
of the armed forces has been removed and in his place has been put 
a general who was Prince Sihanouk's armed forces head. 

GOVERNMENT FALLING APART 

The Lon N 01 government is falling apatt. The greatest serVice 
that we could do to the people of this country-the United States­
and to the people of that poor country in view of our moral responsi­
bility there-we have no legal responsibility-would be to move at 
once to see what arrangements can be made that would stop the ship­
ping of arms from China into that area. That is the reality of the 
situation. 

The basic reality of that cOlmtry is : To whom will China ship arms? 
If China continues to ship arms against Lon N 01 or against Prince 
Sihanouk-if he should be in power-there is going to continue to 
be fighting there. It is not a country, apparently, that China is pre­
pared to leave to us. If we ship arms to one side, China is going to 
continue to ship arms to the other. The more we pour in, the more they 
will pour in. And the reality of the situation is that. 
If I could be sure that our State Department was operating on any 

basis other than that of negotiations which include Lon N 01, I would 
feel less desperate about the situation than I do. I urge this commit­
tee and anybody with any authority to speak in this area to find out, 
if possible, on what basis the State Department is operating. 

We got a list of what the State Department had done. They all 
referred to past, complicated methods of trying to communicate 
through third parties. I now find that there has been, all this time, a 
regular representative of Prince Sihanouk in Paris available to all 
countries. I now find that Prince Sihanouk has cabled to Senator Mans­
field, and is in direct contact with Senator Mansfield. Surely this must 
be known to the State Denartment. 
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KHMER ROUGE HAVE REPRESENTATIVES 

I now find that there has been in fact, a representati ve of the Khmer 
Rouge, the dominant guerrilla group, touring Asia and Africa to drum 
up support. Surely we could have had contact with him. How is it 
that our State Department seems to be moving exclusively to involve 
Lon N 01 in the negotiations? I think that has been the sticking point. 

What has happened? The Lon N 01 government has lost 80 percent 
of the country, of the area. About half the people have crowded into 
the cities because the atrocities have been terrible. What we have got 
to do now, in my opinion, is to work out some arrangement for the 
ordery transfer of power to some person, whether Sihanouk or any­
body else who will take over the responsibility for the lives and safety 
of those people, the refugees and the people who are manning the 
voluntary agencies which are doing such heroic work in handing out 
the food that we send. 

We cannot continue to pour military aid to the Lon Nol govern­
ment without any suggestion that this is going to be repla,ced by some­
thing that the Cambodian people will accept and support and that 
China is prepared to accept so they will stop sending bullets into 
the area. It really boils down to ~omething ~s fundamental as that. 

LOOK AT Al\1ERICAN INTERESTS 

I would like to stop my testimony. I hope you will 'have qnestions 
concerning American interests. What are they? The Defense Depart­
ment has testified and Mr. Schlesinger has told us privately and pub­
licly that the security of the United States is not threatened by Indo­
china. There is no security or U.S. interest ,involved there. If Lon 
Nol's were a strong government, supported by its people and not cor­
rupt and inept, that would be a different thing if we wanted to send 
them help, although I think that would still be unwise. 

We must also consider what our people are prepared to support. 
What are the people of the United States prepared to do? ,Are they 
prepared to match year after year after year military appropriations 
for nations far away with no conceivable Defense suggestion that it 
is necessary for our security? I don't think they are. 

So whwt are we doing? We pour money that we need at home into 
othe,,;, countries, into a government that has proven itself incapable of 
holdmg more than 20 percent of the country. It is not viable. There 
is where our prestige suffers. We have been too quick to move into 
areas far away, without considering what the net result would be : 
Encouraging Cambodians to fight Cambodians. Why? If one sees the 
refugee villages and the hospitals with these poor malnourished chil­
dren and people suffering with terrible diseases, one hesitates to think 
about what the American responsibility might be. 

Thank you, MI'. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you, Congresswoman Fenwick . 

. Congressman Flynt, do you have any further comments you would 
lilce to make? 

CAMBODIA NEUTRAL UNTIL 1970 

Mr. FLYNT. Mr. Chairman, I think that the presentation has been 
very thorough. I would, however, like to summarize with one state-
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ment which has not been made. I think it should be pointed out that 
until about 1970 Cambodia through its then recognized government 
maintained a scrupulous neutrality. As a matter of fact, when the 
United States offered aid in one form or another the Cambodian Gov­
ernment under Prince Sihanouk irrevocably rejeoted firmly any form 
of U.S. aid. He stated very clearly that he did not want any and that 
he did not want to be involved in the military operations that were 
going on in Southeast Asia. He further stated that if he became the 
recipient of aid, military or economic, that he would soon find himself 
involved on one side or the other of the military in Southeast Asia. 

In 1970, if my recollection is correct as to date, the neutral situa­
tion had deteriorated to the point where the North Vietnamese were 
using Cambodian geography upon which to staff both supply hases 
and personnel regroupment and replacement bases from which they 
could be~in to and continue to make flanking attacks on the forces of 
South Vletnam and the forces of the United States from Cambodian 
bases. When that took place the U.S. Government undertook to believ­
ing that Sihanouk was violating his promise of neutrality, undertook 
to and successfully removed Prince Sihanouk from power in Cam­
bodia. 

Following that the bomhing began as well as an invasion by U.S. 
ground forces into Cambodia. So in a way you might say that the 
United States 'backed into a :feeling and a position of responsibility 
in what has taken place since. 

, NEGOTIATIONS NEED TO BEGIN 

By way of conclusion, the only statement that I would have to make 
or add to that of my colleagues-and. as you can see, while the seven 
of us who went there are by no means totally unanimous, there is a 
general consensus among all seven that the difference is in degree and 
how to proceed to do it. I would state this conclusion that I think 
is shared by many. It is urgent that some form of negotiations begin­
under whose auspices may have to yet be determined-but I think 
all of us would like to see some sort of negotiations terminate the 
fighting in this tragic civil war torn state. 

Second, if the United States continues to provide economic and/or 
military assistance between now and the beginning of the rainy season, 
which will be sometime in June, I think if we can use mathematical 
figures we might say that there is about a 50-50 chance of effecting 
these negotiations. On the other hand, if the plug is pulled 'and if the 
government goes down the drain between now and J nne, there will be 
little chance of either a negotiated settlement or an orderly transfer 
of power from one side to the other. 

LEADERSHIP QUESTION REMAINS 

Who would be in a position to be the interim head of government 
and head. of state among the goyernment forces of Cambodia~ I con­
fess I don't know, I don't lmow that anybody knows. However, I do 
think it is very clear that as long as the present Chief of State, Lon 
N 01, is in power and stays as head of that government and cruef of 
state that there is little or no chance of any negotiation whatsoerer. 
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I think that at most we would be buying time and very little of that 
without any help at all. 

The estimates are that the Cambodian Government forces could 
hold out until some time between April 15 and May 1. With some 
assistance that time might be extended until the rainy seasOl~ begins 
sometime between the 15th and the latter part of June. I wish that 
we had the answer. We have done our best to give you the picture as 
we have seen it. 

TESTIMONY APPRECIATED 

Mr. HA1IHLTON. Mr. Flynt, may I say to you and your colleagues 
that the subcommittee is deeply impressed with your testimony this 
morning and the anguish that each of you have felt as you have 
surveyed this difficult scene, the style with which you have carried 
out your responsibilities. We appreciate very much the contributions 
you have made to the thinking of the Congress, not just the subcom­
mittee, on this extraordinarily difficult problem. 

Now if you will excuse us just a moment, the subcommittee has an 
item of 'housekeeping to attend to. Under the rules of the subcommittee 
we should take a vote on whether or not to close the afternoon session 
at which time we will discuss the various options before the suboom­
mittee, and for that purpose I recognize the gentleman from Dela­
ware for a motion. 

MOVE TO CLOSE MEETING 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman, in light of the fact that the subcom­
mittee at 2 o'clock this afternoon will be considering what action to 
take and in effect marking up our recommendation for the full com­
mittee, I move that th.is afternoon's meeting be closed. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Just a point of parliamentary inquiry, if it is 

appropriate at this juncture. 
In reading the notice given to the membership of two separate meet­

ings and noting that the entire membership of tlhe subcommittee is not 
present, would it be appropriate to vote nO'w on the ma-tter of the after­
noon meeting ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. I think the vote on this matter has to be t'aken in a 
public session, Mr. Harrington, which tIus is and the meeting this 
af-ternoon woi.lld not be. 

Mr. HARRINGTON . Well, the procedure that has been somewhat ritual­
istically follo~e'd wh~n the S.ecretary of 'State appears be~ore us is to 
have that sessl:on begm publIcly and then have ,that motion made. I 
am just puzzled whether the other mem'bers of the subcommittee would 
want to be heard or want to 'be ,able to vote where it was not before us, 
as I say, for uhis morning's agenda. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, we do 'have five of the seven members of the 
subcommittee present which is certruinly 'a sufficient number for us to 
act under our rules. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I second the motion. 
Mr. DU PONT. I move the question. 
Mr. HAMILTON. The dlerk will call the role. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Chairman Hamilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Aye. 
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Mr. VAN DUSEN. Oongressman Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Oongressman Y'atron. 
[N 0 response.] 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Bonker. 
Mr. BONKER. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman du Pont. 
MI'. DU PONT. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Winn. 
[No response. ] 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Four ayes, one nay. . 
Mr. HAMILTON. The motion is carried and the session ·this afternoon 

will be closed. 
Excuse our interruption here. 
We will turn now to the memoors of the panel for questions. 
Mi. du Pont. 

WRONG IMPRESSION SHOULD NOT BE GIVEN 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a whole list of questions Ihere I have compiled as we have gone 

along. Let me state a couple of things at the beginning tha-t I think are 
important to put some of these qUestIOns into perspective. 

First of all, I believe this afternoon th8lt this committee should vote 
not to exte!ld further ~ilitary aid to Oambodia but I d~sagree very 
strongly WIth the prenuse that Ms. Abzug put forward ill her testi-
mony and to some extent what Mrs: Fenwick just said also.. . 

Ms. Abzug would have us beheve that if we vote to discontillue 
military aid that the killing is going to stop, that the skies are going 
to clear, that there is going to 'be no more violence. 'and we ·are all going 
to live happily ever 'after. That is nonsenSE'·. 

Now I don't believe for a minute that the killing is going to stop. 
I believe there is going to be an enormous bloodbath. I believe there is 
going to be retribution. I think there is going to be killings on an un­
paralleled scale. Thousands of people are going to die. I must say that in 
casting the vote that I am going to have to cast this afternoon that it 
weighs very heavily on my conscience to know that that vote is going 
to condemn thousands of people to die. I think that is something to 
worry about. 

DISAGREEMENT VOICED 

I also disagree very strongly with Ms. Abzug's thought that some­
how the U.S. Government ought to change its hats now and take off 
our black hats and put on our white hats and go in and restructure the 
Cambodian Government and pick someone acceptable to the people 
and solve the whole problem. This is where I begin to have trouble 
with your thought, Mrs. Fenwick. 

You know, we have been solving problems in this world for a long 
time, and how 9,uickly we forget. Ms. Abzug used the phrase "we need 
to help people lIve." Isn't that why Diem was shot in South Vietnam ~ 

52- 900-76---6 
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Is that not why Poland was partitioned ~ Is that not why Czecho­
slovakia was given away ~ It does not matter what color hat you are 
wearinO" you should not be deciding other people's fate for them. 

I co;~ur that we ouO"ht to cut off aid, but not that we should find a 
suitable representative'" and start negotiating with him and pull it all 
together and hopefully right all th.e wrongs of the. world. 

That brings me to your suggestlOn, Mrs. FenwIck. I wonder that 
you are not suggesting that by co~tacting Sihanonk or sett~ng up so:r:ne-
body else that we just don't get nd of Lon Nol, that that IS the eaSIest 
way to proceed ~ Isn't really the best thing to do is to stop the aid and 
let 'it play itself out ~ Of course if we are asked to mediate by both sides, 
let's do so, but let's not thrust ourselves into it. 

SHOUYD NOT IMPOSE CERTAIN DECISIONS 

Mrs. FENWICK. I don't think we ought to take decisions as to who 
rules. But what you say is so terrible because, like you, I know that if 
we just stop aid) the perimeter is going to fall and chaos and horrors 
will be in that city. We ought not to pick who is going to be there. I 
could not agree with you more. All I am urging is something that 
Ambassador Dean-and may I say Ambassador John Gunther Dean 
is somebody whom I more and more begin to value among those who 
represent us abroad-pleaded for some kind of a controlled situation. 
He kept saying, "we have got to have a controlled situation." , 

I am not suggesting that we should impose or decide but I am just 
saying that when we are told that there is no way of getting ip. touch 
with the others to arrange some kind of a controlled situation, there 
have been ways. Now if there are, the only responsibility we have is 
that we are there; we are sending arms. We are propping up this 
government. 

I would strongly like to see the United Nations brought into this, if 
possible. I would strongly like to see them moving forward. I would 
like to see us prepared to do whatever can be conceived as right. That 
is all I mean. Some controlled situation is so needed here. We cannot 
allow the perimeter to collapse. 

NEED CONTROLLED SITUATION 

I should talk a little longer perhaps although I always feel I talk 
too much, so I try to cut down. If something like that could be ar­
ranged with the United Nations, if the UN. came to us and said, 
"Look, we will have to hold the perimeter with another $100,000 
worth of bullets or $5 million worth of bullets," I would even be pre­
pared for that, anything that would offer some hope of a controlled 
situation for the transfer of power to whomever--
M~. DU. P?NT. But aren't we past that ~ Mr. Flynt made the comment 

that mlns Judgment there was a 50-50 chance of negotiations. I must 
add that you are the first person that I have heard in any of these hear­
ings t?a~ has sugg;ested that there i~ more than a 10 percent chance of 
negotIatIOn. Aren t we past the pomt of a controlled situation? 

Mrs. FENW'ICK. You are so right, if you are talkinO" about usino 
Lon Nol as part of the negotiations. You are absolutely ~:iO"ht. That i~ 
not what I am talking about. '" 
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Mr. DU PONT. '\iVith anybody. \iVhy do you negotiate when you have 
got Phnom Penh in the noose? When the whole situation is about to 
collapse, who is going to negotiate? . 

Mrs. F ENWICK. I will tell you how I see it. There is a guerrilla 
group, right? And there is a leader who is one of them going around 
the world collecting allies and help and sympathy. So somebody 
exists. 

Now, what do they want? They want to get rid of Lon Nol. That 
is their business, not ours. But if Lon Nol, as he indicated to us very 
clearly, is prepared to step down-he is a sick man with one paralyzed 
hand and he walks with a stick-if he is prepared to go to Switzer­
land to a clinic and wants help to get out, I think we ought to provide 
it. 

Mr. DU PONT. I concur in that. 
Mrs. FENWICK. See what I mean? 
Mr. DUPONT. Yes . . 

ROLE OF LON NOL 

Mrs. FENWICK. The question I have that sticks in my mind is that 
we may have said ·we could not negotiate because we kept insisting 
that Lon Nol be part of th,e negotiations. That is just a hunch I have. 
I think that Lon Nol would be happy to disappear. I think that the 
controlled situation that the Ambassador was pleading for over and 
over is the best hope. We must have a controlled situation-they are 
terrified of the armies just pouring in. 

But suppose that Lon Nol wants to go to a Swiss clinic and suppose 
that the Ambassador of the .Khmer Rouge is happy to come in and 
take charge of the armies. In fact, as I say, the man at the head of 
the armies now-and this is Lon Nol's armies-is Sihanouk's man. 
Does this not mean perhaps that those troops would suddenly turn 
around and say "Up for Prince Sihanouk" and not hurt people, be~ 
cause they would be controlled? 

Mr. DU PONT. I wish I believed it. 

OUR ONLY HOPE 

Mrs. FENWICK. Well, I tell you, it is the only hope "e have got. It 
is the only hope we have got. We cannot pour money into the Lon Nol 
basket because it is going to collapse and one aim we must have is pro­
tecting these people. I was learning toward short term military aid 
but I am beginning to learn more and more. 

Yes' the rainy season starts in late Mayor June or mid-Julle, but 
the river does not rise until September. So not until September will 
we get the broad protecting moat that would enable the city to some­
how be evacuated, some of these people that are going to be killed. 
Not until September. 

In other words, the need for talk is urgent. \iVhoever is in charge of 
these guerrillas ought to be talked to. If China wants Sihanouk-just 
last night I happened to meet the representative of China at dinner 
and I was told in no uncertain terms that they would be very happy 
to see Prince Sihanouk there. If that means no more bullets coming 

. down to the guerrilla armies-it is the best hope we have . 
. Mr. DU PONT. All right. Your faith is a little stronger than mine 

maybe . . 
'I I .. .., It 
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50-50 ASSESSMENT 

Mr. FLYNT. May I give you some i~en: h.ow I arrived at that 50-50 
chance of neo-otiations~ I don't Imow If It IS 90-10 or whether my fig­
ure 50-50 m~y be ri&ht, but the 50-50 possibility th~t I have arrived 
at in my own mind IS based on the fact that both sIdes may be near 
collapse. The morale on the side which appears to be winning seems 
to be diminishing while, strange as it may seem, tI:e mor~le on the 
side that seems to be about to be surrounded and plllched III and be 
enclosed by that noose of which you spoke seems to be increa~ing if we 
can judge by the number of. deserters a?-d defect~rs on both sIdes. Both 
sides are sufferino- devastatlllg casualtles, both sIdes are war weary. It 
may be that both ~ides want to bring it to a peaceful solution. 

ARE KHJl-fER ROUGE WELL SUPPLIED? 

Mr. DU PONT. Let me ask one followup question to that. Virtually 
all the prior testimony that we have had suggests quite the opposite 
in reo-ard to the Khmer Rouge-that they are well supplied, that they 
are :ell armed, that their morale is high, that they are in fairly good 
shape, and that there is no sign of a crack in the wall. 

Mr. FLYNT. All I can say to that is that it seems to be a question on 
which reasonable men can disagree. 

THEORY OF AID TO RAINY SEASON 

Mr. DU PONT. All right. 
Mr. Chairman, I have way overrun my time, but if I might, let me 

ask one more question of Mr. McCloskey. 
Mr. McCloskey, I follow your testimony, I follow the theory of 

what you are saying all the way down the line, and then I come to the 
bottom line and I come up with something that I don't understand. 
Your final statement is, "Let's give them the additional military aid 
to help them to hold the perimeter to get them to the rainy season." 

Now my question is, if we get them to the rainy season, who is go­
ing to get them through the rainy season and through the next dry 
season ~ They have been fighting there for 2,000 dry seasons now. The 
United States has not been involved all those years. Aren't you really 
saying if you take that point of view that not only do we have to 
help to the rainy season but we have to help after that ~ 

NO AID AFTER JUNE 30 

¥r. MCCLOSKEY. No; I am saying just the opposite. I don't think 
tIns Congress should vote a nickel for military assistance after J una 
30. Economic assistance should be based on whoever o-overns the coun­
try because it ought to be for people, not for govern~ents. That is the 
distinction that I have perceived between our State Department atti­
tude and what I think is the attitude of the majority of the Congress 
an4 of that delegation, including Ms. Abzug who supports economic 
aSSIstance by reason of the human suffering which exists over there 
and which we essentially have caused. 
T~e. only Pll!P0se that I have ~ suggestiI?-g the add~tional 75 days 

of milit:ary ~lstance to. get them mto the ramy season IS that It seems 
to me If durmg the ramy season or the next dry season there is a 
transfer of control from the Lon Nol government and the enclaves 
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to the Khmer Rouge which appears to me to be the ultimate result, 
negotiations or not, that fewer people will be killed if the passions 
that now exist and the practices that I mentioned in both the Cam­
bodian Army side and the Khmer Rouge-if they have run out of 
ammunition and there is a military takeover. 

FUTURE PROSPECTS 

The conditions that have existed in these last 2 months-and I can­
not stress enough and I think Chairman Flynt alluded to the casualty 
rates that have been suffered by the respective forces-that certainly 
indicates a continuing will to fight on the part of the Khmer Rouge. 
WhiJe I would differ from Congressman Chappell, the will to fight on 
the part of the regiments def~nding Phnom Penh I think is satisfac­
tory; it is a question of whether the people of Cambodia support their 
government in that military effort that bother'S me. 

The whole purpose of that bottom line comment on my part is the 
feeling that if the rainy season comes and some people are allowed 
to get out and be evacuated and if the passions cool somewhat, fewer 
people will be killed. It is solely on that basis, and I could well be 
wrong. I don't think that any of us who have spent the" hours there 
have any confidence that we are making better than an educated guess 
or basing our testimony to you 011 limited exposure. 

We put $1,800,000 into that country to try to prop up that govern­
ment for the last 5 years for our purposes and this is the reason why 
another $116 million, if it will cause fewer Cambodians to be killed, 
is justified in my opinion. I really can't give you any expectancy or 
hope that we might be right. That perimeter might fall whatever we 
may do. People may be killed whatever we do. 

r would like to say in conclusion I hope this committee will take a 
very careful look at the South Vietnamese situation because in my 
considered judgment in 3 years it will be precisely the circumstances 
of Cambodia today. 

Mr. du Pont. 
Thank you. 
Mr. H AMILTON. Mr. Fountain. 

DIFFICULT DEOISION 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank all of the members of the panel for their contri­

butions to this subcommittee. I must confess that I don't have any 
answers and I have not heard any. I think all of us recognize that 
whatever we do, whatever choice we make, is a choice of evils. I wish 
somehow the Almighty would give us the answer, I don't think human 
hein,Q;s can. I think we are gomg to make a mistake whatevE'r we do. 
Whatever we do is going to be a mistake. It is a question of which will 
be the more serious. . 

I don't thmk the American people are in the mood t>o continue this 
sort of thing. I think the question is how we get out and how do we 
do it in such a way that it would be in the 'best interest of all of the 
people. As far as I 'am -concerned~ I simply have no regard or respect 
for a thoroughbred Oommunist wherever lie is because I think they are 
ruthless, they will be ruthless, and I think there will be a bloodbath 
because that is the way they feel they can control things. 
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OBSERVATION 

I can ask my questions by making an observation and I am not 
bothered hy it. Some time back some of us visi,ted the F a r East and 
we talked to the Foreign Minister of Sin&apore who spoke heautiful 
English-much more 'beautiful than we eto. We were talking about 
the war in SoutJh Vietnam and I remember he said : 

You shO'Uld not have gotten in it to the extent t hat you did; you became over 
involved and you ought to get out. But when you gnt out, renognize the fact 
that the United States of America is looked upon as the l'ast 'bastion of freed om 
in .the world and every naUon, whether t hey like you or d~slike you, know that 
if you are not there willing, able, and reauy under appropriate circumstances to 
come to the assistance Qf other :people and other countries, then there is no 
q'uestion but that the Co=unists will some {j·ay take over .ohe world. I would 
suggest thart when Y'ou get out, get out under circumstances which will not be 
construed as defeat for America for a variety of reasons. Get out under circum­
stances which w ill not be construed as surrender. Get out with honor. 

Well, we are supposed to have gotten out or South Vietnam with 
honor which leads me to this question. I think, Mr. McCloskey, you 
have mentioned it. Our leader at that ,time, whether we supported him 
01' not, got us into Oambodia. I don't like the a.ccusation that those 
who vote to terminate aid are voting to deliver the people of Cambodia 
into the hands of the Communists. That is what 'bothers me. 

u .s. INVOLVElIfENT 

,Ve 'became involved, we started bombing whether we agreed ,to it 
or not. There were secret bombings for a lon& time 'before we did it 
openly 'and condoned it. The questions whicl1 concern me and the 
questions which I have not yet answered for, and I don't know what 
I am going to do yet,aI'e the questions of our own image in the \Vorld, 
the question of credibility, the question of moml obligations. There 
iF; no legal obligation according Ito those who testified to us from the 
Sta.te Department. 

How much further should we go and how ca.n we do it under 
circumstances which may prevent us from doing wha.t the Foreign 
finister in Singapore suggested that the last bastion of freedom in 

the world should not do ~ 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. llAMILTON. Mr. Harrington. 

BLOODBATH ISSUE 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Thank you, 'Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to gO back to a theme that seems to have run through 

some of yesterday s testimony from Mr. Colby and which has been 
tIlE' subject of some testimony this morning. 

I am refering to this whole bloodbath theory. The Colby testi­
mony yesterday-for those of you who were not th~re-was the usual 
solid CIA performance, giving a factual evaluation of the Cambodian 
situ.ation, but I found it somewhat more politicized than usual. The 
0 0lce of Janguage suggested that certain 'hypothetical events attend­
mg the fall of that government were somehow inevitable. 

That theme was hard to shake when we tried to O'et at the facts. 
The gentleman identified as the CIA expert on forei~ affairs when 
pressed on the question of how many deaths occurred as a r~ult of 
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the North Vietnamese takeover of Hue" finally was reduced to say­
ing that their best estimate wa'S around 5,DOO and he couched that in 
some uncertainty. 

CIA OBSERVATION 

Mr. Colby then indicated that these deaths apparently occurred 
more out of aimlessness and lack of direction than out of any kind 
of systematic or wanton effort to eliminate the South Vietnamese. 
I think it is interesting, therefore, that the CIA on balance has 
helped to put to rest this "bloodbath" notion which is so prevalent 
in bhe Congress. I think this tends to discount Mr. Chappell's invoca­
tion of the Chinese experience over a generation ago when he suggests 
that the inevitable consequence of what ·happens is going to be a 
massive human destruction. 

I suppose that I might comment as an aside on the irony of our 
warning now about a "possible bloodbath" at the hands of the Com­
munists after having bombed heavily and indiscriminately in that 
part of the world for 3 or 4 years ourselves, causing unbelievable 
leve,ls of destruction and human misery. One wonders what the differ­
ence is if the end result is the same. 

Mrs. Fenwick. 
BOTH SIDES GUILTY 

Mrs. FENWICK. There is a difference. I don't know. We ought to be 
able to admit that we have bombed and hurt people freely and 
fully because we ha.ve, but there is no use denying on the other hand 
what is true also. I spent most of the day with the Catholic Relief 
Services and also partly with World Vision and heard from refugees 
through an interpreter that we brought with us. The priest spoke 
both Cambodian and of course English coming as he did from New' 
York or Boston, I forget which. 

There is something more terrible and cruel when people go after you 
and kill you by dliving nails in your head one bv one instead of just 
a bomb that falls like Eghtning from the sky. People are more ter­
rified. 

There is no use in recounting the kinds of things that happen, Mr. 
Harrington. The gory details we don't need to go into but they are 
lery real. Ldon't think that when we speak of them we are in any way 
denying that it is terrible to be killed by bombs, too, and that we never 
should have done it.. You see, we always seem to get into a polariza­
tion. If you mention atrocities, then you are considered to have sup­
ported the bombing. The tl'Uth is that none of this should be supported 
and both are true. 

IN TilE NATURE OF CIVIL WARS 

Mr. HARRINGTON. My only point, Mrs. Fenwick, was to respon9, to 
your obsel'vntion, I have never seen a civil war that was not attended 
by cruelty, because of the nature of the war itself, and I don't think 
that the war in Asia js a.ny different. 

Mrs. FENWICK. The journalists t.here will tell you that nobody has 
accused the N olth Vietnamese of tortures or of the cruel kinds of 
atrocitjes which I could ten you about privately, that we have seen in 
Cambodia. There is something different here. Nobody has aceused 
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North Vietnam or South Vietnam of this particular type of atrocity 
and nobody knows why the Cambodian people, the most peaceful and 
gentle of all of Indochina up to now-

REFUTING EXECUTIVE BR..<\.NCH 

Mr. HARRINGTON. My only point in really raising it, and I am s~re 
it won't be resolved in this exchange, was to try to refute the. nohon 
offered by the executive branch spokesman of an inevitable loss of life 
on a systematic basis and on a massive scale. 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I was reminded millions when I thought I said 
thousands and I shall hold to the thought that there will be thousands 
and thousands of deaths based upon what the Ambassador told us. I 
don't see how anyone could 'estimate anything less than roughly a 
quarter of a million people if the Communists achieve military vic­
tory. I think it is going to be well into the tens of thousands. I cannot 
imagine it being any less, particularly when you take into consideration 
the people who are bOlmd to be literally starved to death among the 
refugees when the Commlmists take over. It should not happen in a 
controlled situation but if you forget about the theory or the talk of a 
bloodbath, the thing that Mr. FOlmtain brings up to me is really the 
vital circumstance of it. 

We are into an ideological fight with communism all over the 
world and we are the last bastion of freedom in the world. If we depart 
the area in such a way that our allies around the world will say, "You 
better watch the United States, if you make an agreement with them 
they will not live up to it," or if they get the feeling they call1ot 
depend on us in any way, then our cause throughout the world is going 
to be in real jeopardy. If you forget the bloodbath situation and as­
sume you are going to have it either way on both sides, the fact still 
remains that the security of the United States is a more vital issue. 

Mr. H ARRINGTON. Thank you. 
Mr. I-lA~IILTON . Mr. Bonker. 

TESTIMONY l\1OVING 

Mr. BONKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate the testimony that has been presented to this com­

mittee this morning. I was to be part of the delegation to Vietnam 
and I can't say I really regret not goino' after listenino' to your com­
ments this morning. It is obvious that you are deeplyO moved, if not 
troubled, by your experiences on that trip. I regret that Mr. Mc­
Closkey is not at the table at the moment because it has been my 
im12r~ssion that he is the only one .who has substantially altered his 
posltIOn and I wanted to query hm1 further about his reasons for 
changing his mind on this particular request. 

Before this committee we have heard Secretary Habib, who told us 
that the additional military appropriation could not guarantee a 
pe.ac~ful settlement in that area. Yesterday we heard a very pessi­
mlstIc report from MI'. Colby and he felt that further aid would not 
bring a resolution to the problem there. Frankly, in all the testimony 
that we have heard before this committee, no one has really convinced 
us that the request that is before this committee and before the Con­
gress is going to bring about resolution of the military and political 
problems in Cambodla. 
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NO GOOD ANSWERS GIVEN 

Noone really has given us any ans" ers except the £act that this 
particular request is not necessarily an answer and it is because of this 
that when we meet this afternoon I am going to vote against tJ1e ap­
propriation. It is a very difficult issue for all of ns because it is not 
a clear-cut issue and because we have such profound humanitarian 
questions that are before us. 

I appreciated the fact that Ms. Abzug focused on the moral question 
of our commitment, our posture, not only in Southeast Asia but 
around the world. Too frequently we talk about strategy and tactics 
and whether or not the rains are going to come and/or the river should 
be mined, and so forth) as opposed to the more perplexing question of 
our moral obligation and our moral involvement in these global 
pursuits. 

I really don't have any questions, Mr. Chairman. I do appreciate 
the opportunity to hear from this distinguished panel. 

Thank you. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Lagomarsino. 

MORE PESSIMISTIC TESTIMONY HEARD 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am not a member of the subcommittee but I have sat in on many 

of the meetings. I must say that many of the witnesses we have heard 
have been much more pessimistic than some of you on the panel. Mr. 
Colby and others y-esterday painted a very dismal picture and every­
body who proposed giving additional aid, whether it was the admin­
istration's $222 million or some lesser amount, talked about opening 
of the Mekong River. 

Then it comes to my mind, well, what happens when you open the 
Mekong River? That does not do any good unless someone is <Yoing 
to supply further aid at that point and there is no one but the United 
States. I doubt that the Congress will continue aid past this fiscal year. 
I think that just goes almost without saying. So what we are talking 
about obviously is how do we make the best of a very, very bad situation. 

I would like your reaction to one thing that has occurred to me. 
We have talked about what will happen in the way of a bloodbath. 
Some people think there won't be one, some think there will. I agree 
with Congressman Chappell. I think there will be a large bloodbath. 
The fact that there are 1 million refugees in that city who have already 
fled from the Communists and who have stated by that action that 
they are not in agreement with them is going to be noted and taken into 
consideration when they take over. 

TYPES OF BLOODBATH 

There are two kinds of bloodbath: One is executions and the other 
is atrocities. Of course, a more simple method is merely by not sup­
plying those people with food, whether we send the food in or not. 
We can send them food but if the Khmer Rouge are in command and 
they say-and it would be understandable recognizing their philos­
ophy and the way they think-"We will t.ake care of our own people 
first," it will be a simple matter of neglect and I think there would be 
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some very fearsome statistics. On the other hand, o.ne could argue that 
if we prolong the military ai~, then when-as It appe.ars ~o me­
the inevitable takeover by the I\..mner Rouge does occur, It mIght not 
make it worse. 

I would like your reaction to that. In other words, passions are very 
hi O"h now; will they be made higher by continued fighting along the 
pe~imeter; I don't know. I would like your thoughts on that. 

PROLONGING AGONY 

Mrs. FENWICK. I think it would be. If we just leave things as they 
are and give military aid, we will simply be prolonging the agony 
until the river rises. As I say, it does not really form a moat until 
September. Refugees will probably continue to filter into the city and 
swell the problem, that already exists there, of disease and starvation. 

I really think that we ought to pay some attention to the letter of 
Prince Sihanouk which apparently appeared while we were away or 
in any case I have not been able to read it in the paper. He has stated 
that with the exception of six or eight people at the very top of the 
government level, including the general who has now been dismissed 
by Marshall Lon N 01, he would not exercise retribution against any­
body, that he is anxious to open friendly relations with the United 
States, that he is prepared to forget the 5 years that have elapsed. 

I think, to keep just to the question you have raised, yes, it would 
just prolong the agony and I would not vote for military aid under 
any circumstances unless it were part of an orderly stnlCtured solution 
for the protection of those people. The only thing that is in my mind 
is the feeding of those refugees by these wonderful vohmtary agencies. 
We have to protect the people who are doing that marvelous work. 
We ought to try to think of evacuating those people who are in fear 
and terror. W'e ought to involve the United Nations and the re:fu~ee 
association world refugee groups and perhaps the International Red 
Cross. 

REFUGEE ELEMENT 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Obviously, if those people have fled from other 
villages and cities in Cambodia already, whioh they have. many of 
them plus many of the native population of Phnom Penh itself who 
are already there, aren't we talking about probably in excess of 2 
mill-ion people~ . 

Mrs. FENWICK. Yes, we are. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Who "ould ]ike to get out of there. 
Mrs. FENWICK. One million, three. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. That is just the refuO"ees ~ 
Mrs. FENWICK. That is just the refugees. 0 

Mr. LAGol\fARSINo. There are a lot of other people who would be 
refugees if they had a place to go. , . , , 

Mrs. FENWICK. Yes, a lot of people. I think that if some controlled 
situation, in other words, can be devised by the United Nations or 
by anybody that wonld take responsibility for the safety of those 
neoplp and for the planes that would have to deliver· food. we would 
have less suffering. It is the only wav we can mitiO"ate the terrible 
situation that exists. and the dangers 'that, miO"ht in~ur from a com­
nlete collanse with Lon Nol still sitting there'" and the refuO"ees still 
in their villages. It is It nightmare. t:> 
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CONSEQUENCES OF LON NOL DEPARTURE 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Wllat would happen if Lon Nol got on the night 
plane to Switzerland tonight and just left ~ Is there anyone who could 
step in and take his place ~ 

Mrs. FENWICK. Well, I wonder if this general who is Prince Si­
hanouk's general, is 'perhaps being prepared by Lon Nol for that very 
role. You see, these are the only faint straws of hope that we have 
to offer. We have only our opinions. In my opinion anyway, I just 
would like to say the only victory here is peace. 

As far as the U.S. Government is concerned, for me its prestige and 
its status and all that rests in:a sincere concern for human beings and 
sensible actions that express that concern. That is the way I negard 
the responsibilities of a great nation and not in military might. I 
think the atom ·bomb has almost rendered this ultimate recourse to 
force impossible. We have got to have some moral status. That is where 
prestige lies. I think the greatness of England-- . 

NEED TO HELP PEOPLE 

Mr. LAGO.MARSINO. Of course, there is more than status here to some 
.people and I would share in this. I see no alternative at this point but 
I think it is somewhat immoral having put these people in that posi­
tion, these 2 million at least--

Mrs. FENWICK. To abandon them, I agree. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. To rubandon them. 
Mrs. FENWICK. Yes. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Not only Ito the dtanger of p'hysical v.iolence and 

starvrutiion which is centainly very real but also to .the idea of tJheJir 
having to give up their religion. Many of them have already lost their 
property. They must Igi ve wp their religion land the whole thing. 

Mrs. FENWICK. Well, IS~hanouk is a Buddhist. I don',t thiink he would 
start suddenly-- . 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. In aJl candor, wouldn't Sihanouk merely be a 
figurehead for il:ihe Khmer Rouge ~ 

Mrs. FENWICK. God knOWS. He is Oambodian and that is their 
business. 

Mr. LAGO)rARSINO. All right. 

WILL BE BAD SITUATION 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I think the feelings are just about as high as feelings 
can get and I doubt that bher-e is going to be any ogrOOtt increase of that 
regardless of w11'at hilvppens. I ,think the pl'dceclures which the Commu­
nists employ have been very well defined. I don't think they are going to 
change those procedures; they 'are gding to do whaJtever is necessary 
when they bake .over .and that usually means the dea'tih of many leaders 
a,nd those who could possibly be in opposition to ·them. I think ·,the 
deatJh toll is ,going to be real high. 

The thing !that really concerns me, I suppose, is the met that .as we 
·in the,Congress take on .mQre and 'lI101'e respons~bility in ,the :making of 
foreign policy we are going to find it more and more difficult to nego­
t.iate a-nywhere in the world because .the Congress is ,the fineSt barome­
ter for wlhrut we are Igoing to do in the fulture. The only 'Wfay you can 
conduct meanill!gfulnegotia-i)ions is from a unified p.osition of strength. 
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The thing that both~rs me is bh~t we are sayi~g to all the ,rest of ~he 
world, to bhe Commnmsts-even If we do ally;thmg-we are not gC)Illlg 
to 10"0 past the wet season. Somehow I had hoped tha;t we could con­
elude our considerUJtion without any talk beyond .the fisCial year and 
talk only aboll!t this fiscal year and let ,there be the decision l ruter as to 
what we would say to the world regarding our pos~ti'On bey'Ond that 
point. 

PROBLEM WITH NEGOTIATIONS 

The ohing thUJt bothers me right now is the facllbh~t while we ~ant 
negotiUJti'Ons .and while our Soate l?el?al'innent tells us they ~e.rta~nly 
have a zero oP'P'Ortunlity for negohrutlOn under the present Sl!tuatlOn, 
they tell us that we do have some 0pp'OI'ituni.ty. I run inclined to agree 
w~th Mr. Flynt 'On somewhere between zer'O and 50 percent that we 
w'Ould have some opp'Ol1tunity for negotilaJtiOOl if we approve this 
request. 

I feel we would have a lot more opportunity if we were not in a posi­
tion 'Of having to say what we are going to do bey'Ond this paint be­
cause we telegraph to the Communist w'Orld exactly what we n,re going 
to do. This is what really bothers me as we approach the problems in 
Vietnam and the rest of Southeast Asia. I think the Thais have al­
ready indicated that we are not really going to live up to our com­
mitment. We have already telegraphed what we are g'Oing to d'O in that 
area 'Of the w'Orld and they have indioated to us that they are g'Oing to 
accommodate toward the Communists because they know what we 
are going to do. 

BETTER Cm1:MUNIOATION NEEDED 

So as we in the Congress assume our greater role in the making of 
foreign policy, I think we are going to be faced with some real prob­
lems in establishing the proper communication between 'Our Depart­
ment of State and the 535 Members of Congress in such detail that we 
in the C'Ongress can truly understand what is going on and obtain a 
better understanding of real w'Orld dipl'Omacy. This situation has been 
a real eye 'Opener to me. 

In response to what Mr. Bonker, I believe, said, I had really gone 
to this area 'Of the world saying that I would not v'Ote any more money 
for Cambodia but I have came to the conclusi'On that for this fiscal 
year-and we ought to limit our talks and everything to this fiscal 
year-if we are going to be helpful in negotiations then we can do 
nothing less than pr'Ovide the requested assistance. Of course, I am 
mare optimistic about the strength of these people t'O defend them­
selves than some because I think we have to look at the enemy as well 
as the g'Overnment forces to see the real possi'bilities 'Of a stalemate. 

Mr. lIAlIITLTON. Mr. Solarz. 

WHY IS GOVERNMENT LOSING ~ 

Mr. SOLARz. Mr. Chappell, during the testimony you said that, in 
comparison to the Khmer Communists, the g'Overnment troops were 
equally clothed, equally fed, equally m'Otivated, and we all kn'Ow they 
Rre better armed. T f. in Tact. that is the case, how d'O you acc'Ount far the 
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fact that the government seems to be losing and the Khmer Com­
munists seem to be winning ~ 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I think that is somewhat of a delusion at the pres­
ent moment according to the reports we are receiving. Although the 
city is besieged, this is not a difficult situation as I understand the 
makeup of the country. In every attempt to move inside the perimeter 
the government troops have held and thrown them back. For example, 
Route 4 to the north was completely cut and taken over by the Khmer 
Rouge. The government forces have gone back in and opened that 
route according to the information of March 2 unless they have lost it 
again. 

My point is they have been able to hold their position as long as they 
have had the wherewithal to do so, and I am talking about the ma­
terials of war. Now, of course, this is a besieged city but remember this: 
There is at least one town in Cambodia that has been under siege for 8 
months already and everybody said they would last only a few days. 
They are still holding, a besieged city beside Phnom Penh. You don't 
hear much about it. They are dropping supplies in there daily which 
indicates a tremendous will on the part of these people to live under a 
free society of some sort rather than under communism. 

WHY ARE OOMMUNISTS ADVANCING? 

Mr. SOLARZ. How do you account for the fact, sir, that if they are 
equally clothed, equally fed, equally motivated, and better armed that 
the Khmer Rouge seems to have gotten control of 80 percent of the 
countryside ~ 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I didn't say they were better armed, I said they 
were essentially armed and I think those are the facts that come 
from my talking with men who had been captured, a little 16-year­
old girl who had been captured, from talking to a Communist who 
had been captured, and from talking to the soldiers on the govern­
ment side. They are all going into battle essentially as I have 
described it. 

The control of land mass does not mean a whole lot in an area 
like Cambodia as it might in this country, but in an area like Cam­
bodia one of the things that is vital to either side is the ability to pro­
duce food. Now as those peasants leave the farm and the farming 
areas they become nonproductive. They are certainly nonproductive 
to the Khmer Rouge as well as to the government forces. The control 
of land mass is not so important as the control of the people, if thE;; 
people themselves are motivated to do something about it. 

Unquestionably, if the area is overrun, these people in the camps 
are going to be put at forced labor to produce in the fields. I am not 
trying to defend the fact that they have lost land. Certainly they have 
lost land but it is not as vital as it would be in a more sophisticated 
cOUlltry. 

CONSEQUENCES OF COLLAPSE 

Mr. SOLARZ. I would like, if I may, to ask Mr. McCloskey and Mrs. 
Fenwick a question about the consequences of a collapse of the present 
government. Both of you have spoken of your great concern over the 
possible loss of life which could well ensue in the event of a Khmer 
Rouge victory in Cambodia. I think that everybody of any moral 
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sensitivity shares the concern over the possible murder and execution 
of people who have been sympathizers of the present government. 
The real question, I think, is how we can minimize the killing. The 
real alternative, it seems to me, is whether by providing the present 
regime with the wherewithal to continue the war we are, in fact, mini­
mizing the loss of life that would otherwise occur. 

Speaking from the perspec6ve of someone who shares that concern, 
I c1on't view the Khmer Rouge as a group of agrarian reformers whose 
triumph would necessarily be in the best interests of the people of 
Cambodia or Southeast Asia. I am convinced that a perpetuation of 
the war is in no one's interes~. I think this is the point that COl1!!ress­
woman Abzug was making with such great force. 

RATE OF DEATHS 

Given the mte at which people are getting killed in Cambodia, the 
estim. tes vary. Let us say a conservative estimate at the present mo­
ment is 10,000 a month; some say it is as high as 30,000. If we give 
them the ammunition to survive into the rainy season, we are talking 
easily about another 150,000 to 1200,000 deaths. Other than Congress­
man Chappell, I don't know that anybody who has spoken to us about 
the possible bloodbath that might ensue in the wake of a Khmer 
Rouge victory has projected executions anywhere in that vicinity. 

I would like to know from yom point of view what the justifica­
tion is for enabling them to continue for several more months when 
the probabilities are that. by virtue of that kind of continuation of the 
war, substantially more Cambodians will be killed and maimed than 
if we were to cut them off and the war were to end because they rall 
out of ammunition sometime around the beginning or the middle of 
April. 

Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Mr. Solarz, I think in response to your question 
I would like to offer to the committee at this point in the record a 
telegram from the Department of State that was sent to the delega­
tion in response to our inquiries along those lines. I think if this can 
be duplicated and returned to me that we would all benefit. 

[The text of the telegram follows:] 

[Telegram] 

DEPARTMENT OF STATE, 
IW ASHINGTON, D.C., J/(woh 2, 1975. 

1. The Indochina CODEL r equested certain informati-on which embassy prom­
ised to provide prior to their takeoff from Saigon later today. This covered 
ammunition consumption rates, recruitin~, casualty figure for FANK, and pro­
gram expenditures for medical supplies in MAP and in the AID programs. 

2. Recruits. FANK has received 4,871 new recrnVs between Jan. 1 and Feb. 28. 
3. Casualty figures. Here a word of caution is needed: The system for casualty 

reporting within FANK is notoriously poor and incomplete, and sizable discrep­
ancies often appear between different sources. While the Defense attache's 
office does its best to reconcile. tll-ese figures, we a,re often in the position of arriv­
ing at our own estimate, which in some cases is based oh actual observations of 
particular units affected. 

4. According to the operations section (J-3) of FANK headquarters, total 
casualtie for January/February were: 2,037 killed in action (1,158 for January, 

79 for February); ,025 wounded in action (3,MS for Janllary. 4.077 for Febru­
ary), and 674 missing in action ('111 for J anuary, 563 ror February). As a 
check against these figures, tile total number of wounded brought into the 
military hospital reception (triage) center was 10,070 for the 2-month period. 
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Not only is this some 2,000 higher than the FANK J-3 figu res but the latter are 
supposed to be for the entire country, not just Phnom Penh area. (Defense at­
tache would expect countryside wounded to reach some 15,000 for the 2 months.) 
~'his is cited just to recommend a certain skepticism regarding the JilANK figures, 
which in our opinion are considerably lower <than the true figure. We estimate 
that between 1 January and 20 February 4,260 FANK personnel were killed in 
action. 

5. The CODEL asked for casualty figures by units. Here are some sample 
figures for major units: (January I-February 28) 

First division: 60 killed in action, 170 wounded. 
Second division: 14 killed, 1,030 hospitalized. (Would include previously 

wounded and sick) ; 9 missing in action. 
Third division: 170 killed, 955 wounded, no reported missing. 
Seventh division: 1,800 killed and wounded; 500 plus missing. 
Ninth division: (for Feuruary only) : 45 killed; 194 wounoed; 258 missing. 
Airborne (para) brigade (of strength of about 1,200) : 81 killed; 345 wounded. 
23rd brigade (of about 1,100) : 28 killed; 148 wounded. 
13th brigade (of about 800) : 20 killed; 148 wounded. 
5th brigade (of about 800) : 300 killed and wounded; 100 miSSing. 
Khmer navy (includes both naval marines and boat crews) : 308 killed; 649 

woun{)ed ; 117 miSSing in action. 
6. Ammunition consumption: the following are daily, repeat, daily, average 

consumption rates for the weeks ending on the respective dates: 3 Jalluary-344; 
10 January-570 ; 17 January-071 ; 24 January-555 ; 31 January-704; 7 February-
503; 14 February-342; 21 February-347 ; 28 February-364. On March 1, reflecting 
slightly increased stocl{s as a result of the recent airlift, daily issne rose to 542 
tons, a figure which indicates the likely continuing consumption rate for the 
near future, at least. 

7. Medical supplies and pharmaceuticals-military. 
$2 million has been programed for this purpose out of the fi cal year 1975 

lIIAP program, of which all funds have already been Obligated. out of the $222 
million supplemental request, $750,000 bas been programed for medical supplies. 

8. Medical supplies and pharmaceuticals-civilian. 
The AID-supported exchange support fund, which finances licensed imports, 

financed $4.8 million of pharmaceuticals in calendar 1973 and $3.2 million in 
calendar year 1974 (this fund operates by the calendar year). The fund also 
financed chemicals (other than pesticides and fertilizers) of $955,000 and 
$1.6 million for calendar 1973 and 1974. ·respectively. It may be assumed that 
about 50 percent of these chemical imports were raw materials for pharmaceu­
tical manufacturing establishments in Phnom Penh. 

9. Some of the voluntary agencies which are largely financed by AID buy 
their own medical supplies with some of the AID-furnished funds. Thus, world 
vision averages $25,000 a month, and Catholic relief services averages $55,000 
a month, for purchase of medical supplies. Lutheran World similarly purcha. es 
$100,000 per year. 

This would bring -total expenditures for medical supplies by the voluntary 
agencies to more than $1 million a year. Two international organizations, the 
International Committee for the Red Cross and UNICEF, also bring in medi­
cal supplies, and of course the United States contributes to their funds through 
the parent organizations. UNICEF brings in $350,000 and ICRC brings in 
$660,000 a year of medical supplies. Accordingly, medical supply imports by 
humanitarian assistance agencies total about $2 million a year. 

10. The voluntary agencies supported by AID tell us they expect their 
pharmaceutical needs for the coming year to rise about 40 percent. This increase 
will be funded through AID grants made to the voluntary agencies. 

11. Examples of the will to resist. A member of the CODEL asked for some 
specific examples of military action by this side which are indicative of a 
will to resist. Here are a few examples: 
. A. Kompong Seila, which had been cut off and surrounded by the enemy 

smce May 1974 (and still is), withstood intensive enemy shelling, rising to as 
much as 1,000 rounds per night, and grouud attacks throughout the past 8 
months. A Kbmer pecial forces team was airlifted into the camp on January 12. 
It found that there were 8,800 Civilians, some 800 military effeotives, and that 
~ere had been over 500 l,illed in action, ome 400 wounded and another 300 
s~ck. Yet these people had held their isolated enclave for 8 months. 'I'hey con­
tinue to do so. Their morale was surpriSingly high. Mean while supplies 
continue to be parachuted in to them, as has been the case for the past 8 months. 
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B. At Siem Reap, FANK forces were depleted by the withdrawal of the 
11th brigade (a combat intervention unit) to reinforce Phnom Penh. On January 
15 the Khmer Communists cut Route 4, the city's only link with the rest of the 
cOlmtry northwest of the city. The remaining military region forces, although 
they were still required to man a large defensive perimeter around the city 
to protect the population, began clearing operations immediately ~nd by 
February 6 had succeeded in opening the road against strong enemy reSIstance. 
229 enemy were killed in these operations. 

C. On January 16 an all-day 'batitle between the Khmer Communists (KC) 
and the 3rd division, took 'a decisive turn in the afternoon when the KC, already 
beaten and Tetreating, were hit in ,tIDe flank by tJhe division's squadron of light 
a rmored personnel C3Jl'])iers. In ,the ensuing hand-to-hand combat, 66 KC were 
killed by the F ANK forces. 

D. During the initial IStll.ges of the KC dry season compaign in January, the 
enemy was able to mass overwhelming forces along the lower Mekong River. 
Near the east bank town of Neak Luong, the 19th battalion was performing 
security operations along highway one on the west bank When otJhe KC attack 
began. The battalion gave ground slowly ll.gainm this superior force. On J anu­
ary 14 t he battalion counterattacked the KC in a surprise move and killed 118 
of the enemy. The KC struck back the next day, 'but lost 47 more killed as the 
19th b'attalion continued to exact a heavy toll f.rom the attacking force. 

E. The FANK 7th 'divisi:on has 'borne the 'brunt of the fighting in the northwest 
sector of Phnom Penh since new year's day. The KC have rotated fresh units 
into rtJhe line on a Tegul'ar baSiia. For the 7th division there 'has been no relief. 
Despite being frequen'tly cut off and constantly under heavy bombardmenJt by 
KC artillery, the division has held the line to the limits of its physical wbility, 
though suffering casualties which, by Ameri~an standa'rds, would have rendered 
the unit combat ineffective. 

'F. The Khmer navy (MNK) has been under severe pressure since January 1. 
During this period it is estimated that up to 60 percent of its experienced boat 
crews have 'been put out of action as a direct result of combat operations. The 
wear and tea'r on the n'aval craft 'has been every bit as severe as the strain on 
human resources. Yet MNK continues to run nightly shipping convoys to iso­
lated garrisons throughout the riverine Il'egion, almost every voyage of which 
receives heavy enemy fire from fixed emplacements on the banks, and to carry 
out other combat operations on a daily 'basis. 

H. The !loil"borne :brigade, called the Paras, distinguished itself throughout iflhe 
period by its aggll'essiveness and fortitude. As Jll.nU'llTY opened, ·'Ilhe Paras, ale 
ready exhausted from heavy fighting in the Bassa:c River corridor in Decem'ber, 
were inserted on the east ·bank of the Mekong oppositetl the clLpirtal where Jthe 
K:C had driven 'a salient all the way to river's edge. Wi'tfu very little asSlistance 
from otller comlbat forces '8lld a low priority in air and artillery support, the 
Paras succeeded in pushing the KC out of the area, largely by dinJt of their 
own superior will and spirit. 

12. This message can 'be declasSlifled and given to tlle CODEL. 

ASSESSING FACTS 

Mr. MCCL~S~EY. ~et me just ite~ize the factual :points on which I 
~ased my oplIl~on wlth the conf~ssIOn that my opimon might well be 
Incorrect. I thmk, Mr. Fountam's concept that we are all playin<T 
God either way here is the problem that devils us all. b 

In th~ first 2 mo.nths of this dry season offensive against Phnom 
re~h wlth arproxunately 30,pOO troops on the outside and 25,000 
mSIde, the estlmate of casualties by our Defense Department which 
djffers .from. the 9ambodian army in some respect was as follows: 
2.037 killed m actIOn; 8,025 wounded in action and 674 missing. Now 
that .under anybody's c~ncep~ of combat wipes out a third 'Of the de­
fe~dmg fo:ces, and thelr estImate by reason of the artillery we are 
u~m<T. I mIght say we are. far better armed in artillery but in this 
kmd of war the rockets and lIlfantrymakes them better . 

. The most conservative. estimates are double the amount of enemy 
killed and wounded. So 1Il the first 2 months of the war if you had, 
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say, 5,000 killed and 10,000 disabled by wotmds on the inside, you 
had 10,000 killed and 20,000 disabled by wOlillds on the outside. Any 
mathematician would indicate there is the full 30,000 of the enemy 
troops that are engaged so the war has to wind dow:n merely by ,the 
attrition of units engaged in that perimeter. That is buttressed, I 
think, in some respects by the ar,tiller'y ammunition expenditures in 
the first 8 weeks. 

These fi¥ures were furnished as part of this telegram and I think 
they give the best example of what happened. 

The following are daily, repeat, daily, average consumption rates 
for the weeks ending on ,the respective dates: January 3,-344; Janu­
ary 10-57'0; January 17'-571; January 24-555; January 31-704; 
February 7-503; February 14-342; February 21-347'; Febru­
ary 28-364. On March 1, reflecting slightly increased stocks as a 
result of the recent airlift, daily issue rose to 542 tons, a figure which 
indicates the likely continuing consumption rate for the near future, 
at least. 

BOTH SIDES SUFFERING 

So essentially you are seeing a winding down of the ability of both 
sides to incur casualties. None of us can predict what will happen be­
tween now and the rainy season, but if those casualty figures are 
correct--and I am told that 16-y.ear-olds are being pressed into service 
on the other side and we are doing the same on our side-you would 
have a lesser rate of combat between now and the rainy season. 

My own estimate based on these figures and the limited intelligence 
would be that you would be talking about a maximum of 30,000 people 
killed between now and the rainy season and you are making a judg­
ment choice as to whether or not there may not be five or six times as 
many killed should that perimeter break and the Khmer Rouge come 
in. But you have a second judgment decision and that is whether in 
the rainy season' or, in the next dry season the transfer , 6f authority 
takes place if the same people will not be executed as well. 

So, you have got a double decision facing the CongreSs of the United 
States in which we admittedly are playing God when we try to answer 
either one of them and I don't think an}' of us would put our reputation 
or our jUdgments beyond that. 

ENcouNTER WITH NEWSMEN 

When Senator Bartlett and I passed through Hong Kong one of the 
ABC newsmen c~me to us who had been 7 years in the Far East, 511z 
years in Cambodia and had a tremendous affection for Cambodians. 
He said he did not envy us in ourJ.·ob because when we went over there 
we were going to ha,ve to make a ecision only God could make. 

We said: "Fine, we are only Members of the Congress of the Unit~d 
States. What would you do?" 

He said, "I probably would reluctantly vote the $222 million." 
I think all of us are in the position of only giving our best judg-

ment and hoping. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Fraser, do you have any questions? 
Mr. FRASER. No. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Fountain, did you have a further question? 

52-900-76--1 
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RURAL PEOPLE 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. One question. 
Did any of you find that in addition to going where they felt they 

were more secure, or where there was greater safety by going to Phnom 
Penh, to what extent did you find that any of the so-called rural pop­
ulation were moving into the city because of atrocities being com­
mitted out in the countryside ~ 

Mrs. FENWICK. I had evidence of that from some of the refugees 
that I spoke to, but not all. One of them merely mentioned that her 
husband was going to be taken into the army and she said that they 
made her do very hard work that she didn't like, so they both ran 
away and came to Phnom Penh. 

Others that I spoke to differed. One woman told me graphically 
of her husband's death before her very eyes. I think I must have spoken 
to about five refugees in all, and the priest told me also that this is 
what terrifies them. The war terrifies them, but it is also what they 
hear and what they see happening to people who refuse to go into the 
army. One woman lost four men in her family-her father and two 
brothers and a husband. She is alone with an old mother and the last 
one of her children that had not died. The situation is tragic. 

WAR IS LOST 

I don't want to get dramatic about it but in my opin5.on the war is 
lost. I am not an army expert but it strikes me that way. I think this 
government is through. I am not a :political expert on Cambodia but 
it strikes me that way. So the questlOn that we really have before us 
is how do we act most responsibly. How ,do we best act as responsible 
human beings. .. 

I know what you mean about the .effect in the world but somehow 
we have got to stop this, and it seems to me that the 'moment is now. 
I .would not vote another bl,lliet into that area unless soinebody_ could 
convince me that the perimeter had to be held and, that a Viable nego­
tiation was being undertaken, whether by us or ~he Cambodians them­
selves .or the United Nations to hold the situation until someoody in 
charge of the army says to them, "No, you don't go intO the city, you 
stay right where you are, because we are feeding people .in the city 
and we don't want to interfere with the voluntary agencies." Some­
thing like that might persuade me to vote; other,wise, we cannot con­
tinue to do it. 

IN REFUGEE CA~ 

Mr. CHAPPELL. Mr. Fountain, I found the same thing in a different 
refugee camp from the one that she visited. Congress.man Murtha and 
I J?ade it a point to personally talk with about 25 people. Now keep in 
mmd you could not get into a whale of a lot of detail in this ShOlt 
period of time. We talked to these people and then we gathered about 
us probably.another 150 and through the interpreter hearrd what these 
folks had saId and asked whether or not they agreed w:ith us. Presuma­
bly they were being honest in their answers. They all agreed with the 
statements which had been made. ' 

So as a cursory type of report beyond the 25, we could say there is 
another 150 or so that made the same comment. They were personally 
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involved with atrocities; most of them had seen them in one way or 
another and some of them had heard of atrocities. 

Just a bird's eye view from a young Communist who was in Phnom 
Penh. He was a student taken in by a professor who sold him on the 
idea of communism. He went to Hanoi and studied there, was indoc­
trinated. He came back after some period of time and became a rather 
high ranking official in the province. 

This was a bright young man. I asked him why he left the other side 
and came to Phnom Penh to the government side and he said, well, the 
truth of the matter was that he had seen all the killing, all the murders, 
all of the atrocities that he could stand. 

I sa,id, "Are you talking about five or six or a dozen~" 
He said, "No, sir; I would count them by the hundreds." 
Now there is no question but what it is going on, there is no question 

but what these people know it. 

CIVIL WAR SITUATION 

Ms . .ABZUG. Mr. Chaiqnan, we were there, as you know, a short time. 
We tried to cover as much as we could. It appears, from what has been 
said by a good number of people, that this has been a very difficult 
and very violent war-no prisoners taken on either side. 

I am sure that there .are some very serious problems in the way that 
warfare is conducted. I am sure that there are serious problems that are 
going to confront those that are in the governing ruling classes there . 
. We are confronting a very simple question. We are mvolved there 
ill a war a~ong the people of Cambodia. We cannot change what has 
taken place there.at this point. I regret that we were not involved much 
sooner iJ!. these kinds of deliberations frankly in which we would have 
forced a political and defensive position on the part of our State De­
partment instead of continuing to give aid. I regret where we find o1.ir~ 
selves attlfis pqint. ,..,.. . ',. .~. ' _ J • 

. I met WIth ~emp~rs an;l.Ong t~e ~tud~hts and tea~hers: The students 
of course ar~ ;not drafted so one nught say that they don't have a good 
point ofvie~. Ihi any case they Go feel ver~ .stTongly1hat the Lon Nol 
government IS not helpful' to the Cambodian people. Many students 
and the teachers are very mucf opposed, to our continuing the aid. 

, . P:s;ANGING P01'ICY 

The qu~ti'on we confront is ha: inghad. a policy which has 'certainly 
been an incorrect one 'and certainly has not helped the Cambodian peo­
ple: Are we going t,o continue that incorrect policy?, Most of all, are w~ 
going to continue to 'hEilp to kill, them'? ' . 

This is really the issue we confront. We have to recognize that it was 
not for us to lose Cambodia, we never had Cambodia. It does not belong 
to us and what we have to recognize is that we have to end this thiIlg 
now and that we certainly will take and should take whatever steps we 
can to prevent any future shedding of blood that may come about 
through the violent transfer of power. 

I think the violent transfer of power will take place as we allow 
this battle to continue. Even as we speak there are heavier and heavier 
battles eruptinz. There is where the bloodshed and violence is. Now 
we say, "Let's give them more money to cont~u~ that bloodshed." It 
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seems to me quite evident that this is the issue that we must confront, 
that we take whatever steps we can to utibze whatever influence we 
haye to try to see to it that we bring in some of these other forces to 
try to make this an end which they want and they assure us of the 
safety and security of as many people as possible, that they woul~ be 
taken out to where they can be taken out and be escorted to other neIgh-
boring countries if they can and so on. .. 

To continue on, I think, indicates that we are not WIlling to gIve up 
the policy which has really created this problem or intensified it in any 
case. W e did not create the ci viI war, we accelerated it. 

MI'. IDMIlJTON. Our witnesses have been at it a long time. 
We will conclude with this question. 
Mr. Solarz. 

WHO WANTS TO LEAVE? 

Mr. SOLARZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Do any of the members of the panel have any estimate as to the 

number of Cambodians who, if they were given an opportunity to leave 
Cambodia in the course of the next several weeks through, say, an 
American airlift or through some other means, would avail them­
selves of that opportunity ~ In other words, are we talking about 5,000, 
50 000, 10,000 ~ 

~1r. MCCLOSKEY. The answer from my standpoint is that I have no 
idea. The two cOlmtries that might provide sanctuary are Thailand 
and South Vietnam, both on either side. We found no Cambodians 
who like either the Thais or Vietnamese, North or South. There is a 
mutual hostility between Oambodians and their neighbors~ The last 
war in that area I think was fought between the Thais and Cambo­
dians and the South Vietnamese. Perhaps the initiation of this vicious 
kind of war that has evolved occurred when the South Vietnamese 
got into C-ambodia. ' 

I have no way, and I don't know that any of us have, of determining 
how many of the 2 million refugees or people inside that perimeter 
would really, if given the ultimate choice of living under the Khmer 
Rouge, choose to leave the countrl' I just have no idea. 

lIfAYBE 600 

Mrs. FENWICK. The only estimate we were given by the Ambassador 
was a figure of 600 for the evacuation of the officials and foreigners 
and mostly in Phnom Penh itself. Mention was made of the fact that 
journaEsts and professors and people who had declared in favor of 
th~ go".ernment or in any prominent position would also be in danger. 
I Imagme there would be at least 2,000 or 3,000 but I cannot inlagine 
something like 50,000. 

I don't Imow exactly where they could go. The only intimation we 
had was this woman I told you about that she and her husband ran 
away b~cause of the hard work and the danger of bein~ in the army. 
They dlcl go to South Vietnam. There is a refugee villag-e in South 
Vietnam rIght now for refugees coming out of CambodIa but as to 
figures we really have nothing to offer. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Ms. Abzug, Mrs. Fenwick, Mr. McCloskey, Mr. 
Chapp~ll . and the other members of the panel, we express our deep 
appreClatlOn to you for your very fine testimony this morning. 
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The subcommittee stands adjQurned. . , 
[Whereupon, at 12 :10 p.m. the subcommittee adjourned.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

. Mr.lli~ToN. The meeting will come to order. In the middle of the 
hearing this morning I asked Mike Van Dusen to put together for us, 
for purposes of discussion, the various options that we might face. 

OPTIQNS AVAILABLE 

I don't know that these are exclusive, you may be able to think of 
other options, but I think these are probably the four major ones and 
there may be variations on each one. . 

So, it is not intended to be an exclusive list of options by any means. 
It is .intend~d to help focus our thinking. . 

The first option is to reject the entire supplemental aid request. 
The second option is to provide additional food aid with no addition-

al military assil3tance.r . '. . . . 
'rhe third option'is to provide both food and military 'aid, but make 

it conditional upon initiatives to end the war. . 
. TJle fourth option is to provide the executive branch with all or a 
substantial part of the funds requested without conditions. . 

I think the way we ought to proceed is just to give the members ~n 
opportunity to discuss their views and their reactio~s to :the hearings 
that we have hl.j.d and see hQw w:~ line up wi~h reglltrd 'to these sever.al 
option~. ·. . 

Mr. UU PONT. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a procedural questiop.~ 
Mr. ffiMILTON. Y~. 

SUBCOMMI'fTEE INTENTION 

Mr. DU PONT. Is it your intention after discussion to mark up Dr. 
Morgan's bill or to try to report out a new draft bill today or what is 
the procedure ~ - .. 

Mr. HAMILTO~. :We will go. as far as we cl.j.n .. Dr. Morgan has . re­
quested that we come before the committee tomorrow morning-­

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Chairman, that meeting has 'been postponed 
. until Thursday be'cause of the Democratic caucus tomorrow. 

Mr. HAMILTON. That gives us an additional day. . 
Mr. Wnw. The Democratic caucus is more important than Cam-

bodia~ 
Mr. HAMILTON, The caucus is on Cambodia. 
Mr. HA~RINGTON. J)epending on what point of view. 
Mr. WINN. Why don't we just go sit and wait for the results? 
Mr. HAMILTON . No one is bound by the caucus. . 
We will meet Thursday then, the full committee, to consider our 

recommendations. I would like to go as far as .we can. If we can agree 
fh:st of aU on an option, fine. , . 

Second, if we agree upon an option then we can agree upon the 
specific lan&~age that we want to ~mbody in that optIOn I think it 
would be well and good. ' 
. So the floor is·open for discussion .. 
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CLARIFICATION WANTED 

Mr. WINN. Point of o.rder, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Point of orded 
Mr. WINN. Just one little clarification on what the chairman of the 

full committee expects ~his committee to do or, second,.thinking out 
loud what would a 'motlOn to table do so that seven or eIght of. us are 
not particularly lassoed with a decision that is g~ing to . fall to"the 
entire full committee Thursday anyway ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, I think Chairman'Morgan wants us.to come 
before tl;te full committee with a recommendation as to what we ought 
to do on the supplemental aid request to the administration. '. 

Second, if there is a motion to table and it carries, th~n the sub~ori:J.­
mittee has in effect made a decision not to support the supplemental aid 
request. . ' .. 

Mr. WINN. Well, JIlay I continue without making a point bf orded 
It seems to be fairly informal here. . , 

Mr. HAMILTON. Yes. ,. . 
Mr. WINN. I got the idea this morning, and I may be wrong, tlIat a 

few members, including some of those testifying, would like to lay the 
blame on the State Department. I may be wrong, but I don't think 
that that is going to accomplish a great deal and at the same time it is 
my understanding that the Senate Foreign Relations Committee is 
waiting for a decision from this subcommittee. . 

I would like to figure that out of our discussions here-and I be­
lieve Pete du Pont has an amendment or a change in wording-that we 
could arrive at something that would not try to .zero in on State, that 
would not try to reflect on the executive branch and something that 
we could all live with and that they can all live With. 

I think from an international standpoint maybe it would look bet­
ter if we could arrive at that type of a decision. 

That is all I have to say. 

VIEW OF CHAmMAN 

Mr.lliMILTON. We will do our best. It won't be easy. 
I would like to concentrate on the options that are before us and 

see if we can get some idea of how (he members feel. . 
Now, I suppose I should begin by indicatiI),g to you the direction of 

my own thought, and I must say that when I launched upon these hear­
ings, I was pretty strongly opposed to the President's supplemental 
aid request. and as a result of the hearings I have not been moved en­
tirely off that position, but I am at the place in my own mind where 
I consider option 1 or option 3 as the ones whic'h I might support 
and option? only ~f w~ can get language that is tight and would in 
fact lead us In the directlOn of a peace settlement. 

I recognize that may not be the position of ~H on the subcommittee 
and i~ is a mllitter thllit iscontroversi'al and I suspect it is probably that 
we WI'll not all be 'aJble to agree, but I 'Would like to have some reaction 
from the mem'bers. 

OPTION 3 

Mr. WINN. I had marked option 3 but I have double underlined tJhe 
part above where it says, "upon initiatives to end the war." 
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Now, that leaves a questi'On mark in my 'Own mind. What are we 
talking about ~ That sort 'Of fDllDWS alDng -the line that D'On Fraser 
talked about this'mDrning but he really was nDt very clear. 

Mr. DU PONT. Would the gentleman yield ~ 
Mr. WINN. I w'Ould 'be glad to yie'ld. , 

possmLE cONDITIONS 

, Mr. DU PONT. Let me make 'One suggesti'On that maybe will clarify 
things 'a 'little. I took the draft pr'Ovision that I saw earlier t'Oday ·and 
the question 'Of initiatives to end tJhe war is a most difficult 'One. I don't 
think y'OU can key it t'O peace negDtiations Dr anything else. 

I have provided SDme rough language here that we can 'w'Ork with. 
Suppose we keyed it to assurance by the gDvernment of the Khmer 
Rouge that all 'prisoners taken 'and all Cambodian' citizens w'Ould be 
treated in accordance -with the Geneva Conventi'On~ Now, that might 
solve the 'b'loodbll!tJh problem. We would provide .aid in this limited 
form until that time as s'Oon 'as they 'certified that that was the case 
·and presuma:bly there would have to be some inspectiDn 'Of course and 
then we would cease aid at that PDint. 

Mr. HAMILTON. All right. 
N'Ow, for purposes ,'Of discussion I take it, Pete, that y'OU are inter­

ested in option 3 'as a ,possibility f'Or the su'bcommittee action. 
r 

CONGRESSMAN DU PONT'S PREFERENOlll 

Mr. DU PD~T. I would say 'OptiDn 4 is not acceptaJble. That is just a 
personal point 'Of view. OptiDn 2, I would lik~ t'O be realistic, but it 
really is. n'Ot so that 'We 'are faced with 'Opti'On 1 unless we can define a 
package a'lDng thDse lines. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. All right. 
Now, are there 'Other subcommittee members that wDuld 'Want to 

address themselves to the 'Options ~ 
Mr. lliRru:NGTON, Let me clarify what Pete has just raised. 
YDU are suggesting, Pete, that'it would 'be language to provide both 

eCDn'Omic Dr humanitarran aid as distinguished fr'Om military aid 'On 
an incremental basis until there was some brDad resp'Onse 'Of the kind 
tha:t dealt with the questiDn 'Of being mDre ·than that afterward ~ 

Mr. DU PONT. Yes; and at that point you WDuld terminate the mili­
tary 'and presumably continue the humanitarian. 

Mr.lliRruNGToN. What is the incentive that YDU think this may have 
tD provide an alteration 'Of the pattern that exists right n'Ow ~ 

Mr. DU PONT. Hopefully it wiH d'O tWD things. 
First 'Of all, it will give SDme protectiDn ,to all those thousands 'Of 

civilians that may well 'be killed if we simply let 'ammuniti'On run 'Out. 
Second, it may bring the Khmer Rouge into a neg'Otiating positiDn 

because after all as soon as they .make that certification QUI' military 
supplies StDP and the situation presumably is stable . . 

GETTING O~RS INVOLVED 

.Mr. HARR):NG1'ON. I am puzzled. If I cDuld gD back and fDrth like 
this, if it is 'agreeable tD the chairman. TD agree that we have any 
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, credibility to exercise initiative that might Rot ,be taken in accordance 
- with what Don Fraser said this morning-the French or something 
like a facet of the United Nations dealing with the problem as the place 
to which leverage could exist rather than have it appear that it is us 
doing it. 

Mr. DU PONT. I certainly would be willing to explore that. 
Mr. fuRRINGTON. I don't know how practical that would be. 
Mr. DU PONT. I have no insistence that it be the United States, but it 

seems to me that ought to be a cutoff point. What I am trying to do 
in effect is say: 

Look, Cambodia, we are going to help; we non't want a bloodbath to occur and 
we will help until the other side certifies that respect of the Geneva- Convention 
rules. 

At that point you have gotten into the rules and are respected and 
you are on your own. We will cbntinue to supply rice and medical 
supplies. ' 

WORLD IS WATCHING UNITED 'STATES 

lvIr. WINN. Would the gentleman yield ~ I 

I agree with Mike. I don't think there is much incentive really if 
what they said this morning and yesterday and what we read in the 
paper over the weekend is true, and'I don't have any doubt about that. 

At the same time I think the entire world is watching ~what the 
United States does. If in your warning somewhere, Pete, you would 
mention the French or any other outside comitries, it might be helpful, 
but it might mean we walk out·of here or whenever the report pf this 
committee is presented to the full committee, certainly on Thursday, 
why that is what is going to be the poljcy of the United States. 

Mr. H Al\HLTON. Let me just comment. Do we have a copy of cutoff 
language ~ " 

My understanding is, ·this is a closed seSsion, State Department peo­
ple are not to be here. 

Go ahead and proceed. 
Miss Folger is with the State Department, and ' I think it would be 

inappropriate for her to be present during the committee session. 

CU:rTING AID n.rMEDIATELY 

. Mr. DU PONT. Well, maybe we ought to try to start from the begin· 
mng. 

One thing we could do is simply vote to cut off all the aid right now. 
I am of a mind to do that, unless I can see some language that might 
help with the aftermath problem. 

The fact is that if you do cut out some, the last bullet is going to be 
fired and then all hell is going to break loose. 

Now, is there some way that we can give a small amount of aid such 
as the amounts suggested in the original draft and still condition the 
giving of that just as a product to bringing an end to that war. 

DRAFr LANGUAGE 

Now, my draft language, particularly subsection (iii) thereof, is 
designed so. 
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Mr. HARRINGTON. Would you yield for a question ~ 
What was the figure suggested by the staff and what did it involve ~ 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. An explanation is on page 3 of that draft in front 

of you, Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Entitled "Draft Provision" 1 
Mr. VAN·DuSEN. Yes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. For purposes of identification) we have passed out 

a series of an amendment entitled "Draft ProvisIOn" and I might say 
that this was drafted by the staff-by Mr. Sullivan, I believe-at my 
direction, and it was handed to me this morning during the course of 
our hearings. 

Then Mr. du Pont has taken that draft provision and worked on it 
just within the last hour or two. 

So, we will identify that as the du Pont draft and I think that has 
been passed out to you. So we will refer to the subcommittee's draft 
provision and the du Pont draft. 

[The subcommittee's and Representative du Pont's draft provisions 
follow:] 

SUBOOMMITTEE DRAFT PROVISION 

Section 655 Qf the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by adding the 
following new subsection: 

"(h) An amount equal to 100/0 of any ceiling provided for in this section may 
be provided which shall be in addition to the amount authorized under such 
ceiling in each successive thirty day period beginning on the date of enactment 
of this subsection, subsequent to a report by the President to the Congress during 
such thirty day period which states-

(i) That United States is seeking an immediate end to the conflict without 
requiring the participation of the present government in any subsequent gov­
ernment of ,the Khmer Republic; 

(ii) That the Government Qf the Khmer Republic is pursning a similar ob­
jective; and 

(iii) That initiatives have been taken toward the other side in the conflict 
to achieve a peaceful conclusion under which Cambodians who wish to do so 
may be permitted a reasonable time tQ leave the country. 

And which ,provides specific details of such activities; 1m~e88 the CQngress, 
within 10 calendar days after receiving any report under this subsection adopts 
a concurrent resolution stating in substance that it does not favor the pro­
visions of the report." 

REPRESENTATIVE DU PONT DRAFT PROVISION 

Section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by adding the 
follOwing new subsection: 

" (h) Any ceiling provided for in this section may be exceeded by 10 percent 
of such amount in each successive thirty day period beginning on the date of 
enactment of this subsection, subsequent to a report by the President to the 
Congress during such thirty day period which states-

(1) that it is recognized that the only objective of any further aid is to relieve 
human SUffering by ceasing military action. 

(2) that the Government of the Khmer Republic is pursuing a similar objec­
tive;and 

(3) that to this end, military supplies are being provided only until such time 
that our government is assured by the Government of the Khmer Rouge that 
non-combatants and prisoners will be treated in accord with the provisions of the 
(Geneva) Convention. 

(4) that initiatives have been taken toward the other side in the conflict look­
ing to a controlled solution, and which provides speCific details of such initia­
tives; unle8s the Congress, within 10 calendar days after receiv.ing any report 
under this subsection adopts a concurrent resolution stating in substance that it 
does not favor the provisions of the report." 
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Mr. HARRINGTON. '1iVhat IS the draft provision you had originally 
intended to do? ' 

PURPOSE OF DRAFT 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, it basically, Mike, is intended to pursue option 
3 which is to prpvide the military aid cond,ition,al upon initiatives to 
end th~ war.' .• '.' :,' ' 
. Mr. DU :PONT. Let me ask the' question. Is there' broad sympathy 

within the subcommittee for that? , 
, Mi'. !-IAruuNGTON. No; speaking for one member of the subcommittee. 

Mr. DU PONT. Some kind of a condition. ' 
Mr. BO'NKER. Mr. Chairman, I just place my position on the record. 

I see only tv;:o options and that is tl;le first and the fourth. The second, 
is not an option simply because without military aid, food and eco- , 
nomic aid are meaningless. I just don't see the assurances and the 
commitment on ,the other side to find an arel;1 of cpnditional assist~nce. 
It is a hard question' to race but I just. don't see' the 'middle ground; 
I don't see th~ opportunity for com,:pro~~~e: , " . . " ; 

We are gorng to have to face thIS questIon ultlIDately, If not today, 
a few weeks from now or a fewmontp.s fro~ ,now. I am, going to be 
sticking with the first option. ' 
, Mr. lfAMILTON " Your preference is option No.1 ,Don? 
, Mr:BoN1b:R. Yes. ',;,, " 

Mr. lIAMILTON. Allright. Mr. Fotm.tarn: " ';", , ':. 
Have you had a chance to look at it very carefully? 

, p;.> MR. ' FOUNTAIN'S 'VIEW 

- :Mr. FOUNTAIN. NO'; not enough to form an' o~ini()n' ~bout 'i,t.,Asi: ;ai9-., 
this morning, I hope there is some w.ay we brIllg this thip,g.toan end 
and at least give the Cambodian Government assurances that they 
would get spme help for alimitEld 'per:iod ,of time', but in the meanti:qle 
be expected to negotiate or hanc1J e it iIi' ~hebest wa"y they can: , " J '" 

I am not in the mood for voting for the, £Ull amo:unt reCQ~ended;, 
by the administration. I have not made up my mind really, and what-', 
ever I do here today I reserve tne'TIght to change my mind when we 
formalize what actually we will have tpvote upon either in the full 
committee or on the floor of the House. I don't think the Stat.e Depart­
ment has made out a good case for anything 'other than t~mporary 
assistance to enable them to carryon negotiations which apparently 
they have had time to carryon, bllt just have not been able to do much 
about. , ' ' " 

How much time or emphasis they. 'have given to , the negotiations 
I have not been able to tell from the ~stimony that .' we ha,ve had.' 
They seem to say there is nobody'to'neg'oti3ite with, but I find my people 
in~r~lj<sing:ly c;onGerned about 1;1.11 expelJd~tl}res a,broad. , ,r ,-

I find that 'most of them talk in terms of fiscal responsil:>ility; that 
we should ,be .looking at the issues confronting us at home.. ' . 

I do feel , as I hav~ said in tlJe statem~nt this moming, th,at we are 
in some sense responsibl!3 for the plight they are:i;n by hI;1.Ving"mac;le, 
these commitments and having bombed Cambodia, yet I am n9.t will-: 
ing to continue to provide aid as we did in Vietnam for an indefinite 
period of time. '.1· 



Yet: :i think the President has, to 'some exteIit, il'i!'licated' that he 
would not recommend a,id for a 'longer pei~od of ·time than 3 yeiLi's, 
So he, him:self, has tied 01I1' hands in terms of aid; that is, military aid. 
And whether 3 years or 1~ year or 6. months is .1fow the period of time 
that would be most appl'opl'iiate, I don't know .. 

PURPOSE OJ" DU PONT DRAFT 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Ch3.irman, just to clarify my proposed draft here, 
I would not intend to offer that if it is in the intention of the commit­
tee to vote up or down on cutting off aid but if the chairman is going 
to introduce the ori~inal draft I , th:~ my version is a substantial im-
proveinent and ask that we SubstItute It. . ' .. . 

I say that because I see your company .store there, whlCh IS all gorng ' 
to be, a:r;td I just want you to know if you are not going to introduce 
your amendmf)nt I have no intention to offer mine. I am prepared to 
vote up-or down on the matter. .. 

Mr. WINN .. What do you refer to as the amendment ~ , ' 
Mr, HAMILTON. What I declared TI)yself interested i1]. is optio:q. 3 .a:r;td 

the draft ptorision'whichI have not endorsed is an effort to carry out 
option 3, - .. ~ . _ . -- . 

Now, like the rest of you, I have not had a.n ·opportunity to study 
that .. carefully at all .. So, Pet!},. I don.'t knOw. whether I will ~t"\l,ally 
introduce that 'specific' langu'age or not. ,Itrilli,y be.that._y<s>u.J; laI)-guag~ ; 
is better. I have only seen your~ for a few minutes, 

... ROLE ON VIETNAM AID 

Mr. HAruP;NGTON. Mr. Chairman, may I first ask a question. of you 
aild then let you make n.n obf?ervatiorr o:r;t Pete'!? Eroposal?' . /(' 

.Are we going to peal-with Vietnam this afternoon, too, or are you 
just going to deal with .. Cambodia in view of .the testimony of tIle last 
couple of days? What is the ptlrpose:of the hearing that is scheduled 
later in the week? Is it the .whole p~ck;age ? ;. \'. . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. We don't have a VIetnam( request, Mr. Harrrngton. 
The $300 'rnillion that/was requested f6r Vietnam :is s-im:pJy an 'appro­
priation, the authorization is already there .. lt was· authorized ;for this 
fiscal year by.- the Armed Services Committee. ' . 

MI!. }lAruuNGT()~. That is right'; it goes to the--
,Mr. SULLIVAN. It is only Cambodia. that the.,committee is concerned 

WIth. ~ ~ ~ \' ! 

Mr. HA~l'I'GTON, .The· other Pfurt of·it is to .provide some incentives · 
for a reasona'bly civilized end result. ,._.. .' " . 

0, .. f '. 

Arp 'ra NORT;H J ,; : 

What abo,ut· th~ ~iS;SW8'.er · app~oacf1 w~ich ha~· 'been the s,ubjech 
I guess, of mfoI'matlOn gIVen. us . on the aftermath of the VIetnam 
n.egotiations ~ . Was it not suggested to the North Vietnamese that there 
woUld be in ,effort tq see:k from the' ,Congress economic assistance, . 
restructuring 'and rC!O'uilding ~ ., oJ , 

, Can there. be someJmblic basi!:}; ;~hich might c~:mtrrbute to the ~ame . 
kmd of approach-perhaps the Geneva accotds? .' 

.. , 
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-Mr. HAMILTON. Mike, I am not sure how to respo~d. I think pr?b­
ably that would be a matter that would have to rest Wlth the Executlve. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. They have used it as an approach in yietna~ and 
lam wondering why it could not be somewhat more easily avaIlable 
in Cambodia, whatever the government was. . 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Ten percent, what 'are they saying here? 
Mr. HAMILTON. On the third sheet in front of you, it spells out the 

fiO'ures: Military aid $60 million; drawdown, $22.5 million; and Public 
L~w 480, $53.1 million. That is over 'a 90-day period. , 

[The information referred to follows:] . 

AMOUNTS TO OAMBODIA 

Under the proposed draft provision, Cambodia could be provided with the fol­
lowing amounts : 

[In millions of dollars) 

Time period Military aid Drawdown Public law 4M 

1st 30 days_________________________________________________ 20 7. ~ 17.7 

~~ ~g ~:~~=::::====================================:::::=:=----~g----~:-~----g-: ~ 
TotaL_______________________________________________ 60 22.5 53. 1 

Note: Total military assistance, $82,500,000; total economic/food aid, $53,100 000. 

Option: If one went to 15% of the ceilings per month, rather than 10% as 
provided in the draft, the totals would be : 

[I n millions of dollars) 

Time period Military aid Drawdown Public law 4M 

1st 30 days___________________ ___ ____ _____ ___ __ _____ __ ____________ 30 11. 25 ~~: ~~ 
2d 30 days_______________________________________________________ 30 11.25 
3d 30 days _____ _______ ___ ___________ _____________________ ___________ 3_0 ___ 1_1._25 ___ 26_. 5_5 

Tota'--__ _________________ _______ __________________ ________ 90 33. 75 79.65 

Note: Total military assistance, $123.75; total economic/food aid, $79.65. 

CONGRESSMAN WINN 

Mr. WINN. Mr. Chairman, if we could-I would like very much to 
try to work something out of option y. 

In the first place, It looks to me ill the staff breakdown there are 
less disadvantages to th3Jt than anythmg else and some of the other 
Members may not agree. 

I really believe that that is probably about the only one that we 
are going to be able to arrive at any agreement at all Oh, but I still 
don't have the clarification in my own mind on the top line where it 
says "Conditional upon initiatives to end the war." 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, if it is ~ll right, let us take the subcommittee 
draft provision which is the basic provision or Ibasic bill and this one 
which Pete I think worked up and go down through it line by line 
and see how you react to it and how you respond to It. 

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Chairman, ·is this presented as a substitute to alter­
native 3 or is it another option that is before the committee? 

Mr. HAMILTON. The draft provision? The subcommittee draft pro­
vision. is presented as a legislative language cf.!.rrying out the intent 
of optIOn 3. ' . ' 

MI'. BONKER. All right. 
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LANGUAGE OF DRAFl' 

Mr. li.AMrLTON. And it is merely tentative language for the sub­
committee to take a look at as a basis for diSCUSSIOn. The clerk will 
read. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 
is amended by adding the following new subsection: 

,(h) An amount equal to 10 percent of any ceiling provided for in this section 
may be provided which shall :be in addition to the amount authorized under 
such ceiling in each successive 30-day period beginning on the da te of enact­
ment of this subsection, subsequent to a r eport ,by the President to the Congress 
during such 30-day period which states--

(i) That United States is seeking an immediate end to the conflict without 
requiring the participation of the pre! ent government in any subsequent govern­
ment of the Khmer Republic; 

(U) 'I'hat the Government of the Khmer Republic is pursuing a similar objec­
tive ; and 

(iii) That init iatives have been taken -toward the other side in the conflict 
to achieve a peaceful conclusion under 'Which Cambodians who wish to do so 
may be permitted a reasonable time to leave the country. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Now, Jack Sullivan or Mike Van Dusen, one of you 
might tell us in your own words what we have said in this draft. 

Jack, you are the author of the language. 

EXPLANATION OF DRAFl' 

Mr. SULLIVAN, WeH, this draft that you have is ~he original lan­
guage as amended by Mr. Fraser. At any rate what this says is tbat at 
the beginning of a ,30-month' period, immediately upon tl?-e enactment 
of the act, the President would be required to make a report in which 
he would state certain things and provide details. At that point a 10-
day period WQuid begj-n to run during ,which C0I?-~ess ~ould say; that 
the report was no~ satIsfactory. I~ the CongrEl!3s dld ~othing at ~h.e end 
of the 10-day penod, an amount ~qual, to 10 percent of the cellmg-;-­
there are ,actually three ceilings ill the section' 655-would become 
available. Those amounts are there on the third page. " 

There is a $200 million ceiling for military assistance in the Act so 
that-- ", 
, Mr. FOUNTAIN. That is in the act at the p.resent,time. . 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes. 'On the drawdown authority, there is a ceiling of 

,$75 million out of $150 million for drawdown authority 'so th~t $7.5 
million, would become available from drawdown. . 

The total ceiling is $377 million. So if you subtract tli'e $200 million, 
it gives you the $177 million figure. So in effect $17.5 million would 
become available for Public Law 480. 

TIME FEATURE 

Mr. HAMILTON. Let 's get that timing in mind. The periods begin to 
run when it becomes law. . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Correct. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Then you ha~e a lO-~ay period. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. The President would presumaJbly report the same day 

because of the emergency nature of the situation. 
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Mr. HAMILTON. And he would report tl1en on items (i) , (ii), and 
{iii) as listed here that "The United States is seeking an immediate 
end" et cetera,and then after that 10-day period-- " , , 

MT. SULLIV.1\N; IHJongress did nothing in the 10 days subsequent to 
that report's being submitted to the Congress, the money would be-
come available t6 hOO automatically. ' , ; 

Mr. I-L.MILTON: And if the Congress disapproved-­
MI'. SULLIVAN. Then the money is not there. 

INSTALLMENTS 

Mr. BONKER. Those are in three installments. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes. He has to come back three separate times and 

make the statement. 
Mr. BONKER. Does the President have to come back three separate 

times or is that automatic ~ 
MI'. SULLIVAN. He has to corrie back three separate times. 

. Mi·. BONKER. But you say if the O;mgress does not act--
Mr. SULLIVAN. The next ~O-day .period would then begin from the 

enactment of Jhe act. Let's say the enactment came bn Apfil1'; then 
he could come back on May 1 ariel the same procedure' woula,then--

MI'. VAN DUSEN. Come baCli on April 20. " ' . ~ 
MI'. SULLIVAN. No; come l?ack,on)\1ay 1. The 30-day periods run 

successively so that it would run into the end of the fiscal year. There 
really are only three 30-day periods i.p. which he c~uld act., '. 

Mr. DU PONT. Does not subparagraph (iii) o~ that la'l'lguage mean 
,that if the other side refuses to negotiate ~here is no aid ~ : 
I ·Mr. SULLIVAN. It·simply saysthatjnitiatives h~ve bee~ taken toward 
the oth~r side. That provision doesn't give 'them the vetq, PQwer.., I think 
that has to be sorri~thing 'that you are cl;treful in. wri~ing .in theI'E~, 
to make sure Y9U · aren't)ettin~f tp.e'-other side have ~ , veto. , 

Mr. du Pont, the PresideI\t has o certify to the Congress'initjatives 
,have peen taken towaFd the other side." .'; . 

Mr. DU PONT. I .lI:Dl ~o.rry. I al!1 r~adirig that "by ,the other side." . 
r .' ~ 

ORIGIN OF DRAFT 

. Mr. HAruuNGTON : Jack, what is the orig~ ~f this particular draft ~ 
You made some reference in response to the question. 

• Mr. SULLIVAN. The chairman asked that we work on a draft that 
would in some way e~bodi the conditional solution undeI; option 3 

',and also do other thrngs. " 
The way this is written, for example, you would 'not need any 

appropriation legislation; you wouldn't have to go through that 
process. It could be done--

Mr. VAN DUSEN. And there are no new funds involved. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. So this is a 'Committee initiative, it is not the 

executive branch. . 
Mr. HAMILTON. No; it certainly is not. ' 
Mr. SULLIVAN. No. ',. , 

STA'Y.E D.l;M.FT 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. The~~ is a compromise out of the State Depart­
ment that involves $150 million. 
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Mr. HA,MILTON. The State Dep~rtment's position the last time I 
talked to, t~em ~a~ qasical~y , a .removal of all , c~i1in~ which calls 

fol' 'no new 'authorizations but w'ouldpermit them to I think get 
the money they want through transfer authority and the like. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. But the State prop~sal would involve an increase 
of the amount of money available in the drawdown authority. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Increase the amount of money on the drawdown 
and increase the amount of money under the other categories as well. 
It removes all of the ceilings; right ~ 

Mr. BIERMAN. Right. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I might point out one problem. It is not clear whether 

there will be enough money left in worldwide military assistance after 
the appropriations bill is passed. There were some cuts to allow them 
to reprogram ·as much as would be required here, $60 million, but 
there is--- ' 

MAP PROGRAM 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. You are right, there is $400 million, I believe is 
the figure, of MAP funds coming out of the Appropriations Com­
mittee; $200 million of that I guess has already been spent in Cam-
bodia. . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. That is right. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. 'I'hat leaves $200 million for the rest of the world. 

Some countries like Turkey might not be getting military aid this 
year, but there are about eight or nine other countries that receive 
MAP funds. 

MI'. FOUNTAIN. So this $60 million would come out of that $200 
million ~ , I' , • , 

Ml'" VAN DUSEN. That is right. , . , 
Mr. S.ULLIVAN. They. expect in the SeI).ate ,ther'e may b~ some il1-

creases ill that figure.' !.. " .. 
WHAT DRAFT DOES , .\' -.. . '" 

Mr. HAMILTON. Now, does eV!3l'ybody think they understand it ~ 
It is a fairly complicated provision, I understand, bu~ it does permit 
t he Congress to keep, very close tabs on aid; it does forge the State 
Department and the administration to proceed toward a resolution 
of t!l~ matter. It puts great pressui'e on them to mod~fy their p,resent 
pOSItIon. ' , 

It avoids the problem of option No.1, it seems to me, which is the 
. situation where you just nm out of aJIlD1unition at some point in time. 

MI'. HARRINGTON. For them to do something for themselves is 
incentive ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, it is incentive but it puts them at an extraor­
dinarily disadvantageous position, it .seemS to me, if they don't have 
any ammunition with whlCh to respond. It puts them i~ a position 
to be run over. 

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Chairman, I could not be really convinced, but I 
could be encouraged if I had some evidence that there would be a 
response or reciprocal action in Cambodia, and everything that we 
have heard so far has been to the contrary. It has been that we have 
been very pessimistic. I just ask Ol1ce again if we aren't prolonging 
a decision that we have to make where it continues agonizingly over 
an amount. 
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Now, we have dropped it down and I ~ould 3;sk the staff if this 
amount of money is enough to do what IS reqUIred to protect the 
Government forces there? 

QUESTION OF INCENTIVE 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, first of all, the question of incentive on the 
part of the opposing side, it seems to me there is every reason for them 
to be interested in this kind of a J?roposa1. 

1Vhat you are really doinO' here IS bringing an end to the war under 
terms that certainly are in "'no way onerous to them. They have said 
they are ready to negotiate, their only precondition to negotiations is 
that they won;t want to negotiate with Lon N 01. 

So if you take the opposing side at their word, which we may not 
want to do, but if you do then I would think there would be every 
reason for them to negotiate a settlement. 
. MI'. BONlrnn. Why would they really want to negotiate if they 
are just so close to victory ~ If we continue to support them another 
30- or gO-day period it w@uld only prolong what the ultimate conclu-
sion is going to be which is in their favor. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. The reason they would want to negotiate is that 
they would achieve power ·then under what has been termed a con-
trolled situation. .. I . 

After all, assuming they control power, they are going to have to 
govern the country and they want to minimize their problems. 

Those proble;ms are going to be minimized if they take control under 
a controlled situation as opposed to a situation where you have 
excessive violence and killing and bloodshed. . 

So, I would think there would be very great incentive for the op­
posite side to look at this seriously and to enter into it. 

CONTROL ON VIOLENCE 

Mr. lIAruuNGTON. Why can't they control over that kind of activity 
you said that would be absent if they would agree to this ~ They are 
the ones that control the action and the force. Why is there going to 
be violence and bloodshed if they can determine that themselves ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. I think the pattern of conduct up to this time from 
all the evidence we have had indicates that they are very ruthless and 
if you put them in a position where the Lon Nol government simply 
runs out of ainmunition with no negotiated settlement of any kind, then 
I think the possibilities are very strong for a violent takeover . 
. On the other hand, if you permit a situation which requires negotia­

tIOns and a controlled takeover, I think you have minimized the 
chances for violence occurring in the transfer of power. 

In other words, it seems to me that the gre8Jt advantage of option 3 
is that you increase the possibility of a peaceful transfer of power. 

Nobody can assure you that it will happen, but I think you have in-
creased the possibility. . 

QUESTIONS ON DRAFT 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. ChaiI'lnan, may I ask a couple of questions about 
this thing~ 



349 

Don't subparagraphs (i) and (ii) taken together require the current 
government to negotiate against itself ~ 

Now, you are saying that particularly in paragraph (ii) that the 
current government is to negotiate a treaty to the thing that does not 
involve the current government. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. That was not in my original draft and it was added 
in. It does seem to me that you have a point. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Well, there is no mention of the present govern­
ment in the second paragraph, that government whatever it may be. 

The reference in the first paragraph without requiring the participa­
tion of present government is to get around language talking about 
controlled transfer of power or controlled solution or something that 
smacks directly of automatic surrender. This tries to avoid that kind 
of language. 

MEANING OF GOVERNMENT 

Mr. DU PONT. Are you distinguishing between present government 
in the paragraph (i) and the government in paragraph (ii) as being 
something different ~ 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. It could be, not necessarily. I think that it could 
be the same and it could be different, and if it is the same you do have 
a problem. . 

You are asking rthe Government of Cambodia to take actions that 
mig-ht not necessarily have been in the interests of the preservation 
of Itself. ' ' 

Mr. DU PONT. Subparagraph (ii) as just drop.ped out ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I would not have any trouble wirth it. It would cease 

the ambiguity that exists. ' ' 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. The Government of the Khmer Republic is a party 

to the conflict. 
Mr. DU PONT. That is the present Khmer government ~ 
Mr. VAN DuSEN. Yes. 

BEING CAREFUL ABOUT INVOLVEMENT 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Just strike it out and say government. 
Mr. Chairman, I think we ought to be careful tITft.t we do nOot adopt 

any language which puts us in a position of becoming more involved. 
What I mean is, I notice the United States is seeking an inImediate 
end to the conflict without requirinrg this of the present government 
and of the subsequent government 'Of the Khmer RepUblic. We don't 
have a situation similar to what we had in Vietnam. There we were 
fighting. We had troops there. Here we are just giving aid-military 
and economic aid. 

I think we ought to be very careful that we don't inject ourselves 
in such a way, either by negotiation or otherwise that we become more 
inyolved than we are now so that we become the victims of whatever 
the outcome may be. 

In other words, I don't think we ought to have any language that 
could be construed as taking action which is designed to or could in 
effect have the U.S. Go~ernment, this country, delivering the Cam­
bodians into the hands of Communists even if the outcome of what 
we do may have that effect. 

52-900-76--8 
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I mean, I.just think we have got to be very care01 tb.3:~ we have 
no language that could be:so construed. , _ -. , :". :.'. 

ARTICLE 21 OF PAEaS ACCORDS 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the staff if they have 
a specific memory of what the references were to the Kissing~r 'agTee­
ments with the North Vietnamese with respect to level of economic aid 
or conditions ~ , 

Mr. SULLIVAN. That is article 21 of the Paris Accords. Article 21 
states that: " 

The United States anticipates that this agreement will usher in an era of 
reconciliation' with the Democratic Republic of Vietnam as of all the peoples 
of IndoChina, In pursuance of its traditional 'Policy, the United States will con­
tribute to healing the wounds of war and to postwar reconstruction of the Dem-
ocratic Republic of Vietnam and thr?ughout Indochina, ., 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Fountain has raised a question about the. phrase 
"without requiring the participation of the present government." It 
does not seem to me that that is a necessary phrase. We could use 
the language that the US. policy is directed toward achieving an 

' immediate' ena to ' the conflict, period, and not -includeT the J;>hrase 
"without requiring the participation of the present government ill" any 
subsequent government of the Khmer Republic." 

. Mr. FOUNTAIN. That language could be conceived-' - ' , " 
Mr. D-U' PONT. I might add if that language 'were taken out that sub-

paragraph (i) would then be appropriate. ' 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Yes. ' , , , 

" Mr. VAN DUSEN. It does not necessarily have to ,be this govern-
ment. It could be another one. ' ,( 'J' ' , ' 

" . ' ", .... / 
DmECTION OF POLICY , fJ ' 

. ') , .,' ':"" .. ~. Cf '"'T 

Mr. HAMILTON. It would become a little' s~mpler. I am su~esting 
"that the US. policy is directed toward achieving an immedIate end 
to the conflict." , 

Does that strike you as being better ~ 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. It does, yes. \ 
,Mr. BONKER. Could you go over the langua8"e ~ , 
Mr. HAMILTON: "That the US. policy is dIrected toward achieving 

an immediate end to the conflict." 
That language was in the original p'roposal that Mr. Sullivan 

made. ' 
Mr. WINN. Are you leaving out the rest of it ~ , 
Mr. HAMILTON. Yes. You would leave out the phrase-well, you 

would leave out everything really after "United States." It would still 
include paragraph (ii). ' , 

Mr. WINN. It would ~ 
Mr. HAMILTON. Well, I am proposing that, yes. "That the O"overn­

me.nt of the Khmer government is pursuing a similar objecti~e." 

LANGUAGE CHANGES 

. Mr, ou PONT. ~ woul~ suggest to the chairman that you might put 
m the word "actIvely" m front of "pursuing." 
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Mr. DU PONT. I suppose it is cosmetic: . 
Mr. full1:rLTON: Arid '(iii) "that initiatives have be~nitaken toward 

, the' ,other side in the conflict to achieve a peaceful conclusion under 
which Cambodians who wish to do so may be- permitted. a . reasonable 

, time 'to leave the. country." 
Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman-, -
Mr. HAMlLTON: Let 'rile just get the othei-Ianguage before us. 
Mr. Sullivan, in an earlier version ,of the draft provision phrased 

' number (iii) ,this way :' ''That initiatives have been taken toward the 
other side in the conflict looking to a control solution.~' . 

Mr. WINN. I liked "peaceful conclusion" better. ' 
. Mr. HAMILTON. The reason I had some hesitation about that phrase 
"control solution" is because it has become kind of a catch word in 
;ali of this, discussion meaning different things to different people and 
we thought it might be better to try to spell out a little more specifically 
:what:we meant by "contr'ol solution." , 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if we might insert there in 
the first line after tne word. "taken" the phrase "by the United States 
·and ·the Khmer Republic" so that it would read "that initiatives have 
been taken by the United States and the Khmer Republic .againstithe 
other side in;the conflict." , ' . . . 

" ,Now, I do wor:ry a little b.it about Mr. Fountain'~ problem. A.gain 
maybe that is injecting 'Us.----,..- ' "' . '" (. ~ ., ' .' 

Mr. FOUNTAIw.·Tn other-words, wbMd gi~ingthe Oambodians time 
to leave the country be cons~rued as ' laringl the .ground ,work for 
surrended ; , ' :' , , ' '., '. . 
.' MI;. YV;!-N~r,It coul4 ~, copstrued that WI;tY.41so}~ .c.o~I~ be con­

.stnled that we/are apea mg f011 the present,Carp.bodta~ Government. 
Mr. HA.lIIILTON .. Well, why -do you ''heed the phrase ':und.e-r which"~ 

:Why not just say: "Initiatives l1ave been taken b.y th~~'U~ted "St~tes 
tow'ard 'the other side in the conflict to achieve a'peacetul conchisioh~" 

. .. That surely includes letting those Cambodians who· want to leave 
the country do' so, 'and it also includes a lot of other things. It says 
in fact th!lJt w'e want this end to come aJbout peacefully. We want those 
Cambodians who choose to live in Cambodia to do so . peacefully as 
well as those who want to leave. 

Mr. VAN DuSEN. "Peaceful ~onClusion to the confli~t," period. 
Mr. lliMILTON. "Peaceful conclusion to the conflict," 'period. 
Mr. DU PONT. Have you eliminated the Khmer Republic in the first 

part~ . 
Mr. HAMILTON. I skipped over it, Pete. I didn't mean to intentionally 

omit it. Maybe it ought, to be included that initiatives have :been taken 
'by the Uill·ted States· and i·t 'Would have to be consistent with (ii), the 
Government of tlhe Khmer Republic. Should we include that phrase 
or not? 

Mr. DU PONT. It is almost more that the government take the initia­
tive than i·t is that we take the initiative. 
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INITIATIVES UNREALISTIC 

Mr. BONJiER. I just can't. ~. t~at it is realistic t?at ~h~ Khmer: ~e­
public is going to be taking Imtiatives on the other sIde, It IS unrealIStIC. 

Mr. WINN. They might at the last minute. 
Mr. BONliER. The Oommunists refuse to negotiate or even tallk witJh 

them. I can't see how they can take initiatives. 
Mr. WINN. Well we think out loud that, if Lon Nol and his crew 

O'et out of there on '-the next airplane, which is always a possihility. 
b Mr. HAMILTON. Why would it be unrealistic ~ It ~ems t'O me ~h~t. if 
Lon N 01 and his government were confronted WIth the posslbility 
that the United States is pressing now toward the solution and that 
all of our assistance is going to be cut off, his choice then ·at that point 
is either to continue the struggle twith no assistance from -the United 
States 'Or to have a peaceful conclusion. The first choice is not choice 
at 'a'll. 

Mr. BONKER. My point was the Communists 'have a response or lack 
of response to the initiative. 

Mr. HAMILTON. I understJand. I am sorry. I misunderstood. 

CHANGES IN KHMER GOVERNMENT 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Not that it is especially relevant, but I n'Otice today's 
pruper says: 

President Lon Nol is to replace the Commander in Chief of Cambodia's Armed 
Forces tomorrow as the first step in a shakeup of top milit,ary and civilian offi-
ciais, diplomats and so.urces at the presidential 'Palace reported today. .. 

The shakeup is oacked by· the U.S. Embassy, the sources said. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Proba:bly dictated by. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN [continues reading]. 
They reported that Gen. S'osthene Fernandez, commander in chief since i972, 

will be replaced by Gen. Sa:k Su'tSakhan, a -defense minister when Prince Noro­
dom Sihanouk was Chief of State and recently a roving Ambassador: . 

There is no indication, however, that 'a shakeup will satisfy increasing deIIUln!ls 
for the Tesignation of 'the 62 Year old semi-paralyzed president who overthrew 
Siha,nouk In 1970. . . 

Close associates of Lon Nol'a brother, 41-year-old Gen. Lon Non, said he tried 
to org'anize a palace 'Putsch last week, tbut U.S. Ambassador John Gunther Dean 
got word to 'him and his associwtes that Washington would not SU'PpoDt a coup. 

Then it goes on-· 
Dean was opposed because he felt a coup would threaten future U.S. aid and 

Congress would think the Cambodians "were not serious about government," an 
American 'diplom!lJt said. 

He said the best the Phnom Penh regime could do is to put together a govern­
ment acceptable to the Cambodian Communists to minimize the chances of a 
bloodbath after they take Over. 

Tlie Khmer Rouge kept up their heavy rocket and artillery attacks," and so 
forth. 'l'he rest of it deals With the battle. ' 

Senate Democratic Leader Mike Mansfield r enewed his appeal for the return 
of Sihanouk who now lives in Peking. . 

White House Press Secretary Ronald Nessen said later that the U.S. Govern­
ment believes the Cambodians must decide for themselves whether to keep' Lon 
Nol in office. . 

AMENDll{G LANGUAGE 

Mr. HAl\HLTON. All right. 
Now, we worked our way down through (i), (ii), and (iii). 
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I think the last point under discussion was whether or not to include 
the Government of the Khmer Republic in that the initiatives have 
been taken by the United States. 

Then I think Pete's proposal. 
Mr. DU PONT. First, Mr. Chairman, we ought to specify where we say 

initiatives have been taken who we are talking about. I am not con­
vinced, the more I have heard the discussion, that the Khmer Republic 
Government ought to be in there but it is not clear the way it is written 
in any case who you are referring to. , 

If you don't put the Khmer Republic in there, what you are saying 
is that the United States is going to negotiate and solve the whole 
problem. 

UTILITY OF AMBIGUITY 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. du Pont. Don't you think there might be some 
usefulness in leaving it ambiguous ~ 

Mr. WiNN. It ought to be reversed and not have us take the lead. 
Mr. DU PONT. I don't think you ought to leave it ambiguous because 

that just leaves it open to Members of Congress. . 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Paragraphs (i) and (ii) suggest what the U.S. 

policy should be directed toward. r think that means that we will be 
undertaking the initiatives. 

Paragraph (ii) says "The Khmer Republican Government is active­
ly pursuing a similar objective." 

I think that also says something about what it will be doing. 
Mr. DU PONT. If you leave It ambiguous, either one can satisfy 

the syntax. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. That is right. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Suppose the initiatives were taken bl France at our 

request ~ That would not qualify then if you specified 'By the United 
States." 

Mr. DU PONT. I think we can leave that out. 

GETTING THROUGH FISCAL YEA.R 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Bonker, a minute ago, asked whether this 
amolmt of money for military aid would get them thTough the end 
of the fiscal year. 

Reports indicate that ammunition is spent at the rate of between 
$800,000 and $11;2 million a day and Jack Sullivan says it is closer to 
$1 million a day, which would mean that the aid made available here 
could cover close to a gO-day period, if not more. 

Mr. HAMILTON. It would include about two-thirds. You are talking 
about the military aid would be $60 million. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Yas; plus the drawdown authority of $22.5 
million. 

ANOTHER AMENDMENT 

M1'. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman, maybe I should seek the advice of the 
staff. I would propose to further amend the languao-e either at the 
conclusion of subparagraph (iii) though I think maybe it best comes 
in the final main paragraph by adding subsection (iii) of my draft 
provision which says, "pr01Jided, that military supplies ate to be 



provi'de~i' bnly' l.intil such time th~t our Go~eriiriie:rit is aSsli.~ed ' 9£ 'the 
Khmer Rouge"-my syntax is terrible,"it needs a little work. ' ' 

Mr. HAMILTON. What you are seeking to do is to put paragraph (iii) 
in, is that jt? " , ' . ...' 

Mr. DU PONT. Yes. In other words, thIS would furtherlumt m'lhtary 
aid and iIi fact if the government of the' +{hmer Rouge, however that 
is, were to' ~rtify tomorrow morning t~l~t the geneva Convention 
would be abIded by, there would be no mIlItary' ald. ' 

Mr. WINN. That is the biggest "if" I have heard all day, but it is 

worth a' Jryp' : la h' ' . b' t ' h' h' 'th Mr. DU ONT. That wou ac leve a maJor 0 Jec lve w lC IS , e 
bloodbath problem. I 

The next question is who you are directing that to. 
"Mr. SULLIVAN. I think that under the circpmstances there is indeed 

a goverriIDent. It is called the GRUNK and is headquartered in China. 
But there i~ ,some questioI). about that government's standing: 

It might oe the most advisable, to u~e the term "the other SIde" as a 
way of getting around what ,might become a sticky diplomatic problem. 

Mr. DU ~O~T. ,Ol1ly ,!)ot the tiIl1e that our, gQvernment ~s assured ,by 
the other side. , ' ,.- " ':, ".,.. ',' 

QUESTIONS ABOUT LANG:q~Gt , , ' 

Mr. HAMiiTON-":Ibave' some questions about this 'language,'Pete, as 
I l?ok at it: I.~, s~eqls, to me w~at :you ~re dbin~, 'm~litary' sU:p'plil}s; are 
gomg to be' p-r'Ovlded only until. such tmle that the,'!nsurgents say th~t 
noncombatants'anll prisoners are goirig to be tre3Jted withill the provi~ 
sions of the Geneva Convention. ' , -; 

There I w01,lld ,think there might be ,a, question of inceiitive.Tf they 
don't make 'th!J.t ~sstirance, military supplies are going to, be cut off. 
That almost "~ncourages them not' to make 'that assurance. r{ .. 

Mr. DU PONT. No; if they do m::!-ke th~t assurance ,military suppI,ies ; 
are cut off. ' , .... . '! 1 .. ,; _ ,i, . 

GENEVA CONVENTION REFERENCE 

. Mr. SVLL;rvA~.lf I might raise another point. The Geneva Conven­
tIon only applieS to wars between States so that the Geneva OonveIition 
does not apply-in a civil war. ' , . . , 

The problem with the Geneva Convention is th!J.t the provisions call 
for ll'lonitoring by the I~ternational Red Cross. The International Red 
Cross will not monitor an agreement like this in a civil war situation. 

To give you an example, now that the Paris Peace Accords have 
been ~igned, the International Red Cross has no responsibility vis-a­
vis the pl'isoIiers which may be captured in South Vietnam during the 
current warfare. ' ... 

The Red Cross has no official position at this'time .. so that it would 
be impossible- , 

Mr. DU PONT. Weil, I am not 'trying to invoke the Geneva Conven­
tion. ,I am ,trying to use a standard that everybody understands. , 

, . , I ':-' 

INTERNATIONAL RED 'qnoss 

Mr. S~LIVAN. 'But the provisions do call for monitoring by the 
In~rna-tlOnal Red Cross. I suspect that if all parties invite the Inter- ' 
~atlOnal Red yross to look at the situation they will come in, but that 
IS not automatIc. 
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, Mr., ~u .Po;;';. W~ll, ' I wonder that 'that is not :~ go~d 'thirig. ·If the 
Khmer ~ouge is not willing to first plake the guarantees of personal 
safe.ty of these people and then is not willing to have somebody check 
up 'on them, why should we not 'continue the military aid ~ , 

,Mr. ,VAN DUSEN. ,Do we lmow who speaks for the other side~ 
Mr. DU PONT. We refer to them as the other· side. . 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. No. 1 and No .. 2, sJ:lOuld this not b~ attached to 

initiatives to end the conflict, to be put in this kind of language as 
part of the initiatives ~ More direct. 

Mr. DU PONT. Yes; I think perhaps it fits. Wen, are you questioning 
where it fits? . 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. No. I understand it would be subparagraph (iv) 
but talking about observing. such conventions within the 'context of 
initiatives to end the conflict rather than . dangling. 

POSSmL]} LANGUAG]} , 
- . 

Mr. SULLI:VAN. You could say ,those initiatives should include assur­
ances by , tp'~ other' side that. nonpombatants and prisoners ' will be 
treated in accord with provisions or the Geneva .Convention.,:, . 

Mr .. DU-P,.ONT. Allright. . .. I ", ' ... . r' • 
,. Mr. :aA~'.rON. You .a~e suggestiI\g ~hat that: hopk of.! . to. (iii ) ~ 
Mr. SULLIVA~. You do It to number (.Iv). · , . , . ' ,. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Let's have the langU!ig~". '. .. ..:" . 

. ' Mr~ . S.~~N. No . . 3 say~ .under the pres.elD.t .. r~adin~, "That iniW1-
bves have 'been taken toward the other slde to achieve a peaceful 
conclusion to the conflict" and (iv) "Th\Lt such .initiatives . include 
assurances by the ,oth~r .. ~ide t:n.~t . noncombatants. and prisoll.ers will 
be treated in accord' witli the provisions of the ' Geneva Convention." 

Mr. HAMILTON. Assuranc~!? by the other ,.side that noncombatants 
and prisoners will be treated in' accord with the provisions of the 
Geneva CoIive.n.tibn.. It should he Geneva. Convention. op. prisoners 
of wa,r.· , .'. " 

.Mr. DU PONT; Isthattheebrrect-title·? , . '. ' , 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I will get the correct title. ·, . 
Mr. HAMILTON. Okay. And that .such in.itiatives ·include assurance 

~y the other side that noncombatants and prisoners will be treated 
ill accordailce with the Geneva; Convention on ,prisoners of war. . 

r . 

REFINING LANGUAGE 

. Nr. DU PONT .. Should it n~t say. that such initiatives include seeking ~ 
Mr. VAN ·PUSEN. Or need theassuranc~. , . . , 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Correct that for me, please. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Include seeking assurances. "Such initiatives 

in~lude seeking assurances by the other side that noncombatq.nts and 
prIsoners"-- : 

. Mr. DU PONT. Now, of course, we have changed the character a little 
bIt here. We have not cut off the military aid if we get such assurances 
which is what the original subparagraph was. 

Mr. SULIoIVAN. But wflat is in effect making that ·assurallce a mini­
mum requirement so that if you got that assurance and not}ilng else , 
then yop. would be willing to cut off the military supplies,· . . .. 
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It does not envision other things that might be involved in a peace· 
ful solution which might include a cease-fire before they tried to take 
the city, or possibly retaining international agencies to feed the refu~ 
gees during the transition period and after. 

There might be a number of other objectives involved in a peaceful 
solution that you would want to do beyond simply those assurances. 

Mr. HAMILTON. OK. 
Are there any other corrections or suggestions ~ 

RELIEVING HIDf:AN SUFFERING 

Mr. WINN. I am going back to the Du Pont draft provision. I don't 
know where it would fit in now but I think that you would want to 
say something about to relieve human suffering by ceasing military 
action. I think you have missed that point. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Subparagraph (i) is directed toward achieving 
an immediate end to the conflict and relieving human suffering. 

Mr. WINN. And relievin(T~ 
Mr. HAMILTON. Is that a~l right, put it in at that point ~ 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. But then it should not just be the United States 

it is directed toward. ' 
Mr. DU PONT. Except that subparagraph (i) directs itself to only 

one point and that is that never mind all the negotiations, the only 
reason we are giving aid is for this one specific purpose. 

Mr. VANDUSEN. Your subparagraph (i) . 
Mr. DU PONT. So maybe it ought to stand by itself as subparagraph 

(ii) ( a) . 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Or just (ii) . 
Mr. DU PONT. No, it can't come 'between (i) and (ii). 

NATURE OF INITIATIVES 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, could you put it on as an including phrase 
after (iii) that initiatives have been taken toward the other side to 
achieve a peaceful settlement including reducing human suffering by 
taking military action ~ 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Is that inconsistent with the provision of more 
military aid ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. You could say under subsection (i) "The U.S. policy 
is directed toward achieving an immediate end of the conflict in order 
to relieve human suffering," period. 

Mr. WINN. And leave out "military action." 
Mr. H AMILTON. So it will read that the U.S. policy is directed 

toward achieving an immediate end to the conflict in order to relieve 
human suffering. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. That is paragraph (i). 
Mr. HAMILTON. That is paragraph (i) . 
Any other suggestions for the draft ~ 

TIME CERTAIN 

Mr. BONKER.l\ir. Chairman, is it possible under this third provision 
after "peaceful conclusion" to indicate a time cer.tain ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Are you suggesting specific language now, Don1 
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Mr. BONKER . .'I would like to suggest a date because it is still open 
ended and the successive 3~-day period begins on the date of the enact­
ment of the su'bsection. Then we are looking at ilie end of May; is that 
correct~ 

So maybe June 1, 1975. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. It ought to be close to April, but if it is a 90-day 

period: it would probably be July 1. ' , 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Are you ta~king a:bout a time certain? 
Mr. BONKER. To end the conflict. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Suppose you put a phrase "as soon as possible" in; 

would that satisfy you? 
Mr. BONKER. It is still open ended. You know, the terms "immediate 

conclusion" and "as soon as possible" really have no meaning. 
Mr. WrNN. But does not your paragraph 8.spell that out, based on 

each successive 30-day period? . 
Mr. BONKER. Well, that bothers me, too, because you say that an 

. amount equal to 10 percent of the ceiling provided for in tIus seccion 
and then you say each successive 30 d~ys but there is no indication 
there will be a cutoff after 90 days. 

Mr. SULLrI1AN. It cuts off at the end of the fiscal year. We have a 
maximum of 90 days. The ceil'ings are only in force for fiscal 1975. 

Mr. BONKER. Does this particular section address itself to this fiscal 
yead 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Right. It refers back to the act, and under the law 
witllout a ceiling th~re can be no funds given to,Cambodia. 

Mr., BONKER. All right. . 
Mr. WINN. Of coUrSe, if you wanted to, you could spell it out: 

rl .r r 

CEILING AND DEADLINE THERE 

Mr. HAMILTON. You have a ceiling in effect. You have a deadline in 
effect. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, you have a deadline, it is the end of the fiscal 
year. Tills procedure cannot go any lon~er than three 3D-day periods. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Without further actIOn of the Congress. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Without further action of the Congress. 
Mr. lliMILTON. All right. Is that an right, Don? Does that answer 

the question you are concerned with? 
Mr. BONKER. Yes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Anything further? 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. How does paragr.aph (iii) read now? 
Mr. HAMILTON. "That initiaJtives have been taken toward the other 

side to acilleve a peaceful conclusion to the' conflict." 
Mr. WINN. May I ask the staff a technical question? . 
If you went back in and typed these things up-do we have a dupli­

cating machine in tliat room or do we have to go outside this room? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes,sir, we have to go outside. . 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. We can have it typed up and have somebody Xerox 

it and bring it back to the room. . 
Mr. WINN. I don't know about ·the other members, but mine is 

scrambled. . . 
Mr. HAMILTON. Have it typed and in the meantime perhaps we can 

discuss procedure for immediately after leaving tills room. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I have a preliminary matter. 
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Legal counsel will not be here this afternoon~ but. he will be able to 
look at this tomorrow, the attorney from the legIslatIve counsel's office. 

Mr. BONKER. Are we talking about that for a 30-day period? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 

TOTAL AID 
J 

Mr. BONKER. And the total of $135.6 million for the whole 90-day 
period? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. WINN. Let me ask .another qUe$tion. I doubt that we have any 

authority out in the hall that could give us ani}"thing but a personal 
opinion, ·but I just wonder before we .walk out of here with the final 
version that we would want the State Department to have any input 
into this thing or tell us anything. They might want to tell us to get the 
whole thing, you know. 

REPORT TO·CHAIRMAN 

Mr. HAMILTON. I think we can assume that they will not approve of 
it because their position is very different from what we have directed. 

So far as I am personally c~mcerned, I feel that my obligation is 
first to report to Chairman Morgan when I leave here and I will do 
that immediately. 

My personal intention is not to speak to the press about this in any 
way, but to report to th~ committee tomorrow or Thursday when we 
meet. 

I don't control obviously what each of you do. You can do what you 
choose, but I thought I would let you know what my intention is. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. We propose to recommend for the consideration of 
the full committee a good pi~ of legislation. 

Mr. HAMILTON. When we get the draft back in a moment we will, if 
necessary, take a vote on it and we can vote for or against it, and if 
it is approved then that will be what we will recommend to the com­
mittee and tell them what happened here. If it is not approved, then 
we start over. 

CONCERN EXPRESSED 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman. I am very concerned. We have worked 
here for a couple of hours and drafted something and I am not sure 
what the hell it is and I am frankly scared to vote for it until we really 
decide what we have done. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. If the subcommittee would like to reflect on it thig 
evening and meet again tomorrow, I am perfectly willing to do that. 

Mr. DU PONT. The problem with that of course is that I would hate 
to enact legislation under the shadow of tomorrow morning's caucus. 

If your caucus is going to come with a complete instruction as to 
what the policy is to be, as it well may, I would hate to either appear 
to be ratifying that or perhaps, for your sake, appear to be flying in 
the face of it. 

Mr. HAMILTON. I am not. Some of my Democratie colleagues may 
have to correct me but as subcommittee chairman I will support the 
language we have drafted here. I don't know what the caucus will do 
.tomorrow . . 

• J • •• 
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Mr. WINN. Well, I think the problem is theirs, not ours. I know 
that, personally, I will support tills basic thing as cOmpared to (i), 
(ii) and (iv)-(iii) to me seems to be about the only- thing that is 
going to be clouted, maybe it is a ma.jority. 

MORE MILITARY AID 

Mr. DU PONT. I am still very much bothered by the fact that what 
we appear' to be doing in the compromise that we have drafted is giv­
ing millions.more in milita,ry aid,for what1 I am not sure. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. You are not giving more military assistance. You 
are allocating more military assistance to Cambodia, but you are not 
authorizing any more military assistance. 

, 'I 
MAP PROGRAM 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. That is going to be extremely difficult. ~hat is going 
to be the provision' that may cause the most ripples uptown because 
there may be only $400 million for MAP filllds fand $200 million of it 
has already been spent in Cambodia and this leaves only a little for 
the rest of the world in such countries as Turkey, the Philippines, 
Ethiopia. 

What are some of the others ~ Thailand, Korea. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. I don't know .. As you suggested, it may be, Pete, 

that you can talk to somebody in the State Department in strict con­
fidence. It may be that they would come out and ' give you good rea­
sons wl.J.y they would have a complete rejection, if that should happen 
to be, than t9 'have all of this stuff spelled out. I don't know. 

I would have an objection to that kind of inquiry, made myself. 
Mr. lL.RruNGTON. What does the 1976--
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Cambodia. The DOD has ' recommended some 

$421 million. The State Department has not put it into any congres­
sional presentation yet. 

Mr. lliMILTON. Mike, you are suggesting in actuality that the fig­
ures that we have on the back page here may be high, given the global 
situation? 

NOT ?rIUeH LEFT 

Mr, VAN DUSEN. I am sug~esting that $60 million out of MAP 
flUlds may be totally unrealistIC in the sense that they may not have 
$60 million left, unobligated. 

Mr. HAJlfILTON. They may have only $200 million for the whole 
rest of the world? 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. That is my understanding, given what the Ap­
propriations Committee did yesterday, Now, the Senate may come 
up with a higher figure. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. I think they expect that amount to be increased. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Is that in the total military aid ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Total worldwide MAP by which Cambodia's funds 

. wa9 ratp.er severely 'cut by the committee. _' .' ' 
- Mr. WINN. Is that part 'of the foreign aid bill? 

Mr. Sur"LIVAN. Yes. 
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, Mr. VAN DUSEN. Korea, Thailand, Indonesia" Jordan, Lamh Tur­
key, the Philippines, oand ,Ethiopia are the ,other countries receiving 
MAP funds ~ , \ 

MI'. WINN. Let me ask another question. Is it possible that the 
State Department or the Department of Defense can dipsy-doodle 
other funds over into this that would augment what we are doing 
here~ 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. They would. They have in the past. 
Mr. WINN. I know they have. We are not stoppiilg them. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Under the ceiling they cannot do it. 
Mr. HAMILTON. That is what provokes the whole problem. 

FUNDS MAY ALREADY EXIST 

Mr. SULLIVAN. On the plane back from Cambodia, Jack Brady 
and I were told that there is sufficient money to take the costs out of 
the hide of the MAP program. . " , 

Now, this is before we knew how much Mr. Passman was going to 
be appropriating but at that point 'he felt that there were sufficient 

- funds. , 
Mr. DU PONT. Take all $222 million ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. To take even the $222 million out. 
Mr. BONKER. Did you -check this out since you have drafted this ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I have not checked it out with 3inyt::me. 
Mr. BONKER. Don't you believe it would be wise to do so before 

you adopt iU If we come back and they don't have the Ploney, we 
would look foolish appropriating money that -is not there. ' 

Mr. SULLIVAN. In any case, even if the money has (been, obligated 
to other countries, as long as it has not been expend,ed; it can be used. 
They will tell us that it has been obligated. But what the ·DOD can 
~o and often does, if it has money that is obligated and not expended 
It can always reprogram. 1. can get some figures, 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Can it be technically obligated without the country 
knowing about it ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. No, the other country that is being denied the ftmds 
will know about it. 

Let me see if I can get some figures. 
Mr. WINN. I would like to ask another question. 
Is there 'any obligation to carrying this over until tomorrow, get 

a chance to sleep on jt and to also openly instruct staff to talk to 
the State Department ~ 

TALKING TO THE PRESS 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. And tell the State .Department not to talk' to the 
press. They always tell us that. . 

Mr. WINN. I am not worried so much about the State Department 
as I am the Members of Congress. . , 

Mr. FOUNTAIN . .They don't have a ·full committee. 
Mr. WINN. It is pretty -hard , to duck those guys. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. I raise the question again. Why do you want 

to duck them' 
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Mr. HAMiLToN. I will tell you why I duck them. I feel my respon- . 
sibility is to report to the chairman of the committee. If I am a mem­
ber of the full committee, I appreciate hea~'ing it first and not read-
ing it in the Washington Post. · ' 

Now, that is a personal reaction. There is no restriction of any kind 
on members, members can say wh~t they want to the press as they 
ohoose. I simply am saying my sense of obligation is to report to the 
oommittee.first"n0t 'to the Washington Post or the New York Times. 

Mr. W I NN. I have always made it a policy in the past 8 years to 
refer any inquIries like when you walk out of here on the District of 
Columbia Committee, ref r to the chairman of the conunittee what­
ever he wanted to say. I just bypass them and say "talk to the"chair­
man." 

NO Rl~ASON '1'0 BE SECRETIVE 

Mr. HARRINGTO:N'. I don't want to get this thing that pointed .but, 
institutional sensiti,es aside, you ha,-e an issue here which has divided 
this country. 

There is no particular mystery to what is going on here-no informa­
tion jeopardizing the national security, by whatever definition you 
want to give it. ' 

VVhat purpose is: served at this point in not allowing the public to 
share in this process? . " . 
. Mr. FOUNTAIN. One of the things I -think the chairman may have in 

mind is that we are. just about se, en Members of a total membership 
of 3'7 and I don't think anything ought to be said or done prematurely 
that letf3 the' message go out that what we will qo here will necessarilJ 
be the. actioI\ by the full committee or by the Congress. 'The full com­
mittee may very well do this. 

Mr. DU PONT. They are smarter than we are . . 
Mr. WINN. There may be other guys that are working on other 

phases of it but that is what I meant when I started right off the bat. 
I would hope we would not reflect on the full committee whatever our 
decision might be and we would not reflect ·on the State Department 
be-cause of the intemational situation with everybody watching the 
U.S. policy. ' , . 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I think the natur~ bf the matter is such as you would 
not put it out that the sqbcommittee is--

Mr. HAMILTON. I think each member is going to handle it as he 
chooses to handle it and I don't know that there IS very much we can 
or should do about that. 

I merely stated that my sense of the propriety of the situation was 
and I am not critical of other members who take a different attitude 
on it,. 

l\fAP PROGRAM 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. I think the figure was $4'75 million in the MAP 
program and $200 million has been obligated and spent in Cambodia. 

Some of the rest of that has been obligated, very little has been spent. 
Mr. DU PONT. So at least $2'75 million. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN .. For example, for the purposes of this amendment. 
Mr. DU PONT. Provided you don't want a MAP program anywhere 

else in the world. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Providing you don't give grant aid to Turkey. 
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Mr. lLuuuNGTON. Were you realistically going to get this dumped 
into the flow of the other rule ?, 

Mr.lliMILTON. No; we were not. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. That is putting this in the context of seven of us 

instead of the committee itself. We might n<?t have been here at all 
to take care of the thlng. 

Mr. DU PONT. I am sorry we did not have another week's notice 
to have gone on the Cambodian trip. That would have 'been the most 
useful thing in the world. 

OLEAN DRAFT 

Mr. HAMILTON. Let's take a look and see if we have done here what 
we thought we had. 

Section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by 
adding the following new subsection: 

('h) An amount equal to 10 perceilit of any ceiling provided for in this section 
mRY be proTIded which shall be in addition to the amount authorized under 
such ceiling in each successive 30-dRY period beginning on the date of enact­
ment of this subseooon, subsequent to a report by the President to iIlhe Congress 
during such 30-d:ay period which states-- ' 

(i) Tbat Un1ted States is directed toward achieving an immediate end to 
the conflict in order to 'relieve human suffering; 

(ti) That the Government of the Khmer Republic is actively pursuing a simi-
lar objective; and ' 

(~ii) That initziatl,ves have 'been taken toward the o'lJher side lfb achieve a 
peaceful coneJ.usion Ito the conflict; and 

(iv) That such inltialtives include seeking assurances by the other side-that 
nono-combatants and prisoner's will. be treated in accordance with the provisions 
of the Geneva Convention on p 'risoners of War, and which provides specific 
demns of such ini1;i.atives; unl~ the Congress, wi<libln 10 calend'ar ,days, after 
receiving any report under this subsection adopts a concUlTent resolution stating 
in substance 'l!ba tit does not favor the provisions of iIlhe repOl"t. 

. N <?w, I think the question before us is-that is what ",e agreed upon, 
IS it not? " ,I ' , 

MINOR WORD OHANGE 

Mr. VAN DuSEN. Ev Bier~an suggested-and I think it may be a: 
good suggestion-that that should read "( i) that the U.S. policy is 
directed toward achieving." , ' 

Mr. WrNN. That was in my scri'bQles. , 
Mr. I-lA~ILTO~. It was in my scribbles, tOQ., I suppose the "and" 

after 'the second numbered paragraph should 'be taken out, should it 
~, . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes. 
Mr. WINN. At the end of paragraph 2. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Yes. Should it be semicolon after "prisoners o! 

war'" 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Probably a comma at that point. 
Mr. HAMILTON_ The only addition then is the word "policy" after 

the words "United States" in paragraph 1. 
Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. HAMILTON. All right. , 
Now, do you want to take a vote on it now or is it the wish of the 

subcommittee just to reflect on it and meet tomorrow ~ 
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WHAT HAVE WE DONE? 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chairman, I don't know what the hell we have 
done here. We have said that if the President comes forward and 
says that our policy is peace and that the Cambodians' policy is 
peace and that Kissinger called the French Ambassador and said, 
"Get ahold of the Khmer Rouge" and while he is talking he said, 
"Make sure they treat all the people okay," then military aid continues. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. We can give you an opportunity to vote on it up 
to 30 days. 

Mr. BONKER. Will the gentleman yield? 
If you are uncertain then we are going to be totally confused 

because this is mostly your draft that we have. If you can't rationalize 
and justify that draft, I sure would hate to go outside and try to do it. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Jack, as it is now written, how about summarizing 
to us what you actually think it says and does. 

SUMMARY OF DRAFT 

Mr. SULLIVAN. The bill calls upon the U.S. Government to do some­
thing different than what its policy has been to a slight degree, and 
that is to achieve an immediate end to the conflict. I think the policy 
has been that the U.S. should attempt to continue the conflict mto a 
military stalemate so that negotiations may be forthcoming leading 
to a Laos-type coalition government. 

This bill says something different than that position so that policy 
stated here is somewhat less than what has been the negotiating 
position. . . ~ 

Second, the bill says that the Khmer Republic is actively pursuing 
a similar objective. 

Third, that initiatives are being taken.] including this one initiative, 
and that details of the initiative have to be provided to Congress. 

And that if the President· does this and if this seems to meet the 
view of the CongreSs as 'to what ought to be done, if there is a deliberate 
effor;t being made to bring peace, then a 30-day increment 'of nion~y 
becomes available. . 
If the Congress feels the ' President's report does not meet its ' 

feelings about what ought to be done, by a passage of a concurrent 
resolution, it can stop the money from flowing within- a 10-da,y 
period. . . 

BILL BEFORE SUBCOMMITTEE 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Mr. Chairman, would you just explain to me what 
is before" us? Is the amendment of Mr. du Pont's before us? Is the 
original legislation before us? What are we dealing with right now?' 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Weare discussing the draft. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. What do we have before us for action this after­

noon, this bill? Have we modified or amended that formally yet or 
is that to be done at this juncture? 

Mr. HAlIULTON. I think I stated earlier that what was before us was 
~his draft which we have now gone over. So what is officially before us 
IS the draft provision that you have in your hand and not H.R. 2704 

MI'. BONKER. That is really substitute language for this. ' I 
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Mr. VAN DUSE~. That bill, H.llo 2704, was never referred to the 
subcommittee. 

Mr. BONKER. It was not ~ 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. No, it "Was just there because of its relevance from 

discussion. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. vVhat is the vehicle then? What do we do? Make 

a report only? We don't offer legislation? ' 

RECOMMENDATION ONLY 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. vV f\ make a recommendation. 
Mr. HAMILTON. We are amending the Foreign Assistance Act. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. ""\iVe are making a recommendation to aluend the 

Foreign Assistance Act. 
Mr. HAMILTON. My lmderstanding is that if this passes that this 

is a draft bill that we will recommend to the full committee. 
Mr. BONKER. But it is not n, resolution? 
Mr. DU PONT. Yes. It would become House resolution something or 

other and this is an amendment to the Foreign Assistance Act. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. It would be in lieu of this? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Amendment in lieu of a substitute. You could ta,ble 

that in the full committee and take this up, you could do it as an 
amendment. There are a number of ways. ' 

MI'. HARRINGTON. vVhat can "We do this afternoon? 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Vote on recommending that this bill be tahn up 

by the committee as a substitute for the one printed in front of you. 
Mr.lliRruNGToN. For consideration. 
Mr. DU PONT. If the gentleman will yield, what is the parliamentary 

situation if this draft provision is defeated? 

MOTION TO TABLE 

M1': HARRINGTON. ""\iVe~l, I would like to make a motion to; defeat 
or to table or to shelve tIns nondocument that we have before us, what-
ever you want to call it. . . 

I am trying to find a way to offer that, we take no actio~ at all or 
recommend no action. Could the staff or the chairman help' in terms 
of how that might 'he accomplished? 

Mr. HAMILTON. I think your motion then is to table the consider­
ation of the draft provision by the subcommittee and if you to sub­
stitute in its place something else that would be part of your motion 
also-in other words, some specific lan¥uage. 

If you just want to table this, that IS an appropriate motion also. 
Mr. DU PONT. Parliamentary inquiry, MI'. Chairman. If the gentle­

man from Massachusetts offers a table motion and the table. motion 
succeeds, what then is your report to the chairman of the committee? 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, I "Would not consider our work complete at 
that point. I would think "We start over. 

CO~fPLETDI'"G WORK OF SUBOOMMITTEE 

MI'. HARRINGTON. How do we make your work complete, Mr. 
Chairman~ 
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Mr. HAMILTON. To make it complete would be to make a motion to 
offer to table the draft and then couple with that motion language 
incorporating what you want to achieve. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Thank you. 
Mr. DU PONT. Would tb::llt not be just Iguessing at wh1lJt the gentle­

man's motive miight be? Would that not ,be limguage sayling that no 
additional assistance to Cambodi'a be authorized f 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I am recommending tbJalt we reject ,the provisioI).s 
Qf H.R. 2104. 

Mr. HAMILTON. You could suggest, Mr. Harrim.g;ton, th:llt we reject 
the draI,t provU.sion before us ·and tJh'at the subcommittee repor,t to the 
full 'Committee ,thalt we take no action. 

Now, in effect, that is option 1, isn'tit? 
Mr. WINN. Yes. 

TAKING NO ACTION 

MT. SULLIVAN. We will take no action on the President's requests~ 
That is the rway you would state it? 

Mr. HAMILTON. ·In .ather wOl1ds, the Congress of .the United States, 
we don't do anything. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Would ,thak be appropmate:to offer at this pomt 
or is there some1J'hing ,preceding th'aJt? 

MI'. DU PONT. Would the gentleman yield? 
MI'. HARRINGTON. Yes. 
Mr. DU PONT. Maybe that is the right course, but it certainly does not 

sound lik,e the right COUl'se. I don't think ,the subcommittbee should be 
in the position of reporting taking no actJion. I tJhink tihe sUlbcol1l!ll1!it­
tee ought ,to take some acbion. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Pass or do not pass. 
Mr. DU PONT. Because we would like this to be a viable subcommit­

tee and H you decide to take :~tand not do :llnyithing with it-

R.R. 2704 BE REJECTED 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I suggest the coI!l1Jri,ttee recommend that .the pro­
vUsions of 2104 be rejeated. I am not seeking to have it >9Ip,pear th:llt we 
fulfill Congressman Collins' thesis, described in the Washington Post. 
I am just looking at a way to get something before us which would 
effectively and unam.biguously accomplish tha,t Tesult. 

Mr. VA:rr DUSEN. I would have to oheck with the Chief of S.taff. I 
don't know if we can take any action on that bill. ,iVe can recommend 
option 1 to the committee, but I do not think we can take action on 
H.R. 2704. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Your motion, .Mike, as I understa,nd it, would be 
simply to reject the entire supplemental aiel -request as the recom­
mendat ion of this subcommittee ? 

Mr. HARRINGTON. That is correct and ·that is what I would like to 
offer. I !Would like to know how I ~an offer 1t. . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Put 'it in the ipos1Jtive form by saying that 1110 further 
economic or .rriilimry assistance be provided to bhe Khmer Republic 
during .fisca.l year 1975. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. All right. Ii it is acceptalble to .the Chairman in 
that fashion and ,timely. , 

Mr. HAMILTON. Th'9Jt would tihen cut off existJing--
52--900-76--9 
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Mr . SULLivAN. All right. 'No addJitional.assistance. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. r thought he said further. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I said further or no i.\.ddi<tional. 

REOOMMENDING OPTION 1 

Mr. HAMILTON. May I make this suggestion, just to get over 'al pr0ce, 
dural ,problem ~ .. .. . 

I think we all understand what MIke IS trymg to do. He Isurgmg 
that we adopt option 1 as spelle!d 1()ut here, 'and if we understand t.hat 
then' I think we can vote on it, can we not ~ 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. That is what I am trying to get. We will put it in 
the right form for the committee if your motion prevails. 

'Mr. HAruuNGTON. The question is, Is that something that precedes 
the chance to vote on the du Pont amendment lOr does that fall-­

¥r. HAMILTON. I think not l:i>ecause we were proceeding on the basis 
that this was the working araft for the committee. Am 11 correct in 
that~ 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. The working draft of the chairman. 
Mr. HAMn,TON. Of the s~bcommittee. 
Mr. DU PONT. My amendment now dig~ppeared ahd is swallowed 

up in this. 
Mr. JlARruNGTON. I would like to get a --definition foomthe chairman 

what would be in order at this point. 
Mr. HA¥1LTON. To si~'P1ifV things why don't you just m ke a mo­

tion th~t we, the subcommittee, rejoot the ,draft provision. before us. 
'and then if-tnat motion' is carried you can make a sa-cond appropriate 
motion. 

Mr. ~ONKER. Mr. Ohairman,' shoulCl he not proceed with making 3!. 
motion on G'ptioriS 1, 2, '3, or 4 ana if thf.Lt is dMeated·t'hen proceed with 
the other draTt'beeause these options were-'befQre us in'itii lly. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well--
Mr. WINN. They don't-hora any valiCl.ity, though. 
Mr. V'.AN DUSEN. Just a staff p~per. 

DRAFT PROVISION IS BEFClRE us 

Mr. HAMILTON. The point I think is that we had marle a decision to. 
P:r~ceed wi~h the drafting or modification or reading of the araft pro­
VlSlOn that IS be:fore \lS. We worked our way' through that, we now have 
it :;l,S we revised it. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. T.hat jtlst went to one of the sections, the main is­
sue being; the bill or the legislation. 

Mr. IDMILTo~. This is the'ibill at the moment gf ·the subcommittee. 
It is the working 'bill. To follow orderly procedtlre it sooms to m.e we 
'Ought to accept n0W or to.reject. I am talkinO" about the drf,l,ft provi-
sion which is before us. /!) 

Having ~)I~ce ~ade the decision to proceed .to. modify and correct the­
dVQ,ft provH~lOn,-lt seems to me that,now we ouO"ht to follow on that. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. If you would yield. I::> 

We only make it as it affects one draft cprovision. Why would we not 
have them all before us as if they were not a.mended~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. We have only one drf).ft provision befor'e us at the­
moment. The others have been inco'tporatetl. into it. 
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to say that I woul~ like to have t?-e comm~ttee in effect reject beyond. 
the aid already availaible. I would like to do It and--

TABLING .DRAFT PROVISION 

Mr. VAN DuSEN. You would like to table the provision drafted 
today? 

Mr. lI.ARRINGTON. Whatever. 
Mr. HAMILTON. All right. 
Your motion then is to reject the draft provision-that is before the 

eommittee? 
Mr. H ARRINGTON. What happens if that is successful? 
Mr. HA1.ULTON. Then it is open to a motion by 'any member of the 

subcommittee, any further motion. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Or make further amendments to-tlns. 
Mr. HAmuNGTON . .And you are suggesting that one cannot go to 

the heart of this and offer a motion? 
Mr. I-UMILTON. No. I am not suggesting that you cannot do that. 

You control your motion. If you want to make ,a 'motion ' now l'ej ect­
ing this i.IJld adopting option 'No.1, you can do-that. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. That is what I would like. to do, to make sure the 
significance of the motion is lmder-stood. 

Mr. HAMILTON . .All right. You make the motion. 

MR. HARRINGTON'S MOTION 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I would move then that we reject a document en­
titled "Draf,fProvision" as it would rno'dify Qption '3, md further, that 
we accept the provision . of Qption 1 as outlineti . in the staff memo­
randum eal'lier this afternoon, option 1 being a rejection o'f the entire 
supplemental-aid re,ql!lest a,s it ~pplies to jurisdiction of tIns cOIDlilittee. 
~{-r. DU FONT:Mr.-Chairman. 
Mr.lliMILToN."Mr. du.Pont. 
Mr. nu PONT. I w(ilUld ·like to state for the record that in.:spite of 

the fact that I have worked hard to perfect the document "entitled 
"Draft Provision" before us I am going to support -the 'Harrington. 
motion because I think the resolution that we have come up with is 
weak and it is unclear and it appeal's to me to continue to extend 
the military aid to Cambodia with very little limitation and it in 
fact has no hope of achiev.H;lg that military equilibrium that Ambas­
sador Habib began. 

Mr. WINN. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Winn. 

TABLING MR. HARRINGTON'S MOTION 

Mr. WINN. I feel the other way,' that we might be able to come out 
of here with something that.is acceptable or negotiaole. Just a ·flat 
out and out reje.ction of option 1 I think would reHect 'Upon us and I 
would like to move that we table Mr. Harrington's moti011. 

Mr. H AMILTON. Motion to table. -. 
Is there debate on that, gentlemeri? 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No. 
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Mr. HAMILTON. No debate. 
, The clerk will call the roll on the motion by Mr. Winn to table. 

The motion to table Mr. Harrington's motion. " - , 
The chairman votes aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Pass for the moment. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Yatron. 
[No response.] 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. No. 
:Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Bonker. 
::Mr. BONKER. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman du Pont. 
"Mr. DU PONT. No. 
::Mr. FOUNTAIN. I am sorry. I was trying to decide what we were 

-voting on was the reason I passed. 
Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Winn. 
Mr. "VINN. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Three ayes; three noes. 
The motion by Congressman Winn to t able the motion by Con­

gressman Harrington is defeated. 
Mr. HAMILTON. It is not agreed to. 

MOVE THE PREVIOUS QUESTION 

Mr. lIARRINGTON. Question on the motion. 
I move the previous question in my original motion. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Now we will vote on the motion by Congressman 

Harrington to table the draft provision and recommend option 1 that 
no supplemental assistance be provided to Cambodia. 

Mr. DU PONT. Pa-rliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman. : 
When the report comes out, I assume it will not refer to option 1. 

That is not a part of the motion; am I correct ~ 
Mr. HARRINGTON. One clarification. Option 1 was referred to as a 

reject of the entire supplemental aid request, at least as the staff pre­
pared the option. 

Mr. HAMILTON. The vote occurs on the Harrington motion. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Chairman Hamilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. No. 
MI'. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. No. 
MI'. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Harrington. 
Mr. HAHRINGTON. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Bonker. 
Mr. BONKER. Yes. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. Aye. 
MI'. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Winn. 
MI'. WINN. No. 
·Mr. VAN DUSEN. Three noes; three ayes. 
Mr. WINN. Yatron better leave town. 
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Mr. VAN DUSEN. The motion of Congressman Harrington to table 
the draft provision and recommend to the full committee that no 
supplemental assistance be provided to Cambodia is defeated. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. Reject both options. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. This indicates that we are not quite decided individ­

ually or collectively as to what we want to do. 

SUGGESTIONS W AN'I'EO 

Mr. HAMILTON. The Chair is open for suggestions as to how to 
proceed. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. That we l'ework section 21 of the Paris Treaty 
of 1973 on top of that in the full amount of $222 million. 

Mr. BONKER. I would be interested in what Mr. du Pont would 
have to submit as an option. 

The issue seems to be clearly divided and Mr. du Pont is closer to­
reconciliation than anyone else. I would like to heal' some of his views 
why he rejected this particular draft and what he would like to see :in 
a draft. 

DRAFT NOT VOTED ON 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. This draft has not been voted on yet. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. It still would be open for amendment. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. We have not voted on the draft provision. V\T e have 

voted on two motions to table. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Suppose you were to adopt the Draft Provision 

down to the word "subsection" before the words "subsequent to a re­
port by the President." What would be the effect of that ~ 

Mr. WINN. In paragraph (h) ~ 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Accept the paragraph through the word "subsec­

tion." Would that have the effect of saying that they can take this 
total amount of money out of what they now have 'on hand and can use­
it whenever they want ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. There would be no restrictions at all on it. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. But they would be using funds already--
Mr. SULLIVAN. Already authorized; yes, sir. ., 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. And not appropriated ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. In terms of Public Law 480 as a kind of pl'eappropri­

ation. 
Mr. OU PONT. Mr. Chairman, I am sorry. . 

; Mr; FOUNTAIN. I am through. I just asked a question. 

GOAL ONLY TO PREVENT CHAOS 
. , 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Chainnan, I approach this question quite frankly 
with an intention to vote against any cpntinuation of aid. It seems to­
~e from the testimony we took that there is only one reason to continue: 
aId and that was somehow to prevent a situation on the day the bullets 
ran out from developing into chaos. We came in here this afternoon 
and quite frankly tried to draft an amendment that would do that and 
I just don't think"we did it. . 
, This is very vague, it is very loose, and I am not convinced that the 
draft came up saymg anything. 

. . 
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WHAT DRAFT' TRIED T0 De 

Mr. fu~nLToN. Well, let me' oosp'Ond! tmthialt. "WIhatyou 1taiVesaidein 
this amendment is that you have t(i)ld the State DepartmeRt- t0 1cilaRge 
its· policy completely. . _ _ _ 

The policy of the State Department .now IS to seek a rrulirt-ary, eqUl­
librium in Cambodia, a stalemate situation, and on the basis of a mili­
tary stalemate to gain a negotiated sulution. 

' :Ve are saying m this amendment that we reject tha~ course: vVe a~e 
S'fl:ymg to 1:)he State DepaJrtmentr "YoU' h !lYe' got to achIeve 'an unruedl­
ate end to the conflict." And the aid is conditional upon the State 
Department changing its policy: 

vVe are also sa~g that we want this confliet achieved in a way t hat 
is peaceful to the maximum extent ,possible .. 

Now, it is a major shift in direction from. the St3!te Department 
policy toda.y. 

Admitliedly it is' hard' to say ws in the' drrufu Admitte<iUy there 
Sire points in it that ar.e not-precise but it does try to aiVoidl t1J.e defeet 
@f a straight cutoff of aid which is what you suggest. 

Now, my impression is th81t[w.Q-;ha;~e:dmrE£ a reasonably good job in 
a, terribly difficult drafting situation, and it can be improved upon, I 
am sure. , 

I am sure the comm-ittee may maKe' som im:l?r0vementi;. and some 
suggestions to it blilt it does-seem to me that you carulOi' say that we 
11a ve not achieved anything. 

ff this amendment bec0mes lrew, the State' Deparrtment and the 
Fresident are going to have to Change their policy 180 degrees. 

Mr. DU PONT; 1£ the gentleman will yield, we are' giving' them 90 
days to dO,.it. 

STATE lS' GIVEN 90 DAYS' 

Mr. HAiMlLTON. Ninety days to do it. You.h!ll"Ve'g'ot toe get this tmg. 
done in 90 days' time. We are going to give you, the> mili,tmuy aid.. we 
are go:ing to give YON the food, you are going ttY. hav.e to geb it dbne 
in 90 days' time .. 

'i\Tbat you are seeking is. a; control' sif-uation, ID pea:cefulr situation. 
Nobody can give you any assurmces thaitJ what! you arne doi1]iJiO! is go­
ing to be achIeved :But YOUdltre· doing the! best-you: ca:m tOI aaEie:v;e~ it 
and you avoid the ~eat problem of option No.1 which is the ammu­
nition simply runnmg out sineathe' prunie developing' inl Ph:nom F~nh 
overrun by the <con~;munist. i'm·nes· was tl1W 1Jy'pa . o.f! aetilVi1iy that> you 
have had ill every VIllage that they have taken to date which move in 
and slaughter a lot of poopte by uIrc0ntradietad'testimony. You avoid 
the possibility :then of mass killings.-probably.: you would !lit least 
increase the possibility of 'avoid'in~~ . 

l\fr. HAmuNGTON. Would ilie cnairman yieI(]!'?' I c1:on'twmlt to reaUy 
quarreI, out that is an overly optimistic ass~sment. 

DRAFT CHANGES POLICY 

Mr. IL:MILTON. I think I have to concede,it:i& optimistJi~l 
']I'he P0111t ] .wantedJ:tkt> ~Tak>e w:a~ tbiat ,t~i.s: amendItient 1.IIS prop~sed 

changes American pohcy m a maJor wruy> In! Camlb-gtl1:m. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. Civility may overcome my continued reluctance 

to acceed to that. The :time it would take to get this bill through ·the 
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IJrocess might bring about in Phnom Benh a more profound change 
m the State Depal'tl11~nlj's Lon N ol. p,olicy than what we had been 
engaged in. We continue with ,the familia.r congressional exercise of 
saying we are going :to deal .with the problem arid ,then not dealing 
with it. 

Tha;t is the general practice that· I have seen du.ring 5 years in this 
place-the illusion of drawing the line. 

ANOTHER OPI1IMIs'1lIa ASSESS:M]'}NT 

Mr. lliMmTON. The gentleman is puttiug the,m9st ,O]>,timistic ,pr:os-. 
pect on his own viewpoint which 'he is eIlluitle<i ,to do. 

I think all of us want to avoid violence a~d , I thULk what. the 
American's option 3 is that you,.g; ve oUIdil-overnment and the govern­
ment of Lon NoL, if you wish, the meQ.)as by wb)ich rtMjY ca~l reduce 
the likelihood of violence that would exist should you SImply l~t the 
ammunltJion run out. It, seemst0 ,me· y.ou i:ncre~e .thal p0ssib,iJ,ity. of 
violence in that situation, even the problems od' t~ tt'ans£er of power. 

The draft premsion cleady calls .for aJtran$-fEmo;f. 'R~wer .within 90 
clays from the LOlJ.<> Nol gpvern.ml:\nt ,tot nh~ insl,l,rgem. 'f0r:ces .. 

Nf;r. VAN Dlits:&N. Mr, Chairman it is,not~sQ- cleaL', on that. 
Mr. HAMILTON. But that is what will happsnl 
Mr. F[,~Rro1)llGTON'. I woulq, not{ acquiesce in that being; a.n;ything more 

than a pre1iminfliry round. Something+we wilJ:ifarGe-again in,June" 

WHY IS · POLWY CHANGED? 

Mr. DU PONT. If the chairman would yield. 
"iVhy does he feel it is a major change in Am.er1calJ.. policy~ Am,bas­

~ador Ha:bib referred a number of times-and we all r think agree-­
that there are S0me. kind of negptiations underway, that there are 
Rome things happening, an effort is being made, perhaps a weak one, 
to solve the thing through negotiation, ·andldoesn't this simply' continue 
than pl'(i>j'eot.? 

}'!£r. HNM'n..TON. I don't think so. FiTSt ,ofl ®ll, the wOl1'ds areJ v~ry 
different .it 'seems-to' me. Mr. Ha1iib is saY'ingi woe a:re seekliJ.lg 'a mhlitany 
equil~brium. From a ,]'aHitary equilibrium, we are seeking 8i n'eg@fJialleli 
settlement. That lamrgnage is not in here 'at all. 

vVel are telling the D'epanin!J:e'lil.t of Smte· W8' wantrm immediate end 
to this thmg;.t'ilalb you h3lVe to take in:il'tliatives whieli YOlllhave' oo spell 
out to us in a very specific way to achieve that '''COl!J.clusiol!J..'. 

MI'. HA:RRINGjl'(!)N. ML', Chai.rman, could I go bltCk. to something that 
is more than of passing significance ~ 

Until last Wednesday the Department of State and 'a portion of 
this Congress were figh.t~'1lg against the-Pl aetice·o£ deliberate avoidance 
of this body alt9gether. . 

I wonder what it is that cans! fOF a~'Y kind of resrioJ.iISel ONi oar:' part, 
havi1)'g this· dumped on us, to, provide 'e~ p0~ Iae.to rati6nal1zati'011!for 
a COU'l'se wlf cIt was clesi'gned \t'0' avoid thaI pr@p'eI' c0mmitte~. 

We sl,~uld ma,fe a. fairly strong respons~ to tha~ kind, of ~cbmi'Uct 
and not SImply gIve them what tHey' want !londtcc.a:llIt som.euhmg else. 
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Mr. H AMILTON. I don't think you can say you are giving them what 
they want. They are going to object to this .very strongly. " 

Mr. H ARRINGTON. I never saw an executlve department commg III 
and getting all of what they wanted. They are getting a good part of it. 

SHOULD NOT DICTATE SURRENDER 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I did not place the same construction on this that 
you did. I can see how that could be the result, Ibut in voting for this 
draft I was not voting to say that the State Department bear on the 
existing situation to transfer power to the enemy. That is probably 
what the result is t50ing to be but I don't think we want to put our­
selves in that positIOn. 

M.r. fuMILTON. We are not saying that. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Then we would be saying the U.S. Congress rather 

than the formal process of the battle-this war could continue in some 
form even if they have to use shovels. I don't want to put us in the 
position of saying we have delivered our friends into the hands of 
the enemy by forcing them to yield and turn over the ruins to some­
body else. Now, that is probably what would happen. 

Mr. fuMILTON. You are correct in your dbservation that it does 
not say that in the resolution of course. 
, Mr. FOUNT.Ari;. It was my intention to say that-although I can 
realize that as a possibility-but I would hate for it to be interpreted 
as being intended to force the State Department to so change its policy 
that it now will support the Lon Nol government or whatever govern­
ment is there for a period of 90 days or thereabouts, but thereafter we 
~o everything we can to put in another government or to turn them 
over to the enemy, so to speak. . . 

NOT GIVING THEM WHAT THEY WANT 

Mr. WINN. It was not my intention when I worked against Mr. 
Harrington-my motion to table was not to give them everything they 
wanted. I did not intend to stay here for 2 hours and not try to arrive 
at something that might be acceptable to the various governments in­
cluding the United States, the State Department, the ' executive 
branch, and mainly the .members of the full committee. 

I am willing to work on this further but I do not intend to give 
them everything they want, but I don't intend to cut them all off and 
just say "Too bad boys." 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. But this is a reversal of policy in that we are saying 
to them after this money is used up, so far as our contribution to the 
Cambodian Government is concerned, that comes to an end. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. There is another fiscal year and there is a whole 
new battle in Congress over that. 

WE ALL WANT TO AVOID VIOLENCE 

Mr. HaRRINGTON. Could I ask the chairman a question ~ 
A. lot of what seems to be going on is predic!lited on a desire every­

one shares to avoid violence which ends up in slaughter or chaotic 
conditions. 
. But the information I have indicates that th~ Cambodians them­
selves have not drafted the eligible people that are still available in 
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the .capital; ,they are.not, according to the -testimony yesterday, j(')m­
ing eftectively in grQund combat to pursue their own self-defense. , 
. Why should we be so solicitous when there is demonstrable evidence, 
they are not doing everything they can t.o help themselves in dealing 
with what .is desci'ibed· to us as a mortal struggle for their survival ~ 

MINIMIZING BLOODSHED 

Mr.lIAMILToN. I don't know if there is anything there to commend 
them to oUJ; solicitude. My search here is for a procedure ' that will 
m.inimize bloodshed and I am not, I think, oppos~d to your objectives 
at all but it is how you bring it about. . 

Mr. WINN. I think the gentleman makes a good point, but these 
are the same arguments we heard on 'South Vietnam. and we are right 
back where we are picking our own friends, instead of trying to find 
out any weaknesses in our so-called enemies . . 

Mr. HaRRINGTON. I could ask the gentleman how does picking our 
friends suggest a desperate fight for survival? 

Mr. WINN. I don't understand how you can say "Let's let it go down 
the drain," and nowhere in your discussion have I heard how you 
are trying to defend against any bloodbath nor do you deny there will 
be one. . , 

ILLUSION WE ARE GOING THROUG:B; 

Mr. lIARrJNGTON. I raised some questions this morning 'with Con­
gressman Chappell based on the CIA's estimates yesterday .of the 
bloodbath in the p~st, but my other point-and I offer it more seri­
ously-I would think the incentive for the enemy to do something 
civilized here may be offering them $222 million, if they avoid what' 
we are expressing concern about. I think that is a better investment 
than the illusion we are going through now. Perhaps we should pro­
vide that money, give the executive branch what they want, but give. 
it to them on the condition they make that available only if the same 
formula Kissinger applied in the Paris setting is available to use as 
an incentive. 

That would be a specific suggestion. Rather than say here are a 
limited number of additional weapons, maybe it will work, maybe 
it won't, but this is all we are going to do for you. 

Mr. WINN. I do not disagree with that philosophy but that is the, 
first time we heard of it since 2 o'clock. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I thought I offered it a few times, maybe not as 
specific. I would try to draft article 21 or whatever it is. 

OPTIONS AVAILABLE 

Mr. HAMILTON. We have been at it almost 2112 hours and it is very 
clear that there is not agreement within the subcommittee as to what 
we ou&ht to do and perhaps we won't be able to reach it this afternoon: 

We llave two options. We can meet tomorrow morning for further 
discussion or we can merely report to the chairm~n of the committee 
that we are evenly divided on the question and see what action, then, 
the chairman wants to take so far as the full committee is concerned, 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Frankly, I think ' if you want direct ,response, 
that is what should have been done to start with. I think the entire 
committee should have raced that issue and not put the burden on 
us in this fashion. 
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Mr. liA'MILTON. ~¢ 6£ , li~ 'th~ngs t!1I.'e '9han.b~an .~?ught to .a~, ahd 
w,e will h.ave (Iql1e tl1iS fur hIm, ISL t,D cl~'r\~y ~h~ ~ptI9ns ,tli'rdugh .the 
stTbcollilliit~e work 'and. ~e d :n.'db tl1at oJ rp1'8Sen mg sbmethlli~ slmilar 
to ple b'jJtio'fi lIst 'that "\Ve liaVe hel'e. 

So I 'a6 'f16't think -the wl:itk 'of 'ti113 13u1)cbmhl.ibee 'lias 1fe'et\ aone in 
vain even if we are not able to agree. ,It wiU help focus the disoussion 
of the full committee, biit we really do n'ot have any choice about the 
Ipatte..r\,..at the mOffi:ent. We have to make some kind 'Of re,p0r.t to Ch8lir-
ffii1I). lVl,orgRn ~n It. I . ' . _ 

. Mr. WINN. If we 'are going to loo"k jnto all the opt10ns there maiY be 
add'itiohal options including the one MT. Harrmgton. ~ust talked. about. 

'IMAfEDIATE QUESTION 

Mr.lliMlLToN. The immedjate question then is do you want to meet 
tomorr?w to go over this, further or do you want to simply report to 
the chaIrman that we a're deadlocked. 

Mr. V AN DUSEN. Or vote on the draft provision. 
Mr. BoN'li'ER. Maybe we should just report to the chail'man. 
Mr. "iVlNN. I wonder if we could meet with ·the chairman or suggest 

the chairman meet with us. 
MI'. FOUNTAIN. You could informally report to the chairman and 

then call a meeting of 'the subcommittee thereafter and find out which 
prqcedure he would prefer. . 

We have some pretty strong-minded members of the Foreign Affairs 
O~mmittee. And it mruy be that we are better off not to go back and say, 
".this 'i's what you take." I don't know. 'It would be nice if we could 
ag11ee on something. 

REPORT T0 CHAffiMAN 

. ~r. HA'¥lLTON., $~ppope, I :r.eJi>ort ,to tlte , cl~airman ~he 'results of 
tochiy's delfberat!i:6n ':tnt! tlieh that we meet tomoIT0W afternoon. We 
Wiil set asid~ a time to meet and 'I will report on the chairmnn's reac­
tions 'anB. at 'eliat'tiine we can decide what action we sholilll t'ake, if any. 

Mr. DU PONT. And you will re.port to the gentleman outside there 
tbat-

Mr. HAMILTON. 'I will report nothing to tllem. 
Mr. DU PONT. You might'l'eport to them that deliberatibns are going 

to be cdl{tmued. We are if till meeting. 
Mr. HAMILTON. I will say that deliberations are continuing. 
Mr. 'WINN'. May'rnia'ke 'another suggestion ~ 
After you meet with the chairman that, either at the 'same meeting 

or at a subsequent meeting to--
Mr. HA];IILTON. Any member of the subcommittee that would like to 

go witlt me to see Jk MQrgarn is entitled to do so. 
Mr. WINN. I .a,m sa;ying at the same meeting with Dr. Morgan or 

a s11bsequentmeeting ~uld 'We inchtde Mr. Broomfield ~ 
Mr. HA.~lL,!dN . ·Certarinly. J tlri;nk that is a good suggestion. I think 

we should m vIte Mr. BFoortJ.field rllght now. 
Mr. ,DU PONT. I have ta,lked ,to Mr. Broomfield on ,a number of 

occasi0Jls-
Mr. HAMlLTbN. Thank yell verymuch,.gentlemen. 
The subcommittee stands adj0urned. 
[Whelle'upon, 'at 3 :15 p.m., the subcommittee was,adjoUl'I'led.] 
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'I'UE 'CAMBODIA-VIEIl'NAM DEBATE 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 12, 1,975 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVE , 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL JM,.'LATIONS, 

SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVE8XIGAXrONfl, 
WruJ71'1,ngton, D.O. 

The subcommittee met at 2 p.m., in room 2200, lllitybl.lrn iIiouse Office 
Building, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton (chairman o£ the subcommittee) 
presiding. 

Mr. HAMILTON. The subcommittee will come to order. 
This session is a continuation of OUT session yesterday. 
:Mr. ·H.ARRINGTON. , ¥ ould it be appropriate to request a procedure 

to raise tile question of whether to .open or close the (heaTing"? You said 
yesterday you would v.ote on whether to {;onsideT -yesterday's decision 
binding on today. 

REVISED DR,\FT 

Mr. H AMILTON. I do consider it bindi.ng. Si'Ree it is a oontin'lQation 
of that session, it is bmffing. 

The draft before th~ st'lbcarrumtt-oo is the «1raft tih'at has been passed 
out and was under discussion at the time the suboo-mmittee recessed 
yesterday. 

It has been altered as a result of a session this morning between Mr. 
du Pont and myself. 'I 'WiH gIve 'each member an oJ)"l'Hn'tunity to read 
it and I will ask Mr. Van lDU'sen'to exp1'ltin the 'OOntel~ts -of it. 

Then we will open it up £01' questions and as I understand it Mr. 
Harrington has a substitute w'hich!he 'WlJ'Il:a like to offer at the ap­
propriate place -and there may be other memben3 who likewise have 
drafts that th.~y want tGl'Suhmit. 

,[The revised dr.aft provision follows :j 

'REV'l'SED DR:AFT T'ROVIsroN 

Section 655 of the ..Foreig!n Assistanee Act of 19611s amended bY adaing the 
following new snbsection : 

"(h) 'The Clbll'gress ilirecls fhat ~ntted States policy shaH be Ito achieve an 
'ena to the coniict:tIl -Dambo,lin no llroter .tlImn )June 13@, 19'75. T@ Jl.ciB.'em 1Jlult ob­
jective, an amount equal 00 WW'D ·of 1UI,.'V eei:liiag pllGw,!:dea. fur .. lJ!il thls section may 
be prov,lded which shaH pe dn ltddition tQ) the anw.unt authorized ..under B.uch 
ceiUng in each successi:ve thirty day pel'iod b,egiuning .on tlle date .of enact­
mt!nt of tbis 'SUbsecti'on, sU-b$equent t-o a report by ·!!he Presi'dent to the C0ngress 
during such thirty day period which states-

"(Ii) Th®t rthe UJa,i'Ce«il ,S'talies is iUudealtilk-iqg-specific stePS ,00 aolaie-v.e an ,end t() 
tb,e confiiot,in -Cambodia .no .later than .June SO, 1975, in order to relieve humaal 
suffering'1lnd end a'll United States military assistance to Cambodia by.such date ~ 

"(ji) That the Khmer Republic is actively llU'rs-u'il1'g -s'J.'leoi'lic me&SUTeS to reacll 
a lpo1!ilttiaal and m1Utary accommodnthm with ·the other side in the conflict; 

(375) 
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"(iii) That inltiatives have been taken to.war~ the .other side to achieve a 
peaceful and orderly conclusion to the confhct, mcludmg safe passag.e out of 
Cambodia for those persons who desire to leave the country, appropl'late care 
and help for the refugees and victims of the conflict, ~nd assuranc~~ tha t com­

Ibatants and prisoners will be treated in accordance wIth the provlslOuS of the 
rGeneva Convention on Prisoners of War; 
'''And which provides 'specific details of -such initiatives; 1tnleS8 the Congress, 
'Within 10 calendar days after receiving any report uncleI' this subsection adopts 
a concurrent resolution stating in substance that it does not favor the pro­
visions of the report." 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. Could I ask, with the reference you made to the 
proposal that was before us yesterday at the adjournment being 
altered, 1 assume you propose to offer the language you developed 
this morning as an alteration to that. 

Mr.lliMILTON. Yes. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. I would assume we are dealing with that in the 

.present form as the matter before us. 

NEW DRAFT IS AMENDMENT 

Mr. lliMILTON. It is the suggestion of the Chair we are dealing 
with the dra,ft before you, amendment to H.R. blank, offered by Mr. 
Hamilton. We will :fill in my name for pur:pose of identification. 

1\11'. HAruuNGTON. Is this yesterday's or is thIS a new draft ~ 
11'. lliMILTON. This is an alteration of the draft we had yesterday. 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. Parliamentary inquiry. Can you do that in the 
sense of having preexisting business in a continued session without 
it being; offered as an amendment ~ 

Mr.lliMILTON. I am offering it as an amendment. 
Mr. HAruuNGTON. I just wanted to clarify the procedure. It will 

have to be voted on. 
Mr. lliMILTON. It will have to be voted on. This has not been 

voted on. 
MI'. VAN DUSEN. That was not voted on yesterday or today. 
Mr.lliMILTON. Go ahead, Mr. Van Dusen. 

EXPLANATION OF DRAFT 

Mr. VAN DUBEN. Let me comment on changes made. On page 1, we 
che the amounts that will be available for each month. This was done 
Qn th.e a~vice of legislative counsel because yesterday's draft, as writ­
ten, mdIcated that the amount that was available for each month 
.could be used entirely for military aid. 

To insure that the portions available for Public Law 480 be avail-
able for Public Law 480 we had to put in the money amounts. . 

The first three of four subparagraphs are essentially those that 
existed yesterday with some important changes . 

. 1 gu~s the most impo~nt change is in the first where a date cer­
tam IS mserted and the Umted States is directed to undertake specific 
~~ . 

Those steps would have to be reported to Congress three times in 
the next 3 months and Congress would have an opportlmity to vote 
ag-ainst further aid three <times. 
~he purpose of setting fl, date certflin is to end all U.S. military 

asSIstance to Cambodia by the end o,f the fiscal year. 
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, The 'second subparagraph is essentially the 'same as it was only it 
indicates that what the Khmer Republic should be undeltaking is to 
'reach political and military accommodation with the other side. That 
language is new. . 
. The third subparagraph gives an indication of the kinds of initia­
tives that we believe should be undertaken, the kinds of things we 
would expect ,the State Department.to be reporting on three times in 
the next 3 months. 

Some of the kinds of things are: Safe passage out of Cambodia for 
those persons desiring to leave; care and help for refugees and vic­
tims of the war; and assurances that combatants and prisoners will 
be treated in accordance with the provisions of the Geneva Conven­
tion on POW's. 

NEW ELEMENT 

. The fourth subparagra ph enters a new element to the draft. It is 
written pursuant to a resolution passed at the last United Nations 
General Assembly, on Cambodia. The resolution requests in one of 
the subparagraphs that the Secret.ary General, after due consultation, 
lend assistance to help the two sides reachaccomm:odation in Cam­
bodia. We rephrased that to achieve peaceful, orderly conclusion to 
the conflict and to introduce the element of the use of peace-keeping 
forces either to monitor the end of the conflict perhaps or to help with 
the distribution of rice and food. 

The most ba~ic change of the new draft is what it directs U.S. 
policy to do-and that is the very first se,)ltencf'-"Congress directs the 
U.S. policy shall be to end the conflict in Cambodia not later than the 
end of the fiscal year." 

Those are the main changes from yesterday. 
Mr. HAMILTON. All right. 
That draft then is open for discussion by members of the subcom­

mittee and either members of the committee. 
We welcome their participation but not their vote. 

SIGNIFICANT DECISIONS 'BEING l-fADE 

Mr. RYAN. May I put something in there~ 
I think any kind of draft that comes from this subcommittee or the 

full committee ought to include some specific mention of the neces­
sity for the International RE:' lations Committee to make further rec­
ommendation in deliberate speed and good time regarding the effect 
that that particular change in policy has on our military and economic 
and agricultural aid programs throughout the world. 

For the first time in 25 years we are abandoning belligerent, parti­
san, anti-communjst as the basis of our foreign policy. This has been 
the basis of our foreign policy ever since June of 1950. There are many 
other nations around the world that would now like to have some bet-­
tel' idea of what the Congress' mind is in regard to our troops on Tai-· 
wan, of whether and what kind of military commitment we have to> 
Taiw!tn, to Japan, to South Korea, to the Philippines, to Thailand, ro' 
Germany, 'to France,' to 'England and to many other countries of the< 
World. . 
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I have no doubt that this decision will make somel sfJeai1iie changes, 
one way or the otliler, as time g(1)es on. . 

I wonld like to see this c0mmittee ready witlli some SUggestlOns as 
to where we go from here. I cannot think of any betten Sllil.Bc0IDIllittee 
from whith 1:@ origillu.'te suell s'l1ggestl(}lls thlllE! thls particula.l1 sub­
committee. 

Mr. HA~HLTON. We appreciate- that re1ililtl;r'k, Mr., Ryalil. 
I think it is the intent of the subcommilttee tG- get into those ques­

t.ion '. As a. matteF of fae-tl it was @lUI' intenil to get inte those (iJuestions 
first but this was sudde1illy t];lJ;ust UJllOl1 u.s thillffiIgh the e1<ents that 
have occurred and with which we are all familiar. 

I think your remarks are well taken and it is the intent of the sub­
committee chairman to get into those matters. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Mr. Chairman, I would like not to let the gen­
eralization made by Mr. Ryan go without some qualification. I think 
there is a basic distinction to be drawn when it comes to a role I think 
we should play-and I agree with the chairman and Mr. Ryan about 
t he questions of our addressing ourselves to the decision taken to 
effect relations in general with a number of other countries in the 
world, our world perception of our role. 

DISTINCTIONS NECESSARY 

But when one begins to compare situations existing in Germany 
Sind Britain with situations existing in Southeast Asia or in Cam­
bodia in particular, as to the origins of governments, as to the legiti­
macy of those governments an.d the conduct of th0se governmentS', I 
think there is a basic distinction to be drawn as it applies to my percep­
tion of oUT'role. 

I find nothing redeeming, nothing in the image of what we hold 
ourselves out to be as people in thl.e present manifestn.tion of the Cam­
bodian Government. 

To narrow my ex;ample, as c~mtl1asted with what the British or 
Germans or a number of other cOlmtl'ies with political tra.ditions that 
have been arrived at in an entirely different fashion may necess3Irily 
have as they would relate to our role in helping them. 

And I think that while it is useful to suggest that this committee, 
having had the duty visited on it in a very peculiar fashi(1)n in my 
opini.o1'l-it is one that ought to ~e ]o~ked at b:v bbth the interpreters 
~f thIS Congress and by the commIttee Itself. 

I would like to draw the distinction between the genera:lization 
mad's about certain countries which have' shared traditions, different 
interests, and the countries of the kind that We talked about using 
Cs;mb0€l!ia, Vietnam, Phiiippines, and South Korea flIS an example. 

SO~IE SPE€l'FI{J 0ASES 

},IIiI'. fuAN. Wirl1tlm gentleJIilan yield" 
I preBmne lrrmn Y01!l would n01i mnd it arrniss to' discu.ss within the 

criteria you jnst used the present government in South !CorM; @r 
Tai wan Or perhaps the PhiE ppines. 



Mr. H.~lUtI:NG,WN. I th.ought I suggested tfue BI 'ilippines were among 
the countries where I would ]jke tlq ~et} so}Ue <lls;t'j.nqt~op. 

Mr. RYAN. There is implicit in what the gentIeman said t:p.at 
p'0lkF tpw3lJ,'d <Il. foreign country sb,ou.ld b~ qasyd o}l wl).e'th,er o~ not 
the Cong~ess allproves 'of tB-e int~Fp,al pol\'fies. o~ tl1l1. p~rti,cp.l~r gq;v­
el'1lment III dl)1al1ge .at any gwen t'mne, and. I d9, npt ~~ ~t l~ qU;lite 
enoUigh on whicl1 ·to base la dooision to 00ntinue or termm'l1te aid to a 
particular counJtl'y. 

On that hasis you might wonder a.bout whether we should get into 
the fight now going on in Poritug.al, fur example. In other words, I 
think--

NEED TO ADDRESS AMENDMENT 

Mr. HAMILTON. GentlBTIlen, if IJP'ay i1;lltercooe, you have a useful 
,discussion undel"V,V'ay which is an ianpor.t*"nt one, ,!;Jut tlhe sub~1ltee 
is lmder a ,good bi.t of pressure here to ,act on tbhe buSiness at hand, so 
I would like to direct our atJtention if I may to (fue specific amendment 
pending. 

Now, first, I presU)l1le it is in order-alt'e tJ1wrl} any questions just 
with regard Ito clari.fidatinn of wh;~ tl\le li\t:o.gu,age !meJQJlS ~ 

Mr. FOU\"TAIN. Item 1 of the amendment is authorized to carry 
OUit (']~pite.r 2('a) !Qf this act, "Illot more than $20 mjXlion." 

What does that involve-;$20 million for what? 
:Mr. ,sULLtVAN. That m~ans tb,at not more th~n $~O mti]Jion may be 

provided ouk of worlc1rwide mi1iJtary assislia:o.ce in ·thlat 30-day period, 
gmntil1g ,that .bhe Presidenlt mak~ the report, and so forth. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Your next ~tem \iuder secoon 506 for fiscal year 
197'5. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. SootUon 506 is bhe dl'awd!()wn from Defense DepaDt­
ment stJocks. The provision would make 'av·ai1alble 10 percent of what 
l1as been give~ over the previous year durilig th/at 30-d8.y J?eriod. The 
materi,&l would come out of DOD stocks. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Item 3 is Public Law 480 ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. V 4'-N DUSEN. There are no authorizations or appropriations. 

NO NEW AUTHORIZArrIONS 

Mr. HAMILTON. There are no new authoriwtions in tJhii.s bi11. The 
effect of this language is to make available dur,ng the 90-day period 
the total sum of $135.6 million to be' done in three installments, 011e­
third each. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. As I understand it, aJt~r each one, the President has 
to make a rep'Otlt to the Congress. 

Mr. JiIAMILl'ON. Thwt is 'correct. The money is not made available 
until the BreSidenJt reports. Is that co:tllect ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Th.at is correct. 
Mr. HAMILTON. And ,presum'albly as Mr. Sull'ivan said yesterday, the 

President WIOuld make the report ilJlllIlleliiately and then you have a 
10-day ,period ~thiil1 which jjhe Congress could turn it down if they 
want~d to by concurrent resolution. If COl1wress did nothing, the mqney 
would be aVlailable. 
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Mr. I-lAruuNGTON. Does concurrent mean both branches would have 
to act separately but collectively to achieve the end result of denyIng 
UI . ' 

Mr. HAMILTON. That is correct. The concurrent resolution would 
have to be ' passed by both Houses. It is subject to the vicissitudes of 
the parliamentary process. 

SUPPORT EXPRESSED 

Mr. DU PONT. I would like to say a word on behalf of the resolu­
tion, on one point particularly. 

All of us want to stop the aid, I think every member of the sub­
committee has at one time or another taken a position against further 
aid to Cambodia. Of course, our resolution does that on the 30th 
of Jlme. But the most important thing to my way of thinking is that 
it does a great deal more. 

It starts the peace negotiation procedure and it starts it on four dif­
ferent fronts, It starts it by directing the State Department to change 
its position and get involved. It does it by directmg the Cambodian 
Government to get involved. It does it by directing the President to 
take initiatives to help the refugees and see that the Geneva Conven~ 
tion applies. Finally, it does it by getting the U.N. involved through 
the U.N. resolution passed last December. 

. So, I think it is a question of accomplishing our goal and a great 

. deal more and trying to end the contlict as well as trying to end U.S. 
involvement in the conflict. I think both of those goals are equally 
important to the United States at this time. 

POSITION OF ADMINISTRATION 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Would the gentleman yield for a question. 
Mr. du Pont, as the ranking minority member of the committee, in 

the reference you made to the general intent of the Congress to end 
the contlict by the end of the fiscal year, or to see it come to a close 
with the maximum limit by the end of the fiscal .year' Are you.in a 
position to indicate whether or not the administration) in view of its 
pending request for Cambodia, which I guess is in excess of $400 
million, prepared to accept--

Mr. V.AN DUSEN. For next fiscal year. . 
~1r. HARRINGTON [continuing]. Prepared to accept that statement 

with its implications at that point. 
Mr. DU PONT. I have informed the administration-and I use the 

word "informed" in contrast to "discussed with"-I have informed the 
administration of my interest in this resolution before us. 

I cannot say t? ~he gentleman that they will not pursue their re· 
quest for $400 mIllIOn. But I can say to the gentleman I will use my 
best eifort, both in committee and on the tloor, if required to oppose 
evety penny of that military aid in the fiscal 1976 budo'et: 

This is the understanding and I so informed the administration 
that there will be no support out of my corner for any additional mili­
tary aid in fiscal year 1976. 
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NO AID IN FISCAL YEAR 1976 

. Mr. HAMILTON. I might say I have agreed with Ml'. du Pont, that if 
this is adopted I likewise would oppose any further military assist­
ance of any kind in the coming fiscal year, fiscal year 1976. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Has the chairman had a similar conversation 
w~th representatives in the executive branch ~ 

Mr. HAM:ILTON. No; I 'have had no conversation with members of 
the executive branch with regard to this amendment before us. I do 
not know how they feel wbout it. 

Mr. Broomfield, I think has been informed of it. Chairman Morgan 
has been informed of it. Some other members of the committee have 
been informed of it by me but I have had no reaction from the 
administration. 

Mr. Bonker, did you 'have a comment ~ 

CONGRESSMAN BONKER'S VIEW 

Mr. BONKER. I would like to oommend the chairman for finding 
an area of compromise or agreement on this draft. I don't believe 
I am going to vote for it, so I would not want to see it revised to meet 
my objections. 

I see that you have a date certain in the draft which I called for 
yesterday. I am wondering if the commitment is strong enough i-rom 
you and Mr. du Pont whether that first section could not be stronger. 
I am not convinced that "The Congress directs that the United States 
policy shall be ,to achieve an end." That to me seems to 'he rather 
loose. 

I wonder if we could not see language that would say to the effect 
that "The United States shall disengage from further. military assist­
ance to Cam'hodia1byno laterrthan June 30,1975." 

TOUGH LANGUAGE NEEDED 

Mr. DU PONT. If the gentleman will yield. 
It does say that in section 1 on page 2. Frankly ~ in drafting the first 

sentence of this resolution we aimed not so much at ending U.S. in­
vol vement as ending the conflict, ibut I would say to the gentleman, 
as one who had a large part in the drafting of that first sentence, that 
we toughened it enormously and I personally would welcome some 
way to toughen it further. 

I would also say to the gentleman thwt if the ch.oice is between this 
resolution, with all these peacemaking apparatus that we have set up, 
and between a resolution that simply cuts .off aid and does nl)thing 
about solving the conflict, would urge him to search his soul and see 
if he cannot support something that 'has some peace negotiation efforts 
in it, 'and that this may be the only chance we get to do thllit. . 
. Could 'the gentleman state again what he wanted to do with the first 
sentence·~ . 

Mr. BONKER. My suggestion is to make more explicit in the language 
by stating that "The United States policy shall 'be to disengage from 
further military assistance to Cambodia by"--

52-900--76----10 
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T.oUGHER L,,\NG"Q" A,GE 

Mr. DU P(i)NT. WOliud the gentler.na.Q. ~Gce.pt an ~.IJiI,e:n,drnen,t that 
-adds ou after the date June 30, 1975. "the ,CQngress direqljs the U.S. 
])olicy shall be to achi6we an end to t]~e conflict i1il C~'bodia. ~1.(i) laJ;er 

~-. ". than June 30,1915, to end aJ.l U.S. in;volvement 'v.y Jun~ 30. 
I think it import-a,nt that w.e lbotth try It<;> .ewl U.S. l.Q.volvelIlent and 

try to end the conflict, whioh are differel).t, 1L.Q.d to end the U.S. 
involvement. 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. Involvement is nut a p.rec.ise wQr<il.. YOl), might say 
"all U.S. military assistance." Is that what you l):).ean ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. By that date. 
Mr. HA1>ULTON. "And,to end. all UIUted States military assist(1nce 

by such date." Are you proposing that as an amendmffi).t, Mr. Bonker? 
Mr. BONKER. Yes, sir, but I want it .to be dear, Mr. Cha;irmau, that 

my suggestion is to improve and strengthen the language. I am not 
looking for an area to make the draft DlQre pu,latable for my vote. I 
want to make that clear. I still feel strongly about further military 
-assistance and I .probably will oppose any draft that would include 
'Such a provision. 

My suggestion is only to improve the language and to strengthen 
the intent of the draft. 

OBJECTION EXPRESSED 

Mr. WINN. I have respeot for my coHeague from Washin~on but 
it is hard for me to sit here and near him say he pJ:ebab~ ;W-.0,J;ll't vote 
:for the final draft anyway, ,ood then to sit here aNd stnp the l.iwbs 
from the tree and then say how beautiful it is. It is not beautiful 
-anvwav. 

Mr. 'BONKER. Yesterday M,r. <iu P.o.nt submitted a r,esolation for 
-our consideration and voted a~ainst it aIild I rElspect Ihim for that. I 
Tespect his candor and his honesty. 

Mr. WINN. I respect him, too, but I couldn;t understand that either. 
Mr. DU PONT. If the gentleman will yield, as long as my name has 

been mentioned" the reason I .:frot j.t S0 impol'tf\ut to oppose the amend­
ment that I heJped to perfect yest~rday is that we mi~ht come up 
with something ~etter, ~hich I 'believe we did today, and if 1>he gentle­
man from Washmgton IS Ulleflsy about ,proposing that as an amend­
l11ent I will be glad to propose the additional sentence. 

NO SUB8TAWI[VE CHANGE I·NVOLVED 

Mr. HAMILTON. My own j~dgment is ~hat it d9ElS ,nqt reaUy change 
the thrust or the Jlile<an1mg of the ~mendmellt in any wfty. Ihlt it may 
-add some .speoificity and stren~h and.it may Q8 h.elpfUl. 

Mr. F0UNTAJN. ,"\That was -tile langua:~ again· ~ 
Mr. H Al\ITLTON. "And to end all U.S. military ~ist.ance bv such 

-date." There would be a comma a,fter 1915 .and you would a~d 'the 
words "and to end all U.S. military assistance by 8uch date." 



DRAFT AN IMPRO:vEMENT 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. This is the first time :Ii have had. a ehance to read 
!this. The cll.airman briefly told me a new draft, but I think this is an 
improvement over wtil{]jt we had yesterday. A vast improvemen,t. I 
think it does something. I think it v.ery cl~arly is intended to avoid 
completely ')Dwling the rug out from lmd~r either our Government or 
-those whom we are helping. I think it will to some extent salvage 
.credibility of our country. Call it face saving if you want to, but I 
think it als(!) will enatbJe all ei:l'OIltS, not just on our part hut through 
anyone else, be it R.ussia or China or anybody else to go forward and 
.our G@vernment is directed to do whatever ~t can to bring an en<,l 
to the conflict. 

liVe are appropriating no new funds. We are saying whatever you 
'use YOll must use from funds already authorized. And we a.re limiting 
tbose fl:lnds and so I was j'l~st wonderiiJ!lg-I would support that 
kind of language-but I am wondering if we want to be that specific 
"because of the credibility aspect. 

I think the debate "i:11 clearly show what the intention is, that we 
:intend to furnish this assistance and the Congress has given ,the 
-authority with each report of the President to disappr.ove even that, 
-if it wants to. 

But we are saying that we are provic;ling enough time to enable the 
'People who are in the government, whether we agree with them or 
their philoso]l>hy or not, to proceed. 

We are giving them adequate time to get people out, to make s\lCh 
:arrangements as .they want to make. 'rYe are provid~&: economic as­
sista,nce in the mean6me. And we are calline; upon the united Nations 
:again, for whatever that may be worth-I don't think it is worth very 
much-but it shows that our concern is such that we want to call upon 
:all others to feel that they have a responsibility in bringing about a 
termination of this conflict. 

JUNE 30 THE END 

But so far as we are concerned I think it very clearly says ·that as 
.of June 30, we are washing our hands of Cambodia insofar as military 
:assistance is concerned. 

And, of Gourse, shoul d the Congress, upon the filing of these reports, 
,deride to even cut it off more ~t would do so. 

So, while personally 1 wou1d like to cut off all aid, I ,am concer.ned 
about the implications and the impact and the psychological effect of 
-such action both here at home and in Cambodia. 

I am concerned about what the rest of the world may feel, if we do 
-not make some provision to enable the masses of people there who ,the 
:I!overnment is protecting, to continue at least for a limited time, to 
defend themselves. In the meantime, who knows, maybe the Almighty 
"will step in and there will be some kind of coalition government better 
that a complete takeover. 

Mayhe !Xln Nol will resign if that is necessary 'and they can form 
'some kind of coalition or lay the founclationfor it . . But nonetheless 
t he language, it seems to me,'is well written to achieve these pm:poses. 
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ALTERNATIVE A COMPLETE CUTOFF 

, Now, the only other alter~ative I,can see to thi:~ds completely cut 
.it off and say we are not gomg to gIve you anything. When the am­
munition runs out thrut is it. You suffer the consequences. 

In the meantime we will continue to do whllt we have been doing, 
but there is no change in the direction of policy. The administration 
can go ahead and pursue this thulg as it wants to but we are saying, 
we who represent the people of this country-all of whom are elected 
directly-the U.S. poli~y shall be, from this point on, to achieve an 
end to this conflict in Cambodia no later than June 30. 

Now, that does not mean we can bring it to an end but it means so 
far as the U.S. Government is concerned and our people it would be 
,brought to an end. . 

There is no way we can prevent those people from continuing to 
fight with whatever they have, sticks or brooms or handles or plow­
.shares or whatever. That's their right. 

THIS SOUNDS AMERICAN 

But I do think this opens the door of opporttmity and I think it 
sounds American. I just feel like this- and I would vote to cut off 
completely if I had no alternative-but it seems to me America, as I 
mentioned the other day, has been looked upon as their last bastion of 
freedom in the world, to all nations everywhere, even if they have 
not been called on. 

Of course, we have helped all over the world. But for us to just 
suddenly cut off without makulg some provision or some suggestions 
that something ought to be done-and incidentally it is all unilateral; 
we are not forcing the enemy, we cannot, to do anything, but we are 
committing the good faith of the Congress and of the country to try 
to bring this thing to an amicable conclu~ion with the least expendi­
ture of life and money as possible but with the adding of no supple­
mental appropriation. 

So I am inclined to support this resolution. 

CONGRESSM:AN WINN CONCURS 

Mr. WrNN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to agree with Mr. Fountain. 
I do think it sounds American. I think it is more of an orderly or a 
smoother transition rather than just slamming the door in their face 
.and saying, "Lump it. From here on you are on your own." 

It does give them, and maybe some other countries we are involved 
with, some direction of the feeling of Congress in the future. 

Now, I am thinking out loud. I am thinking about South Vietnam, 
although I do not look at it as exactly the same category, it is similar, 
very similiar. I think we talk about getting the Lon N 01 goverment 
,to step aside. I think Senator McGovern and Senator Humphrey said 
that might be the answer to sitting down to negotiations, if Lon N 01 
and his six or seven top aides stepped aside and got out of there and 
that the other side said that we are the ones they were after. 

I don't know how many people believe that but I do not believe that. 
I don't believe they will stop at Lon NoloI' six or seven other people. 
That has not been the history of their actions. 
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I think thei will go much further ,down. Anjone that looks like a 
potentia~ risk or problem for him ,I think has to go in one wai or the 
other. ,Whatever method they use. ' ,,' , ' " , 

But I do think this is a smoother transitiori .. and I think it'is ,worth 
a try and I will support it. ' ' 

ADMINISTRATION POSITION DIFFERS 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Will the gentleman yield ~ , , 
I think I said it but let us not forget that this is not what the admin-I 

istration wants. The administration. wants mo're funds to continue this 
thing and the President went so far as to commit himself for 3 'years, 
and also committed himself at the end of 3 years to make no further 
request. ' , 
, Instead of continuing to seek funds, we are'directing the President 
to do just the reverse, To use what we are willing to give you within' 
this legislation, but from this date on no more. But from now on in­
stead of using American funds and' Ameri0'an ammunition to kill, be­
tween now and then use all of your efforts to bring about peace in the 
world through whatever means you can, our Government, through 
other governments, the United Nations, and this seems to me to be, as 
I've said, the responsible American way of doing things. 

I just think that we ought to make every effort to terminate this 
thing, or at least to terminate our participation in it in such a way 
that the rest of the world won't say that America-the last bastion of 
freedom-got these people in all this trouble; that America started 
bombing over there; and that America used them as a means of fight- ' 
ing South Vietnl1m and now we've suddenly decided the heck with 
them. ' 

Thank you. 
SUBCOMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHl}IENT 

Mr. DU PONT. If the gentleman would yield. 
The gentleman makes an interestine; point. We telescoped an admin­

istration's desire for 3 years of contmued military aid into a trickle 
of aid for 3 months. And a date certain at the end of that period and 
I think that in itself is a substantial achievement. 

Mr. lliRRINGTON. Mr. Chairman, could I ask Mr. Sullivan some 
questions that may be useful ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Certainly. . ' 

AMMUNITION AVAILABLE 

Mr. HARRINGTON. You indicated ~n the course of the briefing before 
the committee on Monday of this week a variety of impressions as 
far as the visit you and Mr. Brady made recently. 

Would you again, for the sake of some appreciation for whem we 
are at militarily, give some indication of the extent of ammunition 
of all kinds that are available and the possible minimal and maximum. 
time they may be usefully applied by the ,Cambodians and whether 
there are any other funds that have been allocated unexpended, but 
already committed to accomplish that purpose. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. I think that you are talking about whether. 
this is sufficient funding. 



3816 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I am talking ab(j)Ut tJhe p11eseht situa:1iion. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. The present situation is thfllt theI·eis enou.gh :ammu­

nition to last, depending on the rate of 'coRsul1I]?ti0'1!1, I\llltiJ sometime: 
between April 1 and .&priI15. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. And the basis for that observ.ation is ¥ 

STOCKS AND CONSUMPTION RATE 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Is existing stocks and the consumption -rate-this; 
really is Dr. Brady's 8.pea-brtt it is my understanding that the con­
sun ptian rate has been running an average af 400 metric ,tORS a day 
far the past 30 weeks, as an average. 

Now, I can give yau same statistics. 
MI'. HARRINGTON. Na; I just wanted a general answer. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. This is not only stocks in cauntry, but if they 

can get it in what will be delivered in the pipeline in the next rew' 
weeks. 

THAILAND'S ROLE 

MI'. SULLIVAN. The ammunitian is sitting in Thailand. It IS bought .. 
It is char;ged ta t11e Cambodian MAP pragram. 0'1' ta the ·drawdown. 
The funds have all .been expenaed and the praoess now is ta get the· 
0-180 aircraft from U Tapao, Thailand, to Phonom Penh. Planes are­
delivering the amma at abaut 600 metric tons a day in attempts to> 
build up stacks. We have nat been building up stQcks inside the cauntry. 
There is abaut 115 to 20 days supply inummtry because the main arsenal' 
sits beyand the airpart to the west Qf the city. It seems to be a sitting­
duck iN terms at being blown up. 

Sa we have nat been willing ta put a great deal of ammunitian 
incauntry. 

But because Thailand is ·so clase, because it is a safe haven and 
because it is safe ta put a great deal of ammunition an Utapao base,. 
it works aut well. 

MI'. HArRRINGTON. Are'theue any other cauntries that aue gliYing this· 
kind 0f assistance ta Cambadia besides ourselves '~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Y 88, sir; the Thais are proiViding a minimum amaunt 
af assistance amaunting ta less than $1 millian, basically in training in: 
their own 'countTy and same ilinifarms which I ga;tmer ,aTe given to> 
these trainees when they came ta Thailaul11, but it is a :rn.iRimul!Il' 
amolmt. 

Mi'. DU PONT. I trust the thrust of the gentleman's questian is to­
discaver whether it is p0ss:ihLe under this resalutian far an end run to> 
take place. 

LOOKING AT LEVEL OF NEED 

Mr. HARRINGTON. N@; whether or ll(i)t some af the provisians aside­
k@rnthe ones which i: th!ililik ruremandatory '<ll.ealing witJlil tiheLin:itmtives: 
that deflect fram wa'r, -whether the need is theTe for ,a ievel '(i)[ military 
assistance suggested 'as paI,t'Of it. 

MT. DIU P0NT. It :is my mrderstandil1'g thalt under previaus foreign 
aid restrictions passed 'by the Congress it waul<il. not be ~(l)ssible f@T' 
the administration ta 'aSsign ammlilllitio]l to 'Dhailand and kave Thai­
land 'reassign it ta Cambod.:ira. 
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Mr. HA'ii1iINGT0N. I was Il'ot sugg~sting myth.-QrIg as devioas as that~ 
jUst #'Iiethe't tliere had been. an bVESrl:y Jilarrow estirhaw given as to 
how long the Ga:tnblf<ilii.tiiS c(9uld Hold WitJh the J!>II'esent stocks 01" 
whether there were not ()therMtirCEis mrailtroble. 

Mr. SULLTVAN. No, sir; we ha.ve betm told thete are no such stocks 
and tJ:ie arrH1titit 01 aJrimhnitiOh irroo'l:lntry is small. The one factor 
tliat cannot be dt3t8t1niMd is hb-W nlMly ihdi;vidhal Ulllts may have 
atlfihu:hitio'n. ~u~rr~led a1Vay f<:lt a rruiny da:y. Our discussions w.ith 
our military people indiCated that -whe1il. they go into the Bireas to look 
they have found very little cached ammunition. 

NOT PRIMARY EVIDENCE 

~fr. HARiuNGTON. The b'asis theh Iot your statement-they are not 
prifnary as far as you are estimating ~ 

Mr. SiJLLivAN. No; we did no't go into any tmit ttreas to look at 
their stocks on haJ?d. Unfortunately our stay in Oambod:ia was short. 
We did do that in Vietnam. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Do you nnd t1n view of the background surround­
jng the government, the penchant of the government to misuse funds~ 
given tlie dOcmtietitation of GAO S<1Ul'ces of recent vintage, given that 
w~ have had a misilS'e of funds given them fu'r military purposes­
what I am saying is do you believe people who have a track record 
]ike this, that we should be asked to 'take it at face value, their esti­
mates ab011t the amount of ammunition still left to barry out this 
policy~ 

'When yoU have had, I think, a ver:y strong prima facie case that 
there is no reason to trust or to believe in or find credible the capacity 
of this Govermneht to deal with this problem. 

'.A>'MMUNIll'ION F1IRED ~urCK[,Y 

Mr. SULLIVAN. I think that that is a very difficult question to an­
swer. The one thing that would occur to me, though, would be that 
if they have the ammunition their penchant has 'been to fire it. They 
fir'e It sim-ply for Barassinelll.t br to bolster their own morale. 

S6 my 'rfe'~lih~ 'You1d be 'that if s'omeammunition has wen going to 
th'e 'other side, h:hd it is now coming ,ba:ck; a gooa tJit of that has heen 
captured. Whether some is going to the other side by oth~t means 
would be extraordih.a.Hly difficult to find f(}11t. 

Mr. lliRRrNGTON. Doo:s -any of this mean we have here ~'n. any way 
provided for payment to the troops that are suppoSed to b1."! firing this 
ammunition ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. No, sir. In the old days under Public Law 480 'food 
counterpart, it could be used for miJitary pay. Under the act as 
amenile'd last year, that is no longer possible. 

PAYm(,} TR(!)OPB 

Mr. HARRINMON. How 'Rlre they-being paid ~ 
MT. SULL"!:V AN. The Gove-rnnaent Iprints money' and pays them. It has 

a Veery -l~tig;e budget" <iencirt. 'Tlil!ey farre being paid "Simply by the central 
bank prmtmg money. 
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Mr. ·lliruuNGTON. I find it increasinglY'unpersuasive when it comes 
to the basis for this observation to believe where they are at. and the 
straits they are .in, if that is the basis 'Of your observati'Om . 

Mr. SULLlV AN. I d'On't thinkI understand you. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Y'Ou are suggesting to me the source of ,your esti­

mate given this committee the other day was the CambDdian Army-- , 
Mr. SULLIVAN. The U.S. military and its assessment 'Of what was 

needed in the Cambodian Army. I suspect the Camb'Odian assessment 
W'Ould have been considerably hIgher. 

CIA ESTIMA'l.'ES 

Mr. VAN DUSEN. I think there is-and I don't mean to counter the 
figures that the staff gDt-but the CIA did tell us the 'Other day-and 1 
d'O not have the n'Otes fr'Om that meeting-that they have roughly­
CIA estimates they have r'Oughly a [security deletion] day supply 'Of 
ammunitiDn on hand incountry. 

And if they are still delivering n'Ow it W'Ould indicate that they 
might be able to fight until after April [security deleti'On]. It might 
indicate that. . 

Mr. HARRINGTON. That was the general direction of my questiDn, 
whether there is need fDr that kind 'Of military assistance. . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. But even a [security deletion] day supply would 'Only 
take them-it is nat very much. There is 'a 15-day supply supP'Osedly in 
the hands of the units. You dD n'Ot count that as part of stock levels. 
The amounts in units presumably is 'being used on a regular basis. 
But there seems t'O be very little doubt that the Cambodians will run 
'Out. 

Of c'Ourse, you do not wait until your last bullet. is fired. When y'OU 
d'On't get any more ammunitiDn frDm your central storage, regard­
less of what supply y'OU have where you are, you may begin tD find 
your m'Orale dr'OPping rather seri'Ously. . . , 

BDNKER AMENDMENT 

Mr. HA:r.ULTON. May I suggest tD members 'Of the c'Ommittee the 
pending amendment as 'Offered by Mr. B'Onker and it reads, follDwing 
the figure "1975," in subparagraph (h) "And to end all U.S. military 
assistant-by such date." . 

I s the subcommittee read v to V'Ote 'On that amendment ~ 
All members in favor of the amendment say aye. 
rChorus 'Of ayes.] 
Mr. HAMILTON. Opposed. 
[One no.J 
Mr. HAMILTON. Theayesihave it. 
Mr. ~RRINGTON. I have an a;mendment if it is an appropriate time 

to 'Offer It. 
Mr. HAMILT'ON. The amendment is adopted. 
~fr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. The amendment has been distributed, I think. 
Mr. HA:r.ITLTON. This is an amendment offered by'Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. The blank bhould 'be filled in by referring to ,the 

Hamilton amendment. 
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' Mr. VAN DUSEN. Is this amendment offered in the nature of a 
substitute ~ 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HAMlmoN. · WhlLt is the correct parliamentary procedure ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. It would be 'an amendment. 
Mr. HAMILTON. This is an amendment in the nature of a substitute. 
Would you read it. 

HARRINGTON SUBSTITUTE 

Mr. VAN DUSEN .< reading) : 
The Hamilton amendment to Section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 

1961 is further amended by striking out all that follows" (h)" and inserting in 
lieu thereof the following: 

"The Congress at this time rejects the administration's xequest for supple­
mental assistante :eor Cam'bodj.a. Instead, t he Congress directs that it shall be the 
new policy of the United States to secure an immediate cease-fire in Cambodia 
and to facilitate whatever change in governmental arrangements is required to 
achieve and maintain that cease-fire. When the administration affirms to the 
Congress that <8. general cease-fire in Cambodia has been ,aTranged, the Congress 
>rill, art that time, give full 'and expedited consideration to any administration 
requeslt for humanitarian ,aid and assistance." 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington is recognized in support of his 
amendment. 

EXPLANATION OF AMENDMENT 

. Mr. HAruuNGTON. This is sort of in furtherance of a very generaJized 
suggestion yesterday, the suggestion of mine 'and some specific language 
offered by Congressman Riegle, a member of the committee, which I 
believe you have been 'acquarnted with as has been Congressman du 
Pont, in the course 'Of the l'ltSt few hours at 'least, to the outline if not 
the specific language. , 

But what it attempts to do is to deal with what, after this morning, 
is increasingly a reality. 

And I suggest that this morning is a clear indication by a vote of 
188 to 50-4 voting present-that the votes are, in 'at least the House 
of Representatives, to deny further assistance to not only Cambodia 
but to Vietnam beyond that which is .already appropriated and to 
further-building on what 'has been a policy of mixed success by this 
administration-use the resources t!hat may be determined in the future 
to be av'ailable, rather than for the purpose of continuing 'any kind of 
hostility leading toward a conclusion in the next 3 months of the war, 
to offer it as an inducement to the -parties in that country should the 
Congress be satisfied that 'certain things 'have occurred-in this in­
f;lnance the cessation of hosti1ities and general cease-fire. 

REALITY REFLECTED BY CAUCUS VOTE 

The language is not suggested as being a ' perfectly arrived at rec­
itation of that aim and I am open to any suggestions toward improve­
ment. But I th'ink that it deals not only with the reality that is re­
flected by a vote of the Democratic Oaucus, by whatever it is worth­
!Lnd it think it is worth a great deal-bttt the view of the Ame.rican 
public on.this issue in general and I think it is a far m~re fundamen­
tally useful application of this country's resources toward insuring 
what I expect is the general concern of this committee that steps be 
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taken to insure that we at least provide.some inducement and ~elp in 
arrivina at an arranaement in Cambodia which may well aYQld and 
minimi~e the prospect of the kinds of divi~iveness and recrimination 
which/the regpla.r cou:rse would be e~peC3ted to :liollow. 

Mucn of this has been covered y~st/3rday in,t1w cQ~rse of the aeneral 
discussion· and, I see no reason, unless there are q).lf3st'lOns, to go beyond 
that. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Any f'llr,thel' disoussion of the Harrington amend-
ment~ 

DISAGREEMENT VOIC.E;D , 

Mr. WINN. I cannot believe that tl1e American, public wpuld agree 
to the last sentence where it says : 

When the administration afiiJ;ms to the Congress tl:jat, general ceuse-fir.e in 
Cambodia, has been arranged, the Congress will, at that time, give full an,d 
E:xpe.di ted Conllidf:ll',ation to any adn;linistrati9;D. requ,~t fpr hUmanitarian,. aid and 
assistance. 

I can't believe the American people eelie.ve than. That is just saying 
when the Communists take over we wi'll dp,anyt4ing, we can to help 
the Communists tak,e over and make it comfortable for them. 

PEOPLE AGAINST AID " 

Mr. HARRINGTON, I meant in g,ener:al to refur to the American. public 
at this stage as being disinclined to support any further military aid, 
in any fashion it may be offered, to either Vietnam or Cambodia. 

And I might suggest that the script that I am offering is one that 
I thought met general app'robation and r stres& "general" since rea­
sons in the meantime intervened and it was never implemented. I 
refer to the Paris Treaty ot J an}la:r:y 1973, specifically article 21, which 
was the suggestion or inclusion of our then-and-now Secretary of 
State Kissinger designed to offer some inducement to the No:cth Viet­
namese to observe some of the other specifics of the resolution of that 
particuJar. pr.oblem th~t then affected'us directl~. 

You may oe right and I am not going to 'offer anything beyond. 
(What I have said as a general view of l it. But 1 think: that I oifer it 
onJy to try to,deal with the question tIJ:1at apI,>ears to be of general con­
cern and proliably general interest to everyone here. 

Finding a way to stop giving military assistance and, finding some 
means that we have of at least making. possible the use of the resources 
to acoomI,>lish the rebuilding of the country- whether: it is controlled 
by the Communists- or b:y any other combination, of I,>arties, which we 
have a singular responsibility I think for reco!ffiizihg-is a departure 
Qr a different situation than the Vietnamese one~ 

That is really why it is offered and one that I think we could make 
fl stronger indicattion. for on the pant of the American public given 
the events of the wjuter and spring of 1,97.0, 

MIGHT ORE.ATE CHAPl'lr 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I appreciate.t;he purpose of the gE?ntlema;r)., but I am 
fearful. that this woul9. create pandemoni~m amo:Qg civili~l.n 
popuJ atlOns. 
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Of course, you are stating in the first few lines what your position 
is, and what I think of all our positions basically are. You say, "When 
the administration affirms to the Congress that the general cease-fire 
nas been arranged"-but under this substitute the administration 
"ould have no way of using any influence. 

It seems to me-notice already having been served-that you are· not 
going to ~et any further help. I don't know what kind or coop'eration 
we would get from any of, these SOUTces. But, the most frightening 
thing to me-one of the reasons why we have been so concerned about 
an immediate termination-is the so-called bloodbath. 

BURDEN IMPOSSIBLE 

You are placing on the adrmhlistram(j)n an impossible bur:den, I 
think, without some tools with which to work, some flexibility, s~me 
discretion, some incentive that they can offer not only to the Cam­
bodian Government but. to rull ' others who might be interested in 
bringing about a peaceful solution. 

So I, too, think this would be a frightt3ning sort of thing. You may 
be right. The' American people want to become disassociated almosb 
,e\7erywhere. I think basically you are right when you say they are 
{)pp,osed to further aid, but I am not so sure the .Aimerican people have 
had time to think abOl'll; this par-tricular approach· and as the winning 
speaker-at the VFW banquet here in Washington said in effect last 
night: This is a $"reat country. 'YVe are looked upon as a great country. 
We are respected. and'we can contJ.inue'to ,1)e greatJ andtsm:ong, bub if we 
conduct ourselves in such a " -ay that we may be looked upon as, "Well, 
after all they are becoming isolationists, you crun no longer depend on 
them; we will go ahead and deal with the Communists, the Russians 
and Chinese;" then we could be in serious trouble, I think. 

I am frightened by that language in p£IIrticular and It think the 
initial language is just simply a plain cutoff. 

CUTOFF BETTER APPROACH 

MT. HARRINGTON. I think to the concra'l1Y, in terms of our feeling 
that the administration is deprived of amy pfurticuJar leverage in 
dealing with the p'roblems or the end of'ouI' involvement- and a general 
·effort at cease-fire in the areft, that when one looks atJ tJie history of 
what the insurgent or Communist group has JiadJ as its loti fFom this 
country and the prospect of a dimil'lution out a continuation of it undeI' 
the Hamilton-du Pont version that is before us, ]: see it-partieul'31rly 
coupled \vitli the expressed intention to> not support any jiorm of' aid 
beyond' June 30-I think it is an open inducement for the KlimaT 
Rouge forces to hold on for another 90 days fund> then to know that 
we basically are out of it without having any partriculatr lev:~rage 
at all. 

I am suggesting the leverage may be the other way, offering at least 
the prospect of a Congress bemg willing to consider some help toward 
the reconstruction of that country. 
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ARTICLE 21 DID NOT WORK 

. Mr. WINN. I just wanted to point out, I think I \illc1e~stand :vhat Mr. 
Harrington is tryinD" to accomplish, and we dId dISCUSS It pretty 
thoroughly yesterday but the end results are article 21 and what 
happens just did not pan out. It did not work. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I did not try to maintain it did. 
Mr. WINN. But I wanted to point out to the other members of the 

committee that history shows it was an inducement to settle the war 
between South Vietnam and North Vietnam, and it probably helped 
that. 

But from then on all hell broke loose in this country about what 
are we going to do with our mon~y. Why are we helpin.g reb~il~ the 
Communist countries and things like that, so I do not thmk thIS IS the 
answer to it at all and I will vote against it. 

CONCERN ABOUT INTENTIONS OF l\fEASURE 

. ~i(r. HAMILTON. The Chair would speak in opposition to the amen~­
ment offered by Mr. Harrington. I have some concern about what It 
intends to do. 

I also have concern about the specific language. 
First of all, it calls for an immediate cease-fire. "Immediate," as Mr. 

Bonker pointed out yesterday, is an indefinite word and allows a lot 
of flexibility. 

Second, the word "cease-fire" itself is a word of art as I understand 
it. There are all kinds of cease-fires. And we really are seeking more 
than that in the resolution of the Hamilton-du Pont amendment. 

Weare seeking an end to the conflict. Cease-fire, in my mind at 
least, is a temporary type of arrangement and what we are really seek­
ing is an end to the conflict. 

TIMING TROUBLING 

The timing likewise bothers me. If this amendment were adopted 
by the committee and adopted by the Congress it would take a week 
or two perhaps for that to be achieved and at that point you are al-
most at the point of ammunition being out. . 

So you would have a cease-fire on one side only in all probability, 
and I would be concerned from that standpoint, but more basically 
my concern is the concern that I expressed yesterday about the re­
jection of the entire supplemental aid request. 

One of the things we did not discuss yesterday which I think needs 
to be called to the a.ttention of the committee is that we have a lot of 
people in Cambodia, Americans, volunteer workers and third country 
nationals working for us that we want to do all we can to assure their 
protection. How many people do we have there, Jack~ 

600 Al\fER1CANS IN CAMBODIA 

Mr. SULLIVAN. There are 600 people. Of that number 200 ~re in the 
embassy. There is another, roughly, 100 people in the voluntary agen­
cies and there are another 200 to 250 who are third-country nationals 
who have been working with the United States, again in the voluntary 
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u~ency side, Red Cross, Catholic Relief, and then there are a number 
0:1: newsmen, some businessmen, so that the Embassy estimates' it ,has 
responsibility for 600 persons. 

Mr. HAllULTON. That may not be a critical fact but it is a fact that 
needs to be taken into consideration as we think about trying to bring 
the conflict to a conclusion. ' 

Is the subcommittee ready to vote, or, Mr. Harrington, do you want 
to respond in some way? 

LANGUAGE NOT INTENDED TO BE PRECISE 

Mr.lliruuNGTON. To the inevitable. Let me rejoin to the degree that 
the language was not intended to be a precise arrival at what is sug­
gested. I thought in view of our mandate as described to me yesterday 
by the chairman our purpose was not to write legislation but to make 
a report to the full committee, that this would at least generally suf­
fice for the purpose of--

Mr. HAllHLTON. I think I should say Mr. Harrington is right on that. 
As a matter of fact, I happen to know this language was prepared very 
quickly by perhaps Mr. Harrington and Mr. Rie~le so it might not be 
entirely appropriate to dig at the language real, real hard. 

I think the members do know what you are seeking to achieve and 
I believe the subcommittee is ready for a vote. 

VOTE ON HARRINGTON AMENDMENT 

Unless there is further discussion, all those members in favor of the 
Harrington amendment respond by saying aye. 

[Chorus of ayes.] 
Mr. HAMILTON. Opposed. 
[Chorus of noes.] 
Mr. HAMILTON. The noes have it. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Could we have a rollcall? 
Mr. HAMILTON. We will have a rollcall on that as soon as we return 

from answering the rollcall. 
Mr. BONKER. We have 15 minutes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Go ahead. 
The clerk will call the roll. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Chairman Hamilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. No. 
Mr. VANDuSEN. Mr. Yatron. 
Mr. YATRoN.Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Bonker. 
Mr. BONKER. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. Winn. 
Mr. WINN. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Four noes and three ayes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. The amendment is not agreed to. 
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VOTE ON HAMILTON-DUPONT AMENDMEN.T 

The vote occurs on the Hamilton -du Pont amel'ldment . 
.Any further discussion ~ 
All those in favor will signify by saying aye when their name is 

called; those opposed no. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Chairman H.amilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Aye . 

. Mr . VAN DUSEN. Mr. Yatron. 
Yr. Y!A'TRON. N<i>. 
Mr. VAN DliTSEN. ~.rHar:ringt0n . 
Mr. HAmllNGTON. No. 
~IT. VAN BUSEN. Mr. Bonker. 
MT.lBoNliER. No. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr.rDu'PONT. Aye. 
Mr. VAN HOSEN. Mr. W inn. 
:M:r. WINN. Aye. 
:Mr. VAN:D wsE-N. lThe ayes have it, 4 to 3. 
Mr. ·H~ILTON. The amel'ldment is acil.0pted. 
Any further business ~ 
If not, the subcommittee stands adjourned. 
We will see you tom@ITOWffi01'ningat 10 oJclock, full committee. 
[Whereupon, at 3 :30 p .m., the subcommittee was adjourned. ] 



THE CAMBODIA-VIETNAM DE'llAtTE 

THURSDAY, MARCH 13, 1975 

'HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES", 
COi)'i:MITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

'IV a8hington, D.O. 
,The c0Jhmittee met at 10 :15 a.m. in room 2172, Rayburn House Of­

fice Building, H<m. T}:lomas E. Morgall (chairman) presiding. 
,.Chairman J\10RGAN.,The committee wiil.please come to order. 
We meet this morning to consider legislation requested by the execu­

tiiVe.lbra~ch ; to" alilth(j)~ize emefgency sugplemental assistJanceJor Cam­
.bodlR. I mtrodlil'ced the. exeeUltIve <il.rmt by request,' 0n Febru'ary 4, to­
.. gather with the rarrki:qg minority,ffie~ber, 'Mr. Broomfi,eld. The num-
be~' t)f the-bill- is H.R. 2704, and a copy is before each member. 

Shortly .after intmducing the bill, I direoted two members of the· 
committee staff who had,previol;ls ~pel'ien<!lein iI!l.vesti~atimg our pro­

"grams in Indochina, to trovel to Cambodia and SoVth VIetnam in order 
to qring back an up-to-dBite assessment of the situation there. 

The report of Dr. Brady and'Dr. Sullivan has been printed-as a con­
fidential committee print. It is available .to all members of the corrunit­
tse. 'I also' ~ked the Special ' Subcommittee @n Investigations, headed 
by Lee Hamilt<m, to review the situation carefully and report its find­
ings to the 'full c0mmittee. Mr. 'Hamilt0n's subcommittee has done a. 
very conscientious jpb in rev-iew,i1).g th.e situation in C.ambedia. 

The slibcommittee held hearings with State Department and Defense 
'D('},partment witnesses. 'It also ·met with the Direotor of the CIA and 
with merr}bers of the'Sp8ciaLCongressional Mission which traveled re-
cepily, tq Vietnam and Cambodi~. . . 

I wIl~. first call1lpon MI'. HamIlton to preserithls subcommIttee find­
ings and recQmmen<iations, and then,I will call on the ranlri1il.g minor­
ity member of that subcommittee, Mr. du 'Pont to 'Present his side. 

After that I ;propo.se to call on the Acting ~ecretary of State, the 
iIon9rable' Robert 'S. ,IpgeFsoll, who is present in t:fu.e room, to restate 
the administration's positien· and to answer aI,ly questions that the com­
mittee may have. I sheuld also like to mention at this.point that th('} 
Assistoot Secl'etary . of 'State' for LEast Asian and Pacific Affairs, the 
'Honorable Philip C. Habib ;' Lt. Gen .. ~lIoward M. Fish,'U.S. Air Force~ 
;pir,eotor, D~fe.nse~~sistance S~e1irity ~gency; and Mr. Erich F. Von 
1\1~rb@d, 'P-rincipal 'Dep'uty Assist3rnt '-Secretary of Defense (Com p­
'troUe,r), are als0 ·in the r00m and will be available to answer any 
.questIOns. 

'We wlllbegi.n with Mr.·Haniiltol'l. 
Mr.~lliMILTON: Thank you ,1MI'. Chai,rman. 

·(39@) 
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Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, the Special Subcom­
mittee on Investigations has held six mee~ings over the last ~eek to 
review the situation in Cambodia and to dISCUSS recommendatIOns we 
want to make to the full committee concerning the fiscal year 1975 
supplemental aid requests of $222 million in military aid and $75 
million in Public Law 480 food. 

During these hearings and briefings we have heard testimony from 
the State Department, Defense Department, the Central Intellig~nce 
Agency, the delegation of Membel's of the House of Represe~tatIves 
who recently visited Indochina and Jack Brady.and Jack SullIvan <?f 
our committee staff who visited Vietnam, ThaIland, and CambodIa 
about the time the delegation was in Indochina. 

Several themes emerged from these sessions. Let me list five of 
them: 

First, odds are substantial that Phnom Penh will fall in the next 
several weeks. If we do not provide additional military aid, the Khmer 
Republic will run out of ammunition sometime in late April and will 
be unable to fight until next fiscal year. In this case Phnom Penh will 
certainly fall. Even if we provide additional military aid, make am­
munition available and are able to get the ammunition into Phnom 
Penh, there is no assurance that Phnom Penh will not fall, but there 
is a chance that the fighting will continue into the summer and into 
the wet season which begins sometime in June. But there is no as­
surance that the Khmer Republic will be able to improve its military 
position in the wet season or open up the lower Mekong River. The 
latter will depend on the effectiveness of Khmer Communist mines in 
the river. 

Second, for the Khiner Republic, the critical problem now is am­
munition, not food and medical supplies. If current airlifts of rice 
are able to continue, there will be, when existing fiscal year 1975 funds 
are exhausted, enough food in Khmer Republic-held portions of Cam­
bodia to last until sometime in July. If we give the additional $75 
million requested in food aid, and it can be delivered, we will be able 
to provide enough food to last until sometime in November 1975. 
Problems, then, that exist with food and medical supplies in Cambodia 
have less to do with the supplies themselves and more to do with dis­
tribution. Some of the existing obstacles to getting enough food to 
those who need it most, especially the refugees, have been removed in 
recent days, we were told. 

Third, it has been U.S. policy to try to create a military equilibrium 
or s~a.lemate and thereby create a situation where negotiations for, a 
coalItIOn government in Cambodia might be successful. Some ob­
servers sugges~ that the situation in Cambod~a may have progresse.d 
beyon~ the pomt where such goals were attamable. Regardless, it IS 
becommg clear that as long as U.S. policy is directed toward achieving 
such ~ stalemate.as the basis for trying to start talks and end the civil 
~ar lD Campodla! ~hat war. will continue provided both sides con­
b.nue to receIve ~htary eqUIpment and neither side gains a military 
vletory. Some testimony before the subcommittee indicated that there 
wa:s no ch~n.ce th~t .t~e .K~er Republic forces would be able to re­
~am t~e n:1htary l1?-ltIatIve lD Cambodia. If this is the case, U.S. pol­
ley obJectIves are m need of urgent review and in the opinion of 
the subcommittee, redirection. ' 
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Fourth, there is considerable political infightin~ now taking place 
both wi thin the Lon N 01 government in Phnom Penl1 and in the Khmer 
Communist or insurgent movement. It is unclear whether China or 
North Vietnam have greater influence over the rebels and it is also 
unclear what Prince Sihanouk's status within the rebel movement is 
today. It is equally ambiguous where present changes in the leader­
ship of the Khmer Republic Government will take policy in Phnom 
Penh. Any efforts to end the conflict cannot hinge, It would appear, 
on the presence and performance of any particular individual. 

Fifth, as I think all members of the committee know, the general 
sitmLLion in Phnom Penh is disastrous. Corruption among some high­
ranking officials persists, morale is low, some of the nearly 2 millIon 
refugees there are on the borderline of starvation, the economy is in 
shambles and the army is facing a high rate of casualties, has struc­
tural deficiencies, and is unable or unwilling to protect perimeters. It 
would be too strong to suggest that all will to fight is lost. It should 
be added that there are also many indicators that the rebels have been 
weakened by months of hard fighting and that many units are not well 
trained for intensive fighting. 

In light of these conclusions that seem to emetge from our inquiry, 
there appeared to be only four basic options available to the subcom­
mittee to recommend to this body: 

1. Rejection of the entire supplemental aid request; 
2. Provide additional food aid, but no additional military assistance; 
3. Provide additional food and military aid conditional upon initia­

tives to end the war; 
4. Provide the executi ve branch with all or a substantial part of the 

funds requested. 
The subcommittee's work concentrated on options 1 and 3. Members 

expressed opposition to options 2 and 4. 
By a vote of foUl' to three the subcommittee rejected a recommenda­

tion by Mr. Harrington to terminate all military aid to Cambodia and 
provide for efforts to reach a cease-fire after which economic aid would 
be considered. 

Then by a vote of four to three the subcommittee approved the en­
closed draft which Mr. du Pont and I wish to offer today as an amend­
ment to H.R. 2'/04. 

Mr. Chairman, this will conclude my initial report. I understaIl:d 
that others wiH likewise make a report and then subsequent to theIr 
reports I will offer formally the amendment on behalf of myself and 
Mr. du Pont. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And I would, first, like to compliment Mr. Hamilton on the job he 

has done in a very difficult day of trying to come to some kind of 
conclusion on this question. . 

.1 ~m very strongly opposed to the administration's request for $222 
mllhon in additional military aid. 

I reject the theory that we should get Cambodia through the wet 
season because after every wet season there comes a dry season just as 
there l~as for the last 2,000 years, and the fighting will go on. 

I re.lect the ~dministration's position tl~at military equilibrium is 
essentwl to gettmg a conclusion to the confllCt. I want to set a final and 

52- 900--76----11 
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definite and total end to U.S. military aid to Cambodia, but ~ .a~so 
believe we can do better than that. I believe we have a responslblhty 
llot only to try to end U.S. assistance, ht~t to try to e~d. the conflict. 

I think we ought to try to end the fightmg and the kIllmg .and save 
as many lives as we can. And the a~endment that Mr .. HamIlton a~d 
I drafted tries to do both those thmgs. It end~ -q.S. mvolvement ill 
Cambodia either immediately or if peace negotlahons get underway, 
on June 30th. But, more important, it tries as hard as .:we· can try to 
end the killings, to end the starvation, to end the suffermg as well as 
ending U.S. military assistance. 

Our amendment does six things: First, it reverses U.S. policy. It 
directs-it does not ask the administration-it directs the administra­
tion to conduct a new U.S. policy. No longer will our policy be one 
of attaining military equilibrium; no longer will it be one of con­
tinued military aid. It directs it will be one of seeking an end to the 
conflict by June 30. 

Second, it cuts off .aid on June 30. And that means to me that theJ:e 
will be no aid in fiscal year 1976, that the $400 million requested by the 
administration will not be granted by this committee, that it will not 
be considered favorably by myself and, hopefully, by other members 
of this committee. 

It makes 3 months of incremental aid in the meantime contingent 
on peace negotiations and if those negotiations are going on, then I 
think sending humanitarian and a small amount of military aid while 
the negotiations are going on makes some sense. 

Third, our resolution directs the United States to begin negotia­
tions now. If we don't, there is no more aid. 

Fourth, it directs Cambodia to begin military negotiations now. 
If Cambodia does not, there is no more aid. 

Fifth, it directs the President to take immediate initiatives to help 
the refugeees, and to apply the Geneva Convention to the prisoners 
of war and combatants that are in Cambodia. And, sixth, it involves 
the United Nations in a pea'cekeeping role under a U.N. resolution 
passed last December. 

I think the last two items are most important. We are trying to 
protect human lives and human beings in Cambodia by keeping a 
peacekeeping force there, and by applying the Geneva Convention 
we hope to do thattoo. . 
~r. Chairman, I think that our resolution goes a long way to pro­

tec.tmg the people who ~re suffering in Cambodia and. I hope it is 
~omg to pass the commIttee. But I would state, finally that if it 
does no~ pass the committ.ee, if it is v~ted unfavorably, I 'have asked 
the chall'man to be recogmzed and I wlll move at that point to report 
unfavorably to the full House the administration's request for $222 
million in supplemental aid. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Hays. . ' . 

. Mr. fuYs . Mr. Chairman, I would l~ke to ask the gentleman a qnes­
hon. I do not have the benefit of the hst of thinQ'S that he is orderinO' 
done in his substitute, but I did hear him say that it orders the O'overn~ 
ment in P.hnom P enh to enter negotiations immediately. <:> 

N?w dId yo~ order tp.e Khmer Rouge to enter negotiations im­
medIately and If you dId not and the government in Phnom Penh 
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tries to enter them and they refuse to negotiate; where does that leave 
you~ 

You ought to order everybody to get into the act, it seems to me. 
You cannot have one side of negotiations. . 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Hays, the objective of this resolution is to achieve 
the beginning of some negotiations and it very clearly says that if 
those negotiations do not begin, there is no additional aid. 

Mr. fuYs. What you are doing is setting up an 0ppoItunity for 
the Khmer Rouge to end the thing riuht now because you are saying 
if negotiations do not begin, aid ends.~ ow if I were the leader of the 
Khmer Rouge, I would say this is right down my alley. There won't 
be any negotiations so there won't be any aid. 

You have to be dreaming if you think that is going to do anything. 
Mr. DU PONT. The actual amendment Mr. Hays-and if I may 

quote from it-at the top of page '2 item '2 is that the Khmer Republic 
is actively pursuing specific measures to reach a political and military 
accommodation with the other side. To date the Khmer Republic is 
doing nothing to pursue anything in the way of a political or military 
accommodation and they ha ve to begin. 

Obviously we cannot guarantee success but we can require them to 
start. 

Mr. HAYS. That is what you say, they are not doing anything, but 
that does not necessarily make it so. You keep evading my question. 
What happens if the other side says we are not going to negotiate ~ Or 
better still, says nothing? . 

Chairman MORGAN. The Chair would like to proceed in the regular 
order. This matter can be discussed when Mr. Hamilton offers his pro­
posal. The question will be in order at that time. 

Mr. fuYs. I hope I have better luck getting an answer then. 
Chairman MORGAN. The Chair would like to ask Secretary Ingersoll 

to proceed with a short statement. Then I would like to proceed di­
rectly into markup, if there are no questions. 

STATEMENT OF RON. ROBERT S. INGERSOLL, ACTING SECRETARY 
OF STATE 

Mr. rNGli:RSOLL. Thank you. 
r am pJeased to have this opportunity to appear before the House 

Foreign Affairs Committee to address the urgent matter of assistance 
to Cambodia. . , 

Since January 28 when the President asked Congress to lift the ceil­
ing on overall U.S. assistance to Cambodia and authorize a supple­
m~ntal budget request of $222 'million for military assistance, many 
WItnesses have been heard. 

On Tuesday the Committee on Foreign Relations of the Senate voted 
a compromise which will be voted on in the full committee next Mon­
day. Briefly, this would provide $125 million more in draw down au­
~hority for military aid to Cambodia, as well as an increase in the ceil­
mg on economic assistance, which will allow an additional $73 million 
for Public Law 480, and $15.5 milljon for other economic aid. 

Just yesterday this committee's Subcommittee on Investigations rec­
OJ~I?ended an alternative compromise formula whereby the ceiling on 
mIlItary assistance would be increased to permit an additional $20 
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million pel' month from available military assistance funds. plus a.n 
addit ional $7.5 million pe~ mon~h tmder the drawd~w?- authonty. Th.Is 
formula would also permIt an lllcrease of $17.7 mIllIon per month III 
food aid under Public Law 480. 

While the administration's request for the full $222 million is based 
on our best estimate of the requirements of the situation, the adminis­
tration is prepared to accept a compromise in view of th~ urgency of 
the situation. The Senate approach comes cfoser to ~eetlllg ",:hat we 
consider to be the necessary levels of economIC and mIlItary assIstance. 
Nevertheless, we hope both the Sen~te ~nd the House will mov~ ex­
peditiollsly so that the necessary leglslatlOn can be enacted as qUlckly 
as possible. 

I am appearing today as Acting Secretary of State to stress once 
more the absolute necessity for urgent congressional action. 

The military situation in Cambodia has deteriorated since the Presi­
dent's January 28 request. For the first time in 5 years of war the 
Mekong River has been temporarily closed to shipping. Munitions, 
food, and petroleum supplies must now be brought into Cambodia by 
airlift. 

Government forces, however, will be unable to continue their de­
fense unless supplemental authority and funds are provided promptly 
for increased military assistance, 80 percent of which will be ammu­
nition. 

Unless the ceiling of total Cambodian aid is lifted, we shall be un­
able to continue the purchase and delivery of adequate foodstuffs to 
Cambodia. A delay on food aid means malnutrition and starvation for 
increasing numbers of Cambodians, particularly the very young and 
veryold. 

One of the most J?revalent arguments against increased aid to Cam­
bodia is that additlOnal assistance may well prolong the killing and 
agony, but will not provide any guarantee of negotiation and a com­
promise settlement, policy objectives long sought by the Khmer Gov­
ernment and the United States. 

I contend that it is not up to the United States unilaterally to make 
that judgment for another sovereign government. Neither we nor the 
CambodIan Government seek a military solution. 

You will recall that last week the administration provided a sum­
mary of our efforts-in support of and complementary to the efforts 
of the Cambodian Government-to find the way to a compromise, a 
negotiated settlement to the Cambodian problem. 

L~t ;me r~peat a point made previously by ~he President and other 
admllllstratlOn spokesmen: We honestly beheve-and believe very 
strongly-that, with the provision of the additional assistance tmder 
discussion, there is a reasonable chance that the Khmer Government 
will survive the current crisis. 

rr:his will permit the Ca;mbodians and their friends, including the 
Umted States, to pursue vIgorously their efforts to find a compromise 
settlement. I want to stress this. Without the additional assistance 
t}.lere can be only one result to the situation in Cambodia: a military 
VIctory for the other side. 

In addressing the ~reside~t's request for aid to Cambodia I hope 
members of the commIttee WIll not look at the country as an isolated 
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area, but as part of a mosaic which includes Indochina, Southeast 
Asia, and the whole world. 

We have no legal commitment to Cambodia. Nevertheless, we re­
sponded to Cambodia's request for help to defend itself and have con­
tinued this assistance for 5 years. Are we now simply to abandon a 
friend whose will is to continue defending itself, but whose ability to 
do so depends on us? 

Our policy toward Cambodia is being watched with some concern 
by other nations, many of them our friends, as a possible indication 
of future U.S. policy. It will be so viewed, whether or not Congress 
intends this to be the case. 

In conclusion, let me stress once more the compelling need for the 
supplementary military aid request for Cambodia n.nd the urgent re­
quirement for congressional approval to lift the ceiling on overall aid 
to that country. 

Thank you. 
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Does any member of the committee wish to direct any question to 

the Secretary or to any of the other executive branch witnesses sitting 
at the witness table? 

Mr. Zablocki. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Mr. Secretary, the executive branch agrees to the 

compromise? Did I understand you correctly? 
MI'. INGERSOLL. Yes, sir. 
MI'. ZABLOCKI. Does the executive branch agree to setting a date of 

June 30, 1975? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. No, sir, we don't believe that would be correct, but 

we do agree to the compromise proposed by the Senate. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Was it ever your intention to come before this 

committee at all until the administration-conceived plan involving the 
Senate or the House Subcommittee on Appropriations failed last 
Tuesday or Wednesday and forced you to deal with the authorization 
committee? Had you any plans at all to deal with this committee in 
any of the normal fashions prior to the failure of the Passman sub­
comm~ttee to develop support for your proposal and bypass this 
comnuttee? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think the committee would determine how they 
would wish to deal with the bill. I was available at any time and mem­
bers of our staff have been testifying constantly on this subject. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I am talking about the full committee itself and 
your involvement, at least indirectly, in the planning for the further­
ance of the administration's request made in the latter part of Jan­
uary, which you referred to. Did the full committee, the Foreign 
AffaIrs Committee, ever come into the picture until last Tuesday 
af~ernoon as part of what you were going to have to deal with to get 
thIS pushed throug-h Congress? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I believe I have been scheduled to testify before this 
committee for some time. 

Mr. lliRRINGTON. I don't think that's responsive, but I will adhere 
to the chairman's suggestion that we limit ourselves to one question. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Burke. 
M~" . BURKE. Mr. Secretary, in your statement you said with the 

provISIOn of additional assistance under discussion there is a reason-
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able chance that the Khmer Government will survive the current crisis. 
};iVhat do you determine a "reasonable chance" ~ 

But, first, let me ask one other thing. It has been suggested there be 
-a cutoff date in the latter part of June. That would be about 90 days 
from now. VVhat then would you determine a "reasonable chance" to 
be~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think if there were a cutoff determined, that there 
would be little chance-because they would see a terminal point as 
would the other side-there would be no chance of negotiation under 
those circumstances. 

Mr. BURKE. 'What about the reasonable chance that you mentioned ~ 
Mr. INGERSOLL. I think there is a reasonable chance if the Senate 

compromise proposal is passed by the Congress and if further aid is 
considered in the subsequent fiscal year. 

Mr. BURKE. My question was : What do you consider a "reasonable 
chance," Mr. Secretary ~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. Weil, as I pointed out, if the military aid is avail­
able, I think there is a reasonable chance that this government could 
sUl'vjYe throu~h this dry season and into the wet season. 

MI'. BURKE. Then it could no longer survive without further military 
assistance ~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I don't believe there is 3Jny chance . of survival if 
there is a cutoff. I think I mentioned that. I think they need to be 
assured of continuing aid so that a negotiation can be reasonable with 
the other side. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Hays. 
Mr. HAYS. Mr. Ing€',rsoll, I did not have thf\ benefit of seeing this 

so-called compromise until 2 months ago. All I know about it is what 
I heard Mr, Hamilton and Mr. du Pont say. I thought I would vote 
for it, but it says in it this is only going to be given "after (A) the 
President reports in detail during such 3D-day period to' Congress that 
the United States is taking specific steps; (B) that the Khmer.Repub­
lic is actively pursuing specific measures to reach a political and mili­
tarv acconunodation with the other side in the conflict." 

Now, I want to be realistic. You lmow, we passed a similar resolu­
tion about Greece and Turkey and a cutoff date, and so' Makarios, 
who is not tb,e stupidest guy on Earth, ordered negotiations to stop, 
and they just did not do anything until the cutoff date, and then the 
',I.'urks got cut off, so everybody out there now has gotten frozen in 
concrete. . 

Joe Kraft's column this morning in the Post notwithstanding-be­
cause I don't think he Imows very much about the situation-but how 
do :w-e interpret this cutoff~ Suppose ~he Khmer Republic is actively 
saymg to these people. "Let's neg-otlate," and they are O'ettinO' no 
action. Does that cut off aid, and if it does, then I don't w~nt to \ote 
for this or anything else. ' . 
If we are going to let the other side determine the cutoff date we 

mlO'ht as well determine i.t onrselves and do it now. ' 
How do you react to that? . 
Mr. I 'GERSOLL. I think I mentioned to Mr. Burke that a cutoff date 

will certltjnlv not encourage the other side to neg-otiate . . And I think 
they "ouIa just sit tight t<,> whatever that cutoff date is and then'pur-
StH' the c.ou·me they have-already. . . . , . . 
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Mr. fuys. What you are really saying is encourage them not to 
negotiate~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. That's right. 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Findley. 
Mr. FL"DLEY. Mr. Ingersoll, you mentioned other nations are watch­

ing to see what the United States will no in regard to further aid to 
Cambodia. Can you speculate as to why it is that almost no other nation 
has shown any interest in helping Cambodia either with humanitarian 
or military assistance ~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I believe other nations have been supplying humani­
tarian assistance, too. Japan is a good example. Others have boon sup­
porting thei r economic stabilization fund, and there may be interest of 
other nations to supply some military support. They do not have the­
that is, some of those nations-do not have the financial muscle or 
strength that the United States does, and as long as the United States 
\las continuing aid, they probably would not offer it. But I think there 
In.ight be some forthcoming if there were continuing aid on the part of 
the United States. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Fraser. 
Mr. FRASER. Mr. Secretary, my understanding from your statement 

is that you do not !3upport the recommend!1tlon by the Hamilton 
subcommittee. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. The cutoff feature of it, I think, would not give us 
any opportunity to pursue a negotiating course. 

Mr. FRASER. Mr. Secretary, I wap.t to tell you my view so you can 
respond to it. My belief is that, the United States, by continuing mili­
tary aid to the Lon Nol government is pursuing a lost cause. While we 
ca,nnot teU a sovereign nation what to do, we also have a responsibility 
to decide what we are going to do. 

T am deeply distressed-and I can hardly overstate this-at what I 
perceive to be the failure of the Department of State to initiate talks 
directly or through third parties to close out this war. BJ that I do not 
nJean trying to preserve some remnants of the Lon N 01 regime or some 
coalition or some other sharing which appears to be the objective, but 
I mean closina- out the war . 
. I was ,prep;r~d to vote for the Hamilton recommendation today if I 
I,hought that the Department was willing to change course and actually 
co seek to close out the war in as orderly a way as possible in order to 
:;[l,ve the most lives, permit the Cambodians, who need to get out, to get 
out, to continue htH)J,anitarian aid under as peaceful conditions as 
possible. . 

But ,so long as you continue to pur;;ue this war to the last Cambodiap 
to achieve an unattainable stalemate, I am forced to vote "no" today. 
and I tell you this in the hope that there might be some indication that 
the Department was prepared to change course. . 

'Mr. ' lNGERSOLL: I am not sure what your indication of changing 
co~rse would mean, Mr. Fraser, because the Department has been pur­
sumg a constant effort to negotiate with the other-side. I think the 
efforts were fully placed in the Du'blic record bv Mr. Habib earlier. 
I wOl~ld certainly w~lcome any suggest jon that you might have on how 
~e Imght ,pursue it in a different way, but we have continued and are 
continuing effolts. _ ,. I . 
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Mr. FRASER. Mr. Secretary, the basis on which I. would understan.d 
the requirements to be met would be the assumptIOn that the wa~' 18 
lost not that it either is or can be stalemated. If I am not speakmg 
clea'rly enough, I will spell it out even more clearly. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. You are asking for a surrender then, Mr. Fraser. 
Mr. FRASER. Yes' under controlled circumstances to minimize the 

loss of life. If the Cambodian Government is not interested, that is 
their decision. But I remind you-as you don't need to be rem~nded­
that we have to make our decisions as to whether we can justIfy con­
tinued taxpayers' support of a lost cause. If you are not prepared to 
move in that direction, then I am not prepared to vote any more 
money. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think it 's difficult for the U.S. Government to ask 
another sovereign government to seek surrender. I think that must be 
their decision. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Buchanan., 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Mr. Secretary, until your response to the gentlemall 

from Illinois a moment ago, it had been my understanding and as­
sumption that if we cut off the aid to Cambodia, there would be no 
other place they could obtain the needed military and needed economic 
assistance, and it had been my further understanding, on the other 
hand, that the other side was being heavily supp'lied from both the 
People's Republic of China and North Vietnam. r 

Is that not the case? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. I think that would be the pragmatic case, that what­

ever military aid that might come from any other source would be of 
such a minimal nature it would not enable them to sustain their posi­
tion. Economic aid, I belie\1e, is now forthcoming and would continue 
to be forthcoming from other nations. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Can you get that into the country or do you have 
to go by airlift? Without continued military assistance, can you con­
tinue to pl'Ovide any protection for the aircraft and the airfields~ Do 
you think such economic aid can get into the country while the conflict 
continues? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. We are not providing any protection for the ai1'­
l~ft-we are providing this airlif~-nor are 've providing any protec­
tIOn on the ground. But I doubt If any other nation would pursue an 
airlift other than the United States. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I meant, if Cambodian ability to protect the air­
fields and air~i~ were undermined. I understood they were running 
out of ammumtlOn. Perhaps I don't understand the situation. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. Not fo1'-1 think Mr. Hamilton said-say until the 
middle or end of April. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Wolff. 
Mr. WOLFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
~r. 7ecretary, in the event th.at Congress turns down the adminis­

tratIOn s reg~est, what .other optIOns or alternatives are open to you to 
get ammumtIOn Or eqUIpment to the Cambodians? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. There are no options. 
Mr. WOLFF. I recall some time back that there were some transfers 

of ammunition from another nation. Is that option still open to you? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. We borrowed, Mr. Wolff. We are limited by ceilings 

and the U.S. Government could not transfer from other governments. 
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Mr. WOLFF. But you could get another government to transfer am­
munition, could you not, as you did before, and then replenish the 
supply of that ammunition? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think that would be contrary to the spirit of the 
law and also of the intention of Congress. 

Mr. ~iV OLFF. But that was done before; was it not, Mr. Ingersoll? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. I don't know. 
Mr. WOLFF. If I might refresh your memory, it was done with Indo­

nesia before; was it not? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. General Fish will answer that. 

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. HOWARD M. FISH, U.S. AIR FORCE, 
DIRECTOR, DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY 

General FISH. I think our conditions are quite different now. We 
have a precise ceiling clearly defined by law and we have examined all 
the options you suggest. There are none open other than coming back 
to the Congress and getting authority either to transfer like the Senate 
compromise proposes or additional obligation authority. We have 
looked into those possibilities. 

Mr. WOLFF. So there would be no other avenues open to you? 
General FISH. That is correct. 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. du Pont. 
MI'. DU PONT. Thank you, MT. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, I am not sure that you understand the choice that is 

before this committee today. In just a few minutes we are going to vote 
on some of these amendments and one of two things is going to happen 
between now and 12 o'clock. We are either going to adopt the Hamil­
ton-du Pont amendment, or we are going to report your request for 
aid unfavorably to the House of Representatives. 

N ow which of those alternatives do you prefer? 
Mr. INGERSOLL. I would like to suggest another choice. 
Mr. DU PONT. You don't have another choice, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. INGERSOLL. You amend the Hamilton resolution so it does not 

have a cutoff. 
Mr. DU PONT. MI'. Secretary, you just are not coming to grips with 

the problem and I don't know whether you don't want to see it or 
wh~ther you have been instructed not to see it, but there is no other 
chOIce. There is going to be no aid or there is going to be some humani­
t.a.rian help for the refugees, for the combatants, and we will try to 
WInd the thing down with as little bloodshed as possible. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. Mr. Chairman, is it not legal to amend the Hamil­
ton resolution? 

Mr. DU PONT. Mr. Secretary, we have worked for 4 days to put this 
together. There are going to be some amendments offered: I don't 
thInk t~ey are going to pass. Maybe I am wrong. I am just giving 
you my Judgment. 

But one of two events is going to happen and your response is you 
would prefer a third course. Maybe you would prefer a third course, 
but you are not going to get that choice. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I believe the committee as a whole, in its wisdom, 
would determine that. 

Mr. pu PONT. You betcha it will. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
1 ChaIrman MORGAN. The Chair would like some guidance. I still 
lave requests by Mr. Lagomarsino, Mr. Taylor, Mr. Riegle, and Mr. 
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rapidly as possible. It is now 5 minutes of 11. I know we have at least 
two amendments pending. 

I would like to finish our consideration of this bill and act on it one 
way or the other by 12 o'clock. 

Mr. RIEGLE. I have been waiting to ask a question. I would be willing 
to forego that question if the others would also, so we could move on. 

Might I suggest that ~ 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Lagomarsino wants to ask one question. 
Mr. RIEGLE. We all want to ask one question. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Would it not be in order to move that the question-

ing period ends at 11 o'clock ~ 
Chairman MORGAN. Such a motion would be in order. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. I so move. 
Chairman MORGAN. All in favor of the motion by Mr. Zablocki so 

indicate by saying aye. 
[Chorus of ayes.] 
Chairman MORGAN. All opposed? ' 
[N 0 resp<,mse.] , 
Chairman MORGAN. The motion is adopted. We will start the markup 

at 11 o'clock. ,Ve' have ,five minutes left for questioning. Each ques-
tioner will have a minute. , . 

Mr. Lagomarsino first. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Mr. Secretary, I understand your concern- al­

though I think it is lmrealistic, about the cutoff date. Assuming that 
the cutoff date were removed from the bill, would you then agree to 
the bill with its change in policy for the U.S. Government. 

Mr. INGERSOLL. We would certainly prefer the Senate proposal, but 
as I pointed out earlier, we would have to be bound by whatever Con­
gress does. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Riegle. 
Mr. RIEGLE. Mr. Ingersoll, on page 3 of your statement you re­

ferred to the government of Phnom Penh as' a sovereign government. 
You have also used the phrase "sovereign" nation. I understand the use 
of the word "sovereign nation," but in this case sovereign government, 
what gives the government sovereignty to my knowledge, or I think 
in terms of the way most people in America feel-there have not been 
the kinds of free elections or any other broad expression of public 
will nationwide that would invest this government headed by Lon N 01 
with sovereignty as we would tend to think of it. 

Now on what basis do you use the word that would have some 
relevance to the real values in the way we run our self-government 
system here? 

Mr. INGERSOLL. There are many--
Mr. RIEGLE. And I object to the use of the term. 
Mr. INGERSOLL. There are many governments in the world that do not 

possibly fall in the definition that you call sovereignty. This nation is 
recognized by the United Nations as the true government of Cam­
bodia and has been so voted in the credentials challenges at the 
last two General Assembly sessions. 

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. Bingham. ' 

08 
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Mr. BINGHAM. Mr. Secretary, what reason' do you have to suppose 
that the present agony that Cambodia ·is going through, the original 
cause of which was the Lon Nol overthrow of the Sihanouk govern­
ment, is going to be ended by additional military aid ~ , 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I don't believe there is any assurance, but there is an 
opportunity for a negotiated settlem~nt in w~li.ch the interested par­
ties in the country can get together III a coalItIOn government. 

Ohairman MORGAN. Mr. Taylor. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Secretary, my question is similar to Mr. Bingham's. 
Since $2 billion in American aid in 5 years has not ended this war, 

what hope do we have that less than one-tenth of that now would 
do the job ~ 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think that the difficulties that the other side has 
could lead it to want to negotiate if they were unsuccessful during this 
dry season. They have not been without their troubles and they have 
many, as Mr. Hamilton pointed out, at the present tim~. 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Solarz. 
Mr. SOLARZ;. Mr., Secretary, I am deeply troubled by what appears 

in your testimony to be an open-ended invitation for a continuing 
American involvement in Cambodia and my question to you, sir, is 
this: AssulPlng Jhat the Lon N 01 government as ·a reSult of the addi­
tional assistance provided here today-assuming we do · provide it-­
is able to survive until June, 'which is, I think, a somewhat question­
able assumption, but assuming it is able to survive a:q.d assuming 
further. th.at the Khmer Rouge, . either b~cause they ':Sense the possi~ 
bility of a military victdry or for whatever reason, refuses to, negotiate 
a cease-fire with the Khmer government, isn't it true that we will 
~ave to continue providing military assistance to the Lon Nol regime 
lU order to enable it to survive after the ammunition which we would 
be giving to them now runs out in June ~ . . 

Mr. INGERSOLL. I think this has been true throughout the period. 
The unfortunate part of this past year is that we had aI'lIlounced to 
the other side we were limiti~ the amount of aid that we would give 
to Cambodia. Therefore, the vambodian G,overnment has had to hus­
band its ammunition and has not been able to defend itself as well as 
it has in previous years. . 

C.hairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from New York has 
expued. 

All time has expired under the Zablocki motion. 
The clerk will read. 
Mr. CZARNECKI [reading]. 
H.R. 2704, a bill to provide additional military assistance authorizations for 

Cambodia for the fiscal year 1975, and for other purposes. 
B e it enacted by the Senate and House 01 R ell'reSentativfls 01 the United States 

01 America in Congress assernbled, . 
. That section 504(a) of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by add­
mg at the end thereof the following sentence: "In addition, there is authorized 
to. ~e appropriated to the President not to exceed $222,000,000 for additional 
mIlitary assistance for Cambodia for the fiscal year." 

S~c. 2. Section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by re­
pealmg subsection (a) and subsection (0) thereof. 
S SE.C, 3. The value of orders of defense articles and services ordered under 
C ection .506 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 for military assistance for 
Jambodla shnll not exceed $75,000,000 in the fiscal year 1975. 
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Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Hamilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment. 
Chairman MORGAN. The clerk will read the Hamilton amendment. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Amendment to H.R. 2704, offered by Mr. Hamilton 

and Mr. du Pont : 
Strike all after the enacting clause and insert in lieu thereof the 

following: 
That section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 (21 U.S.C. 

2415) is amended by adding at the end thereof the following new 
subsection: 

"(h) The Congress directs that United States policy shall be to achieve an 
end to the conflict in Cambodia no later than June 30, 1975, and to end all U.S. 
military assistance by such date. To achieve the policy stated in the first sentence, 
notwithstanding any other provision of law, in addition to any amounts included 
in subsection (a)-

"(1) of the amounts authorized to carry out chapter 2 of part II of this 
Act, not more than $20,000,000 may be provided for military assistance for 
Cambodia; 

"(2) of the defense articles and services which may be ordered under 
section 506 of this Act for fiscal year 1975, not more than $7,500,000 may be 
ordered for Cambodia; and 

"(3) of 'the amounts authorized under the Agricultural Trade Develop­
ment and Assistallce Act of 1954, not more than $17,700,000 may be provided 
for economic assistance for Cambodia, 

for each of three successive thirty-day periods beginning on the date of en­
actment of this subsection, but only (A) after the President repol"lts in detail 
during such thirty-day period to Congress that at the time of such report-

"(i) the United States is undertaking speCific steps to achieve an end to 
the conflict in Cambodia not later than June 30, 1975, in order to relieve 
human suffering and to end all United States military assistance to Cambodia 
by such date; 

"(ii) the Khme'r Republic is actively pursuing speCific measure to reach 
a political and military accommodation with the other side in the conflict; 

"(iii) initiatives have been taken toward the other side to achieve a 
peaceful and orderly conclusion to the conflict, including safe passage out 
of Cambodia for those persons who desire to leave the country, appropriate 
care and help for the refugees and victims of the conflict, and assurances 
that combatants and prisoners will be treated in accordance with the pro­
visions of the Geneva Convention on Prisoners of War; and 

"(iv) the United States, pursuant to United Nations General Assembly 
resolution 3238, is requesting the Secretary-General, after due consultation, 
to lend assistance to achieve a peaceful and orderly conclusion to the conflict, 
including, if appropriate, the use of peacekeeping forces; and 

"(B) if the Congress, within 10 calendar days after receiving such report, does 
not adopt a concurrent resolution stating in sUb"stance that it does not favor the 
prOVisions of such report." 

Chairman MORGAN. The gentleman from Indiana is recognized for 5 
minutes on behalf of his substitute. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The substitute, as indicated, is offered on behalf of the gentleman 

from Delaware, Mr. du Pont, and myself. 
First of all, just a few comments about the content of the amend­

ment and, then, what we are seeking to do. 
The amendment calls for a change jn American policy in Cambodia, 

and it directs that U.S. policy shall be to achieve an end to that con­
fl ict no later than June 30, 1975. 

The Secretary has indicated that the administra.tion does not sup­
port it. He did not exactly give the amendment a ringing endorsement. 
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The amendment does put us on record against any further U.S. mili­
tary assistance to Cambodia after the end of this fiscal year-that is" 
June 30, 1975-and it makes available to the U.S. Government, in 3-
monthly installments of about $45.2 million each month, military and 
economic ain between now and June 30,1975. 

It is important that the members of the committee note it does not 
authorize anv new funds. The funds made available from the military 
assistance program and the draw down authority and the Public Law 
480 must r,nme from existing authorizations in monthly installments 
equivalent t.o 10 percent of what was available under ceilings on aid 
to Cambodia for this fiscal year 1975. 

The amendment directs a change in U.S. policy in Cambodia and 
declares that specific steps have to be taken to bring the conflict to an 
orderly conclusion. What it really seeks to do is to insure an orderly 
end to the conflict, and I think it offers the best hope of avoiding an 
unorderly conclusion to hostilities and the possibility of panic and 
massive killings in Phnom Penh and other enclaves that are now in the 
control of the Khmer Republic Forces. 

It seeks, in the words of the Ambassador-our Ambassador to 
Phnom Penh-a controlled situation as the fighting is brought to an 
end. It also seeks to involve the United Nations. 

I think all of us who have looked at this problem know that there 
is no easy and no good solution to the agony of Cambodia. I think 
we have some responsibility in this Congress to try to bring the 
orderly end to that conflict. I do not think that the most responsible 
course is simply to cut off aid and walk away and turn the problem 
over to the executive branch. 

I think it is incumbent on the Congress to do everything that we 
can do as a legislative body to assure that a controlled situatIOn exists 
as that conflict is brought to an end. And that is the theory of this 
amendment. It may be too late. 

This type of conditional aid may not prove useful. It may not avoid 
an unorderly and a painful period for the people of Cambodia in the 
months ahead, but I offer the amendment because I believe it repre­
sents Our best chance to bring a peaceful conclusion, an orderly con­
clusion, a controlled conclusion to that conflict. 

I yield to the gentleman from Delaware. 
Mr. DU PONT. I thank the gentleman for yielding. 
I don't believe I can put the caSe any better than he has. I will only 

offer a couple of comments . 
. First, I am deeply disappointed by the attitude of the administra­

tIon. I think, as I said in my questions, that we have two choices, and 
I don't think there is a third choice, as much as some would like there 
to be a third choice. This is all there is. To borrow a term from the 
law, this is the "last clear chance" to help some refugees, some 'combat­
ants, and a lot of others, who are going to be in very dire straits, very 
shortly, I think the Congress ought to take that last clear chance and 
try to help .those human beings. But if it does not, if the committee 
votes no thIS morning, then, I think we have no other choice but to 
cut off all aid. 

I would urge-­
I 



410 

. Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from 'Indiana has 
expired. . 

Mr. Whalen. 
Mr. WHALEN. Mr. Chairman, I have a substitute amendment. 
Chairman MORGAN. The clerk willl'ead the substitute. . . 
Mr. CZARNECKI. The substitute amendment offered by Mr. Whalen, 

Mr. Riegle, and Mr. Harrington, to the amendment .offered by Mr. 
Hamilton: 

Page 1, stril{e out line 3 and all that follows thereafter, and insert in lieu 
thereof the following: ' , 

"that (a ) in rejecting the President's request for supplemental assistance for 
Cambodia for fiscal year 1975, the Congress directs that the policy of the United 
States shall be to secure an immediate cease-fire in Cambodia. 

(b) Upon certification by the President to the Congress that a general cease­
fire in Cambodia has been arranged, the Congress will give full and expeditious 
consideration to a request from the President for humanitarian aid and assist­
ance to Cambodia. 

Chairman MORGAN. The gentleman from Ohio is recogni~ed for 5 
minutes on behalf of his substitute to the Hamilton amendment. 

Mr. WOLFF. Point of order. 
We have a substitute pending now, do we not ~ 
Chairman MORGAN. This is an 'arriendment. 
Mr. WOLFF. As I understand it, the gentleman from Indiana offered 

an amendment. . , 
Chairman MORGAN. :If you have'a'wpy of the Hamilton amendment 

in front of you, read the top line. It says, "Amendment." , , 
. The Chair re'cognizesthe gentleman from Ohio. 

Mr. WHALEN. I thank the chairman. . . 
. As you indic.at'ed·, Mr .. Chairman; I offer this amendment on . behalf 

of myself, Congressman Riegle, and Congressman Harrington. 
. In discussing this amendment,! I would like to touch on two points. 
First, What does the amendment propose ~ There are three proVisions 
in this amendment. First of all, it denies the administration's request 
for supplemental assistance for fiscal year 1975. 

Second, it redirects U.S. policy requiring that the administration 
secure an immediate cease-fire -in Cambodia. Now, to this extent, Mr. 
Ohairman, this does parallel one of the objectives in the Hamilton-du 
Pont amendment. 

Third, once a cease-fire has been certified by the President, then, this 
amendment provides that the Congress give full and expeditious con­
sideration of the President's request for humanitarian assistance. 

Next, Mr. Chairman, I would like to list the four reasons why I feel 
the committee should support this amendment and why it should re-
ject the Hamilton-du Pont amendment. . 

First, we: have no legal commitment to provide military assistance 
to CambodIa. Secretary Rogers was before this committee in N ovem­
bel' of 1~70, and I thin!r mad.e that point very clear. But let me quote, 
Mr. ChaI~man, from hI~ testImony He responded to a question raised 
by Mr. Fmdley,' and his answer IS as follows :-referring to the re­
quest for military assistance to Cambodia-

• • • does not relate to any SEATO commitment. It relates to Vietnamization 
withdrawal of our forces in South Vietnam. _. ' 

Mr. FINDLEY. So, in supporting this authorization, no member can properly 
argue then an affirmative vote is <8. vote to enter into a commitment to defend the 
independence of Cambodia. Would that be a fair statement? 



411 

Secreta.ry ROGERS. That is a fai·r statement. 

· Mr. Kazen ~aised a question and I quote: ' 
· In other words, your whole case for help to Cambodia in this form is based 

upon the saving of American Fves in South Vietnam? 
Secretary ROGERS. That is right, and the continuation of the Vietriamization 

program. 

· Now, a second argument, Mr. Chairman, is that we have no commit­
~ent to preserve the Lon N 01 government, nOr to fight off a Com­
munist government. Let me make two quotes here. 
· In August of 1970, Mr. Ziegler, then the President's Press Secre­

tary, said-I quote-
It would be better' if the present government did not collapse, but it is not fatal 

if it does collapse. 

Now, apparently that statement was operative, at least until Novem­
ber of that year, when Secretary Rogers appeared before the commit­
tee and responded to a question by Mr. Bingham. 

Mr. Bingham raised this question: 
· Would it be fair to assume, from yopr statement about the purpose of the pro­
po~ed aid to Cambodia, that it is not vit8!l to the security of the United States that 
Cambodia not be taken over by a Communist government? 

Secretary ROGERS. Well, as I have said, I think this request is vital to the suc­
cess of the Vietnamization program and the continued withdrawal of American 
forces from South Vietnam. 

Mr. Bingham said: 
In other words, if the survival of the present government, of a non-Communist 

government in Cambodia, were vital to our interest, we w6uld have to consider 
the type of operation that we have had in Vietnam, which you say we are !not 
considering? 

Secretary ROGERS . That is correct. We are not considering the type of operation 
that we considered in Vietnam. 

· My third point, Mr. Chairman, relates to the Hamilton-Du 'Pont 
substitute. J;t seems to me it contains two clearly incompatible objec­
tives. I 'applaud the first one, that is, achieving the end 'Of the war and 
a peaceful transition of authority. But second, it also provides $82.5 
million in additional military aid to Cambodia. Now, really, then, 
what this substitute says is "we want you to end the killing and we 
are going to give you $82.5 million in arms to accomplish it." 

It seems to me this w:ill accelerate the killing, not end it. . 
My fourth point .is addressed to the questIOn, Do we have a moral 

commitment to help Cambodia ~ Mr. Chairman, just let me say that, I 
do not see how we can make a moral commitment out of an immoral 
action, which, I think, we took in 1970 when we involved Cambodia. 

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from Ohio has 
expired. 

Mr. Hays. 
¥l'. HAYS. Mr. Chairman, if I did not pinch myself, I would not 

beheve I was here. 
. This is like Alice In Wonderland. It gets curiouser and curiouser. It 
IS a li~tle bit like one stage in the book-and I suppose Mr. Whalen has 
read It-it has been a lot of years since I did-somebody said "Off 
with their heads." 

You know, we have the trial and we have the verdict, and after we 
have taken off their heads, we have the trial. . 
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I don't know whether any of the people that are offering this amend­
ment-I suppose they have looked ill Websters' Dictionary and looked 
at the word pragmatic and pragmatism, but you know, you direct that 
the :(lOlicy of the United States shall be to secure an immediate cease­
fire ill Cambodia. That is great. It sounds good on television, and it 
rea.ds well in the newspapers. But how do you do it if the other side 
does not want a cease-fire? 

I mean, I think the objective is lovely, but I don1t think the Khmer 
Rouge are going to talk to you, Mr. "Whalen, or to Mr. Riegle, or to 
Mr. Harrington, or, probably not, to Mr. Ingersoll or anybody else. 

I don't know whether the Hamilton-du Pont amendment will do any 
good or not, but it seems to me it is some kind of a halfway pragmatic 
approach to the thing, whereas, your's says, " * * * in rejecting the 
President's request * * * the Congress directs that the policy of the 
United States shall be to secure an immediate cease-fire in Cambodia." 
How do you do it if the other side does not want to ? That is the $64,000 
question. 

Mr. RIEGLE. Will the gentleman yield? 
You have the same instructions in the Hamilton proposal, which you 

are saying you are prepared to support. That is, there is no way any­
body can answer today exactly how that discussion could go forward. 

The intent here is to say that is the primary goal. 
Mr.lIAys. I don't want to yield further, Mr. Riegle. 
What you are saying, in effect, we cut it off right now and somebody 

said surrender and then-sure, we will get a cease-fire that way, I sup­
pose-but the Hamilton amendment at least proJ?oses that we strike it 
out until there is some chance for some negotiatIOns, if the other side 
wnnts negotiation, to negotiate. 

My judgment is-and if I support the Hamilton amendment, it will 
be reluctantly, because I think Mr. Hamilton has done the best he can 
under the circumstances. But I do not think the other side is going to 
negotiate if you say you are going to cut off aid now, or if you are going 
to cut it off the 30th of June. They are going to wait you out. 

Maybe what we ought to do is get out of there. I don't know. I am of 
the opinion we ought never to have gone in in the first place, and I said 
so at the time. But that is beside the point now. It is water over the 
dam. Somebody else made that decision. 

Maybe the smart thing would be to do-just walk away and say to 
the Khmer Rouge, kill whoever you want to, assassinate whoever you 
want to, take the joint over, we don't want to hear any more about it. 

And I think we probably would not hear any more about it., 
because I think the first thing they would do would be run all the 
television and newspaper correspondents out. That is history in most 
Communist takeovers. That is what Castro did all the time he was 
claiming he was l.lot a Communist. Nobody remembers that any more, 
but I remember It. For 6 months, he said, "I am not a Communist. 
I abhor communism." And in that 6 months he shot about 1200 
people, all of whom had enough brains to monitor a counteroffen~ive 
against him. 

He us.ed. the Communist tactic. I made a little speech over on the 
floor J?omtmg that out, and he sent me a telegram, Mr. Castro did, 
and saId: 

You don't know what you are talking about. Come to Cuba, and I will prove 
i.t to you. I am not a Communist. 



413 

I wired back and said: 
A. lot of people have called me a lot of things, but nobody said my mother 

raised any idiots. And I would not come to Cuba while you are running it. No 
way. Forget about it. 

On the other side of the coin, we were giving aid to !rujillo in 
the Dominican Republic, $600,000 .. a year, a~d I m?-de a lIttle speech 
about that and said that Mr. Tru)lllo was gIVen hIS sum of $600,000 
a year and he was giving it to Zaza Gabor. 

He, Trujillo, sent me a tel~graph sayi?-g it "as not the same $6qO,~OO. 
I just try to be pragmatIc about thls. I don't care whether It IS a 

Communist government or Fascist dictatorship. I don't like either 
of them. 

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from Ohio has 
expired. 

Mr. Winn. 
Mr. WINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This new, old Whalen, Riegle, and Harrington amendment is 

exactly the same amendment that was defeated by the subcommittee 
yesterday, 4 to 3. 

Mr. Whalen was not one of the cosponsors at that time. I would 
like to call attention to the last paragraph about where it says, " ... 
Upon certification by the President to the Congress that a general 
cease-fire in Cambodia has been arranged, the Congress will &ive full 
and expeditious consideration to a request from the President for 
humanitarian aid and assistance to Cambodia." I would like to point 
out to the committee, in other words, this is saying, when the Cam­
bodian Communists take over the government, then we are going to 
give them all the aid that we possibly can. 

I would. like to point out this is exactly what we did in North Viet­
nam. It dId not work. It has been proven it does not work. Besides 
that, the American 'people raised all kinds of hell when they thought 
they were going to gIve aid to North Vietnam. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. Will the gentleman yield ~ 
Mr. WINN. I will be glad to yield. 
Mr. HAMILTON. The problem with the amendment presented by 

Mr. Whalen is it does not address the central and critical problem; 
that is, according to estimates now available, that Phnom Penh is 
going to run out of ammunition in the middle of April and you are 
going to have an uncontrolled and unorderly situation when that hap­
pens. We have, today, arouncl600 or more Americans in Phnom Penh. 
There is plent.y of evidence, today, that even those supporters of the 
Lon Nol government are beginning to turn on the Americans. 

You are creating the possibility, with the Whalen amendment, of 
a lot of violence in that city and a lot of violence against the Ameri-
cans, who are now there. . 

What we want is not a cease-fire. What we want in that situation is 
a peaceful and an orderly conclusion to the conflict, not a cease-fire. 

You do not have incentives in this amendment for all sides. There 
is nothing that I can see in it that is attractive to the Khmer Commu­
nists. It does not put enough heat on the U.S. State Department and 
executive branch, in my judgment, to modify their policies. But let 
me say, again, the central and the critical problem is, what happens 
when the ammunitioin runs out in the middle of April. 

52-900-76-11 
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Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman :fl'om K.a,llsas. has 
eN:pired. 

Mr. Riegle. : ... 
MI'. RIEGLE. Mr. Chairman, let me respond to :Mr. Hamilton's 

questions. 
If the data he gives is right, there is .enough ammunition there to 

carry government forces through the middle of next month, that gives 
llS 30 days to implement what we are talking about here, and it is our 
feeling that, if the change in direction here is toward a total effort, 
wward a cease-fire, that that could, be accomplished within the next 
30 days. So the thing does not drag on longer than that. 

I ,,-ould like to say, with respect to the effort that the Hamilton 
committee has made to come up with their· proposal, I think it was a 
good faith effort. I happen to disagree on the point as to whether any 
military assistance is justified. 

I think it is not, but apart from that, I th,ink the proposal that has 
come from the subcommittee is now trailing far behind events. 

Yesterday, in the Democratic caucus, by a vote of 189 to 49, the 
Democratic caucus went on record as indicating they wanted a com­
I>lete cutoff for the balance of this fiscal year. I think that vote under­
states-because there were some absentees--the absolute number of 
people in the House that feel that way. Also, the Gallup poll informa­
tion ,ye have as of the last week or so indicates 78 percent of the 
American people having thought about this and lived with this. prob­
lem as we have, have also made a judgment.there should be a cutoff 
of aid. . 

I am not suggesting that should be controlling in our judgment, but 
I think it does suggest that the American people have a very strong 
opinion about this. . 
, But the third thing-and the key thing, based on the testimony 
today, from the administration witnesses-and I would say this par­
ticularly to Mr. Hamilton .and to Mr. du Pont-I think, if Y0ur pro­
posal were to pass today, it is doubtful you would get a good faith 
implementation of what you are driving for. And I just think your 
mind set, which yOUI' clearly stated, is one thing, and the mind set that 
the administration has is clearly something different. So, I really ques­
tion' whether , if this were to pass, we would get administration per­
formance along the lines you envision. 

I would like to say, further, I am convinced our strategic interests 
are not on the line in Cambodia. I think the geopolitics in Cambodia 
does'not bear on security interests of the United States. I think the is­
sue comes down here to whether or not we are prepared to spend up to 
another $135 million over the next 90 days versus saying we are not 
going to spend another dime until we can accomplish a cease-fire, 
which is based on the one thing I think most people agree about now 
and that is trying to protect the lives of civilians that are caught in the 
crossfire there and to stop that fighting on what-ever basis is required. 
'. Now, I don't know that anybody can answer the question Mr. Hays 
I;aises as to what arrangement could be made if the single focus were 
a cease-fi re. I think that is the only goal worth pursuinO'. 

"iVhat I am saying is, whatever arrangements can be worked out­
and some people have used the word surrender- we are not using that 
here, and there is no reason to believe that is necessarily the outcome-
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I don't thi~k we know the outcome u~ti~ ~e go d~wn that road. But I 
think .that IS the road ,we are on, and It IS a questIOn of whether we go 
down it today or 90 days from now, when more people have been killed, 
principally, because of ~ome 0,£ this $1?5 mi~lion we are being asked to 
author-iz'e today. And I Just thmk that Is_a mIstake. 

I know some people oppose any more money for Cambodia on this 
committee, _but are pi'cpared to send it to the House floor and let the 
floor decide. I would like to challenge that theory. 

We are the Foreign Affairs Committee.1 It is our job to make the 
difficult and complex judgments with respect to foreign policy'recom­
mendations. I think the time has come for this committee, using the 
best judgment it can muster, to make that judgment so we make a clear 
recommendation, yes or no, to the House. 

'Our substitute says-a cease-fire and no more money at this time, 'and 
when that has been arranged, then we are prepared to give full con­
sideration to humanitarian assistance, not to a new government, but to 
citizens. And it would be my intent-and I want to 'make it clear for 
legislative history-I think that there .should be fbllow-on assistance, 
it should come through international organizations. 

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. Findley. . , . 
Mr. FINDLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have an amendment to the substitute. 
Chairman MORGAN. The clerk will read the Findlev Amendment. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Amendment to the substitute, offered by· Mr. 

Findley: . 
Amend the substitute to read as follows: , _ 
"that the Congress at this time rejects the Administration's request for sup­

plemental assistance for , Cambodia but pledges -expedited and SY¥1pathetic 
consideration to a request for humanitarian assistance if a general an,d sus­
tained cease-fire occurs in Cambodia promptly." 

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Findley. 
Mr. FINDLEY. Mr. Chairman, I am troubled by several. aspects of 

both tpe Hamilton amendment and the amendment offered by Mr. 
Whalen. 

I am impressed by _the argument that the effect of the Hamilton 
amendment may well be to give the insurgent forces in Cambodia 
reason to hold o~t until the 3-:r,nonth period is over. Why would they 
not do that? 

Mr: H amilton says that a , bloodbath may occur in April if the 
HamIlton amendment does not OCCUI". Well, if that is the case, then 
why would there not be the great lijrelihood of & similar bloodbath 
occurring in July, or whenever this new increment of aid runs out, 
and in the meantime, all-out killing would ensue? 
. I am troubled by the amendment offered by Mr. , Whalen because 
It puts the U.S. Government right in t~e middle of trying to ar­
range ~ setJtleJ?-ent of the confl,i~t in Cambodia. And it is my feeling 
that my constItuency and perhaps most of the people of tp-e United 
States want nothing more than to be out of the whole proceedings. 
And indeed, I raise the question, who are ~e here in the United States 
to be telling the Lon N 01 government to quit fighting for survival., 
",,"hy should we sit in judgment oyer whether the Lon Nol govern-

'1'be committee was renamed Committee on International Relations on Mar, 19, 1975, 
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ment has a ri<Yht to continue its effolt to sustain itself? All we can 
really properly do at this juncture is to help decide what the policy 
of the U.S. Government will be. 
lt is my feeling that, all things considered-and I certainly draw' 

a distinction between any obligation we have to South Vietnam and 
any obligation that might be seen between our Government and that 
of Cambodia- I think that all we should do is attempt to set the 
policy of the US. Government as to aid. And I suggest we terminate 
military assistance. 

But in the same amendment, I would suggest we show clearly our 
humanitarian concern for that region. Thus, I have, in effect, amended 
the Whalen language to eliminate the part which would seek to place 
the US. Government right in the center of a settlement of the Cam­
bodian struggle. Instead, my amendment states we are rejecting the 
request for supplemental assistance, but if a general sustained cease­
fire occurs in Cambodia promptly, then we would give prompt and 
sympathetic consider'ation to requests for humanitarian assistance. 

In my view, this is as far as the US. Government should go at this 
juncture. 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. Parliamentary inquiry? 
Is my understanding correct, that, in the voting procedure, that the 

Hamilton-du Pont amendment, if amended, will precede the substi­
tute and the amendment of the substititue? 

Chairman MORGAN. That is correct. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I offer an amendmel'lt to 

the amendment offered by Mr. Hamilton and Mr. du Pont. 
Chairman MORGAN. The clerk will read the Zablocki amendment. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Amendment offered by Mr. Zablocki to the amend­

ment offered by Mr. Hamilton and Mr. du Pont: 
On line four, after the word Cambodia, strike the words "no later than 

June 30, 1975," 
On line five, after the word, "assistance," strike out the words ''by such date." 
On line 21, after the word, "Cambodia," strike out the words, "not later than 

June 30, 1975," 
On line 23, after the word, "Cambodia," strike out the words, "by such date." 

Mr. ZABLOCKI. Mr. Chairman, thank you. 
I am fully cognizant of the excellent work that Mr. Hamilton and 

the. subcommittee had wo~ked out by ~he amendment they proposed. 
Although, I have reservatIOns to certarn of the provisions I am par-
ticularly troubled with the cutoff date. ' 

I will not take too much time. There is no need to explain what my 
amendment would do. It would deJete the cutoff date. I submit there 
will be no n~gotiations, there will. be no cease-fire prior to that date 
and very unlIkely after that date If we keep the date in the proposal 
of the amendment by Mr. Hamilton and Mr. du Pont. 

I ask the previous question on my amendment. 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. I second it. 
Mr. F AS.CELL .. Mr. Chairman, the Zablocki amendment finally puts 

the whole Issue rn focus as far as I am concerned. The issue is whether 
there should be a ceiling. 

We ~~ve already adopt~d a policy,in the U.S. Congress when the 
last ceIlrng was adopted rn the ForeIgn Assistance Act of 1975 for 
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$275 million. That has now run out. There is no pipeline. There are 
some deliveries which have not yet been made. That is about it. 

So, what the Zablocki amendment does in clarifying the Hamilton 
amendment is to ask, are we going to have another ceiling~ 

Neither the amendment offered by way of a substitute and the 
amendment to the substitute, in my judgment, comes to griI?s with the 
issue. Their rhetoric completely ignores the reality of the sItuation. 

We are either going to supply the money to give Cambodia an op­
portunity to achieve some objective-within a limited time frame-or 
we adopt the Zablocki amendment to the Hamilton substitute and 
state we are going to put on another ceiling, without reference to 
a time frame. 

That seems to me to be the central issue that is involved here. Frankly 
I cannot go with the substitute or the amendment to the substitute. 
I don't think either one makes a bit of difference. So, I would grapple 
with the issues as presented by the Zablocki amendment on whether 
we really want a new ceiling. To say the Department and the U.S. 
Government has not exerted its best efforts with regard to this matter 
in the year in which we already had the ceiling seems to me rather 
unfair and not only begs the question, but do(ls a great disservice 
to a great many people in the executive branch who have been work­
ing their hearts out to extricate the United States from an impossible 
situation. 

The only vote, as I see it, today, is do we stick with the present 
policy which the U.S. Congress has already ad0pted, or do we place 
yet another ceiling. 

Mr., BR0.ol\1FIELD, Would you inform the committee the parliamen­
tary SItuatIOn at the present time? 

Chairman MORGAN. If there is no further discussion, the first vote 
will occur on the Zablocki amendment to the amendment. The second 
vote will occur upon the Findley amendment to the substitute. The 
third vote will occur on the sUbstitute offered by Mr. Whalen and, 
of course, the fourth vote will occur on the Hamilton amendment. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. In view of the discussion this morning, I think 
the die is cast. I move the previous question on the amendments. 

Chairman MORGAN. The first vote will occur on the Zabl@cki amend­
ment to the Hamilton amendment. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. The previous question. 
Mr. DERWIN SKI. Further parliamentary inquiry. Should the se­

quence of votes produce a majority in favor of the substitute, would 
then tl?-e substitute be subject to further amendments? 

ChaIrman MORGAN. That is correct. 
M!·. FRASER. If the debate is going to be closed, I want to make a 

pa:rhamentary ~nquiry. My question is, Mr. Chairman, if the com­
mIttee should, III effect, reject all of these amendments and should 
then vote to disapprove the administration request, would it be in 
order .nevertheless to hold the committee report until the first of the 
week III order that we might get some further response from the De­
partment of State in the light of the discussion which they will have 
participated in today? . 

Chairman MORGAN. You mean refer it back--
Mr. FRASER. In other words, I would like to take a vote today that 

would indicate clearly where the committee stands and my view pres-
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ently is to ,reject 'all amendments and then vote to disapprove the ad-
ministration request. , ' 

Chairman MORGAN. All ' amendments to be rejected today-I think 
Mr. du Pont'has an amendment that will be offered at the appropriate 
time. 

Mr. FRASER. If his is adopted, 'would it still be possible to hold the 
bill here with that report rather than reporting it to the floor, hold it 
until the first of the week in order that there might be some further 
consideration of how to dispose of this problem ~ 

Chairman MORGAN. If the committee does not adopt the du Pont 
amendment, nothing happens without some further action, 

Mr. WOLFF. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman. 
Is it not true that when the bill is completed and our votes are taken 

on the bill that you have to request a vote from the committee to report 
the bill out and could not it be withheld at that time ~ 

Chairman MORGAN. It could be withheld by the will of the committee. 
The previous question has been demanded. 

, Mr. SOLARZ. Parliamentary inquiry. 
Do I understand correctly in the event one of this potpourri of 

aInendments is adopted by the committee, at that point another'amend-
ment would be in order? , 

Chairman MORGAN. Thatis correct. 
Mr. SOLARZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MORGAN. The first 'vote, of course, IS on the Zablocki 

amendment to the Hamilton amendment. , 
All in favor of the Zablocki amendment, do' so by ' indicating the 

word aye. ' ' ., - - ' 
[Chorus of ayes.] 
ChaiimanMoRGAN. All opposed. 
[,Chorus of noes. ] 
Chairman MORGAN. The noes have it. The Zablocki amendment is 

rejected. ' 
The second vote 'now ' occurs upon the Findley amenament to the 

substitute. ' . 
All in favor, do so by indicating the word aye. 
rChorus of ayes.] 
Ohairman MORGAN. All opposed. 
f Chorus of noes.] , 
Chairman MORGAN. The noes have it. The amendment to the substi-

tute is not adopted. 
The third vote now occurs on the substitute offered by Mr. Whalen. 
Mr. RIEGLE. Might we have a record vote? 
Chairman MORGAN. A record vote is demanded. 
All in favor -please indicate by show of hands. 
rShowing of hands.] 
Chairman MORGAN. Four is a sufficient number. The clerk ,,,ill c:1 11 

the roll. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Chairman Morgan. 
Chairman MORGAN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Zablocki. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. No. . , 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hays. 
Mr. HAYS. No. .~~ 



Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fascell. 
Mr. F ASCELL. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Diggs. 
Mr. DIGGs. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Nix. 
Mr. NIX. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fraser. 
Mr. FRASER. No. 
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Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. 'Rosenthal. 
Mr. ROSENTHAL. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hwmilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. No. 
Mr. OZARNECKI. Mr. "IiV' olff .. 
Mr. WOLFF. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Bingham. 
Mr. BINGHAM. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Yatron. 
Mr. YATRoN:Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Taylor. 
Mr. TAYLOR. No. r 

Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARruNGTON. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Ryan. 
Mr. RYAN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Wilson. 
Mr. Wn.SON. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Riegle. 
Mr. RIEGLE. Aye. 
Mr. CZAR.."N'ECKI. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Solarz. 
Mr. SOLARZ. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mrs. Meyner. 
Mrs. ~fEYNER. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Bonker. 
Mr. BONKER. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Broomfield 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Derwinski. 
Mr. DERWINSKI. No. 
MI'. CZARNECKI. Mr. Findley. 
Mr. FINDLEY. No. 
MI'. CZARNECKI. Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Burke. 
Mr. BURKE. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Whalen. 
Mr. WHALEN. Aye. 

: 



Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Biester. 
Mr. BIESTER. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Wilm. 
Mr. WINN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. No. 
Mr. CZARN1WKI. Mr. Guyer. 
[No response.] 
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Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Lagomarsino. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. On this vote by a rollcall there were 9 ayes and 24 

noes. 
Chairman MORGAN. The substitute offered by Mr. Whalen is 

defeated. 
The vote now occurs on the amendment offered by Mr. Hamilton. 
Mr. RIEGLE. I request the ayes and nays on that vote. 
Chairman MORGAN. Those favoring ayes and nays on this vote indi­

cate by a show of hands. 
[Showing of hands.] 
Chairman MOnGAN. A sufficient number have so indicated. The clerk 

will call the roll. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Chairman Morgan. 
Chairman MORGAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Zablocki. 
MI'. ZABLOCKI. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hays. 
Mr. HAYS. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr .. Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fascell. 
Mr. F ASCELL. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Diggs. 
Mr. DIGGS. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Nix. 
MI'. NIX. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fraser. 
Mr. FRASER. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Rosenthal. 
Mr. ROSENTHAL. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hamilton. 
Mr. lliMILTON. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Wolff'. 
Mr. WOLFF. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Bingham. 
Mr. BINGHAM. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Yatron. 
Mr. YATRON. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Ryan. 
Mr. RYAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Wilson. 
Mr. WILSON. Aye. 



Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Riegle. 
Mr. RmGLE. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Solarz. 
Mr. SOLARz. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mrs. Meyner. 
Mrs. MEYNER. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Bonker. 
Mr. BONKER. No. 
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Mr. CZARNEOKI. Mr. Broomfield. 
Mr. BRoo:r.fFmLD. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Derwinski. 
Mr. DERWINSKI. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Findley. 
Mr. FINDLEY. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Burke. 
Mr. BURKE. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Whalen. 
Mr. WHALEN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Biester. 
Mr. BmsTER. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Winn. 
Mr. WINN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. MI'. Guyer. 
[No response. J 
Mr. CZARNECKI. M1'. Lagomarsino. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Aye. 
Mr. WHALEN. I have a proxy for Mr. Guyer in favor. 
Mr. DU PONT. Point of order on that. Are proxies permissible ~ 
Chairman MORGAN. Proxies are not in order on amendments under 

the rules of the committee. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. On this rollcall vote, there were 15 ayes and 18 

noes. 
Chairman MORGAN. The amendment is defeated. 
Mr. SOLARZ. I offer the following amendment. 
Chairman MORGAN. The clerk will read the amendment. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. The amendment offered by Mr. Solarz. 
On page 2 immediately after line 4 insert the following new section: 

EVACUATION OF CAMBODIAN REFUGEES 

Sec. --. (a) (1) During the period beginning on the date of enactment of this 
section and ending on June 30, 1975, the President shall provide for the evacua­
tion from Cambodia of any Cambodian citizen who requests such evacuation be­
~ause be believes his life would be endangered if the Khmer Rouge assumes power 
In Cambodia, unless the President determines that evacuation of such Cambodian 
citizen is not feasible. 

(2) (A) No military action may be taken by the United States in carrying out 
this subsection. 
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(B) To the maximum extent possible, the President shall not use members of 
,the Armed Forces of the United States in carrying out this subsection. 

(b) (1 ) Persons evacuated from Cambodia pursuant to subsection (a) shall be 
taken (A) to any country (other than the United States) which has agreed to 
accept persons evacuated from Cambndia, or (B) to the United States in the 
event that no other country is willing to accept such persons or that the num­
ber of such persons exceeds the number of such persons which other cou,ntries 
are willi ng to accept. 

(2) Persons brought to the United States pursuant to paragraph (1) shall be 
paroled into the United States temporarily by the Attorney General under such 
conditions as he may prescribe. Parole of an alien into the United States pur­
suant to this sub ection shall not be regarded as an admission of such alien for 
purpo es of the Immigration and Nationality Act. 

(c) The limitations in section 656 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 on 
United States personnel and personnel assisted by the United States in Cam­
bodia shall nat apply with respect to any individual engaged solely in evacuating 
Cambodian citizens pursuant to this section. 

(d) (1) Notwithstanding the limitation in section 655 of the Foreign Assistance 
Act oE 1961 on approf)riations with respect to Cambodia, there is authorized to be 
appropria ted for fiscal year 1975 such sums as may be necessary for purposes of 
evacuating Cambodian citizens pursuant to this section. . 

(2) No fund s made available under paragraph (1) may. be transferred to, or 
consolidated with, funds made available under any otqer provision of law. 

Mr. ·WHALEN. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry. 
Mr. Chairman. I think this amendment probably was intended to 

amend the Hamilton-du Pont substitute. Since that has 'noon defeated, 
it is appended, is it not, the H.R. 2704 ~ -" 

Chairman MORGAN. That is correct. 
Mr. FRASER. Parliamentary inquiry. . 
Mr. Chairman, if this amendment is defeated, will"there be any 

other amendments pending at that point ~ ,.. . , 
Chairman MORGAN. None that I am aware of, _ . 
Mr. FRASER. liV ould a motion then to adjollTIi the cO,mmittee 'be in 

order' .. . . 
Mr. DU PONT. Will the gentleman yield~' . 
Mr. FRASER. I know what the gentleman has in mind and I would 

like to hold it until early next week. . 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Solarz. is recognized. for 5 m'inutes to sp,eak 

on brhnJf.of.his amendment. . ' . _ . 
Mr. Fra~er, in the meantime, I'suggest you and' Mr, du Pont get 

together and work out some solution to your problem. . 
Mr. SOLARZ. In light of the vote on the Hamilton amendment, I 

rather doubt that the bill before us is likely to be approved by the com­
mittee. But in the unlikely event that it is abh to muster a majority, 
I think it is important that this amendment be included in it. We have 
heard a good deal of talk over the.course of the last week .from the' wjt­
nesses who ha-ve appea,red. before us with respect to the p6ssibjlity of 
a bloodbath 'in Caml:!odia in the even.t of the su.ccess 'ofthe Khmer 
Rouge forces: . '" ' 

The other day in tl?-~ newspaper :t;>rinceBihanouk was quoted to the 
effect that they were only interested in hanging seven, if they came to 
power. ' .. ' . " -,,; '. . '. -. '. 
. Others )lave estiIll~ted several thousands might be' ei~cutedin the 
event that the Lon-Nol government feU aLld the Khmer' Rouo-e camp t.o 
power. T~e fact of the ma~ter ~s we dO'llot kno.w how man:y.w~uld be 
~xecu(:ed .rn what~v~r}~sh~?n. ~~ t~~. e1~.~~ _t~a.~ the, LOJ:i N{?,l' go)~e!n-

. ." " ... ,. } - " 
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ment fell. But i.t seems to me that to 'the 'ext~nt t~iere is anY'possibility 
whatsoever that there may be mass executIOns In CambodIa, that we 
have a humanitarian oblj.gation to afford those Cambodians who be­
lieve their lives would be in danger in the event the Khmer Rouge did 
come to power, to be given an opportunity to leave the coUntry. 

I might say, Mr. Chairman, that this amendment is consistent with 
the great humanitarian traditions of our country in that regard. In 
1956 in the wake of the Hungarian Revolution we accepted 38,000 
Hungarians into our country. In 1959 we accepted 250,000 Cubans. In 
1954 we assisted over 1 million North Vietnamese who sought refuge, 
North Vietnamese who sought rofuge in South Vietnam. 

A few years ago we assisted in the evacuation of 46,000 Asians from 
Uganda after they were ordered out of that country by General Idi 
Amin. In 1968 we admitted somewhere in the VICinity of 10,000 
Czechoslovakian refuges, following the Czechoslovakian revolution, 
into our country. 

To the extent that we have a sincere and legitimate concern about 
what may happen to those Cambodians who have actively assisted the 
Lon N 01 government, in the event that government should fall it seems 
to me this amendment, by providing them with an opportunity to leave 
Cambodia, is entil'ely consistent not only with our humanitarian tradi-
tions, but , with our moral obligations. ' 

I would point out the amendment specifically provides that any 
Cambodians who wish to leave should 'be given an opportunity to go 
to any third countries that are willing to accept them and in the event 
that no other countries are Erepared to accept them, that they be given 
an opportuni,ty to come to our country. ' 

It IS specifically provided that no military action may be taken in 
the effort to carry ,out the mandate of this amendment a,nd, of course, 
the amendment provides that the evacuation would only be carried out 
to the extent, that the President makes a judgment that it is feasible 
to do ,so. ' 

I think it is quite elea'r th~t even if this bilJ passes, and we pro­
vide additional military assistance to the Lon N 01 government, that 
that government could fall at any moment. And I think therefore that 
there undoubtedly would be a number of Cambodia~s who in anticipa­
tion of that eventuality WQuld like toJeave their country. 

I urge the adoption of this amendment because I believe that it is, 
a way of protecting our own moral credentials in that.regard. 

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. Ryan. . . 
Mr. RYAN. I would like to oppose this ame]fdment, but to do so with 

commendations to my colleague, Mr. Solarz, for what I believe to be 
a very well-intentioned effort. One of the most ovedooked but one of. 
the most important elements in all the Southeast Asian and Indo­
chinese problem that has existed for Jillore than 25 years has been the 
condition of people themselves who live within that country. 

Mr. Chairman, last December and January I spent a week in both 
South Vietnam and in South Korea. I did not go to Cambodia. Many 
people that I talked to during my trip oppose the government in power. 
They told me ·and pleaded with me not to abandon their country. and 
to make a distinction between the people themselves_and· the govern-
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ment in power. They believe that if the North Vietnamese-in the case 
of South Vietnam, and I am sure the case is the same with the Khmer 
Rouge and Cambodians- were to come to power rpany of them would 
lose their lives not with the benefit of trial or anything else. They 
would simply be shot. 

I am inclined to believe that particular statement. To that extent 
this particular amendment has value. However, in the first section it 
says! "Any Cambodian citizen who. requests such evacuation because 
he believes his life would be endangered if the Khmer Rouge assumes 
power in Cambodia." It seemR to me the language there is so broad, 
notwithstanding the next few lines that place some limitation, depend­
jng on the President's determination, that this amendment would cre­
ate a situation in Cambodia requiring an extremely large airlift. on 
the scale of the Berlin airlift of many years ago perhaps. Now if we 
add the refugees to the number of illegal aliens already in this coun­
try-tens of thonsands of people totally dependent on our hospital­
ity-an impossible burden would be placed on our economy. For these 
reasons, I oppose this amendment. I would also indicate to the mem­
bers of this committee what I have said before, which is that this com­
mittee should take the time to educate itself on this matter as 
thoroughly as possible in the next few months. 

This is a totally new Congress obviously with a will of its own and 
determined to go in a direction of its own. We are now taking up a 
matter which I believe to be as important, as far as foreign policy 
and military policy are concerned, as the decision in the early or the 
late forties and in 1950 when we decided to assist the nations in Europe 
in maintaining a posture against the possible Communist aggression 
in Europe and since Harry Truman ordered the troops into Korea to 
resist Communist belligerency in Asia. 

This committee is now in the position of beginning to write a sig­
nificant change in foreign policy which will have an effect on almost 
every single country in the world and I would plead with this com­
mittee to make a decision based upon knowledge and considered judg­
ment, and to act only after having examined the various elements that 
are involved, and after having heard the views of those who are op­
posed and in favor of this particular idea. 

I realize the American people today want to.get out very badly. 
They very emotionally reiect this entire situation which they find to 
be impossible. I cannot blame them for that, but the manner of our 
leaving-assuming we do get out this year-the manner of our leavin~ 
is the question before this committee this year and for the few months 
ahead of llS until the next fiscal year. I would plead with the committee 
to find ways-perhaps better than this, but in this same direction-to 
resolve this question as far as the U.S. involvement and responsibility 
in Southeast Asia is concerned.-

With that I relnctantly oppose the amendment. 
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Derwinski. 
MI'. DERWINSKI. I think this amendment dramatizes the real issue 

before us. Those members, who for various reasons have long-standing 
pre commitments that do not permit them to approach this subject 
objectively, are determined in this case to use this a,mendment in the 
classic historic example of Pontius Pilate and wash their hands of 
the bloodbath they know will occur. 
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You could cite the Hlmgarian uprising in 1956 and the number of 
refugees that came out of that compared to what will come out of this 
if the Khmer Rouge gets control over Cambodia. It will make Gen­
crhis Khan look like a Boy Scout. The Solarz amendment hopefully 
~ill permit millions of Cambodians to save their lives and I presume 
the Solarz amendment envisions they would be welcomed, subsidized, 
and reestablished to a great life here in the United States. 

If this is the way those of you are trying to gut this proposal 
are going to salve your consciences, I think it is a clear picture. 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. I move the previous question. 
Chairman MORGAN. The previous question has been moved. We will 

now vote on the Solarz amendment. 
All those in favor of the amendment by the gentleman from New 

York will do so by saying aye. 
[Chorus of ayes.] 
Chairman MORGAN. Noes. 
[Chorus of noes.] 
Chairman MORGAN. In the Chair's opinion the noes have it. The 

amendment is defeated. 
Mr. HAYS. Mr. Chairman, I move that the committee do now ad­

journ. 
Chairman MORGAN. This is a preferential motion. The gentleman 

from Ohio has moved that the meeting be adjourned. 
Mr. SOLARZ. Rollcall, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MORGAN. Those in favor of a rollcall on the motion to 

adjourn will indicate by a show of hands. 
rShowing of hands.] 
Chairman MORGAN. A sufficient number. The clerk will call the roll. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Chairman Morgan. 
Chairman MORGAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Zablocki. 
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hays. 
Mr. HAYS. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fascell. 
M1'. F ASCELL. Aye. 
Mr. CZAR1I.TECKI. Mr. Diggs. 
Mr. DIGGS. Aye. 
Mr. CZARKECKI. Mr. Nix. 
Mr. NIX. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Fraser. 
Mr. FRASER. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Rosenthal. 
Mr. ROSENTHAL. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Hamilton. 
Mr. H AlIHLTON. No . 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. vVolff. 
Mr. ·WOLFF . No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Bingham. 
Mr. BINGIIAM. Aye. 



Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Yatron. 
Mr. YATRON. Aye. 
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Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Taylor. 
Mr. TA.YLOR. Aye. 
Mr. CZAJ3,NECKI. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Ryan. 
Mr. RYAN. No; 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Wilson. 
Mr. WILSON. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Riegle. 
Mr. RIEGLE. No. 
Mr. CZARNEOKI. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Solarz. 
Mr. SOLARZ. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mrs. Meyner. 
Mrs. MEYNER. Aye. , , 
Mr. CZARNECKI. M r. Bonker. 

: Mr. BONKER. Aye. ' 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Broomfield. 
Mr. BROOMFIEW" Aye.' " 
MI'. CZARNECKI. .Mr. Derwinski. 
Mr. DERWIN SKI. No. 
1\11': CZARNECKI. Mr: Findley. 
Mr. FINDLEY. No. ' 
Mr. CZAR..1\TECKI. Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Burke. 
Mr. BURKE. N o. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. du Pont. 
Mr. DU PONT. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. W halen. 
Mr. WHALEN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Biester. 
Mr. BIESTER. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Winn. 
Mr. WINN. Aye. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. No. 
Mr. CZARNECKI. Mr. Guyer. 
[No response.] 
Mr. CZARNECKI. MI'. Lagomarsino. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Aye. 
Mr. CZAR ECKI. On this vote by a rollcall there were 18 ayes, 15 noes. 
Chairman MORGAN. The motion of the gentleman from Ohio is 

adopted. 
The committee stands adjourned until further notice. 
['Whereupon, at 12 :05 p .m. the committee adjourned, to reconvene at 

tLe call of the Chair.] 



'rHE CAMBODIAN-VIETNAM DEBATE 

MONDAY, APRIL 14, 1975 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS, 
Washington, D.O. 

The subcommittee met at 2 :06 p.m., in 'room 2172, Rayb~ House 
Office Building, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton (chairman of the su'bcommit-
tee) presiding. ' . 
. Mr. HAMILTON; The meeting of the subcommittee will come to order. 

This afternoon the ' Special Subcomniittee on Investigations meets 
to discuss the situation in South Vietnam and the purpose, extent and 
intent of the emergency aid requests presented to Congress last week 
in the President's state of the world speech. ' 
, The subcommittee will focus today on two matters. First, we would 
like to know something about what happened in Vietnam in March, 
what are our political objectives in Vietnam today, and what we seek 
to achieve iIi the 'coming weeks and months. 

Second, we would like' to examine the supplemental emel'gency eco­
nomic and humanitarian ,aid requests for Vietnam. In the fast de­
velopingand fluid situation in South Vietnam, it will be difficult to 
devise and implement relief programs. We want to examine this 
supplemental request carefully. " 

We are happy to have with us today Mr. Philip Habib, Assistant 
Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs and Arthur Z. 
Gardiner, Jr., Assistant Administrator for East ,Asia, Agency for 
International Development. ' 

Mr. Habib and Mr. Gardiner,l believe that you both would like to 
say something before we proceed with questions from members, and 
you may begin. 

PURPOSE OF SESSION 

Mr. lliRRINGTON. Just for the benefit of enlightening myself and 
Perhaps the audience, is this the House of Representatives response 
to a part of the' request made by the President on Thursday evening~ 
Are we dealing with those facets of the requests he. made regardinO' 
Southeast Asia that we as a committee would have jurisdiction over~ 
Or is this a continuation of what you announced earlier this year- an 
inquiry into the origins and development of our policy in Southeast 
Asia ~ Or is it a mix of the two? Just what are we doing beyond what 
your brief outline indicated this afternoon ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Well, Mr. Harrington, we are meeting to bring our­
selves up to date on the general situation in Vietnam as it exists today 

(427) 



. ~ 

428 

ting to get further information with regard to the 
for emergency economic and humanitarian 

OW~ I \Ulderst nd it, the leadership of the Congress has not 
mIll' ~ved th que tion as to how the v'arious components of the 
.Plr: ~. en.' ~ are to be examined, but we have been requested 
11:0 !ro ah~t\d 'th this a pect. of it so that we can get as much infor­
~OD. • ere oongl'e ional committees as we can. We have time 
p 

XO PECIFIC BILL YET 

Mr. 1I.unr.ro~-. I do not have a specific bill before me. 'Vhether 
or not it w introduced in the session that just concluded, I .do not 
bow. 

Mr. H..mJu:sGIO_-, Has there been any outline given to you by the 
, eommirtee indicating what the intentions are regarding either 
yoW' ~ bcommitlee or other facets of the full committee to deal with 
oomponent parts of this ~ 

Mr. H .nm.:TO_ • The an.swer to that is no. 
lIr. H\BRJXGION_ 0 as far ras you are concerned, this is the initial 

but, not n~ily the full response to what was outlined last week~ 
JUr. R ·3MTI,:m_ -_ That is correct. 
lh_lliRP~GRc_ And t hese witnesses were scheduled-­
lIr. H ;'\jJrn:m_-. Prior to the President's request of last week. 
Mr. Bureulno~-_ And this is the hearing we had on last Thursday 

afternoon :reEcltedoled for this afternoon ~ 
lIr. HuflL'fox_ Yes' it is. 
Mr. ~moN. Thank you. 
lh. Hnrn,:rox. Any further questions ~ 
Gem.lemm, yon may proceed. 

"" .... ...,o....o.='fimi'F 0 BO . PlIILlP C. HABIB, ASSISTANT SECRETARY 
OF 'j; FOR EAST ASIAN AND PACIFIC AFFAIRS 

In. lLmm.. Thank yon., Mr. Chairman. 
That was; the under:standing on which "e were also preparing our­

:rle1T'ES for thl$ ~on. 
lIy opening remarks will be brief and then I will ask Mr. Gardi­

ner 0 claborn e on one aspect of the progr·am. 
)Ir. Chairma~ the last several weeks in Indochina have been dis­

heartening. In Cambodia Communist forces have brought strong 
and i:a~t preesure on Phnom P enh :and on many provincial areas 
oonu'Olled bv the Cambodian Government . 

.After mm'iths of seige, and in the face of mounting danger to theil' 
~i~'~ President Ford, last Friday, ordered the evacuation of all Amer­
Jean penonnel from Phnom Penh. 

In annouru:ing the evacuation, the President l'egretted that the 
=-nltcd tates had found itself lmable to provide the lassistance that 

{:,otm t'\' neooed to sustain its defense and provide a basis for an equi­
t~hle negotiated settlement. 
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However, despite the departure of the Americans, the U:r;lited 
States will continue to do what it can to support the Cambodian 
Government and its people. A request remains bef@re the Congress 
for additional military and economic aid to Cambodia. 

VIETNAM SITUATION CHAN"GING FA,ST 

Events have also moved swiftly in Vietnam, and in a direction pro­
foundly disturbing to all Americans. 

The Vietnamese decision to withdraw from areas in the highlands 
and the nortla.el'R pl'OiVinces~in the bee of numerically superior and 
heavily_ armed N o.rth VietnaqJ.es~ fQrc~s-l~d to confusion, disorga­
nization, and panic. 

Vast areas were taken over by the Communists, large amolmts of 
weapons and materiel were lost, ~nd the m,orale of. the Army and the 
people of South Vietnam was dealt a severe blow. 

An ominous situation now prevtl.ils. At the outset of the offensive, 
North Vietnam fielded a main-force army la,rger and better equipped 
than South Vietnam's. The tragic losses of the last several weeks have 
heightened that imbalance. 

In addition to the serious military reverses South Vietnam has 
suffered, hundreds of thousands of VIetnamese civilians have sought 
to flee advancing North Vietnamese al'mi~. Many are with<mt ade­
quate shelter, food, or medical attention. 'Pheir plight gives cause foIl 
deepest concern. 

SEVERE TESTS AHEAD 

Severe tests lie ahead. Militarily, the 0l1tcome will depend in the 
first instance on the ability of South Vietnam to reorgani~e its de­
fenses, reform and reequip its units and, in so doing, restore the con­
fidence and morale of its army and its people; but it will also depend 
heavily on the provision of timely and 'adequate military assistance 
from the United States. 

Massive relief effol'ts are necessary to cal'e for the refugees. The 
United States moved swiftly and effectively, in conc~rt WIth other 
nations, to help alleviate the initial suffering of these unfortunate 
people. 

More help is needed. The Governme;nt of Vietnam has acted ener­
getically .and t o the limit of its resources, but it cannot bear this 
burden alone. 

PRESIDENTlAL REQUEST 

The President has asked th3/t 'We resJ;>ond genemusly, and quickly, 
to meet the needs of this difficult situatIOn. Specifically, he has asked 
the Congress to do three things: . 

First, to appropriate $722 million in additional military assistance 
to Vietnam in the current fiscal year. In the President's judgment 
o~ly in this way can South Vietnam's defense plan succeed, and the 
mIlItary situation be stabilized. · . 
, Second, to appropriate an additiona,l $250 million in (?conomic and 
~u~.anitarian a~sistance for Vietnam, to alleviate the sl!ffering of the 
cIvihan populatIOn, including those uprQotecl from theIr homes. 
. Third, to enact legislation which would clearly permit the use of 
U.S. Armed Forces to assist in and carry out humamtarian evacuation 
from Vietnam, should that become necessary. 

52-900--76----13 
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As I understand it, draft legislation in each of these areas has been 
submitted. 

Today, with the committee's approval, Mr. Chairman, we are pre­
pared to go into some detail on the request for economic and humani­
tarian assistance. 

With your permission, I will ask Mr Gardiner of the Agency for 
International Development to do just that . . 

Mr. HAMILTON. Thank you, Mr. Habib. 
Mr. Gardiner. 

STATEMENT OF ARTHUR Z. GARDINER, JR., ASSISTANT ADMINIS· 
TRATOR FOR EAST ASIA, AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVEL· 
OPMENT 

Mr. GARDINER. Mr. Chairman, I have just 10 minutes ago distrib­
uted to the subcommittee a statement and 'I think each of you have 
it in front· of you. 

I think what I )'Vould like to do is to move through it rapidly and 
that may be the best way to proceed. 

In the past 3 weeks, the people of South Vietnam, a 'generation of 
whom have never known lasting tranquility, have again been faced 
with a disruptive cataclysm of enormous human proportions. These 
events are familiar to us all. 

REFUGEE AID 

Our first thoughts and our first actions were to assist those who 
sought refuge in the territory still controlled by the Government of 
South Vietnam. 

We dispatched ships to augment the 40-odd craft made available 
for this purpose by the Government of South Vietnam and the several 
mercy vessels furnished by other nations. 

Events moved too rapidly and we were only partially successful, 
but through these efforts about 150,000 people were brought to safety. 
Others, roughly estima·ted at 850,000-and I would like to emphasize 
that that is a very rough estimate at this time-moved and are still 
moving by their own efforts on rivers and by land to the refugee sites 
that are tmder ARVN control. To date nearly 500,000 refugees have 
been officially registered by the government. 

This process of counting by registration invariably lags behind the 
reality of displaced human beings, both because of the time involved 
in assembling data and because the movement of persons still 
continues. 

1 MILLION REFUGEES 

Our best estimate today-and I need not tell you that today's num­
bers may well be wrong tomorrow-is that the Government of South 
Vietnam will shortly face the responsibility of caring for approxi­
mately 1 million new refugees. 

To assist in that effort we 'have allotted almost all of the limited 
Foreign Assistance Act resources remaining available to us; in addi­
tion, we have made 100,000 tons of rice and an· additional 13,500 tons 
of high protein food supplements available on a grant basis under 
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Public Law 4'80 'to be distributed by both voluntary agencies and the 
South. Vietnamese Government to those most desperately in need. 

Let me' rrQ~ at this point that to the enormous problem of refugee 
relief must be added the weight of an already severe condition of un­
employment in the urban areas-a condition created in large measure 
by the withdrawal of American forces and funds-that with certainty 
must worsen drastically as the disruption of war takes its toll on the 
productive economy. 

Many will be without work. Any humanitarian effort must be no 
lessooncerned for those who suffer d~privation in the cities than for 
those displaced by the war. Suffering is made no less bearable for 
being once removed from its cause. 

RELIEF EFFORT OAN BE HANDLED 

We are confident that the Government of South Vietnam possesses 
tho all-too-experienced human resources to undertake an orde~ly and 
reliable relief effort given some measure of assistance from the vol­
untary agencies, the international organizations, and AID personnel. 

We are equally certain, however, that without new financial re­
sources from outside donors, misery and starvation and sickness, un­
acceptable on any human basis, will inevita:bly ensue. 

I am here today to approve the commitment by the United States 
of a large, but by no means all-inclusive, portion of those resources. 

Specifically, I am asking you to authorize an additional $73 million 
for that purpose, which taken together with the $177 million pre­
viously authorized but not yet appropriated for assistance to Indo­
china, will make available $250 million to lighten the burden and ease 
the suffering of the refugees, the war victims and the unemployed of 
South Vietnam. At the same time, I am asking you to waive previous 
allocations of Indochina postwar reconstruction funds which could 
impede the humanitarian effort. 

NO LONG-TERM PROJEOTS 

Let me state at the outset that these ftmds are not going to be 
expended on long-term projects. Rather, our request reflects our best 
estimate of the initial relief costs for the refugees and of the ongoing 
and elemental requirement, for a period of 6 months, of the people 
whom I have mentioned- the refugees, the war victims, the urban 
unemployed. (This estimate also takes into account certain assump­
tions with respect to the levels of assistance which the GVN and third 
countries and organizations will be able, in the first case, and willing, 
in the second, to contribute.) 

Let me describe briefly for you our projections on ~ggregate needs. 
And let me caution that these are our preliminary projections in a 
very fast changing situation, sir. 

They are the best thinking over the past week of what is probably 
going to be required but I don't want the specific numbers mentioned 
here to be locked in concrete. They are illustrative of the type and 
character of the task that we think is going to be facing the Govern­
ment of South Vietnam and for which we hope to contribute. 
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r; AID PROJECTIONS 

First, with respect to the emergen~y transportation of refugees to 
the temporary sites within South Vietnam, we have an estimated 

, requirement of about $10 million. 
Second, with respect to the care of refugees, there are four broad 

, categorjes of expenditures. I will just mention these here without go-
ing into detail in the statement. . 

I Temporary refugee sites must be Q.eveloped and cOhstructed. That 
· costs substantial sums. . " 

Then there must be provision made for refugee relief allowances 
and camp operation costs while the temporary camps are occupied by 
the refugees. 

Third, as part of the stage when the refugees are in camps, there 
is a need for work programs to employ refugees in order to permit at 

· least OIle family member to supplement the family's meager income. 
Fourth, the next stage is as refugees. move from relief camps into 

· resettlerp.ent areas and there is need for funding of integrated relief 
· and settlement support teams. . 
· That covers the phases of the program dealing with refugee relief 
· and resettlement of peop~e who are in fact in relief camps. 

URBAN UNEMPLOYED 

Another element of this program is with respeet to the rapidly 
· growing needs of the urban unemployed. We would begin developing 
_, together with the Government of South Vietnam progratns to provide 

assistance to the urban destitute and to provide work for the unem­
, ployed and the underemployed where feasible. 

That, we believe, is realistically a ball park estimate for 6 months, 
which would be in the neighborhood of $10 million. 

Fourth, with respect to the refugees who are located on the island 
of Phu Quoc, we believe that circumstances permit the immediate 
initiation of settlement, efforts. We should keep in mind that tem­
porary camps to give only some relief to human misery. Resett lement 
permits people to move into to~era;ble and productive li',res. 

The Phu Quoc resettlemffilt program, we believe,' couM and should 
. move mpidly . . 

It is clear that the funds that we are seeking in this-$230 million 
, request lare but a fracti(!)TI of the. t0tal costs which u!ltimately will be 

incurred by the Government of South Vietnam in bearing this new 
~ relief burden. . 

TOTAL REFUGEE NEEDS HIGH 

Our best present estimate-and maybe it is better to call it a guess­
. tim ate because we still do not have a firm, fixed number of refugees in 

mind and the programs are still under development-would be that 
appToximately $750 million to $1 billion will be ne.ecl'ed. 

Our $250 mil1ion request is to begin the j(!)li las q1ll'i0k~y as possible. 
We hope and expect that others will contl'ibute to the effort. 

: American voluntary agencies. with which AID has 'been working in 
both Cambodia and South VietIa'aRl have assured ,us .that they stand 
ready to respond to human need in any area where they are at liberty 
to operate. 
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They are prepared to undertake relid allld rehabilitation as well as 
their ongoing programs. Although their U .S. personnel have been re­
duced, those Temaining along with local staffs aTe assistin~ with the 
refugee problem. And they hav~ highly experienced statt standing 
on call in nearby oountries awaiting the opportunity to assist once the 
situation stabilizes. 

Mr. Chairman, I think that is a sununary of the statement. 
[The prepared statement of Arthur Z. Gardiner, Jr., follows:J 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARTHUR Z. GARDINER, Jr. , ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, 
BUREAU FOR EAST ASIA, AGENOY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

Mr. Chairman, I come to your co=ittee today to ask for your assistance. 
We are urgently proposing and seeking your approval for a humanitarian under­
taking-an undertaking which I believe does credit to the spil-it of charity and 
sympathy-especially for those with whom we as a people have long been asso· 
ciated-that has in the past been a wellspring of our national character. 

In the past three weeks, the people of South Vietnam, a generation of whom 
have never known lasting tranquility, have again been faced with a disruptive 
cataclysm of enormous human proportions. These events are familiar to us all. 
In .the face of -an assault by North Vietnamese divisions in direct violation of 
·the Paris Peace Acco·rds, millions, motivated by a mixture of conviction, alle­
giance and fear, fled the northern and central portions of South Vietnam. They 
left their villages and towns; they left their friends and sometimes their families; 
they left their belongings; and they left the soil from which they earned a living . 
or the work in which they were otherwise employed. In this exodus, many died 
and not all-or even most-escaped. 

The armies of the North rolled southward faster than those who sought to flee. 
Our first thoughts and our ;first actions were to assist those who sought refuge 

in the territory still controlled by the GVN. We dispatched ships to augment the 
40-odd craft made available for this purpose by the Government of South V'iet­
nam and the several mercy vessels furnished by other nations. Events moved 
too rapidly, and we were only 'Partially successful, but through these 'efforts 
about 150,000 people were brought to safety. Others, roughly estimated at 850,000 
moved and are still moving by their own efforts on rivers and by land to the 
refugee sirtes that are under ,RVN control. To date nearly 500,000 refugees have 
been offi'Cially registered by the government. 

This process of counting by registration invariably lags behind the reality 
of displaced human beings, both because of the time involved in assembling data 
and because the movement of persons still continues. Our best estimate today­
and I need not tell you that today's numbers may well be wrong tomorrow­
is that the Government of South Vietnam will shortly face the responsibility of 
caring for approximately 1,000,000 new refugees. 

To assist in that effort we have allotted almost all of the limited Foreign 
Assistance Act resources remaining available to us; in addition, we have made 
100,000 tons of rice and an additional 13,500 tons of high protein food supple­
ments available on a grant basis under Public Law 480 to be distributed by 
both voluntary agencies and the 'South Vietnamese Government to those most 
desperately in need. 

Let me note at this point that to the enormous problem of refugee relief must 
be added the weight of an already severe condition of unemployment in the 
urban areas-a condition created in large measure by the withdrawal of Amer­
ican forces and funds-that with certainty must worsen drastically as the 
disruption of war takes its toll on the productive economy. Many will be with­
out work. Any humanitarian effort must be no less concerned for those who 
suffer deprivation in the cities than for those displaced by the war. Suffering 
is made no less bearable for being once removed from its cause. 

We are confident that the Government of South Vietnam possesses the all­
too-experienced human resonrces to undertake an orderly and reliable relief 
effort given some measure of assistance from the voluntary agencies. the inter­
national organizations and A.J.D. personnel. (·To the subject of those agencies 
and organizations I would like to return shortly.) 

We are equally certain, however, that without new ;financial resom'ces from 
outside donors. misery and starvation and sickness, unacceptable on any human , 
basis, will inevitably ensue, 
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I am here today to ask you approve the commitment by the United States 
of a large but by no means all inclusive portion of those resources. Specifically, 
I am asking you to authorize an additional $73,000,000 for that purpose, which 
taken together with the $177,000,000 previously authorized but not yet appro­
priated for assistance to Indochina, will make available $250,000,000 to lighten 
the burden and ease the suffering of the refugees, the war victims and the unem­
ployed of South Vietnam. At tbe same time I am asking you to waive previous 
allocations of Indochina funds which could impede the humanitarian effor t. 

Let me state at the outset that these funds are not going to be expended 
on long-term projects. Rather, our request reflects our best estimate of the initial 
relief costs for the refugees and of the ongoing and elemental requirement, for 
a period of six months, of the people whom I have mentioned-the refugees, 
the war victims, the urban unemployed. (This estimate also takes into account 
certain assumptions with respect to the lpvels of assistance which the GVN 
and third cotmtries and organizations will be able, in the ·first case, and willing, 
in tho second. to contribute.) 

Let me describe briefly for you our projections of aggregate needs: First, 
with respect to the emergency transportation of refugees to the temporary sites 
within South Vietnam, we have an estimated requirement of avout $10 million. 

Second, with respect to the care of refugees, there are four broad categories 
of expenditures. 

Temporary Refugee Sites must be developed and constructed. At present, we 
foresee the need for nine sites on the mainland to accommodate about 100,00(} 
people each, and one on the Island of Phu Quoc. The locations of the nine other 
sites have not been determined as yet, bu t we would expect them to be sited 
on good agricultural land in the Derta. A site must be cleared, roads and shelters 
constructed, drainage ditches dug, water supplies and sauitary facilities formed , 
medical, educational and administrative facilities provided. These items, and 
many other related to providing essential goods and services, are expected to cost 
roughly $10 million per site or $100 million in total. 

Refugee Relief Allowances and Camp Operation Costs of roughly $10 per per­
son per month must be provided. This will enable the refugees to buy food with 
which it supplement their rice ration of 500 grams per day, charcoal with which 
to cook, and cloth with which to clothe themselves. Additionally, those funds 
would pay for food handling and storage, transport and related costs. The total 
cost for this for six months will be $60 million. 

·Work Programs to employ the refugees must also be developed, in order to 
vermit at least one family member to supplement the family 's meager income. 
;,our past experience tells us that we can expect that some 200,000 people would be 
,so employed if given the opportunity at $1 per day or $30 million. These refugees 
will provide the bulk of non-skilled labor needed in the construction of refugee 

.. camp facilities. They will also provide the non-skilled labor required to main­
.tain minimal standards for sanitary facmties in the camps and maintain in good 
:repair drainage ditches, roads, fencing, water facilities and other camp infra­
..structure. 

Integrated Relief and Resettlement Support Teams. The Voluntary Agencies 
are rendy to assist in the refugee relief and resettlement program when the secu­
rity situation stabilizes sufficiently to allow staff to operate with some degree of 
safety. Their contribution will be the provision of support and advisory teams 
that would include physicians, nurse. , medical assistants and others. Their major 
responsibility will be to provide advisory and other support needed in the relief 
effort. A total of $12 million is planned for these teams. 

Third, with respect to the rapidly growing needs of the urban unemployed, we 
would begin developing, together with the GVN, programs to provide assistance 
to the urban destitute and to provide work for the unemployed and underem­
ployed, wherever feasible. We propose a program costing $10 million. 

Fourth, with respect to the refugees located on the Island of Phu Quoc, we 
believe that circumstances permit the immediate initiation of resettlement efforts. 
We should keep in mind that temporary camps give only some relief to human 
misery. Resettlement permits people to move into tolerable and productive lives. 

The Phu Quoc resettlement program should move rapidly. The refugees have 
been given access to 18,000 hectares of land on the Island. Clearing the land for 
agriculture use, grading for roadways and drainage ditches and providing water 
wells and other structures await the necessary funding. The onset of the rainy 
senson in June and July of 1976 is the critical target period for gaining access 
to the lan(l if a December 1976 harvest is to be realized. The Norwegian Govern-
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ment has recently grant·financed a fishing project on Phu Quoc which will pro­
vide boats and fishing gear for 4,000 families (some 20,000 persons) . Experts 
estimate this is the maximum size fishing enterprise that should be undertaken 
at this time. We have not yet received estimated GVN cost data. However, as we 
discuss details of these plans with them we expect to obtain this data. As a mini· 
mum, the GVN will provide teachers for the 250 classrooms planned for the 
Phu Quoc resettlement program as well as administrative and technical per­
sonnel for the refugee and resettlement site. We propose $28 million for this 
resettlement program. 

The foregoing is our current planning for an initial program of relief and 
limited resettlement. We should emphasize that it is illustrative. Planning here 
and in Saigon is still actively underway. Our ultimate objective is to help the 
Government of South Vietnam heal the human wOlmds of war by reuniting 
families, assisting them during a difficult transition period, resettling them in 
new homes and bringing them back into the productive economy. We seek the 
authority to contri'bute to programs designed to meet these objectives. 

It is clear that the funds we seek are but a fraction of the total costs which 
will be incurred in South Vietnam. Our best present estimate is that approxi­
mately $750 million to one billion dollars will be needed. We a re requesting 
$250 million now to begin the job as quickly as possible. We hope and expect 
that others will contribute to the effort. 

American Voluntary Agencies with which AID has been working in both 
Cambodia and South Vietnam have assured us that they stand ready to respond 

·to human need in any area where they are at liberty to operate. They are 
prepared to undertake relief and r ehabilitation as well as their on·going 
programs. Although their U.S. personnel have been reduced, those r emaining 
along with local staffs are assisting with the refugee problem. And they have 
highly experienced staff standing on call in nearby countries awaiting the 
opportunity to 'assist once the situation stabilizes. 

Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman, by frankly admitting that I cannot tell you 
what will happen to South Vietnam in the coming weeks and months. We think 
it has a chance. But I can tell you what will happen to the people of South 
Vietnam, if we and others do not provide the needed humanitarian resources. 

Hundreds of thousands will starve : they will have no shelter, no schools, no 
medical facilities. They will live-some of them will live, for a while anyway­
in unmitigated human misery. We must act urgently, the rains come in less 
than two months; as much of the infrastructure for refugee life as possible 
must be in place by then. We believe that A.I.D.-through its long experience 
and working relatiouships with the vast machinery of the South Vietnamese 
government and with the voluntary agencies and organizations (which have 
performed a t ruly priceless service to the people of that embattled land)­
is up to the task. I hope that we will have your quick support. 

Attachment A 

SUMMARY ESTIMATES FOB REFUGEE RELIEF ANlJ RESETTLEMENT AND 
URBAN RELIEF PROGBA1YIS 

April 1975-0ct. 15, 1975: Millions 
1. Emergency transport ___________________________________________ $10. 0 
2. Temporary emergency relief ____________________________________ 202. 0 
3. Phu Quoc resettlemenL_________________________________________ 28. 0 
4. Emergency urban relief________________________________________ 10. 0 

Subtotal _______________________________________________________ 250.0 

Oct. 15, 1975-Dec. 31, 1976 : 
Remaining requirements for resettlement and urban relief! 

1. Construction and domiCiling nine resettlement sites __________ _ 
2. Rice and food allowances and household commodities ______ _ 
3. Other camp cost for oper ations and overhead ________________ _ 
4. Resettlement village infrastructure, roads, classrooms _______ _ 
5. Integrated relief and resettlement voluntary agency teams __ _ 6. Urban relief ______________________________________________ _ 

Subtotal _______________________ ____________________________ 500.0 

Grand total ________________________________________________ 750.0 
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Attachment B 

~~,~~~~ OF ~~GENCY tRooFUGEE ErnQU1BEMENTS 
APRIL 19r5-'OCTORER '1:975) 

MilZiOnB 
rt; lllmergellCY trensport a\nd ,e-vacuation lCosts____ $10. 0 

~ 'Dml • em ey relief ; 
A.. ~y :relief allowances (computed at !$10/each Jjler month I lice _______________________________________ ~~ ____________ 60.0 

B.. 'DmlPOl!iU"Jt ref~oe site development and camp const;ruction (in­
(iuding I"hu (looc) -------------------------------------------- 100.0 

C. In.tegr:ated relief and resettlement by volrunta-ry agencies (estimate 
10 too.m: 1 for each 100,000 refugees at $1.2 million/team) ______ 12.0 

D. ~ labor (nonskilled) for camp consUruction and maintenance 
( . m _ 000 workers -for 150 days at $l/day) ______________ 30.0 

u. I"h Quoe resettlement: 
A.. P u Qnoc ettlement (estimate 110,000 refugees at $200/eaeh to 

eover housing land development, road allowalIlce, tools, etc., thru 
~emnent) _________________________________________________ 22.0 

:B. Fhu Qnoc resettlement village infrastructure (including classl'oom 
d education materials, markets, roads, waner wells and other 

interh8lDlet infrastructure)____________________________________ 6.0 
ergeDCF nrban rclief: Emergency urban relief pro~ram------------ 10.0 

~bUL_ ______________________________________________ ___ ____ 250.0 

Attachment C 

~ BREAxDow OF SUMMARY TARLE FOR PERIOD COVERING APRIL 1975-
OCTOBER 1975 

EYElWENCY RELIEF REQumEMENTS FOB 6 MONIrHS 
A.diml: 

1. ::E:mergenc.v transport: Million8 
Emergency transport and evacuation costs _______________________ $10. (} 

J3aby lift (2.0) 
Refugee (8.0) 

2. TenporaIl' emergency relief ____________________________________ 202.0 
A.. Temporary Relief Allowances and Operating cosL_____________ 60. (} 

Assumes a family of five including one infant under 2 years old 
primarily in-kind. 

:R Teml>Ol"lll:Y refugee site development and camp construction for 
ten camps. (including Phu Quoc). Skilled labor and heavy 
equipment contracts for clearing site, grading for housing, 
drainage and access roads _________________________________ 100.0 

C. lnt.egratOO relief and resettlement voluntary agency teams for eaCh reingee camp ________________________________________ 12.0 

Team Composition (Illustrative) 
4 physicians, 6 ag'riculturists 
6 nurses, 6 community ·dev. expo 
3 medical assistants 

D. Befngee Labor (unskilled) 2()0.000 workers (one per family) for 
150 works days at 1 per day per worker____________________ 30.0 

a. l'hn -Qnoc reseM:lement : 
.A. Phu Quoc resettlement. Estimate cost of $200/refugee for____ __ 22. () 

Land lX!velopment 18,000 hectares. 
H OUSing 22,000 houses of 10 square meters each. 
Food Allowance. 
Tools and cooking utensils for household use and 
Blankets and mosquito netting 

B. ViUage infrastructure_______________________________________ 6. () 
Classrooms, markets, roads, public service buildings and 

water wells. 
4. ~ency urban relief________________________________________ 10 

Emergency urban relief program. Unemployed and underemployed 
u:rbau dwellers will be given emplo~ment ·in those cases where 
Deed :l8evident, and food and shelter as may be needed. 
~otal _____________________________________________________ 250.(} 
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ATTAOHMENT D 

TOTAL COST ESTIMATE CARE AND RESETTLEMENT OF 1,000,000 REFUGEES PLUS 
URBAN RELIEF SUl'POBT 

ASSUMPTIONS 

a. Refugees will require temporallY relief in refugee camps constructed to 
meet UN and AID standards for an average of .l year. 

b. Work on resettlement will begin in July 1975, with initiation of land clear­
ing on Phu Quoc Island. 

c. A.ctual relocation of families from camp to resettlement site will begin 
about Sept.-Oct. 1975, following initial land clearance/house construction 
acti ,Hies. 

d. Resettlement requirements will include further 12 mos. rice allowance 
beyond average 1 year in camp allowance. This allows for work case timing 
of refugees moving onto resettlement land just too late to plant a full crop in 
the year of resettlement, 1;hu.s necessitating an entire year of food support. 
In actuality, rice allowance can be shifted either way between temporary in­
camp requirements and resettlement requirement. 

e. Rice allowance will, in general, he distri,buted in kind to refugees in camps 
and in cash to refugees upon resettlement. 

f. Refugee camps and resettlement areas will be sufficiently secure from 
overt hostile action to permit employment of Voluntary Personnel on loca­
tion, in direct support of GVN MSW and civil authorities responsible for re­
lief and resettlement. 

Mi!!ion8 
A. Emergency transportation and evacuation costs ______________________ $20.0 
B. Temporary refugee site development and construction of 10 camps 

(average capacity 100,000) at an average cost of $100/refugee 
(assumes UN/AID minimum standards). E:x;cludes refugee labor costs _________________________________________________________ 100.0 

C. Temporary relief requirements (estimate $10 month/refugee/other than rice allowance __________________________________________________ 120. 0 
D. Temporary relief (in-camp) rice allowances at 500g/refugee/day____ 90.0 
E. Resettlement costs and allowances less village/hamlet infrastructure 

at average cost of $200/refugee _________________________________ 200.0 
F. Resettlement villagejhamlet infrastructure based on an average of $1.5 

million per 25,000 refugees resettled_____________________________ 60. 0 
G. Refugee labor daily hire costs based on 1 worker per family of 5 work-ing 300 days at $1 per day ______________________________________ 60.0 
H. Urban relief_____________________________________________________ 60. 0 
I. Voluntary agency relief and resettlement support teams (urban and refugee _______________________________________________________ 40.0 

750.0 

UNITED STATES POLICY TOWARD VIETNAM 

Mr. HAMILTON . Thank you very much, gentlemen. 
Mr. Habib, judging from your comments this afternoon, and from 

the remarks of Mr. Gardiner also, I take it that the U.S. policy toward 
South Vietnam remains what it has been in recent months and has not 
been changed to reflect the changes that have occurred there in recent 
weeks ; is that correct ~ . 

Mr. HABIB. That would be a fair statement; yes, sir. 
r ,:vould agree to that other than, of course, that our policy had 

preVIOusly been operating in earlier stages on the hope, if not the 
~ssumption, that the Paris agreement would have more meaning than 
It turned out to have to North Vietnam and, second, it was operating 
on the assumption that we would not see the all-out onslaught that 
has resulted in the entirely new set of circumstances. 
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Let's face it, the circumstances since the March attacks are some­
what different than the circumstances previous and policy cannot 
be--- " 

u .s. POLITICAL OB.TECTivES TODAY 

Mr. HA:M:ILTON. Given those circumstances, Mr. Secretary, how then 
do you define our political objectives in South Vietnam today ~ 

Mr. HABm. I think I can't do any better than to define it more or 
less in terms that I think the President defined them and has defined 
them, and that is to allow the South Vietnamese people to determine 
for themselves how they wish to be governed. That is the political 
objective that you asked for. 

Certainly in terms of an overall international and political objec­
tive we would hope for, in some way, a return to the basic terms of 
the Paris agreement as the framework within which the settlement 
of the war can be sustained. 

The request that has been made of the Congress now does not 
basically alter our desire to see the terms of the Paris agreement ear­
ried out, implemented. 

Now, whether they will or will not be implemented will depend 
in part upon the capacity 'Of the South Vietnamese to defend them­
selves, because it is quite clear that in the present circumstance North 
Vietnam is determined to push the military solution without regard 
to other elements of the agreement. 

I S SAIGON DOOMED WITHOUT AID? 

Mr. HAlIHLTON. Is it a fair assessment of the situation to say that 
without the economic and military aid that the President has requested 
the Saigon government is doomed, and with it, it has only a slim chance 
of survival? 

Mr. HABm. I would not put it in precisely those words, Mr. Chair­
man. I think that what one would say is that the President has asked 
for the assistance because he believes that that is the amount that is 
necessary to give the South Vietnamese a chance to survive; there­
fore, without it, it is quite clear that they will not have that chance. 

Mr. fuMILTON. And with it, what are their chances of survival? 
Mr. HABm. You know, that depends upon their will, capability. 

They have been demonstrating rather well in the last few days the will 
to fight. There have been some very substantial scraps going on, as you 
know. 

STATE ASSESSMENT 

Mr. HAMILTON. It must be your 'assessment that if the money that 
the President requested is provided that South Vietnam does have 
the will to carry on and to survive ~ 

Mr. HABm. That is correct, yes. I would add to that, however, one 
other thing, and that is something I have said to the committee before, 
and that is that what they seek is our assistance. ,Vithout it, they 
don't have the resources. 

It is the Congress decision to make as to how much will be provided. 
The administration has made its recommendation on the basis of what 
it believes is needed. 
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Mr. fuMILTON. Now, let me understand, if I may, better the present 
status. 

The Congress appropriated $700 million in military aid for South 
Vietnam for fiscal year 1975. Has all of that $700 million been 
obligated ~ 

Mr. HABm. It was my understanding that all of it was obligated 
except the final $20 million which was going to be obligated this 
week. 

Am I correct, Colonel ~ 
Colonel ROPKA. That is correct. 
Mr. HAlIHLTON. So there is only $20 million that is unobligated ~ 
1\11'. HABm. That is tillobligated and that is intended to be oblIgated 

this week. 
Mr. H AlIHLTON. So all of that $700 million then will be obligated 

bv the end of this week? 
. Mr. H...I.Bm. That is what is intended, and therefore after whatever 

is left in the pipeline, there is nothing added on. 
Mr. H AMILTON. Now, can you give us the amount that has actually 

been spent? 
lI1r. HAEm. By spent, do you mean-­
Mr. HAUILTON. Paid out. 
Mr. H ABlB. I think the best figure to use is what has been com­

mitted and is there. I think that is spent and that figure is $561 
million. 

MI'. HA1\ULTON. $561 million. 
MI'. HABm. $561 million. 
l\Ir. llillULTON. Do any of the fiscal year 1974 funds remain un­

obligated ~ 
Mr. HABm. This is Colonel Ropka of the Department of Defenser 

Comptroller's Office. 
There is a small amount that is being researched. Less than $30 

million. 
ll'ISdAL YUR 1975 FUNDS 

Mr. HAMILTON. So the situation then is that the fiscal year 1975 
funds, to all intents and purposes, have been used up? 

Mr. HABm. In terms of the magnitudes we are talking about, yes, 
sir, that is correct. 

Mr. HAlVIILTON. Now, on the $250 million in hmnanitarian aid, Mr. 
Gardiner, you indicate in your statement that you are requesting $73 
million? 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Additional authorization ~ 
Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sir. 

AID FUNDS 

Mr. fuMILTON. Oan you also tell us where we stand with regard to 
the obligation and commitment of fiscal year 1975 ftillds for economic 
asslstance? 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sir, I can. As of March 31, for the Vietnam pro­
gram 'We had. obI.ig;ruted $193,094,000. Of bhe -amount appropciaJted we 
have allocruted $282 milli.on for Vietn.a;m. 
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The ob1ig~tion figures do not reflect the full picture. 
Of jjhat $282 millioR, we have o:b1ilgruted fur the commodity- import 

program a !tdtal of $188 m.il1ion---p'ardon 'me. I use tJoot term not 
"dbliLgmJted." We h'ave '~allotJted" that money to the misSion. It is our 
estimate thia.t this MI10unt of money w.ill run the coonmodJi,ty impollt 
program for several weeks into the. next fiscal year. 

Actully we lare shaving 'a bilt. Usually our r'ule of thumb is carrying 
in for 4, 5, or 6 or more weeks because of the paperwo-rk thialt occurs 
rut the time JQu .get a continuing resolu.tion. 

'So we have shaved there and that is our best judgment at th~s IPOint 
of h'ow muoh money is gding flo be required for the commodiiJty imperil; 
progrwl11 for this year. 

Then we do 'have cedain fixed eXipenses lthat we can't get out of aniCl 
they inolude operating eXlpenses of $17.7 mlillion, an wmoun't of $4.1 
mllion for the Interna1D.ona:l Commiss~on on Control and S11!perviSi'On 
Which we m~y be 3Jble to recover- I am not cIe'ar, bult ·it is a small 
amount-and other projects that are underway of $11 million. 

$61 lVIILLION FOR HUnfANITARIAN AID 

So wh~t we get down to is a total of $61.2 m'iUion, if my figures are 
l'iJ,g'ht, that ·are now aVlMla)ble for the humanitarian program. 

At the same :t'ime we.do have now lbills on' our desks ·in 'Washington 
for $53 millron for n iimbursennel1.its for petroleum, orl and lu:bTict1nJl:.c3 
tihaJt Ullder our understandings wilth the Government of VietIlJaJIll we 
were Igoing to rei!IIl!burse for this year. 'I'hat is pa'rt of the 'commodi'ty 
import program but our procedures are s1ightly different for POL. 

The Government of Vietnam buys POL and then submits the Ibills 
to us. IVe check bhe b'ills ,and .if we find them lpropeT we 'Pay them. 

Now, we have not p'Md ,throse bills; we are borrow,ing the cash tihat, 
therefore, has been made avrui1able to 'allot additional money to the 
mission for the relief effort that is underway now. 

So if we are bo proceed to Ipay rbhose oil bills, we Wli:ll have ,to obtain 
additional funds through Ian ~pproprirution. What we w'ill be doing is 
ta1cing some of the money th~t we Iget from tlllat aPtPropriJarbion to pay 
bruck the advance made so far for the humanitarian assistance 'accounts. 

REQUESTS OF CONGRESS 

:MT. HAMILTON. Now, just so I understand the various requests that~ 
are going flo be made mo the ·Congress, let me review with you, Mr. 
Secretary, the several requests that the President m:ade. 

No.1 is a request for $722 mill!i<on fur military assistance. 
Mr. RABm. Correct, sir. 
Mr. HAMILTON. That has to be authorized and appropriated ~ 
Mr. HABm. Yes, sir. That is the defense budget. 
Mr. HAMILTON. No.2 is the $250 million economic assistance ~ 
Mr. HAEm. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HAMILTON. And of that amoUllt, $73 million has to be authorized 

and $250 million has to be appropriated ~ 
. Mr. HABm. Yes. 

Mr. GARDINER. As a technicality we do need to get some waivers of 
some of the ceilings that exist. 

Mr. HAMILTON. That is my next point. 
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What waivers do we need? 
MI'. GARDINER. Does anybody have a. copy of the legislation? 
They are in sections 36 and 38 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 

1974? . 
MI'. I-lAMILTON. Are they only in the Foreign Assistance Act? 
Mr. GARDINER. They are only in the For.eign Assistance Act of 1974. 

They are provisions that just apply for fiscal year 1975. 
MI'. HAMILTON. There are no waivers required in other statutes? 
Mr. GARDI:r,TER. No, sir; not to the best of my knowledge. 
Mr. HAlIfILTON. None in the military procl!lrement bills? 
MI'. GARDINER. I would not be aware of the military procurement 

side of it. 
:EVACUATION BILl . 

Mr. I-lA:NIILTON. 'What legislative changes are necessary with regard 
to our third objective, Mr. Secretary, relating to the e.vacuation of 
Americans? 

As I recall your statement a few minutes ago, you were not precise 
with regard to South Vietnamese. 

Mr. HABIB. That is correct, sir. I think what th.e P-resid{mt asked for 
was a clarification of the possibility of restrictions on the use of mi.li­
tary forces in Southeast Asia for the limited purposes of protecting 
American lives and then by insuring their evacuation, and then, sec­
ond, he asked for prompt revision of the law to cover those Vietnamese 
to whom we have a special obligation and whose lives may be endan­
gered should the worst COll1.e to pass. 

So there is a difference there, I think, in terms of the actual law or 
really it is laws that he was referring to in tht) second regard. 

The bill calls for the clarification of the restrictions on the avail­
ability of funds for the use of U.S. Armed Forces in Indochina and 
for other purposes so that nothing contained ill section-d.o you want 
me to read this into the record, sir? 

Mr.lliMILTON. Is that the bill ? 

EVACUATION BILL SUBMITTED 

Mr. HABIB. It is a bill that has been submitted to the Speaker and if 
you wish I will read it into the record. 

Mr.lliMILTON. Yes. . 
Mr.lliBIB. The whole bill ? 
Yes; this has been forwarded to the Speaker [reading] : 

A BILL To clarify restrictions on the availabUlty of funds fOl the use of United States 
Armed Forces in Indochina, and for other ,purposes 

Be it enacted by the Senate and the House of Representatives of the United 
States of America in Congress assembled, That nothing contained in section 
839 of Public Law 93-437, section 741 of Public Law 93-238, section 30 of 
Public Law 93-189, section 806 of Public Law 93-155, section 13 of Public Law 
93-126, section 108 of Public Law 93-52, section 307 of Public Law 93-50, or 
any other comparable prOVision of law shall be construed as limiting the 
availability of funds for the use of the Armed Forces of the United States 
to aid, assist, and carry out humanitarian evacuation, if ordered by the President. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Now, that covers both Americans and South Viet­
namese as I understand. 

Mr. HABIB. Yes, sir, that is what is meant. 



442 

WAIVERS 

Mr. HAJllIILTON. And it also calls for a modification of the statutes 
other tr. ,tn just the foreign assistance bill? 

Mr. GARDINER. Absolutely. 
MI'. HAMILTON. Including military procurement authorization and 

aid appropriation and authorization bills. . 
MI'. HABIB. I think they are mostly Defense D epartment appro­

priations and the foreign aid bill. 
Mr. HAMTI.TON. Yes. 
Mr. HABm. Now, Mr. Chairman, let me make very clear that the 

request with respect to the evacuation of Americans is for clarification. 
As you know, there has been considerable opinion that the Presi­

dent has that constitutional authority and I think that Members 
of Congress have already expressed their views in that regard. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Are you calling for any alteration of the War 
Powers Resolution? 

Mr. HABIB. Not to my knowledge, SIr . 
. Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. du Pont. 

DELIVERIES TO VIETNAM 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me just go back, if I might, Mr. Secretary, to the mm1bers 

that you and the chairman were discussing. 
YOll gave us both foreign military and economic aid, the amount 

of money that had been authorized, obligated, and committed. 
Have all the funds that have been committed been translated into 

material that ,has actually been delivered? 
Mr. HABIB. No, sir. He as~md me what had been spent and I thought 

that was the best figure for what had been spent. 
If you want to talk in terms of expended, that is to say, material 

in hand plus the value of material and services extended and so forth, 
that figure is $468.9 million. That is as of April 7. 

Mr. DU PONT. Now, by expended you mean goods have been pnr­
chased, but are those goods sitting in San Francisco or are they actually 
in South Vietnam? 

, Mr. HABIB. They are all in Saigon. That figure is material in hand 
in Vietnam plus the V'alue of material and services plus the valne of 
services because, as you know, that ineludes such things as packing, 
handling, and transportation and it also includes the administratiye 
costs that go with it. 

MTI.ITARY AID THERE 

Mr. DU PONT. So of the military aid, $468 million is actua1ly on site ~ 
Mr. HABIB. $469 million. 
Mr. DU PONT. $469 million is onsite. 
Mr. HABIB. Yes. 
Mr. DU PONT. How about on the economic side ~ 
Mr. GARDINER. On our side, Congressman du Pont, the situation is a 

little bit different. 
As AID operates through contracts for services ; it operates in the 

commoditv import progTam by making funds available to the Central 
Bank of South Vietnam which are then avaibble for licensing on 
ordinary commercial transactions. 
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Now, our figure as of March 31, 1975, is that we had obligated but 
unliquidated funds of $19,52'7,000. 

Now, while I don't have these figures in front of me, fundamentally 
what that will be is funds that have been made available to banks under 
letters of commitment to finance commodity imports, and funds obli­
gated under contracts. 

So if we are talking about the possibility of getting those funds 
back, it is a matter of either breaking a contract that you have made, 
or in the case of the commodity import program in which there is 
some significant leadtime, terminating commercial transactions al­
ready in process or ones that are about to begin. 

Mr. DU PONT. But there is no reason this money won't be useful for 
the various purposes that you mention ~ 

Mr. GARDINER. Not to the best of our knowledge, sir. It is a rapidly 
changing situation. 

IS DELTA SECURE? 

Mr. DU PONT. Now, let's go for a minute to the military a.spects of 
the economic aid if we could. 

You said in your opening statement that various camps had to be 
built for these hundreds of thousands of refugees and that you thought 
there would be eight or nine camps, one on the island of Phu Quoc and 
otllers in the mainland. 

Is there any place in the delta secure from the other side ~ 
Mr. HABIB. Without a threat from the North. 
Mr. DU PONT. I am basing my question on the news report which 

even in the delta it is uncertain at best. If we appropriate the money 
and you go ahead and puild· the camps, I wonder if that is possible 
today~ 

Mr. HABm. I understand the situation on the ground a little better. 
The answer is " Yes, there certainly are in some of the urban centers." 

Everything is under threat. You can argue whether or not you can 
build a refugee camp on the outskirts of Saio-on, but with the way 
the war has moved close down into III and IV Corps and the divisional 
power that the North Vietnamese are bringin 0- to bear in those areas, 
I think it would be fair to say they are all und'er threat. But there are 
certain areas that are more defensible now that are cleaner, so to speak, 
from the standpoint of immediacy of the threat. 

PHU QUOC ISLAND 

Phu Quoc happens to be a natural. There are other islands that one 
could think of also. . 

Generally speaking, the prospect would be not simply to put 
them in encampment but to also begin to relocate .them. The faster 
you can do that, the better. ' 

So camps ought to be transit places and not permanent places. 
Now, some of the camps are going to have to require longer transit 

~han other camps, but the hope would be that. What normally happens 
ill these cases is that people move out to families. The extended family 
system operates or there are things that they can do in various places, 
but they don 't like to sit in the camp if they don lt have to. 
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Our experience in the past has been that they move out very quickly 
as goon as you get anything like an opportunity to move out of camp. 

DrFFICULT TO REALLOCATE 

Mr. DU Po"NT. SU'I'ely there is not going to Jbe much relocation of 
anybody anywhere the way things are right now. 

,Mil'. HAtBm. The way they aTe r~ght now one could begin the :process 
in certain places. ilf the mihtary situation stabrliz;es, there could be sub­
stantial movement because there is 110 pressure of popula:Vion on ~aild 
in. many of these places, even in some of the well settled 'places like the 
delta. ' 

MAKING AREAS SECURE 

Mr. D'O PONT" Now: doesn't t.he existence all1d success or these camps 
depend not only on getting the wherewithal to blil.lild. them a'nd the 
people to operate them but also on some .kind of a military security 
system to make them secure, for example? 

I -dbn't know anything about Phu Quoc Island, but if t11e rest of 
South Vietnam goes I would guess that Phu Quoc Island would be 
next. 

I thiRk that, ,tied in with your request for econorriic aid, there must 
surely be a military presence that provides security for the camps. 

Mr. HAnm. There is no question but that security for the whole area 
is necessary. I mean, after all, if Saigon falls and then the North 
Vietnamese move down into the delta, tl1e war is over, for all prac­
tical plirposes, and all that is left then is a question of what one can 
do with the pieces1that remain. 

You are absolutely right, security is essen'tial. 
Mr. DU PONT. Now, the security forces funding does not appear, as 

I understand it, in the $73 million that we need to authorize. 
Mr. GARDINER. That is absolutely correct. 
Mr. DU 'PONT. This appears in the military part of the budget. 
MI'. GARDIN~R. Yes. 
Nlr. DU PO'NT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HAMTLTON. Mr. FIan;ington. 

'EARL'.illn SUPPLE:n'l'ENTAI, REQUESTS SUPERSEDED 

Mr. HAruuNGTON. Mr. Habib, first let me go back because I really 
don't understand where the fiscal side of this stands at present. 

There were a couple of requests made earlier this year, one which 
went to this committee and one which by our acquiescence went to the 
Armed Services Committee, of $300 million-plus for Vietnam and $200 
million-plus for Cambodia. 

Do I understand the President's message to have superseded those 
requests? 

Mr. HABm. Well, I would read it that way. It is commonsense. I 
don't think anybody has really thought of it. The $722 milHon being 
asked now supersedes the $300 millIon that you recall was only an 
appropriation request, because it 'had already Ibeen 'authorized. 

This amount has not been authorized. If you recall, the $300 million 
was in the ,authoriz'ation bill and the 'authorization bill was for $1 
billion. 
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There was actually appropriated $700 million. The previous request 
was only for an appropriation of the $300 million tbat had been 
previously 'authorizeu. 

NIl'. !IARRINGTON. We are dealing nO'W with the--

REQUESTS BEING MADE 

Mr. !IABIB. Now, you are dealing with both the request in teTms of 
raising the authorization-that is what ~t a?TIounts to. 

I think maybe we ought to read that bIll mto the record, 'too. 
See, the originall military authorization was for 'a billion clollars. 

In order to reach the figure 'Of $722 milliQn, you have to raise the au­
thorization by $422 million. So the bill ,that is 'befQre the House-­

Would you like me to read it into the record, sir? 
Mr. !IAMILTON. Yes. 
Mr. fuBIB [reading]: 

A. BILL 110 authorize additional assistance for South Vietnam, and for other purposes 

Be it enaoted by the Senate and the House of Representatives of .the United 
States 'of America in Congress assembled, That paragraph (1) of seotion 401(a) 
and subsection (b) of Public Law 89-367, ,approved March 15, 1966 (80 Stat. 37), 
as amended, are amended by strih.'ing out "$1,000,000,000" each place it appears 
and inserting in lieu thereof "$1,422,000,000". 

That weuld then pTovide the authorization for Teaching the appro-
p'ri'atien level of $722 million. 

Is that clear, sir? 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No. 
Mr. HABIB. The chairman nodded and Mr. Harrington saig. no. 
Could I clarify it, sir? 

NATURE OF MILITARY REQUEST 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Does the chairman want the floor? He is welcome 
to it. 

I want to get straight what we did last year. I thQught we placed a 
ceiling on the am(mnt of money for military purposes in Vietnam, 
which. was $700 malliQn. 

Mr. HABIB. The Cen~ess authorized a biHi'on dQllars, SiT, so there 
could not 'have been a :))700 million cei1ing. I mean a billion 'Was au­
thorized. A billion as authorized, '$700 m'lllion was appropriated. It 
is not my underst'anding there was a ceiling. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. I Willllot further demonstrate my lack 'Of specific 
knowledge, MT. Habib. 

Mr. HABIB. I think I knew what the preblem is, sir. 
Mr.lliRRrNGToN. You have $722 million--
MI'. HABIB. No, there was a ceiling on the 'Cambodian military as­

sistance appropriation. 

NO CEILINGS ON MILITARY AID 

Mr. HAMILTON. \iV ould the gentleman yield? 
There are no ceilings with regard to military assistance. Is that 

correct~ 

Mr.lliBIB. Yes, under this. 
Mr. HAMILTON. I understand. 

52-900--76----14 
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Mr. HABm. This is the defense appropriation bill. This is the de­
fense authorization bill that was referred to here. 

Mr. HAMILTON. And we do have limitations with regard to how the 
economic assistance was to be spent in South Vietnam. 

Mr. I-lABm. Yes, sir; that is correct. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. So that the present situation is $722 million, of 

which, your contention is, $300 million has been authorized? 
Mr. HABm .. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HARRL."'WTON. Leavin~.an appropriation of $300 million and an 

additional authorization of <tY±00 millklll. 
Mr. HABIB. Appropriation? 
Mr. HARRINGTON. Appropriation in the same amount. 
Mr.lliBm. Yes. 

NONMILITARY AID 

Mr. HARRINGTON. And on the nonmilitary side $250 million to be au­
thorized a.nrl appropriated? 

Mr. GARDINER. No, sir. It is the same there. There are $617 million 
authorized. There were $440 million appropriated. That leaves, I think, 
$177 million as the difference 'between the authorized level and the 
appropriated level. 

No", we want to get that balance and then we also want to get up 
to $250 million. We also want an authorization of an 'additional $73 
million. We need to raise it from $449 million, which was in the au­
thoriz tion bill, up to $522 million. 

Tha is in section 36 and then we need to raise the ceiling on the 
amolmt of humanitarian assistance we can provide in South Vietnam 
from $90 million to $311 million. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. And the legislation that Mr. Habib dealt with 
involving the changes of a number of different statutes, is that legisla­
tion being referred to the Speaker? Has it been referred to this 
committee? Are you familiar with that? 

Mr. HABm. I don't know, sir. Whatever, the normal process of the 
House is would be followed. That is the House's business. I don't know 
what process is bei'ng followed. 

AMERICANS IN VIETNAM 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Can we go substantively to the President's request 
for not only the funding but congressional authorization for military 
capacity to engage in the removal of both Americans and, I presume, 
South Vietnamese from Southeast Asia? 

,V" ould you say that the figure of 5,000 to 6,000 Americans in South 
Vietnam is an accurate figure as of today, the 14th of April? 

Mr. HABm. Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Harrington, it is not that I want 
to duck it, but if we want to get into a discussion of figures-there 
are a lot of- things thrown around in the press, whereas what I am 
prepared to give the committee in terms of evacuation would be our 
best judgment of the problem. I must say that it is the sort of thing ,1 
would rather not discuss in open session-not that I won't discuss It 
fully with the committee. 
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I have discussed it with the Judiciary Committee this morninG' and 
I will be prepared to discuss it with this committee, but fro~ the 
standpoint of the protection of the people involved, the nature of the 
problems that are involved, the circumstances that one can envisage, 
I think it is better to allow me to discuss it in executive session. 

As far as the gross figure is concerned, that is roughly about what 
there is in Vietnam in terms of Americans. I would rather not get into 
detailed ,breakdowns or plans or anything in open session with your 
permission, Mr. Chairman. 

NEED FOR OPEN HEARINGS 

Mr. H.ARillNGTON. Mr. Chairman, I don't see why this is not an 
appropriate subject to be brought up before this committee. 

Mr. HAEm. The subject is appropriate. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. I would like, if I could, just to finish this off. 
As I indicated in the course of the Cambodian hearings a few weeks 

:ago behind closed doors, it seemed not only ironic but really a misuse 
-of the committee. . 

I see no purpose in having the doors closed, since this action might 
create the potential for this country's reinvolvement militarily. There 
·should be broad public awareness of what the concerns are. 

Mr. HABm. I think there is broad public awareness and I think .the 
President made the public aware of it in broad terms in his speech. 

What I am suggesting is, if the committee would like to go into great 
detail on this subject that you permit me to do it in executive session. 
That is the decision which of course is the committee's to make. 

:Mr. IL<\RRTNGTON. vVhich court is the ball in ~ I am going to continue 
to ask questions in this area. 

WILL PROCEED FOR NOW IN OPEN SESSION 

Mr. IUMILTON. The rea.etion of the Chair is that we should proceed 
in open session to get as much information as we can about the other 
·aspects of the program. 

I don't think the Chair has the power to require the Secretary to 
respond to questions if he does not choose to do so. 

When we have finished the other questi.ons the subcommittee can 
consider the question of whether we want to go into executive session 
for the purposes of testimony from the Secretary on the evacuation 
problem. 

~-h. HARRINGTON. So your feeling right now is, Mr. Chairman, that 
we should deal with those areas that the Secreta.ry is most comfortable 
in answering publicly and defer other questions until we exhaust these 
:::treas ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington, you are entitled to ask any question 
you want to ask at this time and the Secretary is entitled to respond 
1ll any way that he chooses to respond. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Mr. Secretary, have you added in the last few 
clays additional American personnel, either military or AID or others, 
that would fall under those categories needing an increase in money 
as indicated by the President's request ~ 

Would an increase be necessary to carry out any of this program, 
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whether it be camp construction or humanitarian relief or whatever? 
Mr. HAEm. We have sent some people in. 

~fEDICAL STAFF TO VIETN A~f 

Mr. GARDINER. There were 30 doctors, nurses, and ·others-well, 30 
that left yesterday. The AMA is seeking to get permission to send 20 
more. Pardon me. I should not say the AMA, that is the Flying Doc­
tors ·Organization. 

MI'. IURRINGTON. Is that the extent of it? 
Mr. GARDINER. On the AID side we have people going in and out 

from time to time on surveys and things like that, but that is substan­
tially the extent of it; yes, sir. 

Mr. HABm. There would be other people going in and out that I 
would not have the figures before me at this time. By and large what 
we have been trying to do is to only maintain those people that are 
essential to the operation. 

There are many f-ewer Americans today than there were several 
weeks ago in Vietnam. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Is that process continuing 011 a day-to-day basis, 
to see that there are fewer rather than more ~ 

Mr. HABm. Yes, sir. 

possmLE STAFF INCREASE 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Are th.ere any-plans that you are familiar with, 
Mr. Gardiner or Mr. Secretary, that would provide a substantial 
increment of nonmilitary personnel over and a'bove what is already 
p-art of the effort ~ 

Mr. lliBm. TheTe are cel"1ain contingencies which I prefer to dis­
cuss in executive session. 

Mr. HARRINGTON. Mr. -Chairman, I will reserve whatever is left of 
my time ~n that. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. vVinn. 

CONFUSION EXIST.';; 

Mr. WINN. 'I'hank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I wish truthful~y that both of you had brought a breakdown of the 

differences between the defense -appropriations and the foreign aid 
appropriations bill !"ather than to bring those big maps which have 
not been referred·to. 

Mr. I-lABm. I didn't bring them, Mr. Chairman. I think the com­
mittee staff provides them. I never use them unless the committee--

Mr. WINN. I think thrut is one reason the mem'bers -of the committee 
are being confused. I was being facetious but I run being serious that 
you are comparing two different types of bills, one th.e commi.ttee deals 
with directly and the other only in the entire Chamber of the House. 

Mr. HABm. I think Mr. Gardiner did provide his information. 

CLARIFICATION OF PRESIDENT'S AUTHORITY 

Mr. VVINN. Yes, it is in there, but it is in paragraph form and it is 
a little hard to judge. 
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. I can telliby the qRestions that the other committee members asked, 
1.U1Iess there is something that I ita ve not received. 

In the last couple of days, and 'Over the whole weekend, time and 
time again, we heard about the fact that the President, being the 
Commander in Chief; has the 'auth'Ority and does not have t o come to 
Congress to ask for the funding involved or necessary for the evacua­
tion of Americans. ' 

I wonder, Mr. Secretary, d'O you have any clarification that would be 
helpful to us ~ 

'fr. HABm. That was the opinion and that is the generally held 
opinionJ but that was one thing that the President asked the Congress 
to clarify, whether 'Or not that interpretati'On is correct. 

It has been the opinion that he h:as the constituti'Onal authority 
to protect the safety 'Of Americans, take all measures necessary for 
the protection of Americans, and he so exercised it, but I think that 
js one of the things that he 'asked the Congress to clarify. 

SO~IE CONFUSION ON AUTHORITY 

Mr. WINN. I lmderstood that when I heard him speak, but at the 
same time, that was not the way part of the question came out in the 
news coverage afterward. I am not trying to be critical of the press 
necessarily but I think it was confusin~ because some people were 
confusing the rights and the authority ot the Commander in Chief­
in this case the President-and also his authority under the war 
powers. 

Then Senator Mansfield came on very shortly and said that it was 
fuzzy and I think he was referring to the war powers. 

Mr. HABIB. Yes, and I am not so sure he was not referring to some 
of the Indochina laws also. 

In any event, both he and other Members of both Houses of Congress 
11ave indicated their general support for the interpretation put upon 
his authorities by the P resident. with respect to the evacuation of 
American personnel. 

Even there, I think what the President has in mind is to get a clearer 
statement of congressional views, and we, of course, would welcome 
that. 

STATE~IENT ~IIGHT BE USEFUL 

Mr. WI TN. I see. ,Yell, I wanted to clarify that in my own mind 
and it might be wise for the President to issue a statement of what 
he wants to have Congress clear up. If the President is a little fuzzy 
on his authority, it seems obvions that Members of Congress don't 
exactly understand W11at he is asking of us. 
. Mr. HABm. I don't think he is fuzzy on the question. There is noth~ng 
111 the statutes that you referred to or that we have talked about WhICh 
would have prevented the United States from introducing military 
~orces into Indochina for any purpose, as long as they don't become 
mvolved in hostilities in the evacuation of Americans. 

Now, the evacuation of Americans is considered to be a constitu­
tional responsibility, because of the constitutional requirement that the 
President has in respect to the safety of Americans per se. 

Now, what the bill that has been submitted does is that it sort of 
puts it all in one basket. What the bill does in its final sense is say for 
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the use of the A rmed Forces of the United States to carry out humani 
tarian evacuation if ordered by the President. That allows him to do 
something "With respect to non-Americans. The right to exercise his 
authority with respect to AmeL'icans we believe exists. 

1£ you will notice, he was very careful when he made his request to 
Congress. He requested that you clarify one thing but he requested a 
law with respect to the other thing. 

AUTHORITY TO EVACUATE VIETNAMESE 

Mr. WlNN. What he is trying to clarify then is what authority does 
he have as the Commander in Chief to use American military troop::; 
to evacuate, say, the South Vietnamese? 

Mr. HABIB. No, sir. He is asking for revision of the law to cover the 
Vietnamese. He is asking the Congress to clarify the question of the 
use of military forces for the limited purposes of protecting American 
lives by insuring the evacuation. That is the distinction he made. 

Mr. DU PONT. , Vould the gentleman yield on that point for a. 
moment? 

Mr. WINN. I am glad to yield. 

1\TEED TO CONSULT 

Mr. DU PONT. I served on the subcommittee that put the war powers 
bill together and I don't think the President need have any ,alarm. It is 
very, very clear from reading the statute that the first thing that the 
President ought to do if he has time is to consult with the Congress. 
That is easy; he has plenty of time to consult and as a matter of fact, it 
seems to me he is consulting. 

Second, there is a duty to report whenever U.S. troops go into a 
situation either where hostilities are under way or there is an imminent 
possibility that they may become involved in the hostilities. 

Mr. HABIB. The administration proved that under the War Powers' 
Act but the others are the so-called Indochina Act. 

Mr. DU PONT. I understand that distinction but there is no confusion, 
I hope, within the State Department las to what has to be done under 
the War Powers Resolution. 
. Mr. HABIB. There is none. ,Ve carried out that responsibility ancl 
we have actua,lly reported in those cases where it is required by the' 
law within the 48 hours that the law requires it. I am not an expert OIl 
the law but our legal people have been watching that very carefully~ 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you. 

VIETNAlI:[ESE TO BE EVACUATED 

Mr. WINN. 1£ there is no question on the authority of the President 
to bring out the Americans, I certainly am not one to question his au­
tlIority to bring out American citizens, and neither am lone to ques­
tion lUlder what methods you do it. 

If you do want to tell the committee, you can either tell us now or I 
am certainly willing to listen to you in executive session if you wish to 
tell us your plans for evacuation of American citizens. 
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Obviously, the plans in Cambodia worked out very well and we· 
were very grateful that they did so. I can understand the gentleman 
not wanting to tell everybody how we are going to bring out Ame6can 
citizens but I would like to know who decides which Vietnamese we 
are obligated to bring out. That is fuzzy in my mind. The ones who 
helped us, the businessmen, those in the hospitals-who makes this. 
decision? 

Mr. HABm. In general terms, it is those Vietnamese, in the Presi­
dent's words, to whom we have a special obligation and whose lives 
may be endangered should the worst come to pass. 

Mr. WINN. Because of their coopera,tlon with the Americans? 
Mr. HABm. That would be one way. 
Mr. WINN. Or key figures in the South Vietnamese Government I 

suppose would fall into that category. 
Mr. HABm. There again I would be prepared to discuss the categories 

in some detail with the committee in executive session. 

WHOSE DECISION? 

Mr. WINN. I see. But you didn't say who makes the decision. 
Mr. HABm. I think that that is something we would like to talk 

with you about in executive session. 
Mr. WINN. All right. 
Mr. HABm. In fact, sir, I would say these are matters in which we 

would welcome the views of the members of the committee. I mean, 
we don't have a monopoly on this kind of obligation or responsibility 
that we think we can impose and dispose. . 

I, for one, would be extremely interested in knowing what your 
views are on it and the views of the other members of the committee. 

Mr. WINN. So you are open for suggestions from the members of 
the committee? 

Mr. fIABm. Yes, certainly. 
Mr. WINN. And from the community in general ? 
Mr. HABm. Always open to suggestions. 

COORDINATION OF REFUGEE EFFORTS 

Mr. WINN. I noticed in. the paper over the weekend there seemed 
to be a lot of individual fund drives started for refugees, for the 
orphans. 

Possibly Mr. Gardiner could answer this question. 
How do you coordinate with the individual operations that are 

n.ow going on? Probably at least half of it would be from the emo­
tIOnal standpoint of American citizens wishing to help not only 
adopt the orphan children but to help the refugees with contributions. 

How does the Government coordinate? . 
Mr. GARDINER. The central mechanism thus far has been through 

our very close relationships with the voluntary agencies in Vietnam 
who have played the cent.ral role in that adoption process . 

. There are seven American voluntary agencies who have worked in 
V~etnam for a long time on this problem of the adoption of orphaned 
VIetnamese children. 
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MANY AGENCIES INVOLVED 

Mr. WINN. I understand, that. These are new ones. There are two 
that I noticed in the paper over the weekend that 31re new agencies, 
that are not the ones that you always mentioned to this committee, 
that have just popped up. There may be more. 

Mr. GARDINER. I frankly did not see the names of those in the 
paper. I do know that there is. intense public interest in the country 
with respect to the adoption problem and generally to assist the volun­
tary agencies. 

What we have been trying to do is to convey to the American public 
that the most effective way that they can help is through contribu­
tions to the voluntary agencies which are, in fact, operating in Viet­
nam. 

Mr. WINN. But do you have any system to coordinate the new 
ones that might pop up ~ 

Mr. GARDINER. We certainly have, sir. We have commandeered the 
facilities of the AID Disaster Operation Center. There is an enor­
mous bank of telephones and we are attempting to be in touch with 
people who are interested in this problem and can help. 

Mr. WINN. I would like to ask two other questions. 
Mr. GARDINER. We are obviously in constant commu.nication with 

agencies, that we are aware of, that are interested ill this process. 

STATUS OF' PARIS ACCORDS 

Mr. WINN. Mr. Secretary, you mentioned-and I believe my 
quotes will be pretty close-somehow we would hope for the 
Paris Accords and then you sort of drifted off or turned around, and 
I think you were saying that they might be honored or that we might 
be able to get back where they become an important part. 

Obviously they have been lost. Is the U.S. Government doing any­
thing~ Is there any promotion ~ Are we promoting going in that di­
rection again ~ 

Mr. HABm. We would certainly hope that it would be-­
Mr. WINN. I am not talking about hoping. vVe are all hoping. 
Mr. 1-lABm. We circularized the note to the members of the Paris 

Conference, in which we called upon them, in effect, to use their good 
influence and let us know. I don't have the text of the note in front 
Qf me, but we asked them to let us know what they thought could 
be done. 

Mr. WINN. Will you put the text in the record ~ 
Mr. 1-lABm. We made that note public. 
The only reason we usually hold those back, from making them 

public, is that we like to have them delivered to the recipient before we 
make them public. 

Mr. liVINN. I understand that. 

GETTING NOP.TH VIETN ill TO ABIDE 

Mr. HABIB. We will make that one available for the record, but 
what it basically does, is it called upon them to try to persuade the 
North Vietnamese to abide by the terms of the agreement. We are 
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;facing such a gross and flagraillt violation that one has to restore the 
basic elements of the agreement if you are going to get any kind of 
a negotiated settlement in Vietnam. 

I cannot think, sir, of a much better framework. The framework 
of the Paris agreement is something I had a little experience with. It is 
perfectly valid. There is nothing wrong with it. The only thing with 
It, is the implementation in terms ()rf both thei'I' major elements, both 
the military elements and the political elements. 

Now, quite obviously, it is almost inconceivable that you can man­
age to put into effect the political ele'll1ents of the agreement if you 
don't put into effect the military agreement-they being hand in hand, 
they always have. The assumption l1ad always been that with the mili­
tary element operative, then you could have the time and ability to 
produce the kind of long-term solution that is :required after all of 
these years of conflict. 

[The text of the note referred to follows:] 

DIPLOMATIC NOTE ON VIETNAM 

The Department of State of the United States of America presents its compli­
ments to [the Ministry of Foreign Affairs/Ministry of External Affairs of the 
Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, People's Republic of Cbina, Great Britain, 
France, Hungary, Poland, Indonesia, Iran, and Secretary General of the UN 
Kurt Waldheim] and has the honor to refer to the Agreement on Ending the War 
and Restoring Peace in Vietnam signed at Paris January 27, 1973; to the Act 
of the International Conference on Vietnam signed at Paris March 2, 1973; and 
to the Department's Diplomatic Note of January 11, 1975, on the situation in 
Vietnam. 

More than two years ago, the signatories of the Paris Agreement accepted a 
solemn obligation to end the fighting in Vietnam and to shift tbe conflict there 
from the battlefield to the negotiating table. All nations and peoples who love 
peace had the right to expect from that Agreement that the South Vietnamese 
people would be able to peacefully determine their own future and their own 
political institutions after the Paris Agreement was signed. The parties to the 
International Conference on Vietnam undertook are. 'ponsibility to support and 
uphold the settlement which the Agreement embodied. 

'rhe D emocratic Republic of Vietnam has undertaken a massive, all-out offen­
sive against South Vietnam in total contempt of the Paris Agreement. Their 
forces, which were built up over the past two years in violation of the Agree­
ment, are more numerous and better equipped with modern weaponry than ever 
before during the course of the war. A human flight of historic proportions has 
taken place before the advancing North Vietnamese m'mies, and untold misery 
has been inflicted on the land which has already seen more than its share of 
misery. 

We believe the suffering of the South Vietnamese people must be ended. It 
mu~t be ended now. We therefore call upon the [addressee] ·to join the Govern­
ment of the United States of America in calling upon Hanoi to cease its military 
operations immediately and to honor the terms of the Paris Agreement. Tbe 
T nited Strltes is requesting all the parties to the Act of .the International Con­
ference to meet their obligations to use their influence to halt the fighting and 
enforce the Paris Agreement. 

l'be United States Government looks forward to prompt and constructive re­
sponse~ to this note from all parties. 

COllUfUNICATION WITH TRIEU 

Mr. ,VINN. One more question. Mr. Chairman. 
:rhis may not be down your l1ey and your line; of authority, but 

I Just wondered, are we in touch with President Thieu now to find 
out if lw has any other surprise military pull backs that we are not 
aware of? 



454 

Mr. lIABm. We are in constant touch with the President and with 
the Government of Vietnam, but there is no denying that we were, 
and we have so stated publicly I think-the President has stated in 
his own statement-that we were not informed of that order. 

Mr. WINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

NEED TO VOTE ON CLOSING SESSION 

Mr. HA1\'IILTON. The Chair is advised that some members of the 
subcommittee will have to be leaving soon and in order to confront 
the question raised by Mr. Harrington about questions on the evacua­
tion of Americans and other nationals. The Chair will entertain, at 
this time, a motion so that the question is posed berrore the subcom­
mittee of going into executive session and for that purpose. I recognize 
Mr. du Pont. 

Mr. DU PONT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, in order that we may hear the details of the evacua­

tion program, I move that at the conclusion of the public session the 
committee go into executive session for the purpose of hearing Secn~­
tary Habib and Mr. Gardiner on this question. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington. 

POSSIDLE OTHER TESTIMONY 

Mr. liARRINGTON. I have an inquiry based on the motion. 
Is Mr. Habib, as you presently plan it, to be our only witness on 

this point or is he the beginning of other witnesses from different 
executive branch prospectives and approaches to this question ~ 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Harrington, I regret that I am not able to 
answer that question in full because I don't have complete direction 
from the committee chairman as to how he wants to proceed. 

It is possible that the chairman of the committee will want to 
proceed with the hearings after today so I am net able to answer 
that question. 

According to the rules of the committee we need a rollcall vote on 
this question. 

The clerk will call the roll. 
I am sorry, the motion has not been seconded. 
Is there a second ~ 
Mr. WINN. Second. 
Mr. Chairman, I just would like for clarification to ask, are we go­

ing to do that at the end of the questionino' by all the mernbers of the 
-committee ~ 0 

Mr. HaMILTON. Yes. It is my understanding that we would not go 
into executive session until the end of the questioning by the members 
and that the executive session would be for purposes of discussing the 

,evacuation problem only. 
WHO VOTES? 

,Mr. WINN. And these are the members of the investigation subcom­
mIttee, not the rest of the members that are sitting in ~ 
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1I1r. HAlIfILTON. Only members of the subcommittee . 
. Mr. WINN. Not that they are not welcome? 
.Mr. HAMILTON. Only members of the subcommittee can vote. 
Are there further questions? 
M·r. I!ARRINGTON. Is it your intention to preclude members of the 

full committee from sitting in? 
Mr. HAMILTON. No. They certainly may sit in, and in addition to 

"that they may ask questions during the executive session. 
My response was with regard to the vote on the motion to close. 
Any further discussion? 
'The clerk will call the role. 
·Mr. VAN DUSEN. Chruirman Hamilton. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Fountain . 

. Mr. FOUNTAIN. Aye . 

. lVIr. VAN DuSEN. Congressman Yatron. 
[No response.] 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Harrington. 
Mr. HARRINGTON. No . 
. Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Bonker. 
MI'. BONKER. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman du Pont . 
.111'. DU PONT. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. Congressman Winn. 
Mr. WINN. Aye. 
Mr. VAN DUSEN. The ayes have it, 5 to 1. 
Mr. HAMILTON. The motion is carried. 
Now, 'We will proceed with the questioning and I think that the next 

·questioner is Mr. Fountain. 

NATURE OF AID REQUEST 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am goin.g to reserve several key questions for the executive session 

because I think we should be very careful that we do not say anything 
-or do anything which might endanger the lives of the Americans in 
Vietnam by serving notice either to North Vietnam or anyone else. I 
-think we do have to be awfully careful about evacuation plans and 
'some of the other plans about which you have already spoken in some 
-of the executive sessions that I have attended. 

I do want. to ask you two key questions which I think you have 
already in effect said. I just want to make it clear. 

I understand the program that you are proposing, that you are re­
·questing these additional funds for, is a limited program providing 
for assistance over a period of about 6 months. . 

Mr. GARDINER. On the humanitarian side, sir, yes. We have made. 
an ~stjmate of the requirements for approximately the next 6-month 
pel'lod. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. All you are requesting from us today are the flmds 
-for humanitarian purposes? . 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sir. 
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WHAT AID USES ARE CONTEMPLATED? 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. You are talking about the building of a road and 
the building of oamps and taking people to safety. You say 150,000 
have already been brought to safety in South Vietnam. Is that all we 
contemplated within a 6-month period ~ 

Mr. GARDINER. Sir, in my statement we do have broken out as an 
attachment, attachment B, the l}.eeds that we think will require fi-
nancing over roughly this period of time. . 

In terms of emergency transportation, a very substantial amount 
of that money, sir, has been spent. That is a smaller amount. That is 
the cost we have incurred in the sealift and airlift from the northern 
region of South Vietnam down into the southem regions. 

Then in the second item, what we are talking about is essentially 
the first phase of the refugee effort, which is the establishment of tem­
porary camps in which the refugees that do come out of North Vi t­
namese-held territories will be placed pending their resettlement. 

Now, that is obviously flIn urgent requirement to get that moving. I 
do not in any way want to say that we are absolutely confident all of 
this can be done. This is our appraisal of what ought to be done in 
the next period of time and we are in f'act facing a period of some 
urgency right in the next 1112 months because we would like as much 
as possible to get the refugee relief camp operation well along be­
fore the rainy season starts, because once the rainy season starts 
people living out in the open air or in totally inadequate shelter are 
going to be in a very serious condition from the point of view of 
their hea.lth. 

So this will undoubtedly be a very substantial task and I don't 
WIant to in any way indicate that it won't. Most of these funds, I 
ought to say, will be required for the obligation for contracts and 
other work that will be undertaken following the execution of those 
contracts. 

So what is needed are funds immediately to contract for services­
and various things that have to be provided. 

HUMANITARIAN AID AND 1\fILITARY AID 

MI'. FOUNTAIN. I don't think there is any question about the will­
ingness of Congress to provide humanitarian assistance as you say in 
your opening statement. 

I think that is the spirit of America, particularly in a situation 
like this in which we have been so tremendously involved. 

You say if the military situation stabilizes these things can be done .. 
Does that mean that in order to carry out this particular program 
for which you are seeking additional authorization today that the­
South Vietnamese will have to be prepared to militarily defend these­
areas~ 

Mr.llinm. Yes, sir. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Does it also mean that there would have to be mili­

tary assistance funds in some form in the defense authorization 
appropriation ~ 

Mr. HAnm. Yes, sir. 
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MI'. FOUNTAIN. Without that you would not be able to appropriately 
lIse these funds ~ , 

MI'. HABm. Sir, without supplemental military assistance Vietnam 
.as it is presently recognized will not be visible; it will not be organized; 
it will not be accessible in the terms that it is now. 

WHO MAY DISTRmUTE AID? 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. ,Then if any refugee camps are established or if the 
people are cared for under circumstances where South Vietnam is 
unable to defend itself, and it appears pretty bleak now, such help 
as they get will· have to come from the North Vietnamese Government, 
would it not, and such voluntary agencies as may still be willing to 
cooperate with whOever' is in cdntrol ~ 

Mr. HABm. That is a possibility but I think under those circum­
stances the magnitude of the problem also changes dramatically. 
, I think the magnitude of the problem will increase mwnyfold. If 
you get that kind of military collapse, there is going ,to be a shambles 
in Vietnam beyond anything we have seen as of now. 

possmLE SHAMBLES IN VIETNAM 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. What do you mean when you say shambles~ 
Mr. HABm. I think people will go in every direction. There will 

be more refugees. Certainly in order for that to be, there is going 
to be major fighting in heavy populated areas. When fighting comes 
to heavily populated areas, people flee it. . 

So whereas he is talking about something in the neighborhood of 
1 million people in refugee status at an outside camp, you are now 
talking up into the-well, there is left something like maybe 14 
million. " 

If you take 22 million as the total population, and about 75 percent 
{)f that would be still within the area that we are talking about­
.as South Vietnam under the present government in Saigon, you are 
talking about a figure of something like 14 million, 15 illlllion people 
{)r more, but n{)t all of them will be in refugee status. That is the 
population that you are dealing with. 

The experience that we have had in the past is that when war 'comes 
t? the cities, the villages, the province capitals, there is great destruc­
tIOn and people flee. They flee in every direction. 

CAN SOUTH VIETNAM HOLD? 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. But under your request you are anticipating and 
expecting that the South Vietnamese Government--

MI:. llABm. Will hold. . 
lI~r. FOUNTAIN. Assisted by all these voluntary agencies will be in a 

pOSItion to maintain and defend these refugee camps ~ 
Mr. HAEm. Yes, sir. 
~1r. FOUNTAIN. And you are saying without additional military 

aSSIstance to South Vietnam that it would be i:p.advisable to apprODI'l­
ate these ftmds which you are requesting today ~ 
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~ sir. I would say that there is an immediate problem 
5b t that the Congress go ahead and deal with this; 

nomic problem in its wisdom as quickly as possible. 
• 0 ~ -. Food, medicine, and all the other things ~ 
• HABIB.. Ye sir. helter. 
Fo _~. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

• HorruroK. lli. Bonker. 

EOO~OMIO AID BUT NO lI:ULITARY AID 

• Bro..J.>:ER. I would like to commend Mr. Fountain for raising 
h;: I th:i:nk. a "Valid question concerning this request and other 
~ . are before the Congress. 
:Mr. Habib "hen you appeared before this subcommittee several 

~ in support of the appropriation request for military aid to 
C'rumiho(fu a that time yOU told us that economic or humanitarian 
m "Withon a milital . appropriation was meaningless, that we needed 
OlllIlSmo er o fulfill the objectives ofthe other. 

'ow: jOn are before us on a similar request under certainly differ­
ciremnstances 'but including two requests, one for humanitarian 
i"COBomi and the second for military. 

I "WOuld like ,0 g,e ... your answer in more clarity concerning the neces· 
IUld the meaniIt,g of economic and humanitarian aid without mili­

b:Iry :rid becallSle :I t!llnk the sense of Congress is such that the military 
:!!lid "Will not be forthcoming ' and if that is the case, then is there an:v 
~ to smd the oriO"inal installment plus requests later on for 
~ humanitarian aid to Southeast Asia ~ 

SITUATION VARIES 

lr. H.mm. Sir I think that it depends on what problem you are 
lnolliIDmg a H. Oll are looking at the problem of pursuing the overall 
po]]ey objectins that we spoke of a while ago, I would say the two. go 
lblm:rul in hand and they are part of the overall process of sustainmg 
~hl:ng: in letnam which coincides with those policy objectives, 

:Now if you are talking about the simple problem of people and 
wllnmt' happens to them, you can make a distinction. 

I is a very difficult distinction to make in certain circumstances, 
UMt, you. can make it. We are facing that problem right now in Cam­
~ and I can tell you what my recommendation was because it is 

. carried out. 
For' example I sa.id keep flying the rice and dropping it even if you 
~ land at the airfield, and that is what we are doing. We are 
ain1!.ropping rice over Plmom Penh right now. I can tell you that, 
~,]. W~ w:ill continue to do so with funds available to us. 

c bave the rice which is there lmder appropriate authorization 
nd e will continue to do so and we are doing it in the outlying 
~Ja el!l ak6. 

N '.' ben I was talking to the committee the last time and in my 
eral ~on today I 'have been conceiving still of an American . 

po1rey and he .American policy objectives. That is what I am supposed'. 
to rep:reeent. 
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Now, what the committee decides on how it parcels it or breaks it up, 
there are logical and rational ways of doing that. But as far as the 
administration is concerned, the President has presented-as I under­
stand it and as my instructions are-the President has presented a 
series of proposals to the Congress, and how the Congress acts upon 
them will be in the wisdom of the Congress. 

COST CONTROL PROGRAM 

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Habib, with this rather bizarre level and methods 
of expenditures, do you have any effective cost control program? "Ve 
are talking about rather large amounts to be expended. Do we know 
that there IS a colossal waste or a ripoff of the money that we are com-
mitting to that area? . . 

Mr. HAnm. We have had a great deal of experience on this. I would 
like to ask Mr. Gardiner to answer it. We are much further along than 
we used to be in this regard. 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes. I think: that what I can say on the emergency 
relief side is that we do have a very well functioning Ministry of 
Social Welfare in the Government of South Vietnam and it has had 
a substantial amount of experience with this kind of a problem before. 

We do maintain audit procedures to assure that funds are being 
spent in the ways we consider appropriate 'and we would plan to do 
that in this case. 

There is, and has been for a long time, a lot of talk about the way 
in which funds may be misapplied. It is entirely possible that in some 
cases funds are diverted but I can tell you that we do have very 
vigorous procedures to attempt to assure that that does not occur. 

PROCEDURES IN VIETNAM 

Mr. BONKER. Those procedures are implemented by the Vietnamese 
Government? 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sir, and we do have our auditors who also are 
involved in auditing the transactions to make sure that things are 
being handled properly. 

Mr. RABm. Also not only your own internal auditors but the In­
spector General. 

Mr. GARDINER. The General Accounting Office. 
Mr. HABIB. And the General Accounting Office. 

WORK PROGRAMS 

Mr. BONKER. One last question. 
In your statement, Mr. Gard~er, you said that you needed $30 

million for work programs to employ the refugees. It seems to me 
that if the country is m a state of war and that it is near destruction 
that unemployment programs should be furthest from concern. 

It seemed to me that if people are able to work they should be in­
volved in the war effort. I know that some of this money is for the 
refugee. 



460 

Mr. GARDINER. This would be the refugee primarily. This phase of 
it would be people who are living with their families in refugee 
camps. 

Now, they are not necessarily the daddy who ~s out fighting, @l;lt 
it is somebody who is attempting to earn a minimal atmount of funds 
in addition to the bare sustenance that is obtained in the r-efugee 
camps, working primarily on keeping the refugee camp a habitable 
place to live until you can move out into ·a resettlement area. 

200,000 l!N THIS CATEGORY 

Mr. BONKER. And there are some 200,000 such people who are not 
prepared to-

MI'. GARDLN1<:R. Let me make very clear what 'these est~nlates ate. 
This is a projection as of this point in a very fast movi.J;J.g situation. 

I certainly can't tell you that there are identifiable 200,000 people 
now who would be enga.ged in this kiud or prQgram. What this is based 
upon is our experience in past refugee disasters such as the one in 1972 
of the kind of program that d(:)es beoome implemented in order tQ 
meet a real problem. 

I want to say again this is a very illustrative kind of presentation 
here and its implementaiton involves a great many steps cooperatively 
with the Government of South Vietnam, with other agencies who will 
be working in the field. This is based on past experience and the type 
of program and the type of requireme-nts that we have experienced 
in the past. 

WHaT HAPPENS IF LE<\DERSHIP CHANGES? 

Mr. BONKER. One very quick question. 
If there is a dramatic. change in power restructuring of the political 

situation in Vietnam and thIS money has been appropriated, does it 
automatically terminate at that point? 

Mr. HABIB. I don't know, you are the lawyer. 
Mr. GARDINER. It is interesting how rapidly one loses a nonlegal 

perspective in a nonlegal job. 
Under the Foreign Assistance Act there is a section that says that 

programs of assistance initiated under the act can be terminated at 
any time by the President or by concurrent resolution of the Congress. 

Now, if there were a dramatic change of circumstances, obviously 
we would be reassessing the whole situation and would, in consultation 
with Congress, be determining what the appropriate next steps were. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Mr. Wolff. 

ARE ARVN DESERTERS REJ!lUGEES? 

Mr. WOLFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate the opportunity, since I am not a member of this sub­

committee, to ask some questions. 
I would like to preface my remarks by saying I have always had 

the highest regard for the Secretary who sits before us today. I know 
that he is from Brooklyn originally. In Brooklyn they have an ex­
pression that you can't tell the players without a scorecard, and I 
think that is part of the problem here today. 
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I would like to get some clarification on the question of refugees. 
Do you classify an ARVN deserter as a refugee? 

Mr. HABIB. No, sir. 
Mr. 'WOLFF. He is not included in these camps and he is not per­

mitted to--
Mr. HABIB. A deserter from ARVN is not included in the camps 

because he is going to be taken right out of the camp and be taken 
away. 

Mr. WOLFF. How did he get on these airplanes evacuating refugees 
from Cambodia? 

Mr. HABIB. If he is identifiable--
Mr. WOLFF. Those seen on TV getting on the aircraft were in 

uniform. 
Mr. HABIB. The figures that he is using in terms of refugees that 

we would care for do not include ARVN deserters or they will not, 
let's put it that way. 

Mr. GARDINER. That is right. 
Mr. HABIB. We are even going further. 
Mr. VVOLFF. ",Ve did see some of the movies of them being airlifted 

out. 
Mr. HABIB. That was a panic situation in which a lot of things 

happened that people wish would not have happened. 

POL BILLS 

Mr. WOLFF. On the humanitarian assistance that you spoke about 
before, did I hear you correctly in saying that some $90 million in 
that was prepaid, so to speak, for energy, for gasoline and fuel ? Is 
that correct? 

Mr. GARDINER. No, sir. 
Mr. WOLFF. What was it? 
Mr. GARDINER. What I was referring to then was the status of our 

existing program. 
Mr. WOLFF. 'Where does that $90 million fall? 
Is that part of the request that you are making now? 
Mr. GARDINER. What we do have are bills pending that we-­
Mr. WOLFF. How are we going to pay them? Does this fall under 

the category of what you are making the request for? 
Mr. GARDINER. No, sir; but I want to make clear what we are doing 

is not paying those bills and instead using the cash that thus becomes 
available for immediate needs on the--

Mr. WOLFF. Are you saying then you are diverting what you are 
calling humanitarian assistance? . 

Mr. GARDINER. I am doing exactly the opposite and diverting money 
to pay POL bills to instead meet the immediate humani~arian need. 

Mr. WOLFF. And then you will be replacing that money? 
Mr. GARDINER. ",Ve hope to be able to replace that. 

AMEIDCANS IN VffiTNAM 

Mr. WOLFF. The type of Americans we are talking about now-who 
makes up these Americans who are in Vietnam now? 

52-900--76----15 
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t'n w g lllto executive session I thought I would 
gt'~ ~ th~ wh ~ nkd "Wn. 

WiML"F'J1'.. ml r !re it ju t generally ~ 
:h • ar the American Government officials, there 

m bu . lessmen, there are press, there are transients. 
l'!. ll'F. ntrc . employees ~ 
Mr. HABIB.. ' 'h fl1 contract employees of the Government or any 
~ i • .~ncie :re ir. 

lIr. OLFP. _ .... 0"W. ha,e "We put any restrictions on passports going 
mio \1emruu now for Americans ~ 

Mr.lliBm. ~o , 11'. 
. . Isn' the reason for putting restrictions on passports to 

t>limmn 'e the need of the American Government having a responsi­
bility for .Americans going into an area ~ 

. fuBm. Tha is not why restrictions are put on passports in a 
~Dern) . What we usually do when you get an area that is dan­
~u . tha the "Word is put out that we advise people that unless 
they feel that they must that they should not go there. 

For example "We put. out an order to all our people telling people not 
to !ro there. 

TRAVELERS TO VIETNAM 

~r. W OLFF. How about American tourists ~ 
lli.lliBm. You CRIIDOt tell journalists-­
:Mr. WOLFF. Not journalists, tourists. 
~fr. HAEm. You cannot tell an American not to go anywhere. For 

example there are America.ns III Phnom Penh who decided to stay 
e,en though they were offered the opportlmity to be evacuated. That 
"Was their choice and they made it and of course it was honored. 

~lr. WOLFF. If you look back into the law-you will find that the 
reason for the restrictions placed upon passports is because the United 
States could not provide the security. 

Mr. HABIB. And the protective services. 
Mr. WOLFF. It would seem to me if we are in danger of having to 

pull people out of an area, we would not permit them to freely travel 
into the area. 

:Mr.lliBIB. That is an interesting suggestion, MI'. Congressman. 
Mr. WOLFF. I ha,e just one further question. 
Mr. HABIB. Would you do the same thing for places like Cyprus and 

would you do the same thing for the Middle East ~ Would you do the 
same thing for Chad today ~ Would you do the same thing for all 
countries where it is dangerous to be ~ It is an interesting suggestion, 
because after all here we are trying to get the number of people down. 

GOLD BULLION ISSUE 

Mr. WOLFF. The President at the present time has not requested that 
"We use military forces in order to bring people out of those other areas 
but he has requested the authority to pull them out of Vietnam. 

One final question. I notice the transportation of some gold bullion 
out of Vietnam. Where does the expense for that come from ~ 

Mr. HABIB. Let me. just say this, that I don't know any more than 
you .and I ha,;e read m the papers about it. But you can be darn sure 
I WIll be trymg to find out and if I do I will sure let you know. 
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Mr. WOLFF. Thank you. I would verify. Then none of the funds re­
quested will be used to transport gold as personal property ~ 

[The following statement was submitted :] , 

STATEMENT ON ALLEGED EFFORT BY THIEU TO TRANSFER $75 Mn.LION IN GOLD 
BULLION OUTSIDE OF VIETNAM 

'I.'he gold in question is of course the property of the Government of Vietnam. 
In times of peril, governments have traditionally taken steps to safeguard their 
national reserves. It is possible th rut the Vietnamese G.overnment is considering 
snch steps. However, we note that the Vietnamese Embassy in Washington issued 
a formal denial on April 18 that the Vietnamese Government had neg{)tiated with 
a Swiss airline to fly gold out of Vietnam. 

CHANNELING AID INTERNATIONALLY 

Mr. RmGLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportlU1ity also to speak, not being 

It member of the subcommittee. 
I just have one very brief question because I think it is important 

to get into the executive session. 
Would you have any objection if the Congress were to decide to 

take the humanitarian aid moneys that it may decide to make avail­
able and specify that they be channeled through international relief 
organizations rather than what is left of the South Vietnamese Gov­
ernment~ 

Mr. HABIB. I think that what the President has requested is the pro­
gram to permit us to provide the aid 5n the most expeditious and 
efficient manner we would deem conceivable. 

Right now I can say to you if you are interested in getting that aid 
to the people, that the most expeditious and efficient way of doing 
i~ 

Mr. RillGLE. I understand that but my question to you is a differ­
ent question. 

Would you withdraw the aid request if the Congress were to stipu­
l~te t'hat it were to be made available only through international agen­
cles~ 

Mr. HABIB. The President has made a request and he has made it 
very clear. Now, it is up to Congress to decide how it wants to act 
upon it. 

WOULD STATE OBJECT? 

. Mr. RmGLE. So, in other words, if the Congress were to decide that 
It would be channeled through international agencies you would not 
object to that ~ 

Mr. HABIB. W11at I am here to defend is what the President re­
quested. Now, if the Congress decides in its own wisdom how it wants 
to provide assistance, the administration will then presumably follow 
the law. 

What I am suggesting, therefore, is that what we consider to be the 
most expeditious and efficient way to provide this assistance is the 
way we have asked for it. 

Now, if the Congress does not consider that the most expeditious 
anc~ efi!cient way to do it and instructs the appropriation authority to 
do It ddi'erently, then the law is the law. 
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I know of no one in the administration 1Jhat is willing to break the 
h~ . 

Mr. RIEGLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman . . 
[The following information was supplied:] 

STATEMENT BY 'SECRETARY GENERAL ON HUMANITARIAN ASSISTANCE TO INDOCHINA. 
AT PRESS BRIEFING AT HEADQUARTERS ON APRIL 17 

On the occasion of the International Conference on Viet-Nam in Paris in 
February 1973, I emphasized that the United Nations stood ready to assume its 
responsibilities wherever and· whenever it was called upon to offer useful and 
realistic assistance. At that time I also made it clear that "should the ·Govern· 
ments of the area so desire, the United Nations and its family of organizations 
could playa Significant role in receiving, coordinating and channeling interna· 
tional relief and rehabilitation assistance to the Governments and peoples of 
the area. 'Such aid would, of course, be provided without discrimination of any 
kind." 

Ever since that time the United Nations system has been operating on this 
basis, providing humanitarian assistance without discrimination wherever and 
whenever requested. It has persevered successfully in this task despite the mili· 
tary situation which obviously makes it much more difficult to help the victims 
of this War. 

On 31 March, I appealed to all concerned to do everything within their means 
to relieve the plight of innocent persons, including those who have been displaced. 
I also earnestly requested the governing authorities on all sides of the fighting 
to do their utmost to limit the suffering of innocent people. 

In the following week, I met in Rome with the heads of all United Nations 
agencies and programmes who fully endorsed and supported' the initiatives I 
had taken to mobilize increased humanitarian assistance throughout Indo-China. 
At this same time, I appointed 'Sir Rdbert Jackson, whose long and comprehen­
sive experience in this field is well known, to co-ordinate at United Nations 
Headquarters aU efforts of the United Nations system to respond to this humani­
tarian emergency. In particular, the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) 
and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner'for Refugees (UNBCR), 
which have had continuing programmes of humanitarian assistance on ,both sides 
of the conflict in Indo-China, are intensifying their emergency operations in 
Indo-China. 

The United Nations system has aoted vigorously, positively and spontaneously 
to do all within its possibilities to be of assistance to the peovles of Indo-Ohina. 
There has been no hesitation whatever, on my own part or on the part of any 
elements of the United Nations system, to take every possible initiative to prO'­
vide the maximum assistance. 

Although events in Indo-China during the past three weeks have evolved so 
rapidly that it has been virtually impossible to assess with precision emergency 
needs in specifiC areas, it is obvious that suffering is continuing and far 
greater humanitarian assistance is vitally and urgently needed. At this moment, 
personnel from the United Nations system are working, round the clock in the 
field and at Headquarters in order to ascertain what supplies are needed most 
urgently and to determine how supplies can best be transported to areas where 
it is possible to deliver them. As each day passes, we should get a clearer picture 
of just what is needed and where it is needed. 

Various governments have asked me to state what I would consider, at this 
time, to be a reasonable target figure for essential needs in the foreseeable future. 
After careful consideration, I believe that in this immediate phase $100 million 
is needed to meet essential, 'and I 'repeat essential, requirements excluding bulk 
food supply. 

I therefore urgently renew my appeal to all who may be in a position to help 
to do everything within their means to r elieve the plight of the millions who 
are suffering in Indo-Ohina. I shall never cease in my o,wn efforts, to ensure that 
the United Nations play its essential role in healing the wounds o·f those who 
have been the victims of war and disaster. 
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CLARIFYING BILLS BEFORE CONORESS 

Mr. HAMILTON. Gentlemen, I want to make sure I understand the 
bills that the administration is submitting to the Congress for enact­
ment on the recommendations of the President. 

[The texts of the draft bills follow:] 

EVACUATION BILL 

To clarify restrictions on the availabll1ty of funds for the use of the United States Armed 
Forces in Indochina, and for other purposes 

Be it enacted by the Senate and the House of RepTesentatives of the United 
States of America in Congress assembled, That nothing contained in section 839 
of Public Law 93-437, section 741 of Public Law 93-238, section 30 of Public 
Law 93-189, section 806 of Public Law 93-155, section 13 of Public Law 93-126, 
section 108 of Public Law 93-52, section 307 of Public Law 93-50, or any other 
comparable provision of law shall be construed as limiting the availability of 
funds for the use of the Armed Forces of the United States to aid, assist, and 
curry out humanitarian evacuation, if ordered by the President. 

MILITARY BILL 

To authorize additional mllit:j.l'Y assistance for South Vietnam, and fo r other purposes 

Be f,t enacted by the Senate and the House of Repl'esentatives of the United 
States ot America in Congress assembled, That paragraph (1) of section 401 (a) 
and subsection (b) of Public Law 89-367, approved March 15, 1966 (80 Stat. 37), 
aR amended, are amended by striking out "$1,000,000,000" each place it appears 
and inserting in lieu thereof "$1,422,000,000". 

ECONOMIC BILL 

To authorize additional economic assistance for South Vietnam, and for other purposes 

Be it enacted by the Senate and the Hottse of Representatives of the United 
States of America in CongTess assembled, That, in, addition to amounts otherwise 
authorized for such purposes, there is authorized to be appropriated to the Presi­
dent not to exceed $73,000,000 to carry out the purposes of part V of the Foreign 
Assistance Act of 1961, as amended, for South Vietnam for the fiscal year 1975. 
Funds made available for economic and humanitarian assistance for Indochina 
shall be available after the date of enactment of this Act for obligation without 
regard to the limitations contained in sections 36 and 38 of the Foreign Assistance 
Act of 1974, Public Law 93-559, approved December 30, 1974 (88 Stat. 1795). 

DRAFT BILLS 

.~r. I-lA:r.ULTON. First of all , there is a bill to authorize additional 
mIlItary assistance for South Vietnam and basically the change that 
that makes is to strike the $90 million figure and in lieu thereof put 
$1,422 million. 

I am informed that that bill has been introduced today and was 
referred to the Armed Services Committee. 

Second, there is a bill entitled "To clarify restrictions on the a vail ­
ability of funds for the use of U.S. Armed Forces in Indochina and 
tor other purposes." 
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That bill provides that despite language in several public laws 
there shall be no limit on the availability of funds for the use of the 
Armed Forces to aid and assist in carrying out humanitarian evacua­

;Lion if ordered by the President. 
!,hat bill would permit the evacuation of anyone and it in effect sets 

-asIde a number of provisions of law which in one form or another 
restrict combat activities by American Forces in Indochina. 

There is a third bill relating--
Mr. HABIB. Could I ask a question ~ To which committee ~ 

STATUS OF BILLS 

MI'. HA~rrL'l'ON. That bill has not been introduced yet and it has not 
been referred as of just a few minutes ago. 

A third bill likewise has not been introduced and has not been 
referred. 

In addition, another bill entitled "Economic assistance for South 
Vietnam and for other purposes." 

That bill provides for the authorization of an additional $73 million 
and it also removes the limitations in the present Foreign Assistance 
Act with regard to the distribution of economic assistance funds. 

Mr. GARDINER. The Indochina postwar reconstruction funds. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Yes, I stand corrected on that. 
Now, those are three bills. Is that the total number of bills that are 

to be introduced ~ 
Mr. HABIB. To my knowledge, yes, sir. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Now, a few other questions before we go into execu­

ti ve session. 
Mr. HABIB. Let me just check with all the experts 'here. I don't want 

to mislead the committee; that would be the last thing I would want. 
That is what we now have. 
Mr. HAMILTON. That is the package ~ 
Mr. HABIB. That is the package as it now stands. I don't know what 

follows on thereafter because the administration always 'has the right 
to propose new bills, but those are the ones I understand are to be 
submitted 01' have been submitted to the Congress. 
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EXACT DATA ON CURREN'!' AID 

Mr. HAMILTON. Now, I want to -ask you to furnish for the committee, 
if you will, as quickly as you can because of the time pressure on us, 
with regard to both military and economic aid for fiscal year 1975 
flUlds that have been obligated, committed, expended, delivered, and 
are in the pipeline, so that we can get all of that before us in a single 
paragraph or two, and likewise with regard to fiscal year 1974 funds. 

[The following information was supplied by Department of State, 
AID, and the Department of Defense:] 

CmrMODITIES PROVIDED TO SOUTH VIETNAM UNDER THE COMMODITY IMPORT 
PROGRH[ THUS FAR IN FISCAL 1975 

FISCAL YEAR 1975 THROUGH MARCH 22, 1975 
Net licensing: 

Infant dietary formula ______________________________________ $1, 552, 509 
Animal feed supplies________________________________________ 422,318 
LiYe animals, gum and resins_______________________________ (103,206) 
Petroleum nonfuels (L/Com procedures) _____________________ (84,362) 
Chemicals _________________________________________________ 21,315,209 
Plastic raw materials ______________________________________ 15, 659, 235 
Rubber manufacturers _____________________________________ 1. 478, 117 
Yarns and fibers ____________________________________________ 15,047,108 
Iron and steeL_____ ________________________________________ (6, 122, 769) 
Miscellaneous metal manufacturers ____ ________ .. _____________ 473,996 
~Iachinery ________________________________________________ 9,114,221 
Electrical machinery _______________________________________ 3, 286, 309 
Transportation equipmen.t __________________________________ 1,333, 731 
Paper and paperboard _____________________________________ (87,125) 
IVood pulp ________________________________________________ 598,423 
Machine spare parts________________________________________ 307,311 
Other miscellaneous commodities________ ____________________ 1,141,592 
Engineering services _____________________________________ __ 76,573 

65,409,190 
Fiscal year 1975 CIP summary: 

Reimbursed POL ________________________________________________ $41. 9 
Fertilizer ____________________ _________________ __________________ 90.1 
General licenSing ________________________________________________ 65. 5 

197. 5 
Obligated (unlicensed) ___________________________________________ 43.5 

Total a vailability ______________________________________________ 241. 0 
Carry-in of $241.0: $52.6. 
R equi rement : $3 million per week or $45 million requirement. 
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EAST ASIA BUREAU, INDOCH INA POSTWAR RECONSTRUCT ION, COU NTRIES AN D PROGRAMS, TOTAL FISCAL 
YEARS 1974 AN D 1975 AVA ILAB ILI TIES, FROM ALL SOURCES 

lin thousands of dollars] 

Country and programs by allotments 

Actual, 
fi scal year 

1974 

Estimated, 
fi scal yea r 

1975 

VIETNA M 
IPR fund ing: 

Commod ity import program (CIP) _________________________________________ 282,552 188,403 
Proj ect program : 

Technical assistance_ ___ ______________________________________ __ __ ___ 22,058 10, 994 
Capital assistance___________________ __ __________________________ ____ 288 _____ __ ___ _____ _ 
Human itar ian assistance_ _ _ __________ _____ ______ __ ___ ______________ __ 28, 500 61,200 

International Commission of Control and Supervision (lCCS)____ ______ _____________ __________ 4,080 

Subtotal, IPR______ _____ _________ __ ___ ________________________________ 333,398 264,677 
======~ 

Non-IPR: 
Development loan (selected countries and organ izations) ____________________ _ 50,000 ________ ___ ____ _ 
Population planning and hoalth (title X) ___________ ___________________ ____ _ 
Narcotics control program _______________________________________________ _ 948 1,327 96 _______________ _ 

-----------------Su biotal, non- I PR ______ __ ____________________ _______________________ _ _ 51,044 1, 327 
Total, Vietnam _____ _______________ __________________ __ _______________ _ 384, 442 266,004 

CAMBOD IA 
I PR funding: 

~~cl,~~~~t~J;:o~rtf~~~mS~~~:!~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: U: ~~~ ~~: ~~~ Project program _ __________________________ ___ ____ __________ ____ ________ 3, 004 20,000 

--------------------Total, Cambodia ______________________________________________________ 92,854 98,000 

LAOS ========== 
IPF funding: 

Foreign Exchange Operations Fund (FEOF)_ ___________ ___ _____ __ ___________ 15,400 11, 100 
Proj ect program _ _ ___ _____________ __ __________________ __ _______________ _ 17, 587 14, 500 

--------------------Su btotal, IPR _________________________ ______________ ___ ____ ___ _____ ___ 32,987 25,600 

Non-I PR: =========== 
Popul ation plann ing and health (title X) _______ ______________ __ ___________ _ 
Population planning and health (nontitle X) __________________ _____________ _ 

400 522 200 __ _____________ _ 
Narcotics control progra m ________ _____ _______ __ _____ ____ ________________ _ 1,614 924 

--------------------Subtotal, non- IPR_ ___ _____ ____ ____________________ ____________ ____ ____ 2,214 1,446 
===:=:"===== Total, Laos___________________________________________________________ 35,201 27,046 

EAST ASIA REG IONA L ========== 
IPR funding: Grants: Project assistance_ ______ _____ ___________ ________ ___ __ ____ 2,000 3,000 

Non- IPR: =========== 
Grants : Proj ect assistance _______________________________________________ _ 
Developm ent loan (selected development problems) ________ __ __ ____________ _ 

4, 790 4,539 5,000 ____ ___________ _ 

--------------------Total no n-I PR _ _ ___ __ _______ ______ _____________ ____ ___ _______ __ ______ _ 9,790 4,539 

Total, EA regionaL ___________________________________________ ___ ______ ====:I"'l =:, 7::9"'0====:=7,=:5=39 

Multilateral and specialized agencies: 
Inter national Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) _____ ___ __________________ 1, 650 2,000 
United Nations Childrens Fund (U NICEF)_ _ __ __ _______ __ ___ __ ___ ____ __ ______ __ __ ___ _ _ __ ___ _ 3,000 
United Nations High Commission3r for Refu gees (UNHCR) __________ __________ _______________ 2,000 

TotaIIPR _____________ ______________ _____________ __ __________________ -------1-,-65-0--------7-,-00-0 
AI D suppo rt costs and operating expenses, I PR __ __ ___________ __ ________ ______ __ 38, 660 143,100 
Sec. 640(c) shipping differential pay ments, IPR ________________ ______________ ___________________ 12,223 

===='='===== Grand totaL____________________ ____ __________________________________ 564,597 450, 912 

Total, I PR __ __ ______________________ __ ____________________________ ------50-1-, -54-9------1-4-43-,-60-0 
Total, non-IPR_________ ____ ________________ _____ ____ ________ ______ 63, 048 7,312 

1 I n add ition to the appropriation by th e Congress of $440,000,000 for fiscal year 1975 a bridge of $3600 000 is included 
in the fiscal year 1975eslimates. This bridge item is made up from deobliga tions and raim bll rsement's from prior years. 
The $3,600,000 IS dlstnbuted as follows: (1) $377,000 Inc luded In the Vietnam totallPR' (2) $1 000 000 in the AID support 
costs total; and (3) the total amount for sec. 640(c) shi ppi ng differential payments of $Z:ZZ3. ' , 
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FISCAL YEAR 1975, INDOCHI NA POSTWAR RECONSTRUCTION APPROPRIATION LEVELS 

lin thousands of dollars] 

Fiscal year 
1975 Allotm ents Obligations 

program3d as of as of 
I PR-Countries and programs, fiscal year 1975 levels Mar. 31, 1975 Mar. 31, 1975 

Allotted and 
unobligated 

as of 
Mar. 31 , 1975 

Vietnam, �PR __________ __ ____ _______ __ __ ____________ ~_1_2_64.:.., 3_0_0 ___ 2_06_,_24_0 ___ 1_9...:3,_0_94 ____ 13~,_14_6 

Humanitarian assistance_ _ _ ______ _ __ ___ ____ _ ____________ __ ________________ __ _ 17,290 __________ ___ _ 

W~Cs~~\~red:~~il~~~~eriCass;st;,ncc--~::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: I~~: m :::::::::::::: 
Miscellaneous assistance __________ _____ __________ =_= __ =_=_= __ =_=_= __ =_= __ =_=_= __ =_=_= __ =_=_= __ ;_,;,_===31,;,, =6=03~-;;- -;;-;- -;;-;;:_; __ ;;:_;;:_,;; __ 

International Commission of Controls and Supervision (ICCS)_ __ ___ ___ __ ______________ __ __________ _______ __ _____ ______ 4,080 4,080 _____________ _ 
Cambodia,IPR-- --- ---- -- ------- --- ---------------- 198,000 82,611 82,153 458 

------------------------------Humanitarian assistance____________ ____ _____ __ __ 20,000 ______________ 9,629 ___ ______ ____ _ 
Commodity import program __ __ __________ ________ 63, 000 _____________ _ 62,100 __ ______ _____ _ 
Multilateral stabi lization assistance _______________ _ 15,000 ___ _____ ____ __ 10,120 _____________ _ 
Technical support and participating training____ ___________ ________ ___________ __ 304 , ___ _________ _ 

Laos, I PR ____ ________ ____ _______ _____ _________ ____ ______ 12_5_, _60_0 ______ 2_2.:.., 5_0_5 ______ 2...:2,_0_84 _________ 4_21 

Human itarian assistance_____ ___ _____ ____________ 6,500 ____ _____ _____ 6,603 _______ __ ____ _ 
Reconstruction and development assistance__ ___ ___ 8,000 ___________ __ _ 7,431 ______ _______ _ 

~~~~i~ii~~li~Z~~~~~~~~~~~ : ::: ::::::::::::::::::::: ____ ___ ~~ : ~~~ _:::::::::::::: ________ ~: ~~~_ :::::::::::::: 
East Asia regional, IPR ______________________________ 3,000 1,555 1,401 154 
Multil ateral and specialized agencies,lPR (IC RC, UNICEF and UNHCR) ________ ___ ___ _______ __ ____ __ ________ 7,000 6,000 3,500 2,500 
Aid support costs and operati ng expenses, I PR _____ _____ 42,100 32,100 31,423 677 
Sec. 640(c) shipping differential payments __ ________ ___ (2, 223) 2,223 2,223 _______ _______ 

TotailPR fu nds (N OA) _____ ____ __________ __ __ _ 440,000 357,414 339,958 17,356 

I Exclu des operating expenses input of $17.7 from Vietnam, $2.0 from Cam bodia and $6.4 from Laos. 

r' 
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INDOCHINA POSTWAR RECONSTRUCT ION SUMMARY, PIPELINE A~ALYS I S, MAR. 31, 1975 

(In millions of dollars) 

Vietnam 
Cam­
bodia 

Multi­
lateral 

agencies 
(ICRC, 

UNICEF 
East Asia and 

Laos regional UNHCR) 
Gra nd 

lotal 

FAA appropriation funds: 
Prior year funds: 

Obligated (but unexpended): 

~~~~~~~~~~;~~tf~~~g~i~~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ -- --26.-32 -- ----4.-46 -~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~: ~ 
Humanitarian assistance _ _ ____ _______ 3.92 ________ __ _____ ____ ______ ________________________ _ 
Project assistance_________ __________ 7.81 .59 5.78 .70 ___ __ _______ _______ _ 
Foreign exchange operations fund ___ ____________ ___ ______________________________________________ _ 

Total _________________________ ___ ==' 3",8=. 0=5===5.=0=5 ==5=.7=8===.=7=0=_= __ =_= __ ",_= __ =_==4=9.=58 

Current year funds: 
Unobligated: 

Exchange support fund (ESF)___________________ 4. 88 ___ ____ ____________ ___ _________________ _ 

~~~~~i~~7;ai::'f~;i~r.:~~:~~_~::::::::: ' ~~: ~~ __ __ __ : ~~ _ :~:::::~:::::::~:: ::- -- -- f SO -:: :::::::: 
Project assista nce___________ __ ______ 2.25 10. 07 .46 1. 60 ______ _____________ _ 
Reserve______ _ ________ ___ _ _ __ __ ____ 5.00 ___ _______ __ _________________________ _____ ______ _ _ 
Foreign exchange operations fund ____ __ __ _____ _____ ___ __ __ 3. 05 ________________ ___ __________ _ 

Total __________________________ __ ==6"'7=. 0",5=='=1=5'",8",5 ==3=.=51===1.=6=0==3=.=50==",9",1.=51 

Obligated (but unexpended): 

~CC~~n_~~ ~~:!,_o:~ _f~_n_d_~::::::::::::: --- --4~ io -:::::: ~::::::::::~:::~::::: ~: ~::::::::::::::::~: :: 
Commodity import program_ __ ______ _ 70. 10 '47.68 _________ ___ ____________________ _______ _ 
Humanitarian assistance___ _____ _____ 15.55 __ _______________ _______ ______ 3.50 ___ ____ __ _ 
Project assistance_____ __________ ____ 5.88 9. 47 8.99 .72 ___ ________________ _ 
FEOF ________________________________________ ____ ____ ____________ ______ _______________________ _ 

Total _____ ___ ____ _______ ___ _____ _ ="'9;;5~. 6;;3==5=7.=1=5==8~. ;;99===.7=2==3='",50==1=6=5.=99 

Total FAA funds __________ ______ ___ _____ __ 200.73 78.05 18.28 3.02 7. 00 307.08 

, Obligated funds are needed to liquidate existing contractual obligations of the U.S. Government. 
' The $20,000,000 recently allotted to the Vietnam CIP was obligated on Apr. .H. Funds remaining unlicensed fort he 

CIP as of Apr. 11 totaled $43,500,000. At current licensing rates, we expect these funds will be sufficient to sustain 
licensing through the 1st month of fiscal year 1976. In the past we have carried more substantial amounts into a new fiscal 
year because of the time required to process new funds at the beginning of a fiscal year. This calculation does not take 
into consideration $58,100,000 of POL reimbursements, $54,000,000 of which are in bills which have been presented to 
AIO by the GVN for payment already, which we have agreed to pay. We have deferred these payments i n order to use our 
cash to pay for immediate emergency relief requirements. 

' Existing legislative rulings on Cambodia economic assistance prohibit further obligation of approoriated fund s. 
Because of recent $3,000,000 deobligation of ESF funds (which are treated as expended when obligated), $18,850,000 
will be carried as unobligated funds once bookkeeping transaction is completed . 

• As of Apr. 15, 1975, $45,000,000 of these funds have been committed, Le., either expended, or reserved in accounts 
to pay for airlift, sealift, ocean freight, etc., for which bills have not yet been tendered to AI D 

PUBLIC LAW 480 ASSISTANCE FOR VIETNAM, LAOS AND CAMBODIA FISCAL YEAR 1974- FISCAL YEAR 1975 

(In millions of dollars) 

Fiscal year-

(Programed) 
Actual 1974 1975 

Vietnam: 
Tille I (cotton, wheat, tobacco, corn, and vegetable oil)_ ______________ ___ __ ______ $234.4 $54.0 
Tille II (nutritional food .upplements)_ _________________ _________ __________ ____ 1. 0 9.7 
Title II (rice for refugees)__ ___________________________ ______________________ _ 0 41.0 
Title I and II (freight) (estimateL__ __ ________________ ___________ _____________ 15.0 11. 2 

------
Tolal Vietnam Public Law 480 support____ ________________________ ___________ 250.4 115.9 

Cambodia: 
Title I (rice, tobacco, wheat, vegetable oil, and cotton)_ _____________________ ____ 168.4 88.5 
Title I (freight) (estimate)____ _______________________ ___ __ __ _____ ___ _________ _ 30.0 3. 0 

iii:: II (f~~rihW~~~I-~~~~)--~~:::::::::::::::::::::::::~:~~~~~~~:~::~:::::~: ~: . 5 (~: 5) 
----------Total Cambodia Public Law 480 suppor'-- _______ ____________ ____ ____ _________ 198.6 96. 1 laos Title 11____ ___ __________ ___________________ __ ___ ____ ________ ____________ ___ 3.7 .3 

, The tille II rice has been approved as a transfer from the title I allocation. Action is being taken to reduce the title 
I level by the appropri2te amount chargeable to the title II fiscal year 1975 budget. 
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STATEMENT ON STATU S OF DEFENSE ASSISTANCE FOR SOUTH VIETNAM, SUBMITTED 
BY DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 

FY 1975 DA V Program-$700.0 million. 
Funds obligated as of 15 April-683.3 million. 
Funds committed which cannot be reprogrammed- 571.3 million. 
The majority of materiel provided with fourth quarter funds which were re­

lease on 31 March will be delivered in South Vietnam within the next few 
weeks. A review of known requirements for major consumables such as ammu­
nition and fuel and commitments for services such as personnel salaries and 
shipping costs indicate that reprogramming flexibility is limited to less tban 
$25 million for the remainder of the year. Requirements for spare parts, medical 
supplies and other supplies far exceed that amount. 

Military assistance provided to South Vietnam during the eight years prior 
to FY 1975 was funded under the Military Assistance Service Funded (MASF) 
program which included both South Vietnam and Laos. In FY 1974, $1.126 
billion was appropriated for both countries. Of that amount, $1.010 was obligated 
for South Vietnam. 

A recent review of funds obligated during FY 1974 and prior years for which 
deliveries have not yet been made indicates that materiel valued at $30 million 
has not yet been delivered. This materiel is principally parts and equipment with 
long lead-time for procurement and items which were in short supply and not 
critically needed in South Vietnam until the recent North Vietnamese offensive. 

NUMBER OF REFUGEES 

Mr. HAMILTON. Several other questions, gentlemen. 
How many refugees are there in South Vietnam today? 
Mr. GARDINER. The total number that are registered with the Min­

istry of Social Welfare as of our situation report this morning, which 
incidentally is the same as the situation report yesterday, 481,649. 

Now, that is not the total number in South Vietnam but that is the 
one place where we do have a benchmark, a census count. They are 
the people who are in camps and have been registered. 

Mr. HAMILTON. Is your program that you have submitted to uS 
based on about a million refuo-ees? 

Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sil'o Absolutely. That is our best estimate. 
Mr. HAMILTON. You think the number is substantially higher? 
Mr. GARDINER. Yes, sir. liVe are giving you our best judgment at 

this point. We may be right and we may not be. 

MINISTRY OF SOCLAL WELFARE 

Mr. HAMILTON. Will the Ministry of Social Welfare in South Viet­
nam be able to administer effectively the increased funds for humani­
tarian assistance? 

. Mr. GARDINER. We think that one of the areas that we are going to 
certainly have to concentrate on is working to makp, sure that they 
do Ileal' up and are oapa'ble 'Of doing this. ' 

We can say based 'On past experience that they have done a very good 
job in the past. There will be most certainly a role for the American 
voluntary agency to contri'buteand to play, we hope. We hore that 
there may be a role f'0r 'Other organizatiQns to supplement the capacities 
of the Ministry of Social 'iV elfare. We think that that is the core 
structure on which the effort has to be 'built. 



472 

THINNING OUT OF NUMBER OF AMERICANS 

Mr.I-lAMILTON. Is there any thinning out of American Government 
officials in South Vietnam as of today? 

Mr. HABm. There has been. 
Mr. HAMILTON. How mU0h? 
Mr. HABm. We 'can go into those figures in executive session. 

RECENT THIEU SPKmGH 

Mr. HAMILTON. All right. 
, Ml'. Secretary, President Thieu in a recent speech said that we 
would 'be ~raitors if we did not p~ovide help? and he we~t on to say 
that we dId not even replace mllItary supplIes and eqUlpment on a 
1-£01'-1 basis as agrp.p.d in the Paris agreements. 

My question to you is, Do you interpret article VII of the Paris 
agreements as giving U.S. commitment to a 1-to-1 replacement? 

MI'. HABm. No. Article VII of the Paris agreements permits replace­
ments on a 1-to-1 basis. It does not obliga;te replacement on a 1-to-1 
basis. 

MATERIEL LOST 

Mr. HAMILTON. The South Vietnamese Government is reported to 
have lost or abandoned upward of $1 billion worth of military 
equipment . Is that your estimate? 
. Mr. HABm. That is not my estimate. There have 'been figureB like 

that used. The geneml estimate made by our military authorities would 
be somewhat lower than that, but it aepends 'again 'on how you cost 
it and how you count it and what its status was. It was an awful lot, 
let's just put it that way. . 

Mr. HAMILTON. Can you furnish for the committee the best figures 
you have on that? 

Mr. HABIB. Yes, sir, we oan do that. I will ask our Defense col­
le~es to submit tJhat to the committee. 

LThe Department of Defense supplied the following information:] 
The total estiJlnalted value of equipment and military s upplies lost Ot· allJandoned 

dur.ing the withd'rawal of .the South Vietnamese forces from the Northern 
Regions is $779.2 million. This va!Jue was computed Ibrused on Ta'bles of Organiza­
tion and Equipment Strength and acquisition value of equipment not considering 
depreciation. The value of ammun~tion losses was compuited at current r epl:ace­
meut costs. The total value does not include basic loads of munition;;, non­
divisional support units 'or fixed facilities. Attached is a listing of equipment 
and supplies lost 'and estimated values. 

Mr. H AMILTON. It has been suggested that we ask you for the acquisi­
tion cost. Mr. Habib, in that calculation. ' 
, Mr. HABIB. "Ve will ask the Defense Department to supply those 

figures. 
[The Department of Defense supplied the following information :] 

FACT SHEET ON SOUTH VIETNAM LOSSES 

Total estimated cost for RVNAF military supplies and equipment lost, de­
stroyed or abandoned during the period 4 March-4 April 1974 is $779.2 million. 
'l'his is computed at acquisition value based on TO&E strength not counting de­
preciation. The following is a listing of major items of equipment and supplies 
10 t. 
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South Vietnamese Army: . . Millions 
Ground munitions (depot stocks only) ____________________________ $129. 0 
Iudi vidual and crew served weapons______________________________ 24. 6 
Artillery ______________________________________________________ - 1G.0 
Tl~ck vehicles ______________________________________________ ----- 80.0 
Wheel vehicles ____________________________________ -------------- 77.0 
Communications equipmenL______________________________________ 15. 6 
POL _____________ _________________________________________ ----- &3 
~1edical ______________________________________________________ -- 7. 9 
Engineer ______________________________________________________ - 1.8 
General supply stocks____________________________________________ 110. 5 

Total ___________ --------------------------------------________ 473.7 

South Vietnamese Air Force: 
393 aircraft______________________________________________________ 17&3 
Air mnnitions___________________________________________________ 52.8 
Spare parts and support equipmenL_______________________________ 68.6 

To~~l ____________ ------------------------------------------__ 279.2 

South Vietnamese Na.vy: 
3 crafL_________________________________________________________ 2.4 
Supplies and support equipmenL_________________________________ 5.4 

Tobal 7.8 

HOW $ 7 2 2 l\fILLION WOULD BE SPENT 

Mr. H.tI.MILTON . Would you also furnish for the committee the 
breakdown as to how you expect the $722 million to be spent ~ . 

Mr. H ABIB. I think there is going to be testimony elsewhere. I sup-
pose it is available to you in one way or another. ' 

The bill is going to be taken up and there is going to be full testimony. 
I would presume all of that is available to this committee. 

MI'. HAMILTON. vVe would like it to be furnished to this committee. 
Perhaps you can see we get a copy. 

Mr. HABIB. We will get a copy of the testimony; yes, sir. 
[The information supplied by Defense Department follows:] 

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE--JUSTIFICATION OF ESTIMATES FOR FISCAL 
YEAR 1975 SUBMITTED TO CONGRESS, APRIL 1975 . 

MILITARY ASSISTANCE, SOUTH VIETNAMESE FORCES-APPROPRIATION LANGUAGE 

For necessary expenses to support South Vietnamese military forces, to be 
obligated only by the issuance of orders by the Secretary of Defense, for such 
support $1,422,000,000: PTovided, That this appropriation shall be deemed 
obligated at the t ime the Secretary of Defense issues orders authorizing 
support of any kind for South Vietnamese military forces, which obligations shall 
in the case of non-excess materials and supplies to be furnished from the im-en­
tory of the Department of Defense be equal to the replacement costs thereof 
at the time such obligation is ·incurred and in the case of excess materials and 
supplies be equal at the actual value thereof at the time such obligwtion is in 
cUl"l'ed : Provided tUTtheT, That none of the funds appropriated in this title 
shall be used for compensation or allowances of more than 2,850 citizens of the 
United States in South Vietnam who are members of the Armed Forces or em­
ployees of or under contract to the Armed Services or the Department of Defense 
or any department or agencies thereof. (Department of Defense Appropriation 
Act, 1975.) 
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PROGRAM AND FINANCING 

lin thousands of dollarsl 

Fi scal year 
1975 

presently 
available 

Program by activities : Aircraft_ __ _ _______________ _ ___ __ _________________ __ _____ ____ _ 37,300 
Ships___ _____ __ ___ __ _ _____ __________ ______ ___ __ ___ _____ _ __ ___ 1, 350 
Tanks, other vehicles and w, apons ___ __ ___ ______ ___ _ _ ___ ______ __ _ 4, 410 
Ammunition ___ ________ ___ __ __ _ __ _ ____________ __ _ ___ __ _ ___ ___ _ 265, 930 
Missiles____ _ ___ __ _____ ___ ____ _______ __ ___ __ ______ __ __ _______ _ 510 

~r,n~~;i~Ub1i~i~~:knst:: ~ ~:: ::::::::::: ::::::::::::::::::::::::: 1~: n~ 
Offshore procurement. _ _ _ _ __ ___ _____ _____ _________ _______ _ ____ 16,100 

¥~~~\~~~~~~t~~~~:: :::::::::::::: ::: ::::::::::::::::::::: : :::: 7:: ~~~ Administration ____ _ ________ ___ ___________________ ________ ____ _ 39, 220 
Other activities. _ ______ __ __ _______ _ _______ __ __________ ___ ____ _ 238,710 

Fiscal r:75 
revised 

estimate 

Fiscal year 
1975 

proposed 
supplemental 

82, 200 44, 900 1, 350 __ _____ ____ __ _ 
268,732 264,322 
517, 744 251,814 

7, 555 7, 045 
36, 063 21,433 1,160 _____________ _ 
16,100 ____________ _ _ 

167, 700 93, 700 6,680 ___________ __ _ 
39,220 ___________ __ _ 

277, 496 38, 786 
---------------------------Total obligations__ ___ ___ ___ ___ ______________________________ 700,000 1,422,000 722, OCO 

Financing : Budget authority ____ __________ __ _____ ___ ______ _____ ___ __ ===7=00,;,,=00=0==1=,=42=2=, =00=0===7=2=2,=0=00 

Relation of obligations to outlays: 
Obligations, incurred, neL _______ ______ _______ ___________ __ ____ 700,000 1,422, 000 722,000 
Obligated balance, start of year ____ ___ _________________________ _____ __ ______ _____________ ____ _____ ________ _ 
Obligated balance, end of year___ _____ __________ ___ _______ __ __ ___ -160,000 -322,000 -162, 000 

Outlays ___ ___ ___ __ ______ ______ __ ______ __ __ ____ __________ ___ ===54=0=, 0=0=0==1,=1=00=, =00",0===5=60=, =00=0 

Special personal services payments__ ____ __ ______ __________ ____ ___ __ 26,550 26,550 _____ ______ __ _ 
Benefits for former personnel_ _ _____ ______ ________ ____ _________ ____ 240 240 __ _____ ____ __ _ 
Travel and transportation of persons____________ __ _____ _____ ________ 2,700 2,700 ______ _______ _ 
Transportation of things_ _ _ _ ____ ___ ____ ___ ______ __ __ ___ _____ ____ ___ 1,240 1,240 __________ ___ _ 
Rent, communications, and utilities_ _______________ ______ ____ ______ _ 1, 7~~ 1,790 ___ ____ ___ ___ _ 
Printing and reproduction ___ _____ __ _____ _____ ___ _____ _______ ______ _ 50 _____________ _ 
Other services_________ __________ _____ _________ _____ _____ ___ ______ 121,840 215,540 93,700 
Supplies and materials_______ ______ ___ _____ _____________ __ _____ ___ 383,680 674,280 290,600 
EquipmenL ________ _____ ______ _________ _____ ___________ _____ __ __ _____ 16_1:..., 9_1_0 _____ 4_99_,_61_0 ______ 3_37.:..., 7_00_ 

Total obligations_ ______________ ___ ________________________ 700,000 1,422,000 722,00 

Thousand6 
Fiscal year 1975 presently available __________________________________ $37,300 
Fiscal year 1975 revised estimate___________________________________ 82, 200 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplementaL_____________________________ 44, 900 

Budget Activity: Aircraft. 
JlIstifioaUon of 1"Ilqu-i1-ements.-This request for $44,900,000 provides for two 

0-130A replacement aircraft, aircraft support elluipment, ground equipment, 
engines and spare parts for VNAF aircraft in the RVN area of control. $10,295,000 
is for two aircraft, from current produotion, to replace the two 0-130 aircraft 
provided by USAF. $16,016,000 provides spares, ground equipment, and engines 
for reconstitution of four UH-1H helicopter squadrons relocated to southern 
South Vietnam. $9.8 million provides for similar reconstitution of one F5E 
fighter-bomber squadron. $5.222 million permits reconstitution of single squad­
rons of CH--47 helicoptors, 0-1 and U-17 aircraft. $3,567 million is for spares 
and equipment to support A-37 attack aircraft operating at increased tempo. 

EXHIBIT P- l (MODIFIED) 

Nomenclature Unit cost Quantity Cost 

C- 13OA aircrafL _____ __ _________________________ __ _______________ _ 1 $5, 147, 500 $10,295, 000 

1 As required by law, represents current replacement cost to USAF. Actual acquisition costs of C- 130A aircraft wa s 
approximately $2,750,000. 

MILITARY ASSISTANCE, SOUTH VIETNAMESE FORCES 
Thousands 

Fiscal year 1975 presently available________________________________ $4, 410 
Fiscal year 1975 revised estimate ____________________________________ 268, 732 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplementaL _____________________________ 264,322 
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Budget Activity: Tanks, Other Vehicles and Weapons. 
Jlbsti.jioation ot requirement8.-This budget activity request of $264.322 million 

is urgently required to reconstitute four Infantry Divisions, convert 12 Ranger 
Groups to four Ranger Divisions and upgrade 27 Regional Force Groups into 27 
Separate ARVN Infantry Regiments. The equipment is required to halt the 
present NVA invasion. 

Principal elements of the request include $42.7 million for tanks and track 
yehicles for the four Infantry divisions; $33.9 million for tanks and rtrack vehicles 
for the four Ranger Divisions; $48.8 million for wheel vehicles for the four 
Infantry Divisions; $45.0 million for wheel vehicles for the four Ranger Divisions; 
$44.0 million for wheel vehicles fo r the 27 ARVN Infantry Regiments; $19.2 
million for weapons for the four Infantry Divisions; $11.5 million for weapons 
for the four Ranger Divisions; $15.9 million for weapons for the 27 ARVN In· 
fantry Regiments; and $3.4 million required for engineer equipment. 

The above equipment is urgently required to reconstitute and upgrade ground 
combat tmits if South Vietnam is going to be given a chance to stabilize the mili· 
tary situa tion. 

Item and nomenclature Unit cost Quantity Cost 

WEAPONS. MAJOR 

I- Rifle recoilless 106 mm . . ...•...•..••......... . ................ $13.522 56 $757.232 
2-Mortar 4.2 in M30............................................. 14.310 20 286. 200 
3-Howitzer 105 mm MIO!.... .............. ...................... 21.254 600 12.752.400 
4-Howitler 155 mm M 114 ........................................ ___ 30~. _61_8 ____ 1_44 ___ 4..:.._40_8~. _99_2 

TotaL ..... ... . .......... . ......... .. ...... ........................................... . 18.204.824 

WEAPONS. MINOR 
I-Rifle MI6...... ...... ........................................ 142 101. 849 14. 462. 558 
2-Pistol caliber .45.. ...................................... ...... 46 22.994 1.057. 724 
3-Machinegun 7.62 M60C .................................... .... 1.081 5. 122 5.536.882 
4-Launcher grenade. M79........................................ 222 11.664 2.589.408 
5-Launcher rocket. XM202...... ............................... .. 1. 100 822 904.200 
6-Rifte recoilless 57 mm.. ....................................... 2.586 483 1.249. 038 
7-Morlar 60mm.......... ................... .... .......... ...... 533 412 219. 596 
8-Mortar 8lmm. M29A!...... .................................... 4.500 453 2. 038.500 
9-Circle aiming. MI. ............................................ 534 652 348.168 

----------------------
TOlal. ................................................................................. 28.406. 074 

Tolal all weapons................ .... ................................................... 46.610.898 

TANKS 
I-Tank. M48A3........ ............ ............................. 280. 043 114 31.924.902 

====~========~~ 
OTHER TRACKED VEHICLES 

I-Carrie r mortar. MI25.......................................... 92. 927 48 4.460.496 
2-APC MilL.................................................. 76. 887 332 25.526.484 
3- Carrier mortar. MI06...... ...................... .............. 84. 194 32 2.694.208 
4-Carrier command posi. M577 ........ ........................... 89. 481 24 2.147.544 

i=~~~~~:;rmir:r~~~~: ::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: liHf! fi i: !;Uf! 
t~~~oc~e,;(m~~hJ~~ex~~0860.6 .. ~::~::::::::::::::::: ::::::::::::::::: ~~ : m l~ 2. m: ~~g 

10- Carrier flame thrower. MI32 ... . ................................ ___ 2_2~. 6_8_7 _____ 2_4 ___ 54_4_. 4_8_8 

Tolal. ................................................................................. 44.621. SI6 

OTHER VEHICLES 

~-Truck ulilily. J.« Ion. Ml5l .................................... . 
3- iruck cargo. ~ Ion. M37WOW ................................. . 

;=i;~~~ ~~;~~: ~~~~';,;5~i~:::::::::::::::: ::::::::::::::::::::: 
6=T;~~~ :~a~~~;' ~~~onM~~9~IC ................................ . 7 • • . ..... ............................. . 
8=i;~~~ ~~~~·e~ ~~o:5~8i\yw······ .. ·· ...... ·· ...... ···· .. · .. 9 T •• 6 ............... ................ .. 

10-Trailer lank waler. I~ Ion. MI49 .......................... .... . 
Il- /aller cargo. I~ Ion. MI05 ...... .. ........................... . 
12=S~~li~;a~I~;ns~'a~~ 112~o~3~hj ................................ . 

, I ---._. _______________________ • __ _ 

7.320 
4.498 

17. 731 
8.753 

11. 362 
8.454 
8. 764 

68. 165 
2.318 
1.049 
1.254 
8.635 

5.438 
2.189 
4.128 

336 
24 
12 
96 

143 
336 
348 
240 

16 

39.806. 160 
9.846. 122 

73. 193.568 
2.941.008 

272.688 
101. 448 
841.344 

9.747. 595 
778. 848 
365.052 
300.960 
138. 160 
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Item and nomenclature Unit cost Quantity Cost 

$9,375 12 
37,275 ,28 
12,613 16 
5,047 16 

62,706 16 
34: 137 4 
18, 932 8 
8, 454 12 

Thousands 
Fiscal Year 1975 presently 'avail!lJble _____ ___________________________ $265,930 
Fiscal Year 1975 revised estimate ________ ______ ____ ________________ 517,744 
Fiscal Year 1975 proposed !!upplementaL____________________________ 251, 814 

Budget Activity: AIDmtlllition. 
J1,sti jioat'ion at 1·equi r em ents.- This request for $251,814,000 is for essential 

ground and air munitions. It ill designed to s upport intense comuat for the re­
mainder of FY 75. $198 million is for 60 days of ground ammunition. This pro­
vide!! for approximately 50,000 short tons (ST) of ground ammunition con­
sumption per month. $21 million is requested for Ai·r Force munitions .to support 
consumption at 10,000 ST per month. $33 million is :1'01' initial issue of basic load 
ground ammunition for reconstituted and converted ARVN combat forces. 

Item and ammun ition category Cost 

I-Small arms____ _ _ __ __ __ _ _ _ __ __ __ _ _ _ _ _____ _ _ __ _ ___ ____ __ _ __ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ $26, 040, 748 
2-Mortar __ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ __ ___ __ ______ __ _ _ ______ _ ___ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 39, 700, 042 
3-Artillery _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _____ ____ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ___ __ _ __ __ _ ___ ___ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 136, '872, 820 
4-Rockets ___ ______ ______ ___ ___ _____ ________ _____ _________ _______ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ 4, 616, 284 
5-Grenades/signa L_ _ __ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ ___ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ ___ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 20, 773, 278 
6-Mines _ _ __ ___________ ____ ______ _______ _______ _____________ ___ _______ ______________ _____ __ _ 3,462, 213 
7-ExplosiveL _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ ____ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 230, 814 
8-G P bombs______ _______ _____ ____________ ________ ___ __ _________ _______________ __ ____ _______ _ 19,240,389 
9-Miscellaneous air ___ _____ ___________ ___________ ______________ ________ ___ _______ __ __ ___________ 8_7_7,_61_1 

TotaL __ ___ ______ ___ ______ ___ ____ _ _____________ _________________ _______ ___________ __ ___ 251,814, 199 

Thousands 
Fiscal year 1975 presently available__ ____________________ __________ $510 
Fiscal year 1975 revised estimate __________________________ _____ _____ 7,555 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplemental_______________ ________ _______ 7, 045 

Budget Activity: Missiles. 
J ltStijioat-ion of 1·equirements.-This request for $7,045,200 is for 114 TOW 

missile launchers. Thir.ty-six (36) of these are required to r econstitute four ARVN 
Infantry divisions ; thirty-six (36) are necessary for equipping 12 Ranger groups 
as four Infantry divisions and 42 are required to convert regional force to regular 
force ARVN regiments. With the large NVA tank force threatening the SVN 
defensive perimeter, TOW missiles are essential to effective defense. 

Item and nomenclature Unit cost Quantity Cost 

l - TOW missi le launcher ______ ___ ____ ____ _______ __ _____ _________ _ $61,800 114 $7,045,200 
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Thousands 
Fiscal year 1975 presently available _________________________________ $14,630 
Fiscal year 1975 revised estimate_______ _____________________________ 36, 063 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplementaL_____________________________ 21,433 

Budget Activity: Electronic Equipment. 
JttsUjication of reqttirements.-This request for $21,432,514 is for radio and 

telephone communications equipment to be used in stabilizing the combat situa­
tion in South Vietnam. $9,275,244 is requested for quantities of twenty-two vari­
ous signal equipments to be used for reconsti tution, in the defensive perimeter, of 
four South Vietnamese Army divisions. $7,481,716 is requested for upgrade of 12 
existing ranger groups to four full strength regular divisions. $4,675,554 is re­
quested for quantities of twelve various signal equipments for upgrade of 27 
Regional Force groups to full strength regiments. 

Equipments which are required include man pack and transportable radio 
equipment, which represent the largest money value, and field telephone sets 
which are the largest quantity items requested. 

Thousands 
Fiscal year 1975 presently available ___________________ _______ -' ________ $74, 000 
Fiscal 'ye'ar 1975 revised estimate _____________________________________ 167, 700 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplementaL_____________________________ 93, 700 

Budget Activity: Supply Operations. 
JusUjication Of supplemental requirements.-This request for $93.7 million 

would fund packing, crating, handling and transportation costs for materiel pro­
vided South Vietnam under the supplemental request. The request is based on 
recent cost experience and assumes that virtually all supplcmentally funded items 
would be received in Vietnam during FY 75. This is consistent with the nature 
of items requested and their urgency of need. The request considers that a higher 
ratio of air shipment than previously used will be required for these urgent 
needs. 

Thousands 
Fiscal YE)ar 1975 presently available_~:. _____________________________ $238,710 
1<~iscal year 1975 revised estimate_________________________________ 277,496 
Fiscal year 1975 proposed supplemental___ _________________________ 38, 786 

Budget Activity: Other Activities. 
JusUjication of sltpplemental r equin"ements.-This request for $38.8 million 

reflects urgent requirements for stabilization and reconstitution of South Viet­
namese Forces. TIllS request is for petroleum, lubricants, general supplies, Fe· 
pair parts, medical supplies and mine detection equipment. $21.0 million is 
requested for general supplies and repair parts. These include critical replace­
ment parts for artillery, vehicles, tanks, communications equipment and naval 
craft. Also included are vitally needed "batteries for communications equipment 
and vehicles, individual field equipment, and defensive supplies for building 
bunkers and revetments. $10.4 million is a minimum request for POL products, 
including diesel fuel, gasoline, jet fuel and lubricants, to sustain combat opera­
tions at intense rates for the remaining months of the fiscal year. 

"$7.0 million is requested for medical supplies needed for the current combat 
situation. $0.4 million is requested for mine detectors for engineer companies of 
the reconstituted and upgraded infantry units. 

In compliance with Section 844 of the Department of Defense Appropriation 
Act, FY 1975 (Public Law 93-437), no petroleum fuels furnished under the 
above request will be produced in the Continental United States. 

NUCLEAR REACTOR 

Mr. HAMILTON. I would like to ask about the nuclear research 
reactor at DaLoc. I understand ERDA officials went to Vietnam 

52-900-76---16 
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during the wi.thdrawals to remove the fuel rods and casings from 
that facility. 

MI'. HABIB. That is correct. 
Mr. lliMll..TON. Was the mission carried out successfully ~ 
Mr. HABIB. Yes, it was. 
Mr. HAMll..TON. Was the facility totally destroyed ~ 
Mr. HABIB. I don't think i.t is totally destroyed, but it is not oper­

able and it will not be. 

VIABLE POLITICAL ALTERNATIVE 

Mr. HAMll..TON. Is it your view today that President Thieu is the 
only viable political alternThtive in South Vietnam? 

I just thought I would slip that in. 
Mr. HABIB. For the record, you want me to comment about the 

Government with which we have formal relations. Very respectfully, 
Mr. Chairman, I think you will permit me not to answer that 
question. 

U.s. COMMITMENT 

Mr.lliMn..TON. All right, sir. 
There has been a great deal of discussion-and with this I will 

conclude-about the nature of our commitment there. 
Did the United States make any commitment, of any type, to Sai­

gon in 1972 in order to get the Saigon Government to participate in 
the Paris peace talks, or m 1973 to get Saigon to agree to the aocords? 

Mr. HABIB. Mr. Chairman, the proper response to that auestion is 
for me to read into the record the statement of the White House on 
April 9, and I would like to do so. 

Assurances to the Republic of Vietnam, as to both U.S. assistance and U.S. 
enforcement of the Paris Agreement, were stated clearly and publicly by Presi­
dent Nixon. The publicly sta,ted policy and the intention of the U.S. Govern­
ment to continue to provide adequate economic and military assistance and to 
react vigorously to major violations of the Paris Agreement reflected ' con­
fidential exchanges between the Nixon administration and President Thieu at 
the time. In substance, the private exchanges do not differ from what was stated 
publicly. The law of 1973, of course, ruled out the possibility of American mili­
tary reaction to violations of the agreement. 

SYMINGTON -ROGERS EXCHANGE 

MI'. HAMll..TON . Mr. Secretary, in February of 1973 Senator Syming­
ton asked then Secretary of State Rogers, and I quote: "Have we given 
any commitment to the South Vietnamese regarding future levels of 
assistance? 

Now, the Secretary answered, "No." 
Is that answer fully accurate? 
Mr. HABIB. As far as I am aware the Secretary is an honorable man 

and would only respond accurately. 
Mr. HAMILTON. And it is a fully accurate statement, in your 

judgment? 
Mr. HABIB. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HA1tfll..TON. Any further questions? 
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Mr. FOllntain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. MI'. Chairman, this is more or less a qualifyina 

. 0 
questlOn. 

As I understand it, the humanitarian aid which you have requested 
of this committee today and the form it takes and how it will be usecl 
is dependent upon the Congress providing military assistance; other­
wise it would have to take a different form and a different approach 
and the Congress would have to be--

Mr. HABIB. It would be very difficult to conceive of it in thp. hmm: 
wo have been talkin~ about it today, yes, sir. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Tl1ank you. 
1\If1'. I-lA~ITLTON. Anv fu'rther Questions? 

INTERN ATION AL RED CROSS 

Mr. WINN. Mr. Chairman. 
On the same line, the International Red Cross is not acceptable to 

the North Vietnamese; is that not true? 
Mr. HABIB. Oh, they 'have fooled around with them at various times, 

but I don't know what the current status is at the moment. 
Mr. GARDINER. They have in fact. 
Mr. HABIB. They have in fact done a few things, but at various times 

it has changed and I don't know what the current status is. What I 
would like to do is submit it for the record and then we will give you 
It precise statement of what we are doing at this time. 

Mr. WINN. I am trying to find out if we do not give military aid so 
that we can cover for our humanitarian aid and if we have seven out­
side agencies that are acceptable and are working in the humanitarian 
side and if the South Vietnamese Government collapses, if any of 
those seven ,agencies would be acceptable and would be able to con­
tinue their work under the North Vietnamese? 

Mr. HABIB. It may be, but of course we are operating-­
Mr. WINN. We are speculating. 
Mr. HABIB. That it will not collapse. 
Mr. WINN. I realize you are, but I am following up on Mr. Foun­

tain's question. 
[The following information was supplied :] 

THE CURRENT STATUS OF ICRC ACTIVITIES VIS-A-VIS NORTH VIETNAM 

We know of no ICRC activities in North Vietnam at the present time. In 
May, 1973 the Indochin-a Operations Group (lOG), which was estabilshed by 
the ICRC and the International League of Red Cross SOCieties, helped to arrange 
for the delivery of some prefabricated housing units donated by the Swedish 
Government to the North Vietnamese Red Cross. Recently the ICRC sent 
$385,000 in cash donations to the Red Cross Society of the Provisional Revolu­
tionary Government (PRG). This money was contributed by several European 
countries with the specific request thu.'t it be directed to the PRG. 

The International Red Cross, consisting of the International Committee of 
the Red Cross (ICRC) and the League of Red Oro's Societies (LICROSS), both 
based in Geneva, Switzerland, have had programs in Indochina for almost three 
years under the working title of Indochina Operations Group (lOG). 
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Begun in late 1972, the program in South Vietnam was to provide emergency 
assistance to refugees and other war victims. The International Red Cross 
delegates have cooperated closely with the Vietnamese Red Cross and channeled 
funds as well as large amounts of relief supplies through the VRC. In Cambodia 
as mapy as 30 international personnel, sometimes at great hazard, functioned 
in medico-relief teams, and at last report (April 14), 15 were still there. In 
Laos there is a small operation with one international delegate, mainly helping 
the Laotian Red Cross. The lOG provided prefabricated housing in North Viet­
nam. 1t hils alBo provided medical supplies to the PRG but there are no Inter­
national Red Cross personnel in either of the two latter locations. 

Attache{l is the latest report received from Geneva uisclosing in more detail 
the program in the three Indochina countries. Annex B of the report gives a 
summary of contributions received in cash, kinds and services. 

Up to April 1, the Red Cross collected and committed some $24 million for 
these programs of which the USG has provided $3 million with a 4th million 
about to be paid in. lOG has been dis'banded as such, but in a new relief effort 
designed to meet the emergency in Vietnam and Cambodia, the International 
R d Cross is campaigning for an additional $35 mill ion of which it states $5 
million is required for the three month period ending June 30, 1975. Mr. George 
Elsey, President of the American National Red Cross, wrote to ~lr. Parker on 
April 10 urging a USG contribution to the $35 million emergency appeal (copy 
of letter attached). We pledged ,an additional $5 million on April 16 for use in 
territory ,controlled by the GVN. 

Word from Geneva informs us that as of April 7, the lCRO had received 
pledges totaling $5 million toward the new appeal. From this amount, ICRO 
has transferred 1.5 million Swiss francs to the Saigon Red Oross for local 
purchase of urgently needed relief supplies. The balance i s being used for pro­
curement in Europe of additional relief items. 

(Oircular No. 14) 

INDOCHINA OPERATIONAL GROUP OF THE RED OROSS 

1. IntTodlwtion.-This Oircular is being published at a time when hostilities 
are escalating and giving cause for increaSing concern. In the case of Cambodia, 
in particular, it may well have been overtaken by events by the time it is 
received. 

2. The following pages give details of the various Red Oross activities on a 
coul1try by country basis but the present situation may be summarized as fol­
lows. During recent months hostilities have increased in the RepttbUc ot Viet­
nam (RVN) particularly in Tay Ninh provil1ce and the relief programmes of the 
Red Cross of the Republic of Vietnam (CRVN) have been extended to cope with 
the particular needs of the families who ha,e abandoned their homes to tlee from 
the combat zones. The emergency. housing programme in the D emocl·atic Repub­
Uo ot V'i,etncLm (DRVN) is now within sight of completion, the last shipments 
of family units having now arrived in Haiphong from Vladivostok. Final orders 
are now being placed for the remaining medical units for; the 250 bed hospital 
~or the Provisional R evol1ttionary Government ot the R epttbUc ot Sou,tlL Viet­
nam (PRG). In the Kingdom ot Laos (KL) arrangemepts are proceeding for the 
r eturn of many thousands of displaced persons to their original homes. A re­
settlement programme at Ban Kole Van is now well advanced as is the delivery 
of relief supplies to the area formerly controlled by the PatlLet Lao. In the Khmer 
RepttbMc fighting has been particularly intense in recent weeks around the 
capital Phnom P enh. The pro~rammes of Assistance lnternationale de In Oroix­
Ronge (AlOR) have been expanded to care for the large number of families 
made homeless by the fighting. Additional medico-nutritional teams are being 
formed to give medical aid and high protein food to displaced persons, particu­
Jarly the very young, in the ca)llps in and around Phnom Penh and in the 
provinces. 

COUNTRY BY COUNTRY 

3. D emocratic RepttbUc ot Vietnann (DRVN) .-The emergency housing pro­
Il;ramee to provide nearly 4,000 family units is now in the final stages of com­
pletion. Oonsiderable interest has been expressed in this project by various 
national SOcieties, Governments, and international organizations and a meeting of 
the Expert Group of the housing project was held in Geneva on 5th February 1975 
to agree a procedure for the preparation of a comprehensive report which would 
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ensure that all aspects, technical, financial and administrative were fully covered 
and the views of all concerned were obtained. ·M. Teikmans, who has been coor­
dinating the programme on behalf of the lOG, is visiting Hanoi to evaluate the 
current state of the programme and to seek the assistance of the Red Cross So­
ciety and the authorities of the DRVN in preparing this report. 

THE REPUBLIC OF VIETNAM (RVN) 

4. GeneraZ.-Since the beginning of the year there has been a considerable in­
crease in the level of hostilities in the RVN. Thousands of families were forced 
to flee their homes and the plight of these new war victims was considered suffi­
ciently serious to warrant an appeal hy the Government of the RVN to various 
international organizations for relief aid for these displaced persons. 

5. The prison camp at Can-Tho has been visited by ICRO delegates in the later 
part of 1974, and they were able to distribute relief supplies to the prisoners. All 
these prisoners have been captured since the Signature of the Paris Agreement 
of January 1973. 

6. Mr. Dimitri Severi has been appointed by the League of Red Cross Societies 
as Liaison Officer to the CRVN and has arriYed in Saigon to take up his new 
post. He will report to the J oint Directors of the IncloclJ.iua Operational Group. 

RELIEF OPERATIONS 

7. ~'he need for relief distributions and medical aid to the victims of the war 
r emains as great as ever. The lOG continues to channel substantial aid to tlJ.e 
CRVN, which for the last 8 months has been running at some $115,000 per 
month, to assist with the relief programmes organised by the CRVN. 

8. During the period August/December 1974 distributions of relief supplies by 
the eRVN were on the following scale. 

1974: AugusL __ ___ _______ _____ ___ _____ _______ ___ ___ _ 
September ___ ________ _____ _____ ______________ _ _ 
October ______ __ ________ ______ __ __________ _____ _ 
November ____________________________________ _ 
December __________________________________ , __ _ 

1975: 
January ______________ . __ __ ___ ___ _______________ _ 

Distributions 

175 
224 
183 
134 
131 

245 

TRACING 

Number of 

Provinces 

33 
35 
29 
28 
19 

38 

Total 
number of 

Families people 

23,262 133, 165 
15,448 104,402 
19,024 1ll,009 
10,634 61,836 
18,449 109,449 

22,975 127,38 

9. The Tracing Service, which is run by the CRVN, continues to send to the 
Central Agency in Geneva requests for enquiries concerning military and civil­
ian personnel who are missing in Vietnam. In the last quarter of 1974 this serv­
ic·a has sent to Geneva about 140 dossiers of missing persons to forward to the Red 
Cross of the Democratic Republic of Vietnam in Hanoi. These requests bave, 
to clate .. remained una nswered. 

PROVISIONAL REVOLUTIONARY GOVERNMENT OF THE REPUBLIC OF SOUTH VIETNAM (PRG) 

10. 250 bed Hospital Project.-Firm orders have now heen placed fQr all the 
remaining medical units for tbe 250 bed hospital. The equipment, aU of w~cb 
should arrive at Haiphong before the end of the year, has been so arranged that 
it can function assembled togetber as a 250 bed hospital or, if necessary, operate 
as viable independent units. The total budget for the project now stru;tds at Sw. 
Frs. 6.5 million. . 

KINGDOl.{ OF LAOS 

11. Within the framework of its plan for national reconstruction tbe· Govern­
ment of National Union has established a programme for the gradual return 
of displaced persons to their villages of origin. A very large number ·of families 
are involved and the movement and resettlement of such numbers of people will 
reqUire a considerable amount of help from external sources. An airlift has been 
organised from Vientiane to the Plain of Jars where the transit of displaced per­
sons from both zones will be processed. It is estimated that, out of a total popula-
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tion or 3 million there are neru'ly 1,000,000 DPs in Laos of whom no less than 
" ,000 cam originally from the Plain of J ars. 

RELIEF OPERATIONS 

12_ :ll. Ern t Koch the l'e ident ICR C delegate, who also r epresents LORCS 
tnt through the r OG, has recently visited the resettlement project at Ban 
K Van run by the Laotian Red Cross and financed by the lOG. The first stage of 
the .PrO.,arnmme has now been successfully concluded, with a large amount of self 
help from the villagers themselves, and funds have now been allocated for the 
completion of the project. 

13.. Other operations include the djstribt~tion of relief supplies in the provinces 
of H oua Phanh, Wapikhamthang and Banewapi to victims of disasters caused 
by fil'es and flood, and to the hospital in Seno where a quantity of medicaments 
has been supplied. 

14.. The delegation is al 0 assisting t he authorities by the provision of transport 
to Cilmplete the econd phase of the anti-malarial project. 

15. To help the war victims in the area controlled by the Pathet Lao large 
quantities of medicaments and also some clothing donated by national Societies 
has been delivered to the authorities concerned. 

KHMER REPUBLIC 

16. Gelleral.- QmditiollS for <the civil population, particularly in the capital 
Phnom Penh, have deteriorated seriously in the last few weeks. Driven from 
their homes and even from ome of the camps on the out-skirts of the city by the 
violent hostilities, many thousands of families seek sanctua ry nearer the town 
centre wherever they can find a vacant spot to deposit their few r emaining posses­
sion The situation has been further aggravated by the blockade of Shipping on 
the Mekong and the suspension of most external airline services to Pochentong 
which is subject to frequent rocket attacks. This has had the effect of dras tically 
reducing the quantities imported of much needed food and fuel which in turn has 
forced up the price of the limited stocks available. Signs of malnutrition among 
the DPs, particularly very young children, are increasing at an alarming rat·a ; 
indeed, 60% of the sick children admitted to the Kantha Bopha paediatric hospi­
tal are found to be suffering from malnutrition to an extent which seriously 
lessens their re...<oi.stance to infection and disease. 

17. A series of Tisits are being carried out by Delegates to detention centres 
in P bnom Penh and the pronnces. During these visi ts a doctor from the Dele­
gation carries on t medica] examinations of the prisoners of war and, where nec­

sary, relief supplies are distributed. In order to ensure suitable conditions for 
t he housing of prisoners of war in Phnom Penh, the Delegation has been advis ing 
the authorities. 

18. In their efforts to assis t the war victims in all areas of Cambodia, the ALCR 
delegation has recently made quantities of medicaments available to the Royal 
Government of ~ational Union (GRUNK). Details of all AICR personnel in 
Cambodia are notilied regularly to GRUNK through their representative in 
Pari '. 

?£EDICAL 

19. Although AlOR surgical teams have been operating in the provinces for 
many months, none had as yet worked in Phnom Penh. The first team to do so, 
who were recruited at the end of 1974 by the British R ed Dross, are now working 
alongside Khmer med ical b-tafl' in the Preah Keth Mealea hospital. Their arrival 
at the hospital coincided, fortuitously, with the start of the present ofl'ensive 
around the capital thus they have been able to give considerable help in treating 
the many war-wounded brought to the hospital each day. During January alone 
i t was estimated tha t there were over 6,000 wounded by the fighting, of whom 
approximately one third were civilians including many children. 

20. At Kompong Chhnang the surgical team of the Swedish R ed Cr os·s"ba·ve·. 
continued their work of caring fOr the ,,,,a r-wounded a nd the civilian population, 
including many thousands of DPs, in this provincial city. During the night ot 
20/21 February an attack near Kompong Chhnang set fire to some DP camps 
anel caused extensive damage and numerous casualties among these unfor tunate 
people. 3() people were killed and over 120 wounded. An AICR s urgeon and three 
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nurses were sent the next day from Phnom Penh to assist the hard pressed hos­
pi"tal staff to cope with the treatment of the casualties. 

21. The first of the medico-nutritional teams (forecast in Circular No. 13 para 
6 2c) headed by a doctor from the Red. Oross of the Federal Republic of Ger· 
many has been in action also in Kompong Ohhnang' caring for the DPs, par· 
ticularly women and children. in camps in the ci'ty and also on the eastern bank 
of the TonIe Sap. A second team sponsored by the Danish Red Cross and recruited 
with the aid of the French Red Oross has recently arrived in Phnom Penh and 
is now at work. 

22. In addition to those already mentioned above there are three AICR med­
ical teams working in the DP camps in Phnom Penh where the Swiss Red Oross 
team from the Kantha Bopha hospital is also carrying ont a vaccination pro­
gramme in addition to their normal hospital duties of caring for sick children. 

23. The size and importance of the AlOR medical programmes in the Khmer 
Republic have now grown to such an extent thaJt it has been found necessary to 
set up a separate Medical Department within the Delegation to organize and 
administer the teams. The Medical Adviser has just reported that the need for the 
type of help now being given by our mobile medico-nutritional teams is so great 
that, given the personnel and the money, he could deploy many more such teams. 

24. While not wishing to be alarmist, it must be admitted that at present, 
AICR personnel are worlung under very difficult, often precarious conditions. 
This is illustrated by the following extract from the latest report from the AlOR 
Medical Adviser in Phnom Penh. "Three of our camps have been struck by 
rockets, once when our team was in the camp. On one occasion 4 refugees were 
Idlled. The most vulnerable camps lie around Pochentong airport-which is the 
real target. The teams are in radio contact with the Delegation and try to return 
before dark, but to be honest there is nothing one can do to minimise the risl, 
except not visit the camp." 

25. At the moment there a re some 24 Red Oross medical personnel working with 
the AlCR teams in the Khmer Republic. 

RELIEF OPERATIONS 

26. The programmes of distribution of relief supplies to displac-ed persons 
ca rried out in collaboration with the Khmer Red Oross continu.e but ~t is becom­
ing increasingly difficult to obtain adequate su.pplies of food and prices are rising 
at an alarming rate particularly in Phnom Penh. The following figures illustrate 
the numbers of families of displaced persons assisted duxing the latter part of 
1974. 

1974; AugusL ______ _____________________ __ __ _______ ______ ____ __ __ _ 
Seotember ___________ _______ __ ______________________________ _ 
October ___________ ___ ____ ____ _____ ___ _____ __________________ _ 
November ___ __________ _____________________ __ ____ __ _____ ____ _ 
December. ___________ _____ _______ ___ ____ ____________________ _ 

Number of 
families 

13,244 
19,511 
18,040 
18, 665 
11,641 

Total 
number of 

people 

91,155 
101, 985 

89, 600 
92,300 
58,100 

Number of 
orovinccs 
(including­

Phnom Penh~ 

11 
8 
8 
7 
4 

27. Up to now it has been possible to purchase within the country, often from 
Governments stocks, sufficient food for the AlCR basic feeding programmes. 
However with the blockade of the principal supply routes to the capital from 
the food producing provinces the Delegation is having to resort· to importing more 
high protein food from external sources. A consignment of 20 tons of powdered 
milk, a further gift of the Swiss Government, has been snpplied through the 
good offices of the Swiss Red Cross, and the Danish Red Cross are sending 10 
tons of sweetened milk powder for distribution by the medico-nutritional team 
th~y are sponsoring. The milk powder is used exclusively in feeding programmes 
for children along with vitamin tablets and high protein biscuits of which addi­
tional supplies have been ordered through the national Societies of Australia and 
New Zealand using funds generously contributed by the Governments of those 
countries. 
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28. At the small town of Neak Luong, which is strategically important as the 
ferry crossing on the lower Mekong, there are approximately 61,000 people in the 
besieged town of whom 31,000 are displaced persons who are living in terrible 
conditions and are running out of food. An AICR doctor and a delegate have 
been sent to Neak Luong to assess what can be done to relieve the plight of the 
victims and volunteers from the Khmer Red Cross have been distributing milk 
to children. 

SHELTER PROGRAMME 

29. Since its inception the AlCR has been providing emergency shelter for 
the homeless, normally in the form of tarpaulin roofs on wooden frames. As the 
war dragged on however, it was decided to build rather more robust dwellings 
for those who had lost their homes. With the assistance and advice of the 
Khmer Red Cross a construction programme of the traditional long-hut or 
"paillote" type was initiated using local labour and low cost materials supplied 
by the AICR. At over a dozen sites throughout the cOlmtry hundreds of families 
have been re-housed and only the shortage and expense of building materials 
prevents the project expanding further. 

SUB-DELEGATION 

30. The Delegation has recently opened a sub-delegation at Battambang one 
of whose first tasks was the establishment, in collaboration with the local com­
mittee of the KRC, of a rehabilitation and training centre for youn'g war victims. 
'l1his imaginative project has been financed by a donation frolll the Australian 
Red Cross with the active participation of its youth section, and will enable the 
AICR to provide a home and teaching facilities for young orphans and children 
temporarily separated from their families. 

PERSONNEL 

31. At present there is a total of 36 personnel serving with the AICR action 
in the Khmer Republic-details of whom are given at Annex A. Since the 
start of the AICR programmes in this country no fewer than 126 personnel, 
mainly medical, from 12 different countries have served in Cambodia. In the 
early days most 'of these personnel were recruited and supported by various 
national Societies burt unfortunately, as the action has progressed, fewer and 
fewer of these Societies find themselves able to provide or finance such personnel. 
The lOG has now to rely more and more on recruiting and financing its own 
medical teams which constitutes a severe drain 'on our limited resources. 

KHMER REPUBLIC 

32. T1'aoing.-The Tracing Service in the Khmer Republic is now run entirely 
by the Khmer Red Cross though supported financially by the AICR. 

There is a staff of eight in the central office in Phnom Penh assisted iby 
colleagues working in nine provincial centres. Considering the confused military 
situation, non-exist ant postal services and few other channels of communica­
tion open, the service achieves commendable results. 

33. The follOwing figures for the month of November 1974 are illustrative of 
the level of work of the tracing service. 

18,740 displaced persons were registered in the files, 125 enquiries were 
initiated into missing Khmer personnel (of whiCh , 65 positive results were 
obtained in December) and more than 30 persons located . 

The transmission of family messages continues at a level of about 50 per 
month. 

FINANCE 

34. It hardly needs to be ,stressed that the scale of International Red Cross 
assistance to the victims of the war in Indochina is directly related to the 
size of funds made available by Governments and national Societies. Many 
ha,e been extremely generous ; although it is perhaps invidious to make com­
parisons it is never theless clear from the figures shown at Annex B that were 
it not for the outstanding generoSity of the Japanese Go,el'nment and Red 
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Cross Society, which between them have contributed no less than 38% of the 
total cash so far received by the rOG, the scale of assistance would have been 
very substantially lower than is the case. At the. other end of the scale i t is 
heartening to be able to report that the Lao Red Cross, recognising that some 
of their sister Societies in Indochina have greater needs t han themselves, have 
voluntarily reduced their requests for support thereby, in effect, becoming a 
'Idonor" Society. It is this sort of unselfishness that makes the international 
Red Cross family more determined than ever to help them. 

INFORMATION 

35. Several radio interviews have been made by AICR delegates returning 
from the field. These have been broadcast by the Swiss Radio Services (French 
& German) and syndicated to other national radio stations. 

36. A Television film team has been working in Cambodia on behalf of the 
.rOG to record the suffering caused by the war to the civilian population and 
to show what the Red Cross and other voluntary agencies are doing to help 
the plight of the war victims. A T.V. clip has been syndicated to interested 
Icollll'tries and a longer more detailed film is in course of preparatiull, copies 
of which will be available shortly. 

Name 

Delegation : 

KHMER REPUBLIC 

ANNEX A 

Function 

G. D. GILL, 
Head Of Operations, 

Indochina Ope·rational (fi·oup . 

Source/ 
Sponsor Nationality 

~;: ~Bi~~~e;:.:::::::::: :::::::::::::: ~~~;~~I~~~~!e:~~~~~~~:: :::::::: ::: ::::: !g~~~~_:~::: ::i~~ho .. 
Mr. F. Zen Ruffinen _____________________ ._ Del egate _______________ _____ ___________ ICRC _______ Swiss. 
Mr. G.StreijfferL _______________________ Relief and developmenL ________ _________ LORCS/lOG_ Swedish. 
Mrs. S. Pasq uier _________________________ Controller fin ance and administration _______ IC RC _______ Swiss. 
Mr. D. Dreiser _________________ __ _____ ___ Administrator/logistics ________ ___________ IOG ____ ___ _ F.R.G. 
Mr. J. CardebaL _______________________ Assistant administrator/logistics ___________ IOG ________ French. 
Mr. P. Kunz __________ _________ _________ Radio operator __________________________ ICRC/IOG __ _ Swiss. 

Subdelegation: (Battambang) Mr. F. Deschatres_ Relief and development. _____ __ ___ _______ IOG __ ______ French. 
MedIcal personnel: Phnom Penh, Dr. J. F. Ro per._ Acting medical adviser ___________________ IOG ________ British. 
DP Camps: 

~l~~f·.;c~;t~;ri~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~: ~?;;f~-:~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~~~~~ ~~ ~~ ~ ~~~~~ ~~ ~~~ ~~ ~ 1~i~ ~~~ ~~~ ~ ~~~E. 
Mr. J. B. Schaller ____ ____________________ Hygiene and construction _______________ _ IOG ________ Swiss. 

Mant~IB~~h:~~':ZiSS Red Cross):------------ --- Nurse --- - - -- -- -- - -- -- -- -- - -- -- - -- -- --- - lOG ---- -- -- French. 

~1~fl1~ln~~~~~~I~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~I=~~1ff~~~~~~~~~~~~~III~~~~I~IIIII~~II~;f]m~~~ SWiS!i~ 
Preah Keth Mealea surgical team II : 

M d ~!~::Jgi~~i:H:::::::: i~:!:~ii~E::::::::: liL::: ::::R 
e leal nutritional team I: -~ 

~!ss A. Bocchia. ____________________________ do ___ ___ ____ ________ _______________ lOG _______ French. 
Medic~rSn~rijio~:r~::~ -li ;-- -- ------- -- --- _______ do __ ------- ------ -- ----- --------- -- lOG _______ Belgia n. 

~iss F. Le Monde _____________________ __ _____ do ____ ______________ __________ ___ __ Danish RC __ French. 

KDmp;~i ' tlih~~~~~a~~igrcai -team- i -(Slvedlsh - -- --_do __ - -- - --- - -- -- -- -- - -- -- -- - --- - -- - -- - -_do __ - -- Do. 
Red Cross): 

Dr. B. Zetterstriim _______________________ Surgeon ________________________________ Swedish RC_ Swedish. 

~l~~J~~~;i!~~~ ~~~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ ~~~~~~~~ g~~~~~~{~E~~~~~~~~~~ ~~ ~ ~~~ ~~ ~~~ ~ ~ ~~:~ ~~:_~J~~~ ~~ SIYJ~: 
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ANNEX B 

SUMMARY OF CONTRIBUTIONS RECEIVED IN CASH, KINDS, AND SERVICES 

Cash Kinds Services 
Countries Swiss fra nc Swiss franc Swiss franc 

Total by 
country 

Australia ________ ____ _________ _______ ___ __ _________________ _ 107 .179 89.868 (I)} 1637613 
GovernmenL _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ 1. 440. 566 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . . 

Austria: GovernmenL _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1. 123. 870 __________________ ___ ___ } 

6~h!~ ~~aniia-tions~~:: ::::::: : ::::::: : ::::: ::: :::: :::: : m: m ____ ~~~~~~~ _:::::::::::: 2.008.632 

~:~g~~fv~~i~~~~::::::::::::: :::::::::::::::: :::: :::::::::::--;:~~n~r::::::::: ::: m: m 1 3. ~~~: ~~~ 
Denmark ____ ____________ _____________ ____ __________ ____ -- -- 1.671.822 2. 310.876 176.000 I 4211 805 

Save the Children Fund ________ ___ ____ _______ _________ ___ 53.107 ____________________ ___ _ . . 

Finla8~ve-ri;nient ~ ::::::::::::::::::::::: ::: ::::::::::: ::: :::- ---48f 8S3" :~~: g~~ _____ ~~~ ~~~ J 1. 408. 031 

Fran~~vj;r~meiiC_-_-_-_-_-_-_-_-_ ~:~~~~~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::: _____ ~~._~~~_ m: ~~~ __ ___ ~~~~~~ J 958.796 
Germany (Federal Republ.c)____ __ ____________________________ 657.115 3.984. 123 1202.300 4.843.538 
Germany (Democratic Republic)_ __________________________________________ 431.613 __ _________ _ 431.613 

Grea~~:~~~~ent::: ::::::::::::: :::::::::: ::::: :::: ::::: ::: : 8~~: ~~~ :::::::::::: _________ ~I~ -1 852. 345 
Greece _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ 1. 000 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1. 000 

IcelaG~vern-meni: :::::::::::::::: :::: :::::::::: ::::::::::::: ~: n~ ::::::::::::::::::::::::} 16. 700 India _ ___ ___ _ ____ _______ _____ ____ __ ___ _ _ __ __________ ___ _____ __ _ __ __ ____ 30.500 ___ __ __ _____ 30.500 
I reland _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 22.672 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ 22. 672 
Italy___ ____ __ ___ ____ ___________ __ ___________________ _____ __ 189.760 __ ___ ________________ ___ 189.760 
Japan ______ __ _________ __ ____ __________ ______ _____ __ ________ 110.487 3. 070.720 189.254 } 21 176840 

Kore~~~~:~_~~~~ ::::::: ::: : : ::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: ::: 17. 80~: m -- ----6:736-:::::::::::: . 16: 054 Lebanon _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ __ _ _ _ 500 _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ 500 
Liechtenstein __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ 8.401 _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 8.401 

~~~~~~~_r~:::: ~ ~ ~ ~ ~: ~: ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ :::::::: ::~::: :: ::: :::::::: : 10. ~~~ :::::::::::: : ::::: :::::: 10. ~~ 
Netherlands ____ ______________ _________________ ________ ---- - 662.157 248.962 (.) I 2 031 Jl9 

Government. __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1. 120. 000 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ' . 

New J::~~~~ent::: ::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 2. on: m ::::::::::::::::::::::::1 2. 039.590 

N0"'Gatv-ern-ment~ : : : :: :: : :: :::::: :::: :::::::: :: ::::::: :::::: 3. 7~~-.'I~~ ________ ~~~ ____ _ ~~~._ ~~~ J 3. 988. 162 

~~:~~t~~~:::::::::::: : ::::::: ::::: : : ::: ::::::::: :::::::::: ______ ~._ ~:~_ -----so: 000 -: ::::::::::: 5~: ~~~ Portugal. _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 61 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ 61 
South Africa_ _____ ______ ______ __ ___________________________ 2.401 ____ _____ _____ _________ _ 2. 401 
Soviet U nion __ __ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ 390. 000 663. 000 1. 053. 00 
Sweden _________ ______ _________ ______ __ __________ __________ 1.842.220 857.656 916.000} 8627890 

Government. _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ 4.967.014 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ . . 
Switzerland _______ _______ ___ ____________ ______________ ----- 155.000 999.261 461. 412 1 3391347 

GovernmenL_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ ___ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1. 366. 042 454. 632 . . 
Thailand __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ __ __ _ _ _ __ ____ _ 1. 572 __ __ __ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ 1. 572 

~~i~i{~~~~~~~i: ::::::: : : ::::::: : ::::::::::::: ::::::::: ::::-i 6: 6~~: ~~~- :_~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~~~~~ ~~: ~~~~~~ ~~~} 6. 6~;: !~: 
I CRC _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ __ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ 200. 000 233.865 916.447 1. 350. 312 
LORCS ________ ______ _______________________ __ _______ ___ ____ 3.788.968 _________ __ _ 190. 000 3.978.968 
UNICEF_______________ ___ ___ ________ __ __ _____ _____________ ___ ________ __ 30.714 ____________ 30.714 
Miscellaneous _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ __ _ _ _ _ _ ___ _ _ _ _ _ ____ __ _ __ _ _ _ __ _ __ 95. 566 __ __ __ _ _ ___ ___ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ 95. 566 
Reimbursements_ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ _ __ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ __ _ __ _ _ _ 691. 467 __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ 691. 467 
Typhoon ___________________ ______________________________ __ 235.167 ____ _______ _ (') 235.167 

Total. ___ __ ____________ __________________________ ____ 55.079. 078 16. 065. 788 5.044. 490 76. 189. 33 

1 Value of gift parcels is not stated. 
, Firm pledge. Medical Centre HOC MON. 
, Medical team provided; total value of contribution in services still unknown . 
• Further substantial contribution notified but precise amount not yet known. 
, Value of contribution in kind provided in typhoon stricken areas is not included. 
Note : National Societies of Red Cross and governments are kindly asked to check the above mentioned figures and 

advise lOG of any discrepancy they could have found. 

Bon_ DANIEL PARKER, 

THE AMERICAN NATIONAL RED CROSS, 
WasMngton, D.O. , April 10, 1975_ 

Administrator, Agency t01- International D evelopment 
DEAR MR. PARKER: I am writing to you to urge the United States Government 

through the Agency for International Development to support the work of tile 
International Red Cross in aiding the victims of tile conflict in Southeast Asia 
by providing assistance in the form of a contribution. 
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The American National Red Cross, in transmitting this request to you, pOints 
out that the International R ed Cross has issued an urgent appeal for $35,000,-
000 to help meet immediate needs of millions of persons for all the basic essentials 
of life such as food, clothing, shelter, blankets and medical aid. In view of the 
very rapid developments in South Vietnam and Cambodia and the greatly in­
creased number of persons to be assisted, intensive increased effort is imperative 
to expand and continue the work already begun by the International Red Cross 
in those countries. The International Red Cross is coordinating its efforts to send 
personnel, including medical and nutritional experts as well as supplies, ancl 
provide transportation facilities to meet the urgent human needs of refugees who 
are victims of a situation beyond their control. 

I, therefore, seek your intercession with appropriate authorities of the 
United States Government to assist the humanitarian efforts of the International 
Red Cross to provide aid to relieve the suffering refugees of Southeast Asia. You 
may be certain that my Red Cross associates throughout the world would join 
me in a heartfelt expression of gratitude if it is possible for the United States 
Government to meet this request. 

Sincerely, 
GEORGE M . ELSEY. 

Mr. lIABIB. It may be. I could not answer the question precisely. It 
may be. 

Mr. WINN. Some of those agencies, the religious ones or some of 
them, may be acceptable to the North Vietnamese? 

Mr. HABm. They may be, but under what circuIllstances and what 
conditions and whether or not they will be able to follow through and 
know what happens with it, I don't know. 

Mr. RIEGLE. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. WINN. Yes. 

OFFICIAL RED CROSS APPROACH 

Mr. RIEGLE. As I understand it, I think the gentleman in the second 
row is trying to give a response. As I understand it, I thought I had 
read published records to the effect that the North Vietnamese had 
officially approached International Red Cross organizations-I think 
specifically the one that is based in Geneva-and asked that they be 
invol ved. Is that not correct? I think one of you there knows that. 

Mr. HABm. That is correct, they have, but what I have offered to 
proviue for the committee, if I could, is a factual statement of just 
what is going on. 

Mr. RIEGLE. What I don't understand is that you were very impre­
cise in your response and he was just very precise in his. He said there 
was such a request made. 

Now, is there or isn't there ~ 
Mr. HABIB. To my knowledge, there was a request made but what I 

was trying to address was the question of what that is, compared to 
what is actually going on, what is being done, and I think we have some 
idea in that regard. . 

LACK OF NORTH VIETN AlVIESE COOPERATION 

Mr. WINN. Along that same line I would have to point out that all 
during the war basically the North Vietnamese did not recognize the 
I!1ternational Red Cross nor did they recognize inspection teams nor 
dId they cooperate as far as MIA's are concerned. 
. Mr. HABIB. That is correct. We tried in those days to get the ICRC 
III and they were refused. 

Mr. WINN. Thank you. 
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'l'RANS}'ERS AND REALLOCATION S 

Mr. HAlIfILTON. Gentlemen, I have one other request that you furnish 
the committee. I would like to have any transfers or reallocations of 
funds to South Vietnam from other sources that may have occurred in 
fiscal year 1974 and 1975 budgets. 

Mr. GARDINF.R. From what other sources? 
Mr. HAMILTON. That is for you to tell me. I am just aware of the 

facts that from time to time amounts of money popped up and we 
don't know where they have come from. You have done some transfers 
and reallocation. We want to know how much has gone into South 
Vietnam in fiscal 1974 and 1975. 

[The following information was supplied :] 
No funds were transferred to the South Vietnam MASF or DA V accounts dur­

ing FY 1974 or FY 1975. 

AID FUNDS ALLOCATED TO SOUTH VIETNAM IN FISCAL YEAR 1974 AND 
FISCAL YEAR 1975 

Of $383,398,000 obligated in FY 1974 for the South Vietnam program under the 
F.()reign Assistance Act of 1961, as amended, $50,000,000 wa~ from the Develop­
ment Assistance appropriation. This sum was in the form of a Development Loan 
and was authorized in July 1973. There were no such allocations made in FY 
1975. Obligations in FY 1975 for Vietnam totalled $193,044,000 through March 31, 
1975, all authorized and appropriated by the Congress within .the Indochina Post­
war Reconstruction category. 

MI'. HAMILTON. Any further questions? 
If not, the subcommittee will go into executive session. 
'We will have to ask your guests to leave at this point and only those 

who are witnesses, members of the subcommittee, staff of the Interna­
tional Relations Committee and those gentleman necessary to assist 
the witnesses should remain. 

[Whereupon, at 3 :58 p.m., the subcommittee proceeded in executivl" 
session.] 



APPENDIX 1 

BIOGRAPHIES OF WITNESSES 

LT. GEN. HOWARD M. FISH. U.S. Am FORCE 

General Fish was born in Melrose. Minnesota. on 1 August 1923. and graduated 
from St. Cloud Cathedral High School. St. Cloud. Minnesota, in June 1941. He 
entered the Army Air Force in 1942 and served as an aerial gunner at Tyndall 
Field, Florida. He entered advanced navigator training at Monroe, Louisiana, 
in November 1943, and received his navigator rating and commission as a second 
lieutenant in the Army Air Corps in July 1944. 

During Worlll War II, from October 1944, he served as a navigator in the 
European Theater of Operations on a B-17 aircraft crew with the 419th Bom­
bardment Squadron, 301st Bombardment Group in Italy. He was shot down over 
Vienna, Austria, in February 1945, and spent the remainder of the war as a 
prisoner of war in Germany. 

In November 1945 he attended a student navigator refresher COurse at Elling­
ton Field, Texas, and at Fairfield-Suisun Air Base, California. In February 1946 
he was assigned as assistant statistical control officer, Chanute Field, Illinois, 
and in April 1946 he was transferred to Orlando, Florida, for statistical control 
indoctrination training. 

General F ish returned to Germany in July 1946, serving first in Berlin, at 
'l'empelhof Air Base, and later in Wiesbaden as a statistical control officer. He 
also flew in the Berlin Airlift. 

He returned to the United States in July 1949, and trained as a navigator­
bombardier at Mather Air l!~orce Base, California. In April 1950 he was aStiiglled 
to the 84th Bombardment Squadron at Langley Air Force Base, Virginia. 

During the Korean War, in July 1950, he was transferred to the 162nd Tactical 
Reconnaissance Squadron, which was immediately sent to Korea where he flew 
63 combat missions. General Fish later served as a navigator on the crew of the 
commanding general, Eighth Army in Korea. In March 1951 he was assigned as 
Chief, Program Analysis Section, 374th Troop Carrier Wing, Far Eastern Air 
Forces. 

He returned to Langley Air Force Base in June 1951 to train replacement 
combat crews for B-26 aircraft units in Korea. Initially he served as a squadron' 
navigator in the 4400th Combat Crew Training Group and later as a squadron 
executive officer and group director of operations and training. 

In January 1954 General Fish attended the Air Command and Staff C.ollege, 
Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. He returned to Langley Air Force Base as 
executive officer for the 405th Fighter Bomber Wing. 

In June 1956 he entered the University of Chicago and graduated in August 
1957 with a master's degree in bUSiness administration. He became a member of 
the business scholarship fraternity, Beta Gamma Sigma. 

He was transferred to Europe in October 1957, serving first as Wing Comp­
troller for the 60th Troop Carrier Wing at Druex Air Base, France, and then as 
Comptroller, 7310th Air Base Wing, Rhein-Main Air Base, Germany. 

In July 1960 he entered the Armed Forces Staff College at. Norfolk, Virginia, 
and in January 1961 he was assigned as Director of Data Automation, and later 
as Assistant Deputy Chief of Staff, Comptroller, Headquarters Eastern Transport 
Air Force, McGuire Air Force Base, New .Jer~e:v. 

In August 1963 he entered the Air War CoHege, Maxwell Air Force Base, 
Alabama, and while there, received a master's degree in international affairs 
from George Washington University. In July 1964 he was assigned as a plans 
and programs officer in the Directorate of Plans, Headquarters U.S. Air Force, 
Washington, D.C. He was named Assistant for Analysis to the Deputy Director 
of Plans for Force Development in December 1967. 

In March 1969 he was named Director of Tactical Analysis, Seventh Air Force, 
Tan Son Nhut Airfield, Republic of Vietnam. 
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General Fi r turned to Headquarters U.S. Air Force in July 1970 as the 
irector f Doctrine, Concepts and Objectives, Deputy Chief of Staff, 

peration . He was appointed Deputy Director of the Budget, Office 
ptroHer in February 1971 and became Director of the Budget in 

ober 1 "3. 
On 1 ugust 1974 General Fish assumed the dual-hatted title of Director, De-

fen, e nrity A . tance Agency, and Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense 
International ecurity Affairs) for Security Assistance. 
His military decorations and awards include the Legion of Merit with one oak 

leaf clu l er Di tinguLhed Flying Cross with one oak leaf cluster, Air Medal 
\Ti th four oak leaf cluster , Air Force Commendation Medal, and the Purple 
Hell.rt He hold II ma ter navigator rating. 

General Fish is married to the former Jamie Katherine Tom of Corpus Christi . 
Texas. They have one on, Howard Math Fish. 

He \Ta promoted to the grade of lieutenant general effective 4 October 1974. 
with date of rank 3 October 1974. 

ARTHUR Z. GARDINER, Jr. 

Present positiOtI.· April 1975: Assistant Administrator, Bureau for East Asia,. 
AID, Department of tate. 

Ot her e;z;peri enoe: 
1971-75: General C.oun el, AID ; 
1967-71: Partner of Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering; General Washington prac­

tice with empha i in communications, trade regulation, international 
financing. corporate and securities law; 

1961--S7: As ociate of Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering; and 
1~1: Associate of Cox, Langford, Stoddard & Cutler. 

Military duty: r-one. 
Education: 

1960: L.L.B., Bar,ard Law School, Harvard Law Review; and 
1957: B.A., Yale College, History Major, Magna Cum Laude, Phi Beta Kappa .. 

Personal data: 
Born August 1, 1935, Xew York, New York. 
Married Letitia G. Gardiner; four children. 

BON. PHILIP C. HARm 

Philip Charles Habib of California was sworn in September 27, 1974, as' 
Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, succeeding 
Robert S. Inger oll who is now Deputy Secretary of State. A career Foreign 
Service Officer, Mr. Habib had served since 1971 as Ambassador to Korea. 

Mr. Habib wa born on Febrnary 25, 1920 in Brooklyn, New York, and gradu­
ated in 1942 from the University of Idaho. In 1952 he received a Ph. D. degree 
from the University of California. 

Mr. Habib served in the U.S. Army dnring World War II. He became a Teach­
ing Research As istant at the University of California in 1947. He was appointed 
a Foreign Service Officer in 1949 and assigned to the American Embassy at 
Ottawa as an E conomic Officer. He served at the Embassy in Wellington, N.Z., 
from 1951 through 1954, and in the Department 1955-57. He subsequently served' 
as Political Officer at Port of Spain, and in 19~61 served as the Officer-in­
Charge for Under-Developed Areas in the Office of the Under Secretary's Special 
Assistant for Communist Economic Affairll. 

From 1962-65 he was Counselor for Political Affairs at Seoul. He was assigned 
to Saigon from 1965 to 1967, where he served as Political Officer with the personal 
rank of minister. He was Deputy Assistant Secretary for East Asian and Pacific 
Affairs from 1967 to 1969, and from 1968 to 1971 was Senior Advisor to the 
United States Delegation at the Paris meetings on Vietnam. 

Mr. Habib is married to the former Marjorie W. Slightam. They have two 
daughters, Phyllis and Susan. 

HON. ROBERT S. I NGERSOLL 

Robert Stephen Ingersoll, of Winnetka, Ill., was sworn in July 10, 1974, as 
Deputy Secretary of State. Mr. Ingersoll had served since January 8, 1974, as 
Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, and from April 3, 
1972 until last January as U.S. Ambassador to Japan. 
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Born in Galesburg, Ill., on January 28, 1914, 1\1.1'. Ingersoll graduated from 
Phillips Academy and from the Sheffield Science School of Yale University, where 
he received a BS degree in 1937. 

Before his service in Japan, Mr. Ingersoll had spent some 35 years in industry, 
the last 33 with the Borg-Warner Corp. in Chicago. He was chairman of the 
board and chief executive officer of Bork-Warner at the time of his apPointment 
to Japan. PriQr to jOining Borg-Warner, Mr. Ingersoll served with Armco Steel 
Corp. from 1937 to' 1939. 

He was formerly a director of the First National Bank of Chicago, Atlantic 
Richfield, Burlington Northern, MarcoI' Corp., and a member of the board of 
directors of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce. He has also been a director of the 
Chicago Association Qf Commerce and Industry and a member of the Business 
Council; also an active membcr of several international business committees and 
councils, including the Advisory Council on Japan-U.S. Economic Relations, and 
the Emergency CQmmittee for American Trade. 

With a deep interest in education, Mr. Ingersoll holds trusteeships with the 
University of Chicago, the Aspen Institute for Humanistic Studies, and the Cali­
fornia Institute of Technology. He was formerly President of the Board of 
Education of Winnetka, Ill. 

Other associations involved him in civic activities such as board memberships 
with Evanston, (Ill.) Hospital, Chicago Symphony Orchestra, Leadership Coun­
cil for Metropolitan Open Communities, and the Mayor's Committee for Arts and 
Culture (Chicago). 

Mr. Ingersoll is married to the former Coralyn Eleanor Reid, and they have 
f(mr daughters. 

GARNETT A. ZIMMERLY 

Name: Garnett A. Zimmerly. 
Present position: Acting Assistant Administrator, East Asia Bureau, Agency for 

International Development. 
Date and place of birth: December 21, 1928, Hope, Arkansas. 
Marital status: Married to Carol Carpenter-1950; Children-four (ages: 23,20, 

18 and12). 
Education: Graduate BSA-University of Missouri-1952. Additional work: 

USDA Graduate School, George WaShington University. 
Military service: U.S. Navy-1946-48. 
Employment history: 

October 15, 1974-prellent: Acting Assistant Administrator, East Asia Bureau. 
March 19, 1973-0ctdber 15, 1974: Deputy Assistant Administrator, Bureau 

for Supporting Assistance. 
Octob'er 1972-March 18, 1973: Adting Deputy Assistant Administrator, Bu-

reau for Supporting Assistance. 
July 1972-September 1972 : Director, Office of Vietnam Affairs. 
January 1972-July 1972: Acting Deputy Director, Office of Vietnam Affairs. 
September 1970-0ctober 1971: A5sociate Director for Program, USAID/ 

Saigon. 
August 1969-June 1970: Member, Senior Seminar in Foreign Policy, State 

Department. 
J anuary 1968-July 1969: Program and Economic Affairs Officer, USAID/ 

Laos. 
February 1965-January 1968: Deputy Assistant Director, Program and 

Economic Policy, USAID/ Korea. 
January 1964-February 1965; Deputy Chief, Program Division, Office of 

Development Planning, East Asia Bureau- AID/W. 
December 1962-January 1964: International Relations Officer, Office of 

Korean Affairs, East Asia Bureau-AID/ W. . 
October 1958-December 1962: US OM/ Korea-Assistant Program Officer and 

Program Officer Assignments. 
January 1953-July 1958: Kansas State University Extension Service. 
February 1952-Janu!l.ry 1953 : University of Missouri Extension Service. 

Awards and honors: 
-Who's Who in America. 
-Who's Who in Government. 
-Republic of Korea Award for Civil Service Merit awarded by President of 

Korea-March 1968. 
-Agency for International Development Meritorious Award-1967. 
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LETTER TO SENATOR JOHN J. SPARKMAN FROl\:I COMPTROLLER GENERAL 
ON CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES USED FOR LEGISLATIVE DOLLAR CEIL­

ING IN CAl\'IBODIA 

Hon. JOHN J. SPARKMAN, 

COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES, 
Washington, D.O., March 18, 1975. 

Ohainnan, Oommittee on Fore'ign R elations, 
U.S. Senate 

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This is in response to your request that we inquire into 
the controls and procedures used by executive branch agencies to insure that 
the legislative dollar ceiling for Cambodia is not exceeded. We were informed 
that the Committee was specifically interested in the pricing formulas used by 
the Department of Defense in providing additi()nal ftrticles from regular defense 
stocks. 

As your staff requested, our review was limited so that the results could be 
conveyed to you as soon as possible. Therefore, we did not obtain written com­
ments from the agencies involved. We did examine recorded costs at Defense 
and the Agency for International Development in Washington and made a 
limited inquiry into the accounting controls and pricing procedures used by 
the U.S. Army Armament Command. We did not verify actual deliveries from 
the forward depots to Cambodia. From our limited work, we believe that execu­
tive branch agencies are making a concerted effort, within the constraints of 
their accounting and reporting systems, to report all costs they consider subject 
to the ceiling. Enclosure I describes the procedures being followed and en­
closures II and III show the recent status of the accounts. 

It is important to note that ammunition in the pipeline, up to and including 
the forward depot stocks in Thailand, remains in the inventory accounts of the 
military services. A charge is not made against the ceiling until an order is 
issued authorizing the delivery team in-country to call the ammunition forward 
to Cambodia. Therefore, the ceiling does not preclude ammunition from being 
shipped to the forward depots to replace ammunition previously delivered to 
Cambodia. This could then be used if additional assistance were to be provided 
to Cambodia. 

The Department of State advised us that although other U.S. agencies have 
activities in Cambodia, Defense and the Agency for International Development 
are the only U.S. agencies providing military or economic assistance. 

Sincerely yours, 

Enclosures-3. 

ELMER B. STATTS, 
Oomptroller General of the United States. 

Inclosure I 
SUMMARY OF OBSERVATIONS ON COMPLIANCE WITH DOLLAR CEILING ON ASSISTANCE 

TO CAMBODIA 

Section 39 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1974 (Public Law 93-559, approved 
Dec. 30, 1974) amended section 655 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 (22 
U.S.C. 2415), and placed a ceiling of $377 million on obligations in, to, for, or on 
behalf of Cambodia during the fiscal year 1975 by gift, donation, loan, lease, or 
otherwise. In addition to the ceiling on obligations, section 39 authorized Defense 
to order defense a rticles and services for Cambodia under section 506 (22 U.S.C. 
2318) in an amount not to exceed $75 million. 
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Section 39 further established the the following subceilings on obligations. 
Amount 

Category of assistance: . (l1tiUion.Q\ 
Military assistance ____________________________________________ --- $200 
Humanitarian assistance ________________________ __ _________ ______ 20 
Commodity import program___ _____________ _______________________ 63 
Multilateral stabilization assistance_________ __ ____________________ 15 
Technical support and training____________________ ________________ 2 

Total _______________________ ____ ______________ _____________ --- 300 

The remaining $77 million under the ceiling was provided for assistance under 
the Agricultural Trade Development and Assistance Act of 1954 (Public Law 
480). This amount was not established as a sub ceiling, however, and any funds 
not used in the other categories were available for Public Law 480 programs. 

Section 655(f) of the F oreign Assistance Act, as amended, requires that, with­
in 30 days after the end of each quarter of the fiscal year, the President submit 
to the Congress a written r eport showing the total amount obligated in, for, or 
on behalf of Cambodia during the preceding quarter. On February 20, 1975, the 
Department of State submitt!,!d reports to the Congress showing that Defense 
and Agency for International Development obligations and other reportable ex­
penditures cumulative through December 31,1974, amounted to $296 million. (See 
enc. II.) 

By January 10, 1975, the $200 million authorized for military assistance had 
been fully committed, and the President authorized the use of the additional $75 
million (dra wdown authority). Defense records show that, as of February 7, 
1975, the funds available under the drawdown authority had been fully com­
mitted. (See enc. III.) Def()llse advised us, however, that as of March 5, 1975, 
assets valued at $75.8 million had not been delivered to Cambodia. 

Defense r eparting f}racedures 
We made limited tests to determine whether Defense controls and procedures 

were adequate to insure that the reports submitted to the Congress were reason­
ably complete and accurate. We also made a limited evaluation of the criteria 
used in priCing the ammunition provided to Cambodia. 
Grant aid and dlrawdawn atah01ity 

Defense officials advised us that the guidelines and pricing criteria used for 
controlling and reporting the $75 million drawdowll authority were the same as 
those used for the $200 million Military Assistance Program (MAP). We were 
adv.ised that the only difference is that under MAP, the military departments 
are reimbursed from foreign assistance funds for goods and services provided 
whereas under the drawdown authority they are not reimbursed. Our tests of 
the controls and procedures for ammunition provided under both programs con­
firmed that the same criteria and controls were being applied to thaJt line item. 

Charges against the ceiling are made when an order is written by the Defense 
Security Assistance Agency on the military services to supply defense items or 
perform services. The Agency advised us tbat, for control purposes, the value of 
the order is charged against the ceiling when written, even though the order may 
be rescinded if the military services have not irrevocably committed funds. 
FinanCing af ammunition pipeline , 

The procedure used for fi,nancing the ammunition pipeline for Cambodia differs 
from that normally used for MAP recipient countries and for other military items 
Pl:oyided to Cambodia. In accordance with Secretary of Defense instructions, the 
Illllitary departmenJtal appropriations finance the pipeline for .the Cambodia pro­
gra~ to the forward storage pOints-primarily depots located in Thailand. Ordi­
nanly the control point is at the' military department inventory control points 
and departmental appropriations are not used to finance the pipeline. 
~he . MAP-Cambodia account is charged when constructive delivery occurs, 

whICh is the time the a'mmunition is issued from the forward depots for transfer 
to Cambodia . .costs associated WIth shipping the ammunition from the United 
S.tates to the forward storage locations are also charged to the ceiling at that 
hme: 

52- 900--76----17 
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Pricing of ammunition 
The U.S. Army Armament Command has primary responsibility tor computing 

the unit prices for ammunition delivered from U.S. Army inventories t(} Cam­
bodia. We noted that the prices charged to MAP-Cambodia for amm.unition were 
computed on the same basis as those Charged to other MAP recipient countries of 
the program. Prices were generally inflated. to estimate procurement costs at a 
future point in time. The Armament Command stated that this action: was. based 
on its interpretation of Army Regulations, which permit price- modifications to 
allow for pending contract changes and other factors. 

According to Armament Command officials, ammunition unit prices include 
a factor for transpol~tation costs to the first destination in the United S.tates. In 
October 1974 the price list included a 4.5-percent factor for these charges. Other 
packing, handling, and overseas transportation costs for ammunition are cilarged 
to the ceiling-upon d'elivery to Cambodia. 
Aaministrative support costlr-

Defense reported that $27,117,000 had been committed for administrative sup­
port costs for the Cambodia program as of December 31, 1974. This included an 
amount faT supply operations, administration, and U.S. military personnel costs. 
Although not al!l of these costs are reimbursed from MAP funds, they are charged 
to the ceiling amount. 
S1IPP/;y operations 

Defense Security Assistance Agency offic~a,ls advised us that the $25.5 miIiion 
reported under this category represented ·the 'best estimate available at that time, 
and included (1) the cost of the airlift and ,b·arge contracts, (2") U.S. Air Force 
maintenance cost, except for personnel costs, for the C--130 aircraft flown under 
eon tract by Birdair Campa.llY, and (3) an amount for packing, crating, handling, 
and overseas transporation casts. We were advised that the reported amount 
did not include a percentage factor to recover the U.S. Air Force invesbment in 
the 0-130 aircraft or an amount for pay and allMv'an~es for U.S. Air Force 
personnel engaged in maintaining the aircraft. The officials told us that they 
may include an amount for military pay and allowances in subsequent reports. 
Administration and military per80nnel 

We were advised that the $750,000 reported as administrative costs. as of 
December 31, 1974, represented 50 percent of the fiscaI year 1975 budget for op­
erating the military: equipment delivery team, Oambodia. Actual obligations 
under the team's operating budget may not correspond to this amount, but it 
appears that the amount rep01:ted is a reasoIr!l;Me estimate for half the fiscal 
year. The $867,000 reported f01' military personnel costs is for Ithose individuals 
assigned to the team. 

We 'Were told, however, that the reported amotm'ts do not include personnel 
and admimstra,tive cosU! of the Cambodia program incurred by the Commander 
i:n Chief, Pacific, or Iby the Defense Security Assistance Agency in Washington. 
Excess defense a,,-UcZes and MAP redistr·ibutable property 

Defense reported that, as of December 31, 1914, excess defense articles valued 
at $419",000 and MAP redistrlbutlfhle property valued at $14.3 million were pro­
vided to Cambodia. Defense Security Assistance Agency officials advised us that 
the amounts repGrted represent the fai,r market value of ,the item, but not less 
than one-third of the acquisition cost. From our limited review, we are not 
satisfled that the procedures and controls are adequate to insure that all excess 
defense articles and MAP redistributable property delivered to Cambodia are 
included in the ceiling report or that the amounts reported 'are correct. 

We noted that program lines aTe authorized for excess defense articles and 
MAP redistributable property, ,but the autho-rization does. not fix a dollar limit 
on the amount whi>ch can be provided. Defense Security Assistance Agency 
officials stated that, although the authorized program lines do not establish -a 
dollar limit, the ceiling will not be exceeded because the. Commander in: Chief, 
Pacific, controls the delivery of such material to Oambodia. T.he Agency, how­
ever, does not receive sufficient documentation to insure that. a·ll deliveries of 
excess defense a,rticles and MAP redistdbllta'ble property will be reported. 

The delivery of a large quantity of ammunition from Laos to Cambodia pro­
vides an example of the inadequate controls with respect to excess defense 
articles and redistributable property. We were advised that a large amount of 
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ammunition owneG. by the Laos MAP \Vas transferred to Cam:bodin. The De­
cember 31, 1974, cei·ling report in-cluded $12.7 ,m11'lion for -ammunition obtained 
from other MAP countries, and we were told that about $12.1 million of this 
amount came from the Laos program. However, no documentation was available 
at the Defense Security Assistance Agency to substantiate this transfer from 
LaDs to Cambodia. We wei"e told that a value f'Or this ammunition ,transfer was 
reported on ,the basis of ve:rbal :instrlle tiolls and that the am'Ount reported repre­
'sented only 50 percent of the acquisition vaIue, although no information was 
a'Vai,lable at the A-gency 'COncerning the condition 'Of the'llmmllnition. 

Agency tm· InternationaZ D eveZopment reporting qwocedures 
The Agency repDl'ted that, as of December 31, 1974, $.~5 mi'llion had been obli­

gated for economic assistance under the .Indochina Postwar Reconstruction pro­
gram, and $76.3 million for Public Law 480 programs. Except for $8,000 provided 
from exc'ess property, the amounts reported for ecom~mic assistance and Public 
Law 480, Title I programs 1"e.present country-to-country agreements signed with 
-the Cam'bodian Government. The amounts reported for Public Luw 480, Title II 
programs repr.ese.rut that portion ()f the Voluntary Ag.enci.es' .estimated annual 
l'equire'l:nents that the Agency for International Development has approved. The 
amounts l'eported as obligations, hO'Wev.er, do not represent the amount delivereu 
tQ Dam'bodia. 

'Based on .our limited review, it appears that the .controls EOT th@se it-ems re­
ported are adequate. However, we noted that several categories of costs related 
to economic assistance to Cambodia were not indude'd in the Agency for Inter­
national Develo'pment's December 31,1974, report. 

-Camihodia Mission "Operating expenses estimated at $440,000. 
-Agency for International Devel"OpmentjWashington administrative costs 

relat-ed t-o-economice assistance to Cambodia estimated llt $155,OO(!). 
-Ocean toonsportation ,costs of about $368,'000 paid by the Department of Agd­

cuItu,re fGr Publie Law 480 Titl-e I rommodities. 
-Transportation costs associated with the P.ublic LaJw 480 TiUe II programs 

estimated at $190,~GO. 
In some cases the Agency has taken the position that the costs are not re­

portable under the ceiling; however, in other cases it ,has not reac1led a formal 
conclusion. At this time we have not deteTm.in'ed whetn1!;r the CGsts should be in­
c1uded under the ceiling and reported pursuant to secti<m 655 (f) of the Foreign 
Assistance Act. 

Enclosure II 

DEFENSE A.ND AGENCY FOB INTERNA.TIONAL DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATIONS .AND OTHER 
REPORTABLE COSTS CUMULATIVE THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 1974 

Defense: Amount 
Grant aid: (000 omitted) 

Aircraft and aircraft spare parts____________________________ $795 
Ships and ,ship spare parts_________________________________ 2,371 
Vehicles and weapons___________________________________ 2,944 
Ammunition _______________________________________________ 110,439 
Communications equipmenL________________________________ 468 
Other eqUipment, supplies, and fueL________________________ 14, 821 
Construction ______________________________________ 343 
Repair .and' rehabilitation_______________________________ 4, 905 Traini.ng _____________________________________________ 4,150 
Other ,services _____________ . ____ . ________________ :_______ 1, 493 

Total _______________________________________________ 142,729 

A.dministrative support costs: 
Supply operatiollS ______________________________________ _ 
Administrative costs ______________ ~ ______________________ _ 
Military personnel costs ___________________________________ _ 

Total _____________________________________________ ____ _ 

25,500 
750 
867 

27,117 
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DEFENSE AND AGENCY FOB INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATIONS AND OTHER 
RElPORTABLE COSTS CUMULA'l'IVE T HROUGH DECEMBEB 31, 1974----00ntinued 

Defense-Continued: A,/t01t1tt 

Excess defense articles : (000 omitted) Aircraft ___________________________________________________ $407 
Bridges ___________________________________________________ 12 

Total __________________________________________________ _ 
419 

== 
MAP redistributable property: 

Aircraft and aircraft engines _________ ______________________ _ 
Vehicl~ ~nd weapons ______ ___ _________ __________ -;-_________ _ 
AroznuLlltion _____________________________________ _________ _ 
Ooznmunications equipznenL _______________________________ _ 
Other equipznent and supplies ______________________________ _ 

765 
567 

12,755 
47 

171 
Total ___________________________________________________ 14,805 

Excess deliveries-secondary itezns____________ __ ________________ 92 

Defense total ________________________________________________ 184,662 

Agency for International Developznent: 
E conoznic assistance: 

Humanitarian assistance ___________________________________ _ 
Coznmodity import prograzn ________________________________ _ 
Multilateral stabilization assistance ___ _____ ________________ _ 
Technical support and training ______________________________ . 
Excess property ____________ ______ _________________________ _ 

865 
81,000 
8,120 

502 
8 

Total ______ ______ _______________________________________ 34,995 

Public Law 480 assistance : 
Title I concessional sales_____________________ ______________ 75,200 
Title II Voluntary Agency prograzns_________________________ 1, 113 

~'otal ___________________________________________________ 76,313 

Agency totaL ____________________________________________ 111,308 

Total ______________ ________ ~ ___ _____________________________ 295,970 

Enclosure III 

USE OF FUNDS AVAILABLE UNDER SECTION 506 DBAWDOWN AUTHORITY AS OF 
FEBBUABY 7, 1975 

Amount 
Category: (OOOom'ttecl) 

Aircraft spare parts __________________________ ___________________ $1, 400 
Ship spare parts _________________________________ ______________ ~ 947 
Howitzers _____________________________________________ __ ______ 34 
Recoilless rifles ________________________________________________ :.. 95 
VVeapon spare parts _______________________________ ~ __________ ~__ 471 
Autoznotive supplies and spares______________________________ ____ 232 
Ammunition ____________________________________________________ 50,578 
Coznmunications equipment and spares____________________________ 211 
Support equipznenL ________________________________ ' ______ ____ ·___ 507 
Supplies ________________________________________________ ~______ 935 

Repair and rehabilitation____________ ____________________________ 3,363 
Training aids_____________ __________________________________ ____ 2 
Technical assistance____________ ___________ __ __________ __ __ ______ 221 

Total defense articles and services _____________________________ 58, 996 
Supply operations _______________________________________ ________ 16,004 

Total ________________________________________________________ 75, 000 
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EXCHANGE OF LETTERS BETWEEN HON. LEE H. HAMILTON AND DE­
. PARTMENT OF DEFENSE CONCERNING REPORT RELATING TO OVER-

CHARGE IN CAMBODIAN ACCOUNT . 

Hon. JAMES R. SCHLESINGER, 
Secretary of D efen8e, 
W(1)8hington, D.O. 

'CONGRESS OF THE UNITED 'STATES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, D.O., April 28, 1975. 

DEAR MR. SECRETARY: Enclosed is a copy of a letter from the General Account­
ing Office to Senator Pearson concerning a recent report by the Department of 
Defense relating to an overcharge in the Oambodian account of $21.5 million for 
a=unition during fiscal year 1974. 

I would appreciate receiving the comments of the Department of Defense on 
this report and I would intend to publish those comments along with this letter 
in the record of our hearings. 

I would like you early attention to this -inquiry · so that the record of our 
hearings can be completed. 

Wi,th best regards. 
'Sincerely yours, 

LEE H. HAMILTON, 
Okairman, SpeoiaZ Subcommittee on Inve8tigations. 

DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANT AGENOY, 
DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY (SECURITY ASSISTANOE), OASD/ISA, 

Wa8hington, D.O., May 10, 1975. 
HoD. LEE H. HAMILTON, 
Ohairman, SpeciaZ Subcommittee on Investigations, 
Oommittee 0'11 International Relations, 
House of Representatives, 
Washington, D.O. 

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This responds, on behalf of the Secretary of Defense, 
to your letter of 28 April 1975, in which you requested Defense's comments on 
the letter report of the GAO to Senator Pearson concerning an overcharge in the 
Cambodian account of $21.5 million for ammunition during fiscal year 1974. 

We believe you will find that the attached letter to the Chairman, Committee 
on International Relations, the Honorable Thomas E. Morgan, which addresses 
the question of · Cambodian ammunition overcharge, is responsive to your 
requirement. 

Please advise if we can be of further assistance. 
Sincerely, 

(497) 

H.M. FISH, 
Lieutenant General, USAF. 
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O~FICE OF THE DmECTOR DEFENSE ,sECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY 
AND DEPUTY ASSISTANT 'sECRETARY ('sECURITY ASSISTANCE), OASD/ISA, -

Washington, D.O., .cI.priZ 4,1975. 
Hon. THOMAS E. MORG.AN, 
Ohadrman, Oommittee on Internlational Relations, 
House of Representatives, 
Washington, D.O. 

DEAB MR. CHAmMAN : The Comptroller General's letter of March 28, 1975 to 
Senator ]".earson concerning the handling by the Department of Def-ense of an 
overcharge in the pricing of ammunition for Cambodia during fiscal. year 1974 
concludes that it does not violate the technicul requirements vi section 655 of 
the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, as amended, but does violate the spirit 
and intent of the COngress. In view of the latter contention, and inasmuch as 
the Department of Defense was not given an opportunity to comment on the 
Comptroller General's letter before It was issued, we think it appropriate to 
respond to the -chief points in that letter at this time. 

'On page 2 of the letter, the Comptroller General staJtes that he beli.eves that 
charges to the MAP must be made on the basis of consistent accounting, billing, 
and pricing practices. We agree wholeheartedly. Indeed, as ·the 'Comptroller 
General's letter indicates, the reason for the overcharge is that the standard 
acceunting, .billing and pricing 'Practices applicable to an MAP -countries were 
not -correctly applied in some <C'8:ses. The basic rlUl1'ose of the Def'81lse audit 
report was to determine whether the standard pl'aetiees ha,d in fact been fol­
lowed and to assure compliance with those "practices. '!'he recovery af the amount 
of the {9vereharge is a dire'ct consequence of our insistence thllt the standud 
practices be followed. In this connection, the Comptroller Gell.el'1liJ. recommends 
at the end of bis letter that the Congress dil'ect tfiat tne prtdng for MAP purposes 
be determined at the time material to be delivered is withdrawn from "inven­
tory. In f.act, the applicable Department of Defense regulation, DOD Divective 
7200.7 (December 16, 1964) expressly so provides (See sections VII.B.I. and 
VIILB.2). 1n part, the overcharge resulted from not complying with that 
requirement. 

With respect to the text of section 655, the Comptroller General, while conced­
ing that section 655 speaks in terms of obligations, quotes extensively from the 
language of the 1971 report of the Committee on Foreign Relations which speaks 
in terms of a c.eiling on expenditures. In the context of the Comptroller General's 
subsequent discussion of the underlying purpose of section 655, a casual reader 
could infer that, notwithstanding the literal language of section 655, the Congress 
was trying to control expenditures. Any such inference is, of course, dearly 
mistaken. As originally adopted by the Foreign Rela·tions 'Committee and ap­
proved by the Senate, section 655 of the proposed Foreign Assistance Act of 1:971 
imposed a ceiling on both obligations and expenditures. However, in the con­
ference between the House and the Senate, the reference to expenditures was 
deliberately deleted. Presumably, it was deleted for the reasons urged by the 
Executive Branch in its comments on that secti.on to the Conference Committee. 
On this point, the Executive Branch had stated as follows (Conference 'Com­
mWtee Print, N'Ovember 19, 1971, comparing S. 2819 and S. 2820 with the House 
Amendments thereto, page 104) : 

"The Laos ceiling was originally proposed in terms (i)f 'funds <obligated or 
expended', but 'Was amended by toe sponsor so that it was a ceiling on expendi­
tUres solely, at the request of the Executive Branch. The nature of the operations 
in Laos lends itself to fiscal control of expenditures, rather than of obligations. 
The contrary is true, however, of our assistance programs for Cambodia. The 
Military Assistance Program has always been controlled on a program basis 
whenever the Congress decided some type of control or restriction was appro­
priate. The E'Xecutive Branch requestt'! that throughout proposed section 655 
there be deleted the words 'or expended,' 'and expenditure,' 'or expenditure,' 
and that in subsection (f) the word 'obligated' be substituted in place of 'ex­
pended' wherever it appears." 

See also in this connection the colloquy between Senators Symington and 
Stennis in the CongreSSional Record for October 29, 1971, Sl7171 (daily pagina­
tion). In the Circumstances, notwithstanding the language of the committee re­
ports, there is no basis for imputing to the Congress in 1971, when section 655 
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was Oliginally enacted, an intention to place a ceiling on the aggregate ot de­
liveries from current year and prior year programs. 

As we understand the intent of the Congress, it was that the funds author­
ized and appropriated for the fiscal years 1974 and 1975 for military assistance 
to Cambodia be used for the purpose authorized and not be diverted to aug­
ment other appropriation. Rather than violating the Congressional purpose, we 
believe that we are carrying it aut by insisting taat the military assistance funds 
allocated for Cambodia, be used for the purpose for which the Congress made 
such funds available, namely to deliver the full value of the ammunition ordered 
by the Mili'tary Assistance Program from ·the Army for Cambodia. 

Sincerely yours, 
H. M. FISH, 

Lieutenant GeneraZ; USAF. 



APPENDIX 4 

FACT SHEET ON ORPHANS AND REFUGEE RELIEF IN INDOCHINA, 
ApRIL 11, 1975 

1. What AID is doing 
AID Administrator Daniel Parker was appointed the President's Special Co­

ordinator for International Disaster Assistance on March 29. In his dual role, 
Parker has called on the varied resources of AID, especially the Agency's office 
of Foreign Disaster Relief Coordination and other Federal agencies. He set 
up the Emergency Indochina Relief Committee, working out of AID's Office of 
Foreign Disaster Relief Coordination. 

AID continues to be involved in humanitarian programs-resettlement, child: 
care, health-care and city-to-farm projects. Efforts in these areas have been in­
tensified as a result of recent hostilities. AID's immediate concern is meeting the 
basic needs of refugees: food, shelter and medical care. Working through-and 
in support of voluntary agencies, international institutions, and the Government 
of Vietnam, making relief supplies available, and transporting orphans in process 
of adoption to the United States. 

2. Refugees 
As of April 10, about 352,000 newly-registered refugees are at the following 

locations: 

MR-III (ALL LoCATED IN THE VICINITY SURROUNDING SAIGON AND THE PORT CITY 
OF VUNG IT'AU) 

Long EChanh ______________________________________________________ _ 
Hau ~ghia _______________________________________________________ _ 
Binh Tuy _________________________________________________________ _ 
Binh Duong ______________________________________________________ _ 
Binh Hoa _________________________________________________________ _ 
Vung Tau ________________________________________________________ _ 
Phuoc Tuy ________________________________________________________ _ 
Tay ~inh ___________ ~ _____________________________________________ _ 
Long An __________________________________________________________ _ 
Gia Dinh _________________________________________________________ _ 

MR-IV (DELTA AREAS) 

10,100 
18,100 
52,000 
42,000 
20,000 
29,571 
12,200 
42,000 

8,100 
2,800 

Vinh Binh _________________________________________________________ 61,483 
Vinh Long_________________________________________________________ 1,941 
Phu Quoc__________________________________________________________ 12,000 

Total registered ______________________________________________ 351,945 

Phu Quoc (still off-loading) __________________________________________ 27, 000 

Emf7rgenoy Supplie8 
AID has authorized 100,000 metric tons of Food for Peace rice for emergency 

food programs in Vietnam, enough to provide one million refugees with 500 
grams each of rice per day for six months and 18,500 tons of blended fortified 
foods, used primarily for maternal and child care. 

The United States with these additional allotments has committed more than 
227,000 tons of food and other products under the Food for Peace program for 
fiscal year 1975. These commodities and transportation costs are estimated to be 
worth about $116 million. 

-The {ollowing emergency supplies have been or are being mobilized for 
support of the new refugees: 

(500) 
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AID/Washington Procurements: 
Co""nollity: Volume 

'l'itle II rice, tons ______________________________________________ 100, 000 
Title II blended food, tons..:____________________________________ 13, 500 
Shelter material, rolls___________________________________________ 4, 000 
Generators __________________________________________ .__________ 2 
Radio Transceivers ____________________________________________ 2 
Vaccines, Doses ________________________________________________ 670,000 

(~{easles) (Doses) _________________________________________ 400,000 
(Small Pox) (Doses) ______________________________________ 85,000 
(Oholera) (Doses) _________________________________________ 100,000 
(Typhoid) (Doses) ________________________________________ 85,000 

Syringes and needles (Units) __________________________________ 500,000 

-The following items have been or are being moved from Saigon to the refugee 
areas: 

REPUBLIC OF VIETNAM MINISTRY OF SOCIAL WELFARE 

123 tons canned fish; 
1,443 rolls plastic sheeting for shelter; 
500 pounds cUps for plastic sheeting; 
450 pounds polyethylene fabric; 
44,100 100-pound bags bulgar wheat; 
66,000 150-pound bags wheat-soy blend; 
3,000 empty 55-gallon drums for water cpntainers ; 
120,000 pounds rice; 
102,000 pounds rice (Australian donation) ; and 
22,000 pounds canned fish (Canadian donation). 

134,000 bags bulgar; 
40,000 bags corn soy blend; 
12,000 bags wheat soy blend; 
300 cases cooking oil ; 
49,000 cans of meat; 

CATHOLIC RELIEF SERVICE 

8,5QO--1 gallon cans tomato sauce; 
4,OQO bales clothing; .and ' . 

, ' 

., f ( 

,;", 

1,7,500 pounds rice. . . . .. 

.. ) 
1 

. -Over 850 tons of the above materials have arrived at refugee areas. 

ASSISTANCE FROM OTHER ' NATIONS AND INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS 

Donor Type 

DELIVERIES 
West Germany ____________________________ Two merchant vessels for refugee evacuation; 20 tons 

emergency supplies. 
Great Britain _____________________________ One frigate for sea lifL _____________________________ _ 
France __________________________ , ________ 5-man medical team to reopen Grall HospitaL _________ _ 
Canada __________________________________ 450,000 cases canned fish ___________________________ _ 
Australia _________________________________ 212 in first airlift of orphans; 2d flight proposed using 

Australian A.F. via Bangkok. 
New Zealand ___________ : _______ ' __________ 2 freighters for Phu Quoc resupply. 25 tons milk powder 

from Singapore for SVN. 25 tons dried milk to UNICEF 
for refugees in Communist held areas of SVN. Taiwan ___________________ _______________ 4 LSI's; 5 C-U9 aircraft ____________________________ _ 

Korea ____________________________________ 1 LST for refugees, 2 LSI's with supplies, medical 
Phili . personnel. 

~~lnes _______________________________ 1 LST for refugees __________________ - ___ . ____ , ______ _ 
UNI F __________________________________ Further relief supplies enroute to Saigon ______________ _ 
World Vision Relief Organization ____________ 10,000 relief kits ____________________ • ______________ _ 
Catholic Relief Service _____________________ Food, general relief supplies _________________________ _ 

See footnote at end of tabl •. 

52-900-76----18 

Value 

NA 

NA 
NA 
NA 
NA 

NA 

NA 
NA 

NA 
1 $1, 000, 000 

NS 
NA 

:~;;o;j;.'; 
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ASSISTANCE FROM OTHER NATIONS AND INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS-Continued 

Donor Type 

COMMITMENTS 
UNHCR __ ______ ___________________ ___ ____ Relief supplies stockpiled in Singapore for all indochina __ 
International Red Cross _________ ___ ___ ___ __ Cash payments and pledges _________________________ _ 

Transferred 10 Saigon RC ____________________________ _ 
Transferred 10 PRG RC ______________________________ _ 

Wesl Germany ___________ ___ ___ ___________ New pledge (includes DM 2,500,OGO through ICRC and 
DM 5,000,000 through UNHCR. 

Canada _________ ____ _____ ___ __ __ __ ____ ___ New pledge to UNHCR, UNICEF. ____ __ _______________ _ 
Red Cross ________ ___ ___ ___ __ ____ ___ _______________ _ 

~~~~:~: ::::::::::: :::::::::::::::::::::: ~rttg'~~~e_ ~~ ~_~ ~~~: ~~::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::: 
To all parties in SVN through UN ___ ___ _____ _____ _____ _ 
Through I RC ________ ___ _____________________ _______ _ 

World Confederation _____ __________ ________ Receiving funds for distribution through emergency 
relief 01 VN Confed. of lab. 

J I n excess of $1,000,000. 

3. ORPHANS 

A_ Tran8portation 

Value 

$3, sao, 000 
$5, 000, 000 
$1, sao, 000 
$1 , 000, 000 

DM 14.9 

$3, sao, 000 
$10,740, 000 
$10,740, 000 
$3, ODD, 000 

-$2, 500, 000 
$250, 000 

NA 

-As of April 10, 1,318 Vietnamese orphans have arrived in the continental 
United States. Of the 565 orphans airlifted from Saigon by AID-sponsored 
U.S. military aircraft, 64 are at Clark Air Force Base in the Philippines 
receiving the medical care necessary to prepare them for the long journey to 
the United States. 

-AID has authorized the airlift of orphans from Cambodia_ So far, 98 orphans 
have departed Phnom Penh for Clark Air Force Base. As is the case with 
the Vietnamese orphans, the Cambodian orphans on AID-sponsored flights 
will undergo medical examinations at Clark prior to proceeding to the U.S. 
mainland"All orphans leaving Cambodia must be identified as adoptable by 
adoption authorities in Phnom Penh and the Cambodian Government. 

-Six Vietnamese orphans departed Clark AFB yesterday on an aircraft with 
medical staff and facilities. They were joined by 3 orphans at Hickham Air 
Force Base in Hawaii and have arrived at Travis Air Force Base in 
California. 

-Aircraft remain available to transport additional orphans from Saigon and 
Phnom Penh as rapidly as the American agencies responsible for them have 
processed the children for departure. Since the first flight April 2, there ha ve 
been '21 orphan flights from Indochina to date, both AID-sponsored and 
private, All orphans have prospective parents, 

B. Adoption 
These orphans are in the custody of licensed adoption agencies operating in 

Vietnam. The children were already in the process of adoption by American 
families, AID understand!! that all have been identified for placement with 
American families or are in the process of being placed with families on the wait­
ing list of the agencies. 

(During the recent military attacks, children from orphanages in the upper 
part of South Vietnam were tranSferred to Saigon, making for badly overcrowded 
conditions. Among the children there were an estimated 2,000 orphans in 
process-and thu!! eligible for inter-country adoptions under the sponsorship of 
voluntary agencies-for adoption in the United States.) 

AID understands that any additional orphans brought to the United States 
nnder the auspices of adoption agencies will be eligible for adoption into families 
already on the waiting lists of those agencies. 

Individuals with inquiries pertaining to inter-country adoption should contact 
by letter or mailgram the American Council of Voluntary Agencies for Foreign 
Service, 200 Park Avenue, South, New York, N.Y., for the addresses of specific 
agencies working in Vietnam. In addition, they should contact the nearest local 
government or private licensed adoption for information on !!tate requirements. 

4. WHAT THE U.s. CITIZEN CAN DO TO HELP 

At present AID understands there are adequate numbers of voluntary agency 
personnel now in Vietnam. Those who had been working in the recently occupied 
areas have been evacuated and are being redeployed in the South. 
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Cash contribution to U.S. voluntary lSo.cial service agencies working in Indo­
china is the most useful form of relief assistance one can offer under the present 
circumstances. ' 

Monetary contributions earmarked for Indochina use may be made through' 
the American National Red Cross as well as to such voluntary relief agencies 
as CARE, Inc., 'Catholic Relief Service, Church World Service, International 
Rescue Committee, Lutheran World Relief, and World Vision Relief Organi­
zation. 

Many of the relief materials ofrered to AID and to voluntary agencies are 
already available in the Far East. There is no assurance that these materials, 
even if they are required, can be shipped to affected areas because of the pro­
hibitive transportation costs. 

If there is any change in .the siltuation, the public will be so notified by their 
state foreign disaster assistance coordinators. 

EMERGENCY INDOCHINA HUMANITARIAN RELIEF COMMITTEE SITUATION REPORT 

No. 5, APRIL 7, 1975 
To: Distribution. 

VIETNAM 

A. 01-phwns 
1. Opera.u,on Babylitt.-(a) Two MAC flights arrived at Travis AFB carrying 

a total of 128 orphans from Clark A.F.B. This was the first group of orphans to 
arrive CONUS on MAC flights. Two MAC flights departed Saigon for Clark AFB 
carrying a total of 178 orphans. Two additional MAC will have departed Saigon 
for Clark AFB carrying an estimated 207 remaining orphans. As of 0730 April 
7, a total of 1,140 orphans has departed ,saigon for either Clark AF'B on MAC or 
either commercial aircraft. The scheduled departure of a DC-10 fiight from 
Clark AFB to CONUS is now uncertain due to motor troubble. MAC has pro­
posed that two C-141 replace this aircraft to continue the Clark/C0NUS airlift 
without delay. 

Orphans departed: Saigon ____________________________________________________ __ ____ 1,349 
Clark ___________________________________ ~ _______________ ~_______ 128 
CONUS ______ -' _______ -'_ :.1 _____________________________ .: ____ _ __ -' __ XXX 

Orphans arrived : Saigon _________________________________________________________ _ 
Clark __________________________________________________________ _ 
CONUS __ ___________________________________________ - __________ _ 

2. Orphwns: HeaUh stat1ts.-Orphans in San Francisco 

Status as of 0200 hr. (Washington, D.C.,.time), April 7, 1975: 

XXX 
filS 
959 

At the Presidio ________ _________________________________________ ~ 406 
.In San Francisco area hospitals ___________ ________________________ , 47 

Total _________________ ~ ____________ ~-----------------------___ 453 

All hospitalized orphans are from the PanAm 747 flight. Possibly another 100 
orphans from the PanAm flight may have to be hospitalized due to Diarrhea. So 
far no orphans arriving aboard MAC flights from Clark have needed hospitaliza­
tion. 

Orphans at Olark APB PhiU,ppines 
Per Sit Rep 10 (Cable) : As of 07MOOZ Apr 75 (12 pm April 6-Washington 

Time) 
Eighteen orphans hospitalized for treatment of following: 

Skin lesions ___________________________________________ ~ ___ ~ ______ ____ 7 
Pneumonia __________________________________________________ ________ 6 
Dehydration/Malnutrition ____________ ________________________________ 1 
SepSis _________________________________ ~____________________________ 2 
Diarrhea ____________________________________________________ ________ 1 
R.O. skull fracture ________________________________________ ~__________ 1 

(None of these patients is on the VSI or SI List.) 
A total of 23 orphans have received hospital treatment of less than 6 hours 

duration. 
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3. GVN POLICY 

The Press reports today that the GVN will be issuing more exit visas for 
orphans; we are, at this time, verifying this news report. 

4 . REFUGEES IN SPECIFIC LOCATIONS 

1. 310,374 total registered refugees remain as reported by Mission, 5 April 
1975. 

2. 60,000 refugees reported 41 vicinity of Hal? Tan. 

5. REFUGEES ON SHIPS/SEALIFl' STATUS 

1. 39,000 refugees estimated arrived and' off-loading at 'Phu Quoc. Phu Quoc 
situation improving. . 

2. R efugees on U.S. Ships.-Cumulative].3,112. Lifted to April 7 (some 2 to 3 
times) : 

USNS Miller 7500-discharging Phu Quoc-70 percent off. . 
Pioneer Oommander-€mpty en r9ute from Phu Quoc to Ca t Lai. 
Pioneer Oontendm--discharging Phu Quoc 9,ooO-number discharged to 

date and unknown. . 
T'ranscoZorado--from Pham Rang discharging Vung Tau 3,700 from 

Durham. 
American Ohallenger-discharging Phu Quoc 9,80()!,-one-half done. 
Greenville Viotory-at Newport (Saigon) cleaning and provisioning. 
Greenport-at Phu Quoc discharging 7,000. . . 
USNS Kimbra (new)-ETA Vung Tau today. . 
LST Boo H eung Pioneer from Phan Il,ang-discharging Vung Tau 500. 

MSC TUGS 

Shitose Maru plus ,barge-at Vung .Tau· 
Asooola plus 2 barges-at Vung Tau. 
Shibaura Maru plus 2 barges-at Vung Tau. 
Asiatio Stamina. plus barge-at Ham Thu. 
Pawnee-plus barge-at Phu Quoc. 
Piute plus barge-at Phu Quoc. - . 

3. Relief 8upp.zies;~Phu· Quoc Supply ' (17 'A0-130' -& DC-6 flights): Repl"eziish-
ment ship Vega due Phu QuO'C today m 'th more prav.isions. Ll· ':. 

Shipped April 6 : .. 
·Item: -

Bread ________________________________________________________ 5,000 

. Ri~~t~~ se;==================================================== ' :~:g~g 
Total _______________________________________________________ 714,675 

~ung Tan Supply (4 flights) 334,675Ibs., including 20,000 lbs. medical supplies 
delivered today. 

4. MR-'2 .. Evacuation.---'Sea1borne evacuation of .refugees from Cam Raub ceased 
as of 5 APrIl after Communist forces occupied area and rescue craft took rocket 
fire. !?ommunist ~ain f?rce!! now in Ph am Rang area and few RVN defenders 
remam. Ham Tan IS maJor refugee center south of Pham Rang. 
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CAMBODIA 

Orphans 
The situaltion regarding the availability of Cambodia orphans for adoption 

in the United States is still confused. The Mission advised (Bangkok 05777) that 
105' orphans have now been identified and Dr. Mooneyham, President of World 
Vision, estimates that a total of only 20 orphans and attendants are identified 
for evacuation at this time. 

The demands of the Cambodian Childrens Relief Organization are increasing 
as 221 homes hav.e been identified. 

The Mission r equested (Bangkok 5779) authorization to use up to $100,000 
incurred in Thailand for Cambodia relief, including transportation of orphans, 
which has been approved by AID/W. We are also e:l!."ploring the use of the MAC 
airlift for evacuation of orphans once they are identified. ' 



OPERATION BABYLIFT 

tAli notations in local time) 

ETA CONUS 
ETA 

Passenger 
status 

Line Type of 
No. aircraft FIt. 10 No. 

ETD, 
Saigon 

ETD, intermediate 
stops (Clark Airbase, 
Guam, etc.) 

ETA, intermediate 
stops (Clark Airbase, 
Guam, etc.) 

ultimate 
--------- destination Sponsoring 

Date Time City (U.S. city) agency 
Or· Es· 

phans corts Status remarks 

1. 

2. 

3. 
4. 

5. 

6. 
7. 
8. 
9. 

10. 

II. 

12. 

13. 

15. 
16. 

••••..•• .. Ai r France .•.•.••.•••.•.•••.. ...••.............. ..•. ....•.•.......... ... •.•.•••. •.•••••••.•.•..........•.•. Unknown . . .... • 

. ... •.•• •• World Air........ .•.. ... ..• . ..•. ••. ... ......... ...•..•••......••.... (7) 412 Oakland •• •.• .• . •...•. ... . FCVN and others. 

20 

58 

(7) Ai r France Fit to Canada 6 
UT to Mass. 

14 Unauthorized departure Sai· 
gon. 

C5A..... MAC .. .. ... . 4/3 ..• •. . .•••••• •... ••••... •...•••.• .•.• •. •••••• ... •• .. ... .....•. •...... .•. ......•••.. •••.. . •.•......... . ...•.....•. .•.••.... Accident on takeoff. 
707 .. ..•• Pan Am, 842. 4/4 .••..•..... . ....... ... ... . •..... •... .. ....• ••...• .•• 4/5 • • 0645 San Fran . ..•...••........ UNK.. .. . ...... 18 2 Scheduled Pan Am night 

carrying orphans. 
Pan Am, 4/51640 ... . Guam 4/5-2350; Guam 4/6-0230; 4/6 • . 2310 Seattle .•.....•.•.••...... HolL.. .. . ..... '400 '10 Up to 60 non·citizen Holt 

E-93405. Honolulu 4/6-1325. Honolulu 4/6-1500. employees on this flight. 
747 ...... Pan Am, 4/5,10:30 Yokota, Japan 4/5- Yokola, Japan 4/5- 4/5 .•. 1915 San Fran .•....••..... . ••• Friends of all '35 (7) Stopover in Japan approved 

E-95205. GMT. 1530 GMT. 1715 GMT. Children. by GOJ . 

g~t1t~: ~~t~y~!!::::: ~:::~: :: ::::~~::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::::::::. ~~~I~ ~ ~~S.;~~:::: ..... I~~ ......• I~. l~. ;~~:: ;:: tg~ ~:~ m~: 
C- 14L .• MAC, •.......•...............•.....•.. . Originates Clark AFB 4/61410 Travis AFB .. .... ..•... ..•.. . . CRS and World 56 30 Flight completed. 

1963-06. 4/6-0342Z; 2 hr Vision. 
stopover Hickham 
AFB. 

C-14L.. M~~63-07. . . .. ......... . ... ... .............. °1?~~~1g~~rnFB 4/61615 Travis AFB ......... ... ....... Mixed .••.. ..... 

stopover Hickham 
AFB. 

C-14L .. MAC, 
1963- 10. 

C- 14L •. MAC, 
1963- 11. 

4/6, 1643... ETA Clark, 4/6-1815 . . } 

4/6 1709 ETA Clark 4/6-2024 Fli~hts will be combined into MAC Flight 1964.· (See . .......••. Unknown .•• •.• . 
, .. . ... line 14 below.) 

..••........ Unknown ••. .•.. 

72 20 Flight completed. 

99 22 Flights completed. 

79 28 Per Sitrep No. 008. 

DC-IO .•. MAC, 1964 •....••••.•...... ••.. .... •...• . •..... ETD Clark 4/7·-1500Z. Note : Departure to CONUS now uncertain due to aircraft engine problem. MAC proposes substitute aircraft 
to complete orphan lift to CONUS. 

Unknown. Canadian •..•••..•... Note: Departed Hong Kong 4/6 at 1430; ETA Vancouver 4/6 at 1140 after Tokyo stopover-7 FFAC affiliated . ••.......... .• . Flight completed. 
Pacific, orphans with U.S. visas aboard. See Hong Kong 3611. 
402. 

C-14L .. MAC. 163-16. 4/7, 1508 ... ETA Clark 4/7-1910 . . • Airborne •••. ..... . ...... .... . ... .... . . •.. ..... •..........••••••••..•....... 
C- 14L .. MAC. 163- 17. 4/7,2015 •.• ETA Clark 4/7-2230 ••• On the ground •.•..... •.....••....• ••...••.. •. ••.••...••••.. .... ..•••.....•. 

, Estimate. 

99 
110 

20 }Airlift of estimated balance 
20 of 207 orphans awaiting 

airlift from Saigon. 



APPENDIX 5 

:MEMORANDUM FOR CORRESPONDENTS CONCERNING CARGO AIRLIFT 
TO CAMBODIA 

MEMDRANDUM FDR CDRRESPDNDENTS DATED FEBRUARY 1975 

Bird Air, the civilian cDntractDr which has been 'Operating U.S. GDvernment 
furnished 0-130s in SUPPDrt 'Of the U.S. airlift requirement for Cambodia since 
OctDber 1974, has agreed tD a cDntract amendment expanding the existing CDn­
tract. The added CDSt af 1.9 milliDn will be charged tD the military assistance 
prDgram. Bird Air crews will be increaSed in nU'In'ber and additiDnal 0-130 air­
cra£t will be furnished by the U.S. GDvernment tD meet the expanded airlift 
requirement. The tempDrary e:x;pansiDn 'Of the airlift is at the request 'Of the 
Khmer GDvernment. 

BIRD Am 'CDNTRACT AMENDMENT QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS 

Que8tion 1. HDW many U.'S. 'GDvernment aircra.ft must be furnished tD Bird Air 
to support this expanded requirement? 

Answer. Seven additinna'l U.,S. GDvernment aircraft will be furnished Bird 
Air; five were furnished previDusly. 

Que8t'ion 2. How many mDre peDple are invDlved beyond Bird Air's origina140? 
Answer. The amended contract calls fDr eigbJt additional crews 'Of six, in 

additiDn, Bird expects tD emplDY apprDximately eight 'additiDnal grDund per­
sDnnel at U-Tapao. 

Q'uest,ion 3. HDW many fligh:ts a day tD PhnDm Penh will Bird Air make under 
the expanded airlift? 

Answer. Up to 20. 
Question 4. HDW many are they making nDW? 
Answer. Up tD 10. 
Question 5. Is this a new cDntract Dr a mDdificatiDn 'Of the ens'ting CDntract? 
Answer. A mDdificatiDn to the existing cDntract 'has been issued by the U.S. 

Air FDrce. 
,Question 6. Will funding fDr these extra flights CDme frDm the existing Cam­

bodian MAP? 
Answer. Yes. 
Question 7. Does this mean that the Khmer Armed FDrces win be shDrted 1.9 

milliDn in MAP-furnished supplies? 
Answer. Yes. 
Quest'ion 8. Where are the new crews cDming frDm? 
Answer. Bird Air representatives are in the U.S. loca,ting ex-U.S. Air FDrce 

crew members WhD are ex,perienced in '0-130 operatiDns . Thai IDadmasters will 
be hired. 

Question 9. Will all the the new pilDts be ex-USAF? 
Answer. NDt necessarily, but based 'On experience, the majDrity prDba'bly will 

be. 
Question 10. Why cDuldn't the existing crews meet the requirements? 
Answer. Bird Air could nDt be e:rpected tD dDuble the numlber 'Of SDrties per 

day 'On a sustained basis without using additiDnal crews. 
Question 11. WhD fiig,ht checks the Bird crews? 
Answer. USAF '0-130 crews. 
Q'uestio1i 12. When will Bird Air be able tD begin expanding its airlift tD 

CambDdia? 
:Answer. In 'a matter 'Of days, Dr just as SDDn as the first additiDnal crew 

arrives and is checked 'Out. 
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Que8tion IS. Since this is only a temporary thing, why didn't you use USAF 
crews rather than civilians? 

AnSWer. For the same reason the contract with Bird Air originally was nego­
tiated : to keep the presence of U.S. military personnel in Cambodia to a 
minimum. 

Qtte8tion 14. Will additional crews also stage out of U-Tapao? 
Answer. Yes. 
Question 15. Will this expanded airlift violate ,the Congressiona.l restriction 

on the numiber of Uo'S. Government personnel permitted to be in Cambodia? 
Answer. No. 
Question 16. Will these additional a ircraft also be registered in Cambodia? 
Answer. Tail numbers will be registered in Cambodia. 
Question 17. Why are Ithe Bird Air 0-130s registered in Cambodia? 
Answer. Their tail numbers are registered in Cambodia where the contractor­

Bird Air-has an office; their mission is in support of Camibodia; and it is the 
government of Cambodia that handled the arrangement of permission for the 
planes to land in Thailand. 

Ql/.esti01t 18. Why are the 0-130s unmarl,erl excep t for tail numbers? 
Answer .. . Because they are U.S. Government .equipment. Such equipment does 

not normally carry U.S. military markings. 
Qttestio1t 19. Will the Khmer Ail' Force be a'ble to provide SAR for this ex-

panded effort? . 
Answer. Yes, to the same degree that they provide SAR support for their 

own crews. 
Question 20. If the Khmer Air Force couldn't provide SAR for one of thE' 

Bird Air 0--130s, would the U.S. Air Force'l , '. 
IAnswer. U.S. actions will be addressed on a case~by-case 'basis depending on the 

circumstances and any requests for aSSistance at the time. ' . 
Que8tion 21. Will these planes be used to haul civilian rice as well' as military 

suppHes? 
Answer. Yes, if the situation dictates. ' 
Question 22. Will most sorties be air land or air drop? 
Answer. Air land. 
Question 23. How long ,will this additional airlift go on? 
Answer. We expect it may continue for at least 60 days. 
Qttestion 24. Does this mean that USAF crews will definitely not be reintro­

duced into Cambodian resupply? 
Answer. We do not anticipate the need arising? 
Que8tion ' 25" Does' this mean that you have given up attempts to ,resupply 

Phnom Penh by barges up the Mekong? 
Answer. Absolutely not. 
Question 26. Could Bird Air be 'used to evacuate people from Phnom Penh if 

the need should arise? ' 
Answer. Certainly. 
Question 27. Will this require a corresponding increase in the number of U.S. 

military support personnel in Thailand or Cambodia? I 
Answer. l'bere will be additional ground support personnel in Thailand to 

assist in increased Bird Air 'effort. A few ground controllers may be added in 
Phnom Penh. " 
, .Question 28. Will additional precautions be taken at Pochentong to protect the 
planes landing there? 

Answer. All possible security precautions already are in effect at Pochentong. 
Question 2.9. Will Thai-Am be able to handle the additional maintenance 

requirements? 
Answer. Yes. . 
Question SO. When will the expanded airlift begin? 
Answer. As soon as additional crews are obtained by Bird Air and are' checked 

out at U-Tapao. Two crews arrived at U-Tapao this week (13 Feb.) . 

MEM;ORANDU~{ FOR CORRESPOND&'qTS .DA.:I'ED FEBRUARY 12, 1975 

The Secretary of Defense has approved measurE'S to implement on a tem­
porary baSiS, supplemental commercial cargo ai rlift tor Cambodia' wbicb will 
augment Bird Air efforts. The purpose of this supplemental, entirely commercial 
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airlift is to provide as an interim measure the most vitally needed supplies for 
Cambodia until the Bird Air expansion levels have been reached. The added cost 
of 1.2 million dollars for the commercial augmentation will be charged to the 
military assistance program and i§ within the prescribed MAP ceiling for 
Cambodia. 

Furtller details will not be available until bids have been received for com-
mercial carriers. , 

Qu,estion 1. Will these be U.S. flag aircraft 'I 
Answer. Yes. 
Question 2. How long will the supplemental commercial requir-ement be needed 1 
Answer. Approximately 10 .dji.ys, with provisions for extension if necessary. 
Qu.esUon S. What is the total cost? 
Answer. 1.2 million has been granted; this includes ground handling support. 
Ql£estion 4. Will these planes stage for 'rhailand'l 
Answer. Yes, for U-Tapao. 
Ql£estion 5. What will they be carrying 'I 
Answer. Ammunition. 
Question 6. What is the requirement these commercial planes are to fulfill? 
Answer. Up to an additional 300 tons per day. 
Qll,estion 7. How much is J?ird Air supposed to deliver under the original Sep. 

74 contract and the Feb. 75 contract modification 'I 
Answer. They are charged with delivering a sustaining daily total of nearly 

240 tons per day. 
Question 8. Why couldn't Bird Air handle this additional requirement? 
Answer. Bird Air could not provide sufficient air crews rapidly enough to meet 

this immediate requirement. 
Question 9. Who pays for this contract? 
Answer. It will be charged to 'the military assistance program. 
Question 10. What kind of aircraft will be used? 
Answer. We won't know this until bids have been received from commercial 

carriers and a contract let. 
Q1£estiO'lt 11. Who is handling the contract arrangements? 
Answer. The U.S. Air Force. 
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MEMORANDUM ON COMMUNIST MILITARY AND ECONOMIO Am TO NORTH 
VIETNAM, 1970-74 

March 5, 197'5. 

Subject: Communist military and economic aid Ito North Vietnam, 1970-74.' 
1. The Intelligence Community has been requested to estimate the amounts 

of Communist aid delivered to North Vietnam in the years ;1.970--1974, using cur­
rent U.S. dollar costs of the materiel and services provided (see Table I). It is 
important to recognize that the Intelligence Community's estimate on this subject 
is not equivalent to-and hence not comparable with-U.S. appropriations for 
military and economic aid to South Vietnam, for the following reasons: 

(a) On the matter of accuracy, our information on North Vietnam has 
always been incomplete, although coverage on civilian imports is substantially 
better than for military aid. The drawdown Of the U.S. presence in South­
east Asia has further limited intelligence collection capabilities in the area, 
so that current information on North Vietnam is less comprehensive than 
it was formerly. In particulaI:, on the question of Communist military aid, 
our information base is very spotty. Hence we know we are seeing only part 
of the picture on military aid, and our estimates for the part we cannot 
see have a wide margin of error, 

(b) Military aid to North Vietnam is focused on materiel required for the 
type of military action undertaken by the Communist forces in South Viet­
nam-i.e., selected attacks from redoubt areas at times and places of their 
choice. U.S. military aid to South Vietnam supports a different military 
mission-i.e., defense of scattered communities, large agricultural areas, and 
lines of communication, plus reaction and reinforcement of local forces after 
Communist attack. As the total forces for the different missions differ in 
size, so do their requirements for assistance. Throughout the war, South 
Vietnam's forces have been roughly twice the size of North Vietnam's forces 
in the South, primarily because the missions of South Vietnam's forces­
protecting population and holding territory-have required a much larger 
and widely dispersed military structure. 

(0) The GVN has therefore also required a combat air force and an ability 
to redeploy forces rapidly by ground and all' transport. Thus, the types of 
equipment supplied to South Vietnam by the U.S. have been more sophis­
ticated and therefore more expensive than those required by Hanoi. South 
Vietnam also requires considerably more logistic support. 

(d) In addition, shipping, overhead, and other support costs of military 
aid to the GVN are substantially more than support costs of Communist aid 
to North Vietnam because of the greater distance involved and other factors. 
(See Table II at annex,) 

2, Several conclusions may nonetheless be drawn with respect to levels of 
military and economic assistance to North Vietnam from 1970 through 1974: 

(a) Total Communist military and economic aid to North Vietnam in 
1974 was higher (in current dollars) than in any previous year. 

(b) The suspension of U.S, air bombardment in North Vietnam at the 
beginning of 1973 brought about a large decrease in assistance for defense 
against such bombardment or to replace losses caused by it (e.g" air defense 
equipment, miSSiles, trucks, etc.). 

1 ThlR rnemornnnnm has been prepared jOintly by the CentrA.1 Intel1l1;ence A~ency Ancl 
the Defen~e IntelJlj!ence Al!ency, and concurred in by the Bureau of Intelligence and 
Research, Department of State. 

(510) 



5H 

(0) The U.S. disengagement from combat and the reduction in the level 
of hostilities in South Vietnam in 1973 were reflected in a substant ial de­
crease in the amount of ammunition and ground force equipment received iJy 
North Vietnam, compared with 1972. 

(d) In 1974, the delivery of ammunition to Hanoi markedly increased over 
1973 and reached a level as high as t hat {If 1972," a lthough deliveries of 
ground force eqUipment continued at relatively low levels. 

TABLE I.-ESTIMATED COMMUNIST MILITARY AND ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE TO NORTH VIETNAM 

(Million current U.S. dollars 'I 

1970 1971 1972 1973 1974 • 

Military ___ ___ _ • ___ • ______________ ______ __ ===2=0=5===3=15====7=50====3=30====4=0=0 

Military eq uipment and materieL __ ________ _____ __ 140 240 565 230 275 
Air defense equipmenL _____________________ ----2-0----S-5----3"7i-0----1-0-0----5-5 
Ground forces equipmenL_ __ __________ ______ 45 SO llO 40 45 
Ammunition __ _ ._ •• __ _______ ______________ __ 70 60 130 S5 '170 
Other _______ , _____ ____ ____ ______ ____ _____ __ ====5====15====1=5====5=====5 

Military transportation equipment (trucks, heli- -
copters, transports) ____________________ ___ ___ _ 

Other military-related supports I (delivery and 
packaging costs, spare parts, POL for the military, 

20 15 30 35 25 

technical assistance and training, medical sup-
plieS) ____ ___ __________________ ___ ___________ ====45====60====1=55====6=5===1=0=0 

EcprlQmic_____ ______ __________ ___________ 735 755 465 670 1,295 
====================~====~ Commodity shipments , __ ____________________ ____ 635 645 360 540 1, 145 

--------------------------------Food_ ___________________________________ __ 65 60 SO 170 ' 420 
Fertilizer__ _______ _______________ _____ __ ____ 10 15 5 5 25 
Petroleum__________________________________ 10 10 5 15 55 
Machinery, transport equipment, and metal 

Otg~~~~_c~~::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: ~~g m m t~~ ~~~ 
=========================== 

Technical assistance (includes cost of foreign tech-
nicians in NVN and NVN trainees abroad)__ ____ _ 100 llO 105 130 150 

======================= 
Total of estimated Communist goods and 

services provided to North Vietnam ___ __ _ 
Less North Vietnamese exports to Communist countries ' _____ ___________________ ________ __ _ 

940 

50 

1, 070 

50 

1, 215 

30 

1,000 

SO 

1,695 

125 

Total estimated Communist aid to North -------------------------------
Vietnam _____ _____ ________ ________ ____ _ S90 1, 020 1,1S5 920 1,570 

, Because of rounding, individual figures do not always add to the totals in this table. 
, The data for 1974 are preliminary_ 
, Although ammunition supplied to North Vietnam in 1974 constituted an estimated 40 percent of its military aid, our 

data regard ing probable ammunition costs per ton are admittedly "soft." Therefore, if our price estimates are off by, say, 
10 percent, the total value for ammunition alone could fluctuate by some U.S. $17,000,000. 

I The lack of hard information on the items included under "Other military-related support" makes these estimates 
subject to a wider margin of error than exists for other categories of military assistance to North Vietnam. 

I For economic goods, the cost of transportation is included in the cost of the goods as shown in the table. (For military 
goods, deli very and packaging costs are included under "Other military-related support.") 

• .Slnce North Vietnamese exports in these years paid for some of North Vietnam's imports, we have subtracted them to 
denve our estimates of Communist aid to North Vietnam. 

2 'l.'he dollar figure shown In the table for ammunition deliveries In 1974 Is considerably 
hlgber than that for 1972, but tonnages were about the same. Inflation of ammunition 
prIces explains the difference. 
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TABLE II.-COMPARISONS OF MAJOR CATEGORIES OF COMMUNIST MILITARY AID TO NORTH VIETNAM AND 
U.S. AID TO SOUTH VIETNAM I 

(Dollar amounts in millions of U.S. dollars! 

Clmmunist military aid de- U.S. military aid so far ap-
livered to North Vietnam, propriated to South Vietnam, 
calendar year 1974 fiscal year 1975 

Amount Percent Amount Percent 

Total military aid'____ ________________________ $400 100 $700 100 
. - ========2=75~========6~9========~26~8============ 

Military equipment and materieL _______ ______________ 38 
-----------------------------Air defense eQuipmenL ___ _____ __________ : ______ 55 14 ______________ Negl. 

Ground Forces eQuipmenL__ _____ ____ __ ____ __ __ _ 45 11 -------------- Negl
8
. 

Ammunition ____________ _______________________ _ 170 43 268 3 
Other___ ____________ ___ __ ___________ ______ _____ 5 1 ______________ Negl. 

========~===================================== 
Military transportation eQuipmenL ________ _______ ____ 25 6 -------------- Negl

l
. 

Delivery costs________ ___ ________ ______ __ __________ _ 20 5 74 1 
Other military-related support (including spare parts, 

POL for the military, technical assistance and training, 
medical supplies, and miscellaneous costs) _________ _ 80 20 s 358 51 

I For reasons explained in the text, our figures on Communist aid to North Vietnam (some of which are soft estimates) 
are not readily comparable with U.S. aid <:ppropriations for South Vietnam. Also, the data we have on Communist aid is 
kept on a calendar year basis while U.S. aid appropriations are keyed to a fiscal yeH cycle. The above table, however, 
gives a rough indication of the way the two aid packages break out in calendar year 1974 for Communist aid and fiscal 
year 1975 for U.S. aid. 

! Figures may not add because of rounding. 
S One reason for the wide disparity is a charge against the U.S. aid accour.t for administrative expenses for the DAO in 

South Vietnam which has no known counterpart on the Communist side. There are also other items for which no counter­
p.arts on the Comm.!!.nist side are .available, such_as offshore maintenance sNvicing of military equipment, and construc­
tion. 
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STATEMENT OF GEORGE McTURNAN KAHIN ON BEHALF OF THE FRIENDS 
COMMI'ITEE ON NATIONAL LEGISLATION BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE 

ON FOREIGN ASSISTANCE AND ECONOMIC POLICY OF THE SENATE 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS ON S . 663, SUPPLEMENTAL MILI­

TARY AID TO CAMBODIA, MAncH 6, 1975 

Illy name is George Kahin. I am professor of government and international 
relations at Cornell University, and was director of the Cornell Southeast Asia 
Program from 1960 to 1970. I have engaged in research in Southeast Asia since 
1948 and have visited Indochina on numerous occasions. My most recent visit to 
Cambodia was in August 1971, at which time I talked with many of the leaders 
in General Lon Nol's administration. Today I am speaking on behalf of the 
Friends Committee on National Legislation, which is widely representative of 
Friends' groups around the nation, but which does not purport to speak for all 
Friends, who cherish their rights to individual,opinions. 

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today and to comment on 
S. 663 which would authorize an additional $222 milUon in military aid for 
Cambodia in Fiscal Year 1975 and remove the ceilings on aid to Cambodia which 
were included in the foreign aid authorization bill passed by Congress last 
December. .' , 

We are opposed to any increase ' in military aid ,and we are opposed to any 
increase in the ceiling other than to permit necessary food and medical supplies 
to be distributed directly to needy individuals in Cambodia through international 
or non-governmental channels. " ' 

My ow.n research makes very clear that responsibility for 'the outbreak o{the 
tragic civil war in Cambodia lies ,with · the very' atchitects Of foreign policy iIi 
the Ex.ecutiye Branch who now argue that the international prestige and credi­
bility of the; United States are inextricably tied' to' its fnsuring the survival of 
the present government in . Phnom Penh I through international or ' non-govern-
mental channels. ,.. ' , 

orerUbilitJl ana Honor . 
In Cambodia, United ,Statel;! officials ,assert that United ,States credibility ' and 

national h(lnor are at stake. If this is so, it is imper~ti;ve to, distinguish between 
credibility for relief of human suffering af?" against . credibility for a d0gmatic 
perpetuation of past error. Let us also n(lt fail to distingu,ish between the 
credibility and honor of the principal architects of our Cambddian policy,-the 
CIA., the Pentagon, and Henry Kissinger-and Itllat of th~' ·United States las a 
nation .. And finally one should ,distinguish Lon Nol and Cambodia. He' and his 
little entourage cannot be equated with that country, and their ,fal~ d'qes rio't 
mean the fall of Cambodia:: . ' ' , 

If we a.re concerned with credibility and honor let us insist that the A.merica,n 
supply lines to Cambodia be exclusively for food and medicine; that they be' 
destined for the entire population of Cambodia, not for any particular regime; 
and that these humanitarian supplies will keep coming' regardless of the political 
character of the elements that hold power in Phnom Penn. . ' 
Perspecti"ves on the War . I 

. ~ith A.merican c~rrespon'dents, TV camer~s, and visiting Congressmen having 
a smgle angle of vision-from the inside of Cambodia's largest city ' looking 
out-it is understandable that they often project a very partial view of the war. 
In any war, if an outsider is suddenly set down within the camp of either side 
there is an understandable tendency to identify with those around him, and 
pmI?hasize more fully with their probl~ms and sufferings than with those outside 
or lJ1 the opposing camp that he cannot even see. Most of us have seen TV 

" . 
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~overage of the terrifying rocket attacks on Phnom Penh, but how many of us 
have witnessed the impact of the war on the areas outside of Phnom Penh 
where the vast majority of civilian casualties occur? 

Cambodia is not just a capital besieged; it is a whole country in flames. The 
a r eas outside of Phnom Penh have produced 99% of the 700,000 civilian casualties 
and the nearly 3.5 million refugees tha t make up half the country's population. 
Moreover, the city limits of Phnom Penh constitute no ideological boundary, 
and the more than trebling of its population does not mean that those who have 
fled into the city have done so because they are supporters of Lon No!. Regard­
less of their political views, people have streamed into Phnom Penh to escape 
death. They have fled there to get away from the cross fire, the bombing and 
the napalm-for outside of a few of the towns still held by Lon Nors regime there 
has been no place in which to hide from aerial attack and artillery. 

And it should be noted that both sides have formidable weapons. Indeed, some 
of the most powerful weapons in the arsenal of Lon Nol's opponents are captured 
U.S. heavy artillery. Probably the most important factor in creating Cambodia's 
three and a half million refugees was the long period of carpet bombing by 
American B-52's. When I was in Phnom Penh in mid-1971, Prime Minister Long 
Boret informed me that even then refugees from outside had swollen Phnom 
Penh's population from about 600,000 to 1.8 million, and by other Cambodians 
I was told repeatedly that bombing was the major cause of this influx. 

No U.S. commitment 
Since this Administration has hinged America's continuing role in Cambodia 

so conspicuously on the question of prestige and credibility, it is incumbent to 
try to gain a much fuller understanding of the nature of our involvement there 
than either the Ford or Nixon Administration has provided. 

First of all, it must be emphasized that the United States has no treaty 
commitment to the Phnom Penh government, either directly or through SEATO. 

Cambodia is not a member of SEATO, and any extension of its protection 
via that treaty's protocol can be considered by the United States and other sig­
natory states only if the Cambodian government requests it. Under Sihanouk 
Cambodia made no 'uch request (and indeed specifically renounced any Pl'O­
tection by SEATO), nor has Lon Nol's government ever done so. 

Nor is there anything in the 1973 Paris accords that calls for American support 
to any Cambodian government. Indeed, in those accords the United States pledges 
that ",Foreign countries shall ·put an end to aU military activities in Cam­
bodia ... , totally 1vithdraw from and refrain from reintroducing troops, 
military advisers and military personnel, armaments, munitions and war ma­
terial" and that "The internal affairs of Cambodia . .. shall be settled by the 
people [of Cambodia] without foreign interference." 

Present United States involvement, insofar as it ill legal, depends exclusively 
on annual foreign aid authorization or appropriation bills. Congress has made 
VeJ:Y clear that such funding should not be regarded as any American commit­
ment to the Phnom Penh government' 

Ear(,y U.S. efforts to de8tabilize Sihanottk government 
The character and political legitimacy of the government in Phnom Penh 

should not be judged Simply on the basis of its 90 per cent dependence upon the 
American taxpayer. Of more critical importance is the fact that its origins are 
tied closely to a covert and subversive U.S. intervention aimed at displacing 
Sihanouk's neutralist government by one willing to align itself with U.S. strategic 
objectives. 

The key features in thil! Nixon-Kissinger policy can best be understood by 
reference to attempts under earlier American Administrations to destabilize 
Sihanouk's government. These go back at least to 1958 and centered about build­
ing up an oppositionist military force known as the Khmer Serei (Free Cam­
bodians), armed and financed by the CIA, trained by it and U.S. Army Special 
·Forces, and led by Son Ngoc Thanh, a bitter opponent of Sihanouk. Recruited 
primarily from South Vietnam's Cambodian minority (Khmer Krom) and operat­
jng from bases in Thailand and South Vietnam, these troops penetrated suffi-

1 SectIon 7 (b) of the Supplemental ForeIgn AssIstance AuthorIzation bill passed by 
Congress December 22, 1970 (P.L. 91-652) provides, "Military and economic assIstance 
provided by the UnIted Stntes to Cambodia and authorized 0': appropriated pursuant to 
this or nny other Act shall not be construed as a commitment by the United States to 
Cambodia for its defense." 
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ciently into Cambodia's border areas to tie up a substantial part of the small 
30000-man Royal Cambodian Army. These operations continued spasmodically 
w~ll into the late 1960's and were generally regarded by the diplomatic com­
munity in Phnom Penh as calculated to keep a counter force available in case 
the United States might want to use it against Sihanouk, and more immediately 
to keep sufficient pressure on him to insure against his departing too far from 
an international posture acceptable to the United States. As is well known, this 
policy backfired, and was ultimately a major reason for Sihanouk's decision to 
ureak diplomatic relations with the United States, which he did in 1965, 

A.n ephem eral 1'apP1'ochem ent 
During the last year of the Johnson Administration, the counter-productivity 

of this policy had -become aU too evident, and although the Khmer Serei were 
not disbanded, the U.S. undertook an effort at rapprochement with Sihanouk's 
government. Apparently because of his worry over his deteriorating relations 
with China during the Cultural Revolution and his desire to keep the mounting 
air and ground war in Vietnam away from his border areas, Sihanouk welcomed 
this initiative and ultimately on June 11, 1969, the resumption of diplomatic 
relations with Washington was announced. 

Under continuing U.S. prodding during the last months of the Johnson and 
the first months of the Nixon Administration, Sihanouk began to undertake 
actions helpful to the U.S. military effort in Vietnam. Although not extensive, 
these involved public criticism of Communist Vietnamese occupation of border 
bases enclaves and measures calculated to reduce the flow of overseas supplies 
to them via Cambodian ports. Wbile apparently acquiescing to American demands 
to carry out hot pursuit of Vietnamese Communists a short distance into Cam­
uodia, it is unlikely as SOme American officials have alleged, that he ever ap­
proved B-52 carpet bombing of areas inside Cambodia's borders; and it is quite 
certain that he was never willing to acquiesce in anything like the all-out 
American-Saigon military invasion against the border bases of the NLF and 
North Vietnam subsequently agreed to by his successor, Lon Nol. In any case, 
the extent of Sihanouk's concessions were evidently not sufficient to satisfy the 
Nixon Administration. 

U.S. involvement in ousting of SihOlTWulc 
By the early fall of 1969 plans were l!et in train that led to the coup against 

Sihanouk. While there is no doubt that there was considerable dissatisfaction 
with Sihanouk's rule among much of Cambodia's urban elite, there is little 
reason to think that those who mounted the coup of March 18, 1970, would have 
dared move against him had they not been encouraged to do so by American 
agents, promised prompt U.S. recognition and backing, and had they not been 
provided with tangible means for carrying out the coup. Nor can any rational 
person easily believe that immediately after they had ousted Sihanouk the coup 
leaders would have carried out their provocations against the much more power­
ful Hanoi and PRG unless they had been assured in advance of U.S. military 
support should that prove neceSl!ary. 

Whether or not U.S. funds and personnel were directly involved in the coup, 
U.S. mercenaries were. During the course of the previous year, under the aegis 
of General Lon Nol, there occurred a series of what were officially described as 
"rallyings" of some 2,000 of the CIA-supported Khmer Serei to the Royal Cam­
bodian Army and pOlice force. Infiltrated under Lon Nol's direction into a num­
ber of key army and police units, they were later to emerge al! the main activists 
among the anti-Sihanouk forces that sacked the Hanoi and PRG embassies in 
Phnom Penh and applied pressures on the Cambodian deputies who were cowed 
into voting for Sihanouk's removal from power. 

What is clear in retrospect but which was of course not appreciated at the 
time was that Ithese OIA mercenaries were rallying not to Sihanouk, but to Gen­
eral Lon Nol, and on terms worked out between the latter and the head of 
Khmer Serei, Son Ngoc Thanh, in , negotiations that probably began as early as 
September 1969 (soon after the unsuspecting Sihanouk had appointed Lon Nol 
as his prime minister) . 1.'hat these Khmer Serei "ralliers" have been termed the 
"Trojan Horse" that undermined Sihanouk is appropriate--a Trojan Horse, it 
should be noted, that was paid for by the United States and presumably directed 
by its agents. That there had been an understanding respecting further U,S. 
~upport should Lon No)'s group encounter difficulties after its seizure of power, 
IS suggested by the promptness after the coup of March 18, 1970, with which the 
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United States sent him reinforcements of additional U.S.-trained and financed 
Khmer Krom- that is members of South Vietnam's large Cambodian minority. 
Within a few weeks ~f the coup a total of approximately 4,800 of these men, 
seconded from either the Saigon army or directly from American-led Khmer 
Krom Mike Forces" were flown into Phnom Penh aboard U.S. planes.· According 
to Son Ngoc Thanh, the Khmer Serei's leader, with whom I discussed th~s mat.ter 
in mid-1971 the total American-trained and financed Khmer Krom (mcludmg 
Khmer Ser~i, Mike forces, and others) who had by then been infused into the 
Royal Cambodian army was in excess of 10,000.' 
Consequences of the ad/llvinist1'ation.'s Camliocl-ia policy 

It has been almost five years now since Richard Nixon and Henry KiRRinger 
supported Lon Nol in a coup d'etat against Sihanouk. That policy has proven so 
unacceptable to the Cambodian people that their country was plunged into a 
bloody civil war. So little popular support did the U.S. Administration's new 
protege secure and so quickly did the tide of ba:ttle begin to flow against him that 
the invasion of Cambodia by American troops six weeks later, for which the 
coup had opened the way, was as much concerned with maintaining Lon Nol's 
regime in power as in attaining the original objective of rooting out Vietnamese 
Communist border sancLuaries. And of course the weakness of the military's 
rationale for that invasion as well as the quality of intelligence guiding U.S. 
army officers who pressed for it, was almost immediately exposed, as the Viet­
namese opponents simply moved their base areas deeper into Cambodia, and the 
legendary COSVN headquarters for the NLF was never found. The state from 
which Prince Sihanouk had been ousted ceased to provide American and Saigon 
military forces with a neutralist flank flawed only by Vietnamese Communist 
border enclaves. Within the course of only a few months the country whose 
neutrality had helped contain the war in Vietnam was IlQW engulfed by that war, 
while it was being torn apart by a civil war of its own that the American-backed 
coup had precipitated. And as is well known, within a very short period the 
border bases of the Vietname!'e Communists were back in business and con­
s~derably more extensive than before. 

The overthrow of Sihanouk and the American military invasion on its heels 
have shatter ed Cambodia's precarious neutrality and internal peace . . The small 
military and urban elite that have been induced by 'U.S. economic leverage to 
maintain their backing of Lori Nol have not endowed his government with 
legitimacy and effective authority among Cambodians. From tb,e outset it has 
been obliged to compensate for this absence by a degree of U.S. support that has 
been even more extensive and critical to its survival than that of any other U.S. 
client state-well over 90 percent of its present budget. ' For his part, the ousted 
Prince Sihanollk has been obliged to ally himself with 'the Cambodian Left, in­
cluding-ir'onically-some of those very elements whom he harassed ' during the 
last years he was in power. " 
Character of the opposition 

There has clearly been an effort on the part' of the Ford Administration to 
employ a line similar to that once used in Vietnam witti respect to the NLF and 
to persuade Congress and the public that the opposition to Lon Nol ·is "faceless," 
enrolling Cambodians of no real stature. The leadership of the opposition govern­
ment of the National United Front of Cambodia is actually a rather impressive 
group. In adpition to the well known Sihanouk, it ' includes as its present prime 
minister Penn Nouth, a respected former Prime Minister of Cambodia; Chau 
Seng, former Secretary of State for Agriculture; and Hout Sambath, former 
Ambassador to the United Nations. It also incorporates some of the best talent 
among CambodIa's younger generation, Khieu Samphan, Hu Nim and Hou Yuon. 
Before he left his post in Sihanouk's government in 1967, Khie~ Samphan, who 
holds a French degree in economics and who is currently Minister of Defense in 

o ThIs was an eUte group of ethnIcally CambodIan South VIetnamese trained by U.S. 
SpecIal Forces. 

3 There Is some. reason to believe that the Khmer !Crom Involved In the March 8 rIots 
agaInst the NLF ID the border provInce of Svey Rleng were Mike Force personnel sent in 
dIrectly across the border from U.S. bases In South VIetnam. 
, • A former Sonth Vietnamese Congressman from Vlnh Blnh reports that from his 
provInce 7,000 Khmer Krom soldiers from the ARVN were dispatched to Phom J enh 
shortly after the antl-Slhanouk coup. Including three lieutenant colonels who were then 
promoted to full colonels. If MIke Forces are Included, he estimated In February 1975 
that a total of 30;000 Khmer Krom soldIers from South Vietnam had thus far been sent 
to light In Cambodia. 
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the government of the National Front, was Vice President of the Commission on 
Economic Affairs and Planning in the Cambodian National Assembly and served 
on its budget commission. Hu Nim and Hou Yuon were respectively president and 
vice president of the Commission on Finances in the National Assembly and 
also served on its budget commission. These people may be faceless to Americans, 
just as is the entourage of Lon Nol, but they are clearly men well known in 
Cambodia. 

U.S. intervention in Cambodia's affairs has greatly increased the poli tical 
polarization in that country, cutting out any middle ground, and thereby helping 
to push people of a variet.y of political convictions towards the standard of 
opposition provided by Prince Sihanouk and the National United Front. This was 
reflected as early as August 1971 in a talk I hRd with General In Tam, then 
Minister of Security and Internal Affairs in Lon Nol's government. He estimated 
the strength of the armed opposition at about 10,000 of whom he classified 3,000-
4,000 as Khmer Rouge (or pro-Communist). 1<'01' the other 6,000--7,000, the sub­
stantial majority, he used a term which he translated for me, a little sheepishly, 
as "Cambodians striving against being under American occupation." 

Possibility of Negotiations t 
It we wonder why the Front has refused to negotiate with Lon Nol, it should 

be kept in mind how lacking in legitimacy he is in his own country and how 
critically dependent he has always been upon the support of an outside power. 
Seeing Lon Nol as a devendent client of this outside power, it is perhaps under­
standable that the Front, if it is disposed to negotiate at aU, will insist upon 
doing so directly with the United States. Even if Sihanouk himself no longer 
disposes of real power and is largely a figurehead; he probably provides the best 
available channel for conducting negotiations. In other words, if it is alleged 
that it is unrealistic to negotiate with Sihanouk, negotiations, if they are 
pOSSible, can be carried out through him. 

What Should the United States Do r 
No one can lell how soon Phnom Penh 'will faU or whether negotiations, if 

possible, could ,bring a, speedie'r end to the fighting. But certainly oile action 
within the power of the United States that would alleviate the' present suffering 
is to end, its 'supply of war materiel to Cambodia' and increase the flow of fo,od 
and medicines-regardless of who is in power. , 

If the United States continues following the military road that has brought 
Cambodia sl,lch disaster, it may ppssibly stave off Lon Nol's faU for a few more 
m'ohtlis. But 'at what cost and to what end?' As to civilians alone, assuming the 
rate matches that of 1ast year, each month of fighting will bring another 7,000 
casualties: Military casualties would proba'bly triple this figure: , ', 
, What right have' we to assume the Cambodian people will willingly make this 

sacrifice of prolongecf'suffering to keep' ~on N 01 and his cerr)lpt .little coterie in 
po\ver? If he fans, the TepU:tat~ons of ' those American,S w'ho helped establish him 
in office may fall-but not the CambOdian, nation. Indeed, who has the right to 
assume that if left to themselves the Cambodian people are not capable of work­
ing out a solution of thei'rown better suited to their own interests than that 
which American officials have undertaken with such tragic results to force 
on them? " , -
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TATEMBNT OF OLIVE TILLER, R EGARDING THE SUPPLEMENTAL AID TO 
CAl\IBODIA BILL-MARCH 10, 1975 

I am Olt l"e Tiller, a native of Minnesota and a resident of Maryland. I am a 
member of the hurch World Service Committee, the Board of Managers of 
Church Women United, and an American Baptist. From February 17 through 
February 21, 1975, I was in Cambodia as a member of an international team of 
five per on under the ponsorship of the Fund for Reconstruction and Recon­
ciliation in Indochina, an agency of the World Council of Churches. Simultane­
on nsits were made by other similar teams in the Republic of Vietnam, the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam, and Laos. The visits were followed by a con­
ference in ientiane, Laos, with the purpose of seeking paths to reconciliation 
and reconstruction. 

Others in the group that visited Cambodia were Rev. John Nakajima, general 
secretar y of the Na tion..'ll Christian Council of Japan; Pas tor Hans-Otto Hahn, 
director of Brot fur die Welt, West Germany; Dr. Robert McAfee Brown, pro­
fe sor at Stanford University, USA; and Rev. Boyd Lowry, of the staff of 
Church World Services, USA. 

Our purposes in viSiting the Khmer Republic were to see and experience at 
first hand what is happening there, and thereby to express our concern for the 
suffering people; and also to explore possible avenues for bringing about recon­
ciliation. Because we represented an organization which has contacts with all 
sides, the officials with whom we talked believed in us as trustworthy channels 
of communication. 

During our five-day visit, we conferred with each of the following persons 
individually: 

President Lon No!. 
Prime Minister Long Boret. 
Cabinet Members: Minister of Foreign Affairs, Minister for Refugees and 

Community Development, Minister of Health, Minister of Finance, Minister 
of Planning, and Director of Intergovernmental Relations for External Aid. 

Representative of Aid-Giving Agencies: Director of Catholic Relief 
Services, Director of Asian Christian Service, Director of World Vision, 
Director of Khmer Caritas, President of Khmer Red Cross, Leaders of 
Khmer Evangelical Church, and Leader of the Christian & Missionary 
Alliance work. 

Ambassador from the United States, Mr. John Gunther Dean. 
Many refugees. 

Our conversations with these persons, and our interpretation of what we 
observed, led us to the following conclusions: 

1. There is an overwhelming desire to bring the war to an end. Each day 
that it is prolonged brings additional suffering, greater numbers of dead, wounded, 
and homeless, and further destruction of land and property. 

2. Continuation of U.S. military aid keeps the government forces tr·apped in 
a war ,they do not want to be in. There are published reports that even now ,there 
are sca rcely enough troops available to make use of the ammunition that is being 
airlifted daily. 

3. There is little chance for negotiation as long as the U.S. continues to send 
aid to the government forces. 

4. A desperate effort to hang on until the rainy season will cost thousands more 
lives than it will save. 

5. Some cabinet members expressed the belief that it if; time to terminate all 
aid from oultside and 'allow the Khmer people to settle their own internal affairs. 

(518) 
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6. Everyone with whom we talked appealed for assistance in communicating 
with the other side. It is our feeling that all possible efforts should be made by 
the United States Department of State, through whatever cbannels are available 
to it, including the People's Republic of China, to encourage negotiations between 
the Khmers toward settlement of the conflict. It was made clear that no govern­
ment official is indispensable, and that any of them is willing to step aside in 
the interest of peace. 

7. The sending of munitions to Cambodia constitutes a violation of the Paris 
Agreements of January, 1973. While the Democratic Republic of Vietnam may 
also be sending in armaments, this is not sufficient reason for the United States 
to break the -agreement. . 

8. There is some reason to believe that negotiation may be possible if the 
United States pulls out; or that a transition of power could be achieved with 
minimal bloodshed if the present government were to step aside. Continued pro­
longation of the fighting and of U.S. involvement, with a distorted emphasis on 
"American honor", obviates these possibilities. 

In view of the .above conclusions, I strongly oppose the authorization of any 
further military aid to Cambodia. 
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'lEMORANDUM AND ARTICLES SUBMITTED BY COALITION To STOP 
FUNDING THE WAR AND STATEMENT OF TOM HAYDEN 

MEMORANDUM TO MEMBERS OF CONGRESS ON CAMBODIA SUPPLEMENTAL 

March 5, 1975. 
As you consider the Administration's request for $222 million additional mili­

tary aid for Cambodia, as well as the various "compromise" proposals now 
emerging, we thought you might be interested in the extent of opposition which 
is being expressed across the country.' 

Additionally, we have prepared a short fact sheet on Cambodia as well as 
reprints of a Senate Foreign Relations Committee study on the current situation. 

If we can provide you with any further information, please contact us. 

ADMINISTRATION MY'l'HS AND CAMBODIA REALITIES 

Myth No.1 
"Qambodia's battle against an externally supported insurgent movement bas 

been intensified still further in recent weeks."-Mr. Philip Ha-bi!b, Assistant Sect. 
of State, -before House GoV't. Ops. Subcommittee, Feb. 3,1975. 

The major "externally supported" party in Cambodia is the Lon Nol govern­
ment. Official figures show that the United States provided 95.1% of the Lon Nol 
Administration's total resources in 1974, with third countries supplying another 
2.7%. The Lon Nol government itself provided only 2.2% of its own resources 
from internally-generated revenue. 

'1'be Kbmer Rouge, on the other hand, control 80--90% of Cambodia and virtu­
ally all its agricultural lands. As a result, they are able to grow most of their 
own food and supply many of their needs internally. Military analysts also 
agree that Soviet and Ohinese arms aid to the Khmer Roug~ is a small per­
centage of We $260 million the U.S. bas already supplied the Lon Nol govern­
ment, perhaps only 10-20%. 

Myth No.2 
"Cambodian -government forces have fought remarkahly well, in the face of 

difficult odds. In little more than four years, a small and largely ceremonial army 
has grown into a sizeable and increaSingly effective fig-hting fOI"Ce."-Mr. Habih, 
Ibid. 

The Cambodian army, 'beset by high-level corruption and mismanagement, has 
simply not fought "remarkahly well." In the last few months it has proved unable 
to keep the Mekong River open for supplies; it has been una:ble to break the 
Siege of Neak Luong; it has lost a good number of the few outposts it has re­
maining H. D. S. Greenway reported in tbe Washington Post on Feb. 23, 1975: 
"In 1970 .. . I watched boys and young men flocking into the city to jOin the 
army ... Five years later all that naive enthusiasm is gone, and today you 
can see trucks roaming ,the city trying to round up men for the army and old 
acquaintances will tell you now their sons are in hiding to avoid the draft ... " 

If anyone has fought against the "difficult odds", moreover, it is the Khmer 
Rouge. Vastly outgunn'ed by !the $1.83 billion in military equipment supplied Lon 
NoI by the U.S., they lack -an air furce, navy, heavy artillery, armored personnel 
carriers, and U. S. aerial reconnaissance. They had to face 2% years of massive 
American bombing, moreover. As the Washington Post reported on January 8, 
1975: "Even before the offensive began, t he Cambodian mili.tary was regularly 

1 A serIes of edItorIals and artIcles from around the country were submitted and 
retaIned in the committee files. 
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overspending its budget: .. The Khmer Rouge, by contrast, have achieved all 
tbeir successils to date on a shoestring budget." 

Myth No. S 
"The aim of our military assistance to the Cam'bodian government is to pre­

serve a military balance and thereby to promote negotiations."-Mr. Habib, Ibid. 
Two hundred and sixty million dollars provided Lon Nol so far this fiscal year 

has proven unable "to preserve a military balance." An additional $222 million 
is more likely to do so. Given the admitted inability of Lou Nol forces to regain 
its lost land, there is no reason to believe Prince. Sihanouk and the Khmer Rouge 
will feel moved to negotiate with Lon Nol and his top officials. 

Sihanouk has, on' the otlier hand, repeatedly offered to negotiate ·with all other 
members of the Lon Nol Administration. In this contell."'t, additional V.S. military 
aid is not designed to "promote negotiations", but rather keep a Lon N()l cabinet 
in power which makes any negotiations imposSible. 

---' -' 
PRESS CITATIONS ON CAMBODIANS SITUATIONS 

"A 3-mouth-old infant, his body wasted by severe malnutrition, lies in a bamboo 
basket. ... He dies the same day . .. 'Kids are dying who shouldn't die,' said 
Robert Beck, a World Vision doctor .. . Yesterday the· United States administra-
tion announced that beginning this week the airlift would begin bringing rice 
to Pbnom Penh-but this is only to replenish stocks -and maintain the status quo, 
'l.'he a stronomical price of rice "vill not change, and the many Cambodians who 
a re hungry now will continue hungry. "-Sydney H. Schanberg, New York Times, 
February 26, 1975. . 

"The Americans may have to expand even further the airlift from Thailand 
tbat they began enlarging some days ago to try to keep the situation from be­
coming critical. The airlift is bringing in most ammunition. It does nothing to­
ward providing crucial civilian needs of food and fuel."-New York Times, Feb­
ruary 19, 1975. 

"'l'here is deep hunger in Neak Luong, too. The soldiers here are getting by, 
for American and Cambodian transport plaDes are dropping some food by para­
chute for them-but there is none for the civilians ... "-New York Times, Janu­
ary 16, 1975. 

"All over the city the children of the poor are beginning to sicken and die as the 
price of rice and other food continues to rise . . . An American airlift is flying 
in mpre than 600 tons of ammunition a day, but so far the American planes have 
1I0t brought any food."-Washington Post, February 21,1975. . 

"We are just keeping people alive," conceded a United States aid official. "There 
is nothing we can do with the refuj!ees lJecause the land the government controls 
i~ so limited ... Aid programs have expanded sharply in the last year but 
sti ll are far from adequate, and the refugee population is suffering increa~ingly 
from disease, hunger and malnutrition."-Baltimore Sun, February 17, 1975. 

"World Vi~ion, another relief agency here, operates a clinic in the Cambodiana 
(hotel ) where theil' medical team leader, Dr. Penelope Key, sees on an a.verage 
250 children a day. About 75 per cent of them nowadays are suffering from mal­
nutrition, she said ... Often the worst off, as far as malnutrition is concerned, 
are the wives and children of soldiers .. . The fighting men take priority as far 
as food is concerned and often ithere is not enough ifor the families."-Washington 
Post, February ~5, 1975. 

"The preliminary results of a survey supervised by CARE .. . . show that 
while malnutrition was a lready a problem among poor families a year ago it has 
now become a 'severe' problem which is likely Ito get worse before it gets better ... 
Refol'e the war, food was plentiful. . Cambodia had a surplus of rice to export. 
Now, after nearly five years of war, this is a country which depends to a great 
extent on American financed imports of ri'ce. "-ChIis tian .Science Monitor, Feb­
ruary 19, 1975. 

"Unlike, U.S. Ambassador Graham Martin in Saigon, no one here is deceiving 
himself into thinldng that the Lon Nol government can turn the corner or see 
the light at the end of the tunnel. Everyone admits that the Lon Nol regime will 
remain totally dependent on American support. and, at 'the present rate of In­
flation, it will cost an extra hundred million dollars every year just to maintain 



522 

the Cambodian armed forces at their present level of arms and ammunition."­
Washington Post, February 23, 1975. 

"This is a moral question that must be faced squarely."-President Ford. in 
his request for $222 million supplemental military aid for Cambodia, New York 
Times, February 26, 1975. 

S ENATE FOREIGN RELATIONS COM~lITTEE, REPORT ON THE FISCAL YEAR 1975 
FOREIGN AID AUTHORJlZATION A CT (9-3-74) 

For Cambodia, the Committee established a ceiling of $347 million. Within 
this ceiling, the Committee allocated $70 million for economic assistance, which 
is specifically authorized in this bill; $200 million in miJ.itary assi. tance, also 
authorized in this bill; and $77 million for P.L. 480 commodities, the amount pro­
grammed by the Executive Branch .... 

As regards the $200 million authorized for military aid, which represents a 
$191.3 million reduction from the Executiye Branch's $391.3 million request, the 
Committee was influenced by its view that the war in Cambodia is more cleady 
than ever a civil war-and one in which the United States is, in significant 
measure, supplying the forces on both sides. American intelligence officials ac­
knowledge that the North Vietnamese play little or no role in the fighting gOing 
on in Cambodia today, and that the insurgent Cambodian forces rely heavily on 
captured or diverted U.S. ammunition. particularly 105 mm. howitzer shells. As 
for the government side, all reports indicate grossly excessive use of ammunition, 
including massive amounts of "harassment and interdiction" fire. Of the pro­
posed program, more than 300 million would have been used solely for amllluni­
tion. 

The Committee believes that the $200 million authorized should be ample for 
military aid if some measure of discipline is exercised by the government forces, 
which, the Committee noted, far outnumbered the insurgents. In the Committee's 
view, it will serve neither the American interest nor that of the local population 
for the enited States to continue to sustain the wasteful practices of the govern­
ment forces and to arm the insurgents. 

CAMBODIA: WHAT DOES THE OTHER SIDE WANT? 

(Report on an interview with a Sihanouk representative by Tom Bayden) 

March 5, 19'15 . 

. As the fall of Phnom Penh nears, one question has taken on special urgency: 
what does the other side want? 

The other side has a recognized governmental apparatus, the Royal Govern­
ment of National Union of .Cambodia (GRUNC), which is officially accepted 
as a member of the Conference of Non-Aligned Nations. Its head is Norodom 
Sihanouk. Its ministries are located inside Cambodia tel'ritory. Its pOlicies are 
publicly available. 

Besides the GRUNC, the Cambodian struggle against the Lon Nol regime is 
institutionalized in the National United Front of Cambodia (FUNK). 

In Paris on, Friday, March 28, I interviewed Ok Sakun, official representa­
tive <>f the GRUNC 1\1i sion in France. In the course of a five hour diSCUSSion, 
he clarified the GRUNC position. Not only does he speak officially, he is ex­
tremely well-informed (and was leaving for meeting!!! with Sihanouk in Peking 
this week). 

What follows is a summary of his views, in my own words, on the key ques­
tions. My notes of the conversation are attached: 

1. They are determined to win a complete victory, overthrow the Lon Nol 
regime, and replace it with the GRUNC. 

2. They are confident they can do so in the near future. perhaps in weeks 
and very likely before June. They claim that the 'Mekong will remain closed for 
the. rest of th'e dry season, and that Pochentong Airpoct; can be choked off as 
well. Then they expect uprisings inside Phnom Penh and the entrance of 
the GRUNQ armed forces. 
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3. They also claim to be prepared to fight longer, through the coming year, in 
the eventual~ty that the U.S. escalates its military involvement to protect Phnom 
Penh. . 

4. It is my deduction that their military reserves are far greater than the 
Pentagon acknowledges, whereas Lon Nol has no reserve force at all. Contrary 
to the U.S. view of only two months ago, echoed widely in the press, that this 
would be "just an,other" Khmer Rouge dry season offensive, it appears that the 
balance of forces has qualitatively changed in favor of the GRUNC military. 

5. 'I.'hey reject any negotiations with Lon Nol, or any political settlement which 
accords any status to Lon Nol or his circle. Just l1S Lon Nol has condemned 
Sihanouk in absentia to death, the GRUNC will hold responsible an.d probably 
kill Lon Nol, Sirik Matak, Son Ngoc Thanh, Cheng Heng, In Tam, Long Boret and 
Sosthene Fernandez-the top leaders of the Phnom Penh government. They 
view Lon Nol as a totally illegitimate usurper of power, a rebel against the 
legitimate Sihanouk government. They view the U.S. and Lon Nol as seeking 
to win recognition through negotiations. They distinguish Cambodia from Laos 
and South Vietnam where the US-supported right-wing (and neutralist) forces are 
recognized by the January 1973 Paris Agreement and September 1973 Laos 
Agreement. Lon Nol, they say, has no such base, either in popular support, 
economic class, or military strength. Therefore they reject any negotiations. 

6. On the other hand, the GRUNC envisions an amnesty and reconciliation 
with all other elements which have served the Lon Nol regime in the past. 
This is a long-standing policy, and has been affirmed significantly in the Feb. 24-
25 National Congress held in Cambodia. In the Oongress' declaration, it is 
stated: 

As to the functionaries, officers and soldiers, officers and agents of the 
pOlice, self-defense units, members of military and para-military organiza-

. tions, pOliticians and other personalities, members of various organisms of 
the puppet regime, the National Congress ... declares that these com­
patriots can fully rally to t he National United Front and the nation and 
people of Cambodia as soon as they cease all their activLties in the service 
ot the seven traitors and all collaboration with them. 

In conclusion: it is impossible for the US to maintain the Lon Nol regime. 
Under present conditions, its defeat is very near. But it is possible to reduce 
bloodletting and arrange a peaceful transference of power in Phnom Penh. If 
the "seven traitors" go, there does not have Ito be a bloodba,th at ,the end. All that 
is 'needed is for the US to notify Lon Nol that our support for him is ending .. 
arrange his departure (and that of the others), and notify GRUNC to this effect. 

Talks with . tbe GRUNC, in my opinion, could begin immediately after the 
departure of ·the Lon Nol elements. Sihanouk will fiy immediately to Phnom 
Penh as Head of State (though his functions will be largely in foreign affairs), 
ready to receive ' aU guests including journalists, members of US Congress and 
US officials .. Talks regarding 8' new relationship could begin at once. 

This may not be pleasing to the State Department, but it is perhaps all that 
is left to do: The US will have to make a policy decision against maintaining 
Lon Nol or face the diSintegration of that regime in a bloody and chaotic dis­
a><ter. Once this policy decision is made, it is possible at least to save lives and 
create a riew foundation of US-Cambodian relationships. 

EXPERPTS Fnoi\1 INTERVIEW WI'I>H OK SAKUN, FEBRUARY 28, 1975 

About the general situation: Camb\>.dia includes 185,000 square kilometer~ of 
1~!1d, and 1GO,0.00 are under our cQntrol. The enemy zones are isolated islands, 
IID~ed only .by air. So .the first point is that the Lon Nol regime, which fs rec­
ogmzed by a majority of Western countries, has no land, no territory. ,They are 
the bandits, the rebels, artificially created. We are reducing their enclaves to 
zero. 
T~e second point: the enemy lias no economy. They produce nothing. They 

receive everything from the U.S. On our Side, economically we depend entirely 
Dn ou.r own resources. We can mai,ntain 'II. long war. . . . 
. Third, the enemy has no .popular support. We have five of seven million people 
1D our zones. The people in Lon Nol's zones are hostile to him. Now we can say 
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aU the conditions for a general uprising exist. For the urban people it is a 
que tion of life and death. In Phnom Penh there is nothing more to eat. People 
are forced to become soldiers. They have been hostile to Lon Nol for a long time 
but now they are prepared to fight. 

On the political level, Lon. Nol has no polit~cal power. Ifis the' U.S. Embassy 
which is the power. On our side, people have ,Power. There are committees of the 
N F elected in every commune, district and province, dea'lirig with ' education, 
health, defense, etc. It is very important to understand how Cambodians have 
changed in the last five years. We are not the same' kind of people. We are 
actually witnessing a renaissance.' Since the civilization of Atigkor Wat the 
Khmer people have gOlle through a period of being asleep, and now they are 
awnkeniuO". This is what WaShington has not understood. They toresaw every­
thing but this. Now they're not able to believe this is happening. 

It is important to understand all this in grasping our relationship towards 
Lon _ -01. This is why we do not want to negotiate. The enemy wants to portray 
us a hard, inflexible. But we are realistic. You cannot compare our situation 
with tha t of other Indochinese countries. This is not a war between two political 
forces or tendencies. We are fighting a situation entirely created by the U.S. 
after the 1970 coup. 

We consider the Lon Nol group as criminals and we will judge them. They are 
re ponsible. But the others, apart from these, if they cease 'their collaboration, 
we are ready to welcome them in our front. We are prepared to forget the past. 

We will pursue a foreign policy of neutrality and non-alignment. This is not 
a tactical chOice, but a fundamental choice, corresponding to our conditions, 
<reogJ.·aphy and the temperament of our people. We want friendly relations and aid 
from all countries, East and West, without conditions. 

About the situation in Phnom Penh: the general objective of our January 1st 
offensi,e is to destroy the maximum of the enemy forces while ' protecting our 
own, to win over people, to create a new balance of forces. It is a liberation 
war like Vietnam and China. Winning new territory is not the important thing. 
If we win territory, it is good, but the essential thing is the balance of forces. 
Th i has been our constant position for five years. 

J ince January 1st, in the first months of the offensive we have destroyed 
near Phnom Penh about 4{)0 large and small posts. The effect is to weaken the 
Phnom Penh defenses. The enemy has lost 15,000 men (our figures). The U.S. 
sources say ten thousand. And :these are elite troops. According to ·the U.S., Lon 
Kol has about 20,000 elite troops, that's all. Also we destroyed posts aU along 
the Mekong River, about 80 kilometers in aU, and occupied the banks. There are 
only two positions we haven't taken, Neak Loung ,and a smaller one, but they are 
encircled and bombarded. At the same time we have attacked provincial capitals 
still controlled by the enemy. . 

I n general, they are in a critical defensive situation. We have been strength­
,eDed. We have recovered much material, especially in the river, which is like 
a treasnre ches t. 

The most important result is that they are losing men and posts. Phnom Penh 
i_ cnt off except for the airport. Phnom Penh needs 800-900 tons of ammunition 
daily, 600 t ons of rice, 150--200 tons of gas, .according to Western sources. The 
airport cannot- supply this amount for three reasons: (1) finimcial: the U.S. Con­
gress k little disposed, and it costs very much. But even with money, ·there is 
(2 ) a technical problem. There is only 1 runway. It is also used by Lon No!'s air 
forc'e and commercial traffic. They say their airport is saturated by 1,000 tons 
per day. Every day there is a deficit. And Western figures underestimate the 
ldtuation. Soldjers in Phnom Penh are used to making a wasteful "war of the 
r ich". They are not used to economizing munitions (and when they are afraid. 
they use up more). Same thing about gas: they are used to a motorized war 
(theydnn't carry things on their backs). The (3) factor is military . . We often 
rocket the airport, causing problems for traffic. We are comin'g closer and will 
even he able to take the airport. . , 

But the airport is not the problem. It is in Phnom Penh. ;Pepple' there cannot ' 
r emain paFsive. It is life or death. Until now they h ave b.een discontented but 
haven't risen up. But as the 'a irport is cut off t here will be. less rice (the priority 
i$! military supplies). It will push people to rise up. Before they hesitated because 
Lon Nol was stronger. But 'now when he is weak people will have. more' courage.· 
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They also are encouraged by knowing we are close. When they rise up, we will be 
there to en tel' the ci ty right a way. 

Conditions in the weeks ahead will become worse in climate. March and April 
are the hottest months. Even now electricity is off much of the time. During the 
greatest heat there will be no water because not enough fuel for pumps. This 
will add to tension. 

So our perspective is that in Ithe weeks ahead. things will become decisive, very 
decisive. They think opening the Mekong will solve their problems, but the 
river continues to lower until April. In Aipril conditions to block the river are 
best. There.is no. hope for them. Another important factor is the declining morale 
of the Lon Nol army, it will worsen. Last week almost every day entire units 
were wiped out, and high officials killed. 

If this situ~tion .remain~ without massive US intervention we can expect the 
final moment in the weeks ahead. 

Whatever happens, and it depends on Kissinger, we have created a new balance 
of forces which cannot be changed by the US. What Kissinger and Ford can 
do is push back the final day, prolong the war a few months or a year, but they 
cannot prevent a total fall. 

" . 
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APPENDIX 10 

LETTER TO HOUSE FOREIGN AFFAms COMMITTEE ON CAMBUUJ..d. 
AND VIETNAM 

HOUSE FOREIGN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, 
Rayb1trn House Office Building, 
Washington, D.O. 

AMERICAN CONSERVATIVE UNION, 
Washington, D.O. 

DEAR MR. CHAffiMAN AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS: The question of the survival 
of Cambodia and Vietnam hinges on decisions you and other members of Con­
gress will have to make in the forthCOming weeks. These countries have been 
the innocent victims of overt agression by the totalitarian Communist regime 
of Hanoi. Undoubtedly, 'bringing peace to this war torn region and the preserva­
tion of the national integrity and diversified cultural, political, religious and 
social nature of these countries is of concern to us all. 

As you make decisions in regard to providing aid to Cambodia and Vietnam, 
we respectively ask that you will carefully consider the following: 

1. Bloodbath.-From historical experience and current actions by the Com­
munists there is no question that a bloodbath will ensue should Cam'bodia and 
Vietnam fall to Communists control. 

Well known Asian scholars Douglas Pike, Hoang Van Chi, Joseph Buttinger 
and Bernard Fall all agreed that over 500,000 people were eliminated by the 
Communists after they came to power in North Vietnam. During the Tet offensive 
in 1968, nearly 5,700 innocent civilians were massacred in Hue alone . 

.A:bundant news coverage ha!! shown that massive Communist massacres of 
innocent civilians, government officials, students, ' religious and educational lead­
ers has taken place in Cam'bodia. Such indiscriminate killing by the Communists 
will become all the more necessary as they solidify their control should Cambodia 
and Vietnam fall. 

2. Moral commitment.-The people of Vietnam and Cambodia are fighting to 
preserve their national integrity and the right of self-determination. They have 
not asked the U.S. to fight for them but only to provide the necessary aid to repel 
Communist aggression. It should be their decision to fight or surrender-not ours. 

Traditionally, the U.S. has supported the cause of freedom and justice through­
out the world. It would be hypocritical and immoral for us to act as if freedom 
were a privileged commodity belonging only to ourselves but to be denied others. 
We must ask ourselves, "Would the U.S. exist at all had not the French given 
us aid to fight the British for our freedom and independence?" All the Cam­
bodians and Vietnamese are asking is that we give them the same support in 
the fight for freedom that we asked for and received during our struggle against 
tyranny. 

Many argue that the U.S. should leave Southeast Asian's to their own devices 
and let them choose their own government. But we will have denied people of 
Vietnam and Cambodia the choice to fight for freedom should the U.S. discon­
tinue economic and military aid to these countries. Like Pilate we will have 
"washed our hands" of our moral responsibility. 

3. L egal commitment.-The U.S. not only has a moral commitment but a legal 
obliga.tion to fulfill the provisions of the Paris Peace Accords. Ar.ticle 7 of that 
agreement provides that the U.S. may supply weapons to South Vietnam on a 
one-for-one basis. However, we have not replaced a single jeep, tank, artillery 
]liece or other military equipment lost by South Vietnam since those accords 
were Signed. The $700 million in aid they have received has barely provided a 
minimal amount of ammunition to defend /themselves. Only $268 billion ha!! 
actually been spent on ammunition since 62 percent of that aid is used to pay 
for transportation, salaries, and other logistical cost'3. Hanoi, on the other hand 
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received more than $1.7 billion in economic and military aid compared to our 
$115 billion for South Vietnam. 4 u.s. credibility.-Should the U.S. abandon Southeast Asia to Communist 
do~ination, our credibility and commitment to our allies will have seriously 
eroded. No longer will a country have faith in our commitment to maintain 
world peace and freedom. The willful abandonment of an ally will not abate 
but only encourage aggression in other parts of the world-South Korea, Taiwan, 
and Thailand could easily become the next targets of Communist aggression. 

The ability of Secretary Kissinger to negotiate a peaceful settlement in the 
Middle-East will be seriously jeopardized. What faith could Israel have of our 
commitment to its survival if the U.S. does not fulfill its obligations agreed to 
in the Paris Peace Accords? What Israeli leader could possibly convince his 
people that the country which abandoned its ally in Southeast Asia would 
defend Israel in a moment of crisis? 

5. Nuclear proliferation.-If the U.S. allows Southeast Asia to fall to Com­
munism our allies will know they can no longer count on protection under the 
U.S. nuclear umbrella. Realizing they must go it alone, it is possible Taiwan, 
South Korea, Israel and others will develop nuclear weapons to help insure their 
own survival. Taiwan, at present, has the capability of producing a Hiroshima 
size atomic bomb at the rate of one a week. The abandonment of Southeast Asia 
to Communism will only encourage nuclear proliferation which would subse­
quently increase the prospects for nuclear war. 

6. Increased defense spendinu.-The loss of Southeast Asia to Communism 
and other strategic spots in the world will mean the U.S. will have to augment 
this loss with increased spending on military weapons to maintain the balance 
of power between the Communist and Free World. Billions of extra dollars will 
be requested by the Defense Department to build more aircraft carriers, long 
range bombers, and other military weapons needed to maintain a durable "pro­
tective barrier." The money needed to sustain Cambodia and South Vietnam 
will seem miniscule in comparison to the billions of extra dollars that will be 
needed to maintain the United States strategic position in defending ourselves 
and the Free World. 

Perhaps the most important point to be made is whether we allow the Cam­
bodians and Vietnamese the right to fight for their freedom or allow them to 
be lined up and slaughtered like calttle. More people will die if the fighting 
continues but certainly this is a more moral alternative than to allow thousands 
of innocent people to become the victims of massive Communist executions. 
The Cambodians and Vietnamese have demonstrated their determination to 
fight for freedom. Certainly we have a moral obligation not to abandon them 
in their crucial hour of need. . 

Unfortunately, space does not allow for me to do justice to the important 
factors outlined in this letter. I hope that we can further discuss these pOints 
at a time of your convenience. 

. . 

Thanking yOU for your kind consideration to read this letter, I remain, 
Yours Sincerely, 

GARY JARM,IN . 
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APPENDIX 11 
[From War/Peace Report, June 1974] 

THE ,VAR GOES ON IN Vm'I'NAl\f 

(By Don Luce·) 

"Despite the Paris Agreement, Saigon still presses for a military rather bhan 
a political settlement of the war, This on-tbe-spot observer sees no end to the 
'fighting until V,S. -arms and dollar support for'Thieu ceases." 

"'For the first time in seven years rm harvesting a crop of rice," Ong Lam, a 
farmer in Quang Tri province of Vietnam, told me in November, 1973. "It was 
hard work. There was a mine in the field which killed my only buffalo. And even 
though the land has be'en plowed, I am still afraid of more mines. In a few 
months, the oananas and papaya will be producing aga'in. It has been ·difficult for 
us, but we -a re farming and so we are happy again." 

Lam' is typical of the farm people that I met , in the Provisional Revolutionary 
Government (P.RG.) area of South Vietnam. He does not want the military 
conflict to intensify because he wou]cl 'lose the progress that he has made on his 
farm. At the same time, many of his former neighbors of Cam My are stiU in a 
refugee camp near Danang. Once, Lam told me, they tried to escape bade to the 
liberated area, '~'hey were arrested and r eturned to the refugee camp. Lam is angry 
about this and ,he quoted article 11 from the Paris Agreement guaranteeing 
freedom of movement (most of the villagers had their own personal copy of 
the Agreement and it has been used as a textbook in some 'of the adult edilcatioll 
,classes). Lain also ga V'El me the names of farm people from his vi1Iage who are 
stiLl in prison. . " 

Neither Lam. hi " neighbors nor officinls of the P.R.G, want to see the war in 
Vietnam stepped up again. They have built a great deal and do not want to 
see it destroyed.. ' ' 1 

For' years ' their hospitals were ,hidden in the jungles. NO'w a 150-'hed hes}?ital 
is in the center of Dong Ha City and serves as a center for information and sup­
'plies 'to the mobile medical teams and Viillage infirmaries. However , theiT supplies 
are still inadE'quate-othey desperately need materiaLS to equirJ ,a chemical labora­
tory, and electrocardiograph machine, an aspirator, and aU kinds of operating 
equipment. , , 

Most of the hospital is 'it'oven bamboo construction. But it does provide care 
for t,he victims of mine and bomb explosions (the unexploded bambs become more 
dangerous as they corrode a nd the timing devi'Ces weaken). Medical attention is 
free to all. The concern that the doctors and nurses show the poor is a definite 
asset in the political struggle for the allegiance O'f Vietnam's farm people. 

The schools in the P.R.G, area are simple thatch buildings with little equip­
ment, but morale is high, When I visited Dong Ha high schoO'l, I was presented 
with a copy of the school's yearbook It was carefully done, with poems, short 
stories and news items meticulously written out by hand. There is no printing 
press, no mimeograph machine. But I have never seen students prouder of their 
school paper. 

BOMBS STILL FALL 

Ong l.am does not want to lose these things by an intensification of the war 
or through a takeover by the Sai~on govprnmpnt. "If the S'!ligon government were 
to take over this land, I would be pu.t in jail, and so would the doctors at the 
hospital," he said. "Then the Americans woulld come back." 

• Don Luce Is cord!n ntor of the Indochina Mobile Education Project. An agricultural 
economist, he has spent most of the post 14 years in Vietnam. 
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Every villager with .. whom I talked was aware that villages are still being 
bombed. Over and, over they described the bombing of the marketplace in Loc 
Ninh' at nine o'clock in the morning of November 7, "Th~rty-t\~o peopl~ were 
killed," Lam said, repeating what he had heard on the LlberatlO~ RadIO. news 
procrram. "We must punish the tyrants who kill women and chlldren 111 the 
ma;ketplace. Otherwise they will bomb us soon." 

Mme. Nguyen Thi Binh, minister of foreign affairs for the P,R.G. stated s'everal 
times in a taped interview' that the P .R.G. will not start a new war. They have 
built hospita ls and schools and repaired roads, she explained. The P.R.G. can 
110\V prove its capability to govern and provide serv~ces to its peopl~. Renewed 
war endangers this 'progress. Over and over Mme. Blllh stressed the lmportance 
of the Paris Agreements which, she said, "provide the means for a pOlitical settle­
ment of the war." 

Mme. Binh charged that the Saigon government has seriously violated the 
agreement by taking land held by the P.R.G. at the time of the ceasefire, by 
refusing to release civilian personnel it is holding in prison (including her own 
brother) and by forcefully preventing refugees from returning to their land 
when it ' is under P ,R.G. control. The U.S. is a party to these violations, she 
said. It provides the airplanes, bombs, munitions, tanks, jeeps and artillery pieces 
as well as the money used to keep the pOlitical prisoners in jail and refugees in 
camps. , ', . 

"We cannot sit with folded hands and watch the Saigon troops encroach upon 
the liberated areas and violate the lives and property of the people," Mme. Binh 
said. "We are determined to punish these violations in order to protect and 
preserve the Paris Agreement... ' , , 

Using a detailed map, Mme. Binh and a P.R.G. military officer outlined the 
territory they held at the time of the ceasefire and the territory held by Saigon. 
She then pointed out areas that had been 'taken by the Saigon troops in "land­
grabbing" operationS' since the ceasetlre. She said the P.R.G. has lost territory in 
Quang Nam, Binh Dinh, Kontum, Tay Ninn, Dinh Tuong and Chuong Thien 
provinces. ' 

On November 4, the Liberation Armed Forces issued its second strong warning: 
"Strike back against the 'enemy, defeat the land-grabbing operations ' of the 
Saigon army, firmly safeguard the liberated zone and ,retake the areas illegally 
taken by the enemy." ' , 

The officials of the P.R:G. that I met ,are dedicated and live directly with the 
farm people. In fact" most of them are farmers themselves. Mrs. Tran Thi Hoang, 
for example, is a S5-year old farm woman and !ieputy province chief for Quang 
Tri province. I had 'dinner at her home ·and meet 'her a second time as 'l was 
leaving t.he province during the 'fourteenth typhoon of the year. She had spent 
the day giving simple instructions in health care 'to families in the area. As we 
drove on I looked back to see her thin silhouette disappear in the, rain, one hand 
carrying her rubber-tire sandalS 'and the other holding up her black trousers. No 
chauffeur-driven limousine for her! , ' 

The withdrawal of U.S. troops bas created an economic problem for President 
Nguyen Van Thieu. During the height of U.S, involvement, some ten million peo­
ple were moved from their far.ms into the city slums and refugee camps. The 
idea was to prevent the Viet Cong from getting food, recruits and intelligence 
from the local population. And, as an additional benefit, the refugees were a 
cheap source of labor to build ithe airports, roads and ports necessary to fight an 
American-type war. With the tro,ops gone, there are no jobs in the cities . . 
, Thieu's dilemma is that if he allows the farm people to go home, most will re­

turn to ,the P.R.G. wne. By forcing them to remain in the cities, the govern­
ment generates growing urban unrest and create!! a perpetual need for foreign 
economic assistance . 
. Th~ most vocal opposition has been jailed. At least 200,000 people are still 
ImprIsoned because of their opposition to Thieu. On December 28, 1973, Thieu 
announced that :the general elections called for in .the Pari!! Agreement will not 
be held. The National Police and million-man army continue to dominate life in 
the Saigon area. 

President Thieu, on January 4, 1974, in Can Tho, called on his troops to attack 
the P.R.G. zone. He said: "We should not allow the Communists a situation in 
which .their security is guaranteed no'w in their zone so that they can launch 
harasslllg attacks against us and destroy OUr infrastructure, schools and bridges. 
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We should carry out these activities not only in. our, own zone 'but also in the 
areas· where their arniy is now stationed . ... As far as the armed force~ are 
concerned, I can tell you the war has restarted." 

The U.S. Response 
An amendment to the Foreign Aid Appropriations ;BHl reads: 

None of the· funds appropriated or made available pursuant to this Act, 
and no local currencies generated as a result of assistance furnished under 
this Act, may be used for the support of police, or prison, or prison con-

. struction and administration within South Vietnam, for training, including 
computer training, of South Vietnamese with respect to police, criminal, or 
prison matters, or for computers, or computer parts for use for South Viet­
nam with respect to police, criminal or prison matters. 

The FY 1974 Foreign Aid Authorization bill makes a stronger point: 
Sec. 32. It is the sense of Congress that the President should deny any 

economic or military assistance to the government of any foreign country 
which practices the internment or imprisonlllent of that country's citizens 
for political reasons. 

'['he report from Congress, which accompanies the Foreign Aid Appropriations 
bill, states: 

The existence of pOlitical prisoners in South Vietnam is beyond reasonable 
dispute. Only the numbers are in question .. .. Further, substantiated ac­
counts of cases of mistreatment -and torture of such prisoner/> have been 
authoritatively reported. 

Ironically, the l!'oreign Aid App·ropriations bill, in contradiction to its own 
"sense of .Congress," appropriated $450 million in economic aid for Indochina 
(most of it for South Vietnam) and $900 milliOn of military aid for South Vietnam 
and Laos ($833 million of this for Vietnam). . 

In ·addition, there are at least $1.1 billion in piveline monies (unliquidated 
fUlids) left over from previous years; $300 million worth of Food for Peace for 
South Vietnam (virtually 100 per cent of the Vietnam Food for Peace money 
is spent for military purposes) ; an estimated $63 million for purchase of local 
currency for U.S. government programs; $45 million worth of military commodi­
ties declared excess (and valued at one-third of acquisition cost) by the Depart­
ment of Defense; and a $50 million loan to South Vietnam. It costs another $1 
billion annually to keep the U.S. Navy and Air lj'orce involved in the "South­
east ASifLn situation" (e.g., the Air Force in Thailand and the Seventh Fleet in 
the South China Sea) . 

. On January 8, 1974, the Wasll1i,ngto-n Star-News said the U.S. would provide 
Saigon with 60 advanced· F5E fighters, "judged to be far superior to the ol<:ler 
and less maneuverable F5A Tiger I that it is scheduled to replace." The new 
planes, which cost $1.6 million each, are part of a package which "informed 
sources" told the Star-News "may require President Nixon to request $600 mil­
lion more in supplemental military appropriations for Vietnam." 

All this, ,despite the agreement which requires that tbe U.S. "not continue its 
military involvement in the internal affairs of South Vietnam" (article 4) and 
"not impose any political tendency or personality on the Soutb Vietnamese peo­
ple" (article 9) . 

What Will Happenl' 
It is clear that the Thieu I regime is attempting to provoke :the P.RG. into' a 

milita ry response. By eliminating the possibilities of political, struggle and· elec­
tions between the two groups and refusing to move toward a National Council 
of Reconciliation and Concord as called for in the Paris Agreement, Thieu is 
attempting to leave open only one possibility: more war. 

My trip to the P.RG. area convinced me that, despite the desire for a political 
rather than military struggle, the P.RG. will not accept the continued bombing 
(If P.R.G. villages, the refusal Ito let the refugees go home, and !the continued 
imprisonment of thousands of political prisoners. 

Time is on the side of the P.R.G. They have used the last few montbs to re­
build, Saigon has bad to deal with increasing economic and political problems. 
Thieu is becoming increaSingly nervous about his base of support, the Unitell 
Sta tes. Congress is questioning use of American funds in Vietnam and bas pro­
bibited the use of U.S. money for Saigon's pOlice and pr.isons. A worsening of the 
U.S. economy could cause further cuJtbacks. 
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The U.S. government has recognized the P.R.G.'s desire to work toward a 
political rather than a military settlement. For example, Vietnam Doournents and 
Resea1'olb Notes, No. 113, stated: "As the prospect for a ceasefire became immi­
nent again in January, 1973, Hanoi and COSVN (Central Office, South Vietnam) 
opted for a long term political struggle rather than any last minute spectacular 
power grabs .. . reliance had in fact been shifted to the 'political struggle'." 

The P.R.G. does not intend to carryon a military offensive, but i:t will pro­
tect its own territory. It will attempt to destroy air and other military bases from 
which the attacl{s originate. As each side escalates its "responses," the level of 
fighting will increase. 

The important question is whether the United States Congress is willing to 
finance a continued war. If the U.S. keeps sending bombs, they will be dropped. 
The war still goes on for the people of Indochina, with the possibility of a major 
increase in intensity. And the U.S. continues to support and encourage that war. 

Camus once said, " If you are not one of the victims, then you become one ot 
the executioners." 

o 
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